Mikko Koria

# Investigating Innovation in Projects:

Issues for International Development Cooperation

#### HELSINGIN KAUPPAKORKEAKOULU HELSINKI SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS

Mikko Koria

# Investigating Innovation in Projects: Issues for International Development Cooperation

HELSINKI SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS

ACTA UNIVERSITATIS OECONOMICAE HELSINGIENSIS

A-352

© Mikko Koria and Helsinki School of Economics

ISSN 1237-556X ISBN 978-952-488-344-3

E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-345-0

Helsinki School of Economics -HSE Print 2009

# Abstract

Substantial resources are directed worldwide to conceive, plan and implement international development cooperation projects. These initiatives are concerned with improving the socio-economic standing of beneficiary groups, organisations and institutions in a target country. In many cases support is directed towards the development of local abilities to manage and further develop institutional settings, public services delivery and the capability to act in international trade and representation. Innovation, both technological and administrative, is often cited as a key enabler of development, based on the observation of the positive role that innovation has had in the socio-economic development of industrialized nations.

While international development cooperation projects in many cases are seen to be relevant, efficient, effective and perhaps even sustainable, it is not clear whether the current approaches and methods contribute to and enable administrative innovation in the project contexts. The study of projects in this context is challenging due to an undeveloped theoretical base of projects and their management in this specific circumstance. The temporal nature of projects and the institutional set-up are also found to create discontinuity gaps between projects that inhibit learning, the transfer of knowledge and best practice across projects. Furthermore the conceptualization, planning and implementation of projects are hindered by an inherent asymmetry of capabilities and knowledge between the donors and the beneficiaries.

This study examines and explores international development cooperation projects from the perspective of administrative innovation. The study asks if the current practice contributes to the development of administrative innovative in the project contexts? Secondly, how could this practice be improved upon?

Through a contextual review of projects and their management, international development, and innovation research focused on administrative issues and knowledge, key issues have been identified and relevant theoretical approaches charted. The four essays of the study examine the present practice of

development cooperation projects for innovative attributes, the impact of the environmental context, the applicability of current theoretical thinking of project management, knowledge management and the relationship between capabilities and constraints. Both quantitative and qualitative research methods are used, in addition to a fully conceptual approach used in one essay. A joint section has been prepared to create a synthesis of the findings and to develop a framework model that links the various elements at play.

The study concludes that the present practice of international development cooperation projects does not fully contribute to administrative innovation in the project contexts. In order to enhance this contribution, project practices need to adopt participatory approaches in the overall conceptualization, planning and implementation of projects in order to guarantee local ownership. On another level, projects are seen to benefit from repetitive project cycles, moving from exploration to exploitation, while learning between projects would benefit from engaging further existing communities of practice. Finally, in order to enable continuous innovation, projects need to establish a balance between the enabling individual capabilities and inhibiting social constraints present in the project contexts.

In terms of managerial implications, the developed framework model is seen to enable a more appropriate conceptualization, planning, execution and control of development cooperation projects. A contribution is made to the theory of projects and management, the role of communities of practice in knowledge transfer, and the application of the Capability Approach of Amartya Sen to the project context. The research is seen to be relevant to organisations that act as clients or fund development cooperation projects, and to high know-how international development consultants and service providers.

Keywords: Project management, administrative innovation, international development cooperation, capability approach, knowledge management, continuous innovation.

# Acknowledgements

My first contact with projects for human development was in the context of the squatter towns, or *favelas* in São Paulo, Brazil in the late 70's, when we, a group of undergraduates from the Faculdade de Arquitectura e Urbanismo of the Universidade the São Paulo, Brazil, were learning the use of alternative technologies in complex housing improvement schemes. After a career in the 80's and early 90's of contributing in design, business and management to an extensive series of projects in the industrialized European context, I was requested in 1994 to support the post-war reconstruction in an African country that had recently emerged from a long and destructive civil war.

This took me on a journey that has lasted till today, and has given me the opportunity to reside and work in a series of very challenging but insightful environments in Africa, Asia and Oceania; over the years, I have been cleaning up after wars, earthquakes, tsunamis and human nature. The people I have met on the way have taught me to see and value tacit, local, and situated knowledge; without it many positive things would have remained undone.

On the other hand, the more formal learning at the five universities attended to date has also taught me the value of codified knowledge. Although we were not really hopping with enthusiasm as young undergraduates to read Vernant's<sup>1</sup> treatise on Greek historical psychology, it did open up wonderful avenues for curiosity. On this track, I was especially delighted in 2003 to start my involvement with the Helsinki School of Economics, which eventually led to the study at hand.

I would like to thank all those with whom I have learned, especially Professors Hannu Seristö and Asta Salmi for their support and patience. A very special thanks also goes to Dr. Markku Salimäki, my dissertation supervisor, for his kind guidance and understanding. Still yet, the two examiners of the thesis, Dr. Tim

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Vernant, J-P (1973) Mito e Pensamento Entre os Gregos. São Paulo: Editora da Universidade de São Paulo.

Brady and Prof. Antti Ainamo have given me tremendous insights to the work. I am also further in intellectual debt to Dr. Brady through his valuable comments and observations given in a memorable public defence of the work.

Two foundations have provided their financial support to this project: my warm thanks to the Jenny and Antti Wihuri Foundation and the HSE Foundation.

On another front, I would like to give a tremendous thanks to Dr. Kati Reijonen, my partner, and Ilona, Ilmari and Into. Without you this would not have been possible.

A great thanks goes also to my father, Pentti Koria, who always thought of education as a worthwhile activity – so far it has been exciting, instructive and fun. Finally, I would like to dedicate this work to Heljä Koria, remembered as the greatest project manager of them all.

Helsinki, September 2009

Mikko Koria

# **Table of Contents**

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	iii
List of figures	. vii
PART I	1
1. Introduction	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 The research gap	2
1.3 The research aim and adopted perspective	3
1.4 Research questions	4
1.5 Structure of the study	4
1.6 Assumptions, limitations	5
1.7 Expected results and relevance	6
1.8 Key concepts	7
2. Contextual review	. 11
2.1 Projects and project management	. 11
2.1.1 Projects	. 12
2.1.2 Project Management (PM)	. 14
2.1.3 Threads of research	. 17
2.1.4 A theory of projects and management	. 19
2.1.5 Contextual issues	.26
2.2 Innovation	. 36
2.2.1 Administrative innovation	. 37
2.2.2 Knowledge and innovation	. 38
2.2.3 Continuous improvement and Deming	. 42
2.2.4 Towards continuous innovation	. 44
2.3 International development cooperation	49
2.3.1 Background to development cooperation & aid	. 50
2 3 2 A rights based approach	52
2.3.3 Aid_institutions and development	53
2.3.4 Participation and ownership	55
2.3.5 Communities of practice	56
2.3.6 Sen and the Canability Approach (CA)	59
2 3 7 Problematic development projects	60
2.3.8 The FLL and development projects	64
3 Research design and methods	69
4 Fissay summaries	.05
4 1 Summary of Essay 1	81
4.2 Summary of Essay 2	83
4.3 Summary of Essay 3	8/
4.5 Summary of Essay 4	. 04 87
F. Discussion	20
5. Discussion	20. 20
5.1 Consolidated minungs	20.
5.1.2 Dealing with poyolity utility and success	00
5.1.2 Dealing with noverty, utility and success	. 90
5.1.5 Operational environment, context and complexity	. 92
5.1.4 Dataticing perieties	. 75
ידי איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז אי	. 94

5.1.6 Asymmetry of knowledge and capability	
5.1.7 The changing nature of projects	
5.1.8 Knowledge and learning perspectives	
5.1.9 Capabilities and constraints	
5.1.10 Exploration, exploitation & continuous innovation	
5.2 On the contribution of projects	
5.2.1 Development	
5.2.2 Innovation	
5.2.3 Projects	
5.2.4 Defining innovative development projects	
5.2.5 The contribution of the present practice?	
5.3 A framework model: thinking innovation	
5.3.1 A layered approach	
5.3.2 A process view	
5.3.3 Elements of administrative innovation	
5.3.4 The External-to-project layer	
5.3.5 The Project-to-project layer	
5.3.6 The Internal-to-project layer	
5.3.7 Benefits and limitations of the model	
6. Conclusions	
6.1 Framing the study	
6.2 Key issues emerging from the study	
6.3 Towards a Framework Model	
6.4 Theoretical contributions	
6.5 Managerial implications	
6.6 Avenues for future research	
7. References for PART I	
PART II: The Essays	

Koria, M. (2009) "Are international development cooperation projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors", unpublished manuscript. Peer reviewed, accepted and presented at the annual European Academy of Management (EURAM) 2009 Conference, 11-14.5.2009, Liverpool, UK: 14 pages.

Koria, M. (2009) "Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges for Vanuatu", *International Journal of Environmental Technology and Management*, Vol.10, No. 2, pp. 190-205.

Koria, M. (2009) "Managing for innovation in large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka", *International Journal of Project Management*, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp. 123-130.

Koria, M. (2009) "On Innovation & Capability: A Holistic View", *Philosophy of Management*, Vol. 7, No. 2, pp. 77-88.

# List of figures

Fig.1.1	Structure of the study
Fig. 2.1	Theory base for PM. Source: Koskela & Howell, 2002
Fig. 2.2	Hard and Soft PM paradigms. Source: Pollack, 2009
Fig. 2.3	PM problems. Source: Younker, 1999; modified Koria, 2008
Fig. 2.4	The Deming PDCA Cycle
Fig. 2.5	The EU PCM model. Source: CEC, 2004
Fig. 2.6	EU Project Stakeholders. Source: CEC, 2004
Fig. 3.1	Research design
Fig. 3.2	Structure of the study
Fig. 5.0	Consolidated issues
Fig. 5.1	Layers of proposed framework
Fig. 5.2	Deming cycle in projects
Fig. 5.3	Deming cycle with PCM
Fig. 5.4	The External-to-project layer
Fig. 5.5	The Project-to-project layer
Fig. 5.6	Exploration, exploitation and knowledge in projects
Fig. 5.7	The Internal-to-project layer
Fig. 6.1	Proposed Framework Model
Fig. 6.2	Managerial implications

# PART I

# 1. Introduction

# 1.1 Background

This study examines projects in international development cooperation. There is a specific interest in understanding whether the current project practice creates benefits and positive outcomes, through contributing to and enabling the creation or adoption of new ideas and ways of doing things; in other words, to innovation in the project contexts. This is based on the notion that novelty, utility and success together create innovation, which in turn underpins the improvement of human welfare also in developing countries.

As many development cooperation projects are concerned with enhancing the abilities of organisation and institutions to support human socio-economic improvement, it is pertinent to ask whether these initiatives support the ability of said institutions to see, assimilate and configure new knowledge for a permanent advantage and to successfully diffuse these ideas in their contexts.

Thus this study examines administrative innovation in international development cooperation projects. Administrative innovation is understood as the creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organisation (Lam, 2005). This focus does not exist by chance. After a number of years of separately making sense of projects, innovation and human development, in this study I am examining the three complex domains concurrently within one study. This study is seen to be relevant for project managers, experts and service providers involved in technical and managerial support to international development cooperation projects. It is also relevant to those who are searching for new ways of delivering efforts that have developmental aims and to those who see innovation as key driver of development.

1

The international business aspect of this study is linked to knowledge intensive project services in an international setting. While the context of the study is specific to international development, many of the issues that are related to project management in the international context are generic in nature and applicable to the practice of knowledge intensive services in the international context also outside of the specific development cooperation context.

### 1.2 The research gap

International development cooperation and the linked aid originating from the developed countries today have to aim of supporting the goals and objectives of the beneficiary organisations in less favoured circumstances; these aims are often linked to improvement of human well-being, through enhanced institutions that enable improved health, education, access to opportunities and participation in global trade and affairs (e.g. Wilson & Whitmore, 1995; CEC, 2004; World Bank, 2005). Institutional capability in developing countries has been seen as a key enabling element in development, underpinning other initiatives (World Bank, 2003; OECD 2002). Institutional frameworks are also seen to be important in the context of the developed nations, as they are seen to form the basis of competitiveness and growth (North, 1990; Porter, 1998; Hämäläinen, 2003), while innovation is seen to be a key driver the development of society and its institutions (Freeman, 1987; Lundvall, 1992; Edqvist, 1997). There appears to be no reason to expect that innovation would not be a key driver of growth and competitiveness also in the developing country context (Lall, 1999).

The international aid to the beneficiary organisation is channelled either as budget support, or as support to projects and programmes that are intended to achieve specific aims with external support (CEC, 2004; World Bank, 2005). The quality of aid, in addition to the quantity, has come under examinations of late, and concerns have been voiced, among other things, on the coordination of aid and the heavy administrative burden that donors impose on recipient institutions (Wolf, 2007; Lensink & Morrisey, 2005; Roodman, 2006). Concern and substantial critique has also been voiced towards aid itself, and e.g. Easterly (2006), and recently Moyo (2009) have argued that aid has effectively failed. Collier (2008) is somewhat more optimistic, searching for solutions to improve on current practice, while others, such as Sachs (2005), are firm that success can be achieved through correctly and timely disbursed development aid.

Projects set up within the field of development cooperation are expected to be relevant, efficient, effective, while having an impact and being sustainable in terms of the long term outcomes (e.g CEC, 2004; OECD, 2002; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002). Projects are also routinely evaluated for these indicators, and while they address the utility of the projects in many ways, the chosen indicators do not fully explain the adoption of novelty or the diffusion of the related practice to other contexts. Thus, while the concurrent presence of novelty, utility and diffusion is seen to underpin innovation (Lam, 2005), development projects are not usually evaluated holistically in these dimensions. Furthermore it is recognized that the theory of projects is problematic in the social development context (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006).

The research gap of the study is linked to the present practice of conceptualizing, planning, implementing and closing international development cooperation projects. It is unclear whether these initiatives contribute to and enhance administrative innovation in the project contexts. As noted previously, administrative innovation is understood as the creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organisation (Lam, 2005). It is also not clear how administrative innovation could be further enabled in this context. This knowledge gap is both wide and deep as there is scarce research on administrative innovation in the international development cooperation project context.

### 1.3 The research aim and adopted perspective

The aim of the research is to contribute to the theory and managerial knowledge of setting up and implementing development cooperation projects that are innovative in the sense that they enable improvement in the way that beneficiary organisations (and the projects themselves) are able to create or adopt new ideas or behaviour patterns that are new to the organisation.

### 1.4 Research questions

There are two research questions formulated in the study:

1. To what extent do current development cooperation projects contribute to administrative innovation in their contexts?

2. How could the contribution of development projects to administrative innovation in their contexts be further enhanced?

The two questions are structured in a logical continuum. The first one requires a tentative answer before an attempt answer to the second one can be undertaken. The first essay examines specifically the first research question. The remaining three essays address the more complex second question. The questions are also different in nature. There exists an answer to the first question, but the second question cannot be answered except through a framework of thought, as each and every project is unique in its own operational context. The second, third and fourth essay explore various aspects that underpin the development of a framework model, which is explored later on in this joint section. The second research question is linked to managerial implications, which are also addressed in this joint section.

### 1.5 Structure of the study

The study is structured into five main sections, divided into two main parts.

In Part I, a joint section is developed, with the objective of addressing the context of the study. The triple themes of development cooperation, project management, and innovation are introduced, to form the groundwork to be used in the analysis of the joint findings from the four distinct essays that form the second part of the study. The joint section develops a framework model that links the various elements into a coherent whole.

Part II of the study is structured into four essays that form the body of the findings and the individual, essay-specific conclusions. The first research question is linked to the examination of the existing project practice, and is addressed in the first essay. The second research question is more complex, and addressing it requires exploring issues related to the operational environmental in the second and third essays, and capabilities and constraints in the fourth essay. The choice of the methods and essay foci is reviewed in the research design chapter.

For a logical flow, it is suggested that the reader initially examines Chapters 1-4, of Part I, after which it is recommended that the four essays be visited in Part II; subsequently the remaining Chapters 5-6 of Part I will draw the argument together and conclude the study.

PART 1	PART 2		
PART 1 Joint Section 1.Introduction 2.Contextual review 3.Methodology 4. Essay summaries 5. Discussion 6. Conclusions 7. References (joint section)	PART 2 Essay 1: Are international development aid projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors Essay 2: Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges on Vanuatu		
	Essay 3: Managing for large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka Essay 4: On Innovation & Capability: A Holistic View		

Figure 1.1 Structure of the study

# 1.6 Assumptions, limitations

A key assumption of the study involves the idea that innovative projects, through their aims and objectives, structural set up, delivery methods and transfer of knowledge can contribute to human development through enhanced capabilities, reduced constraints and transfer of knowledge in local institutional conntexts. Through improved capabilities, local institutions are able to provide improved support to the public and private sector, leading to sustainable development through enhanced potential for the accrual of socio-economic benefits. Furthermore it is assumed that making projects and their outcomes contribute more to innovation also addresses complementary issues such as the reduction or removal of constraints that inhibit the development and use of capabilities.

In terms of limitations it should be noted that the study navigates in a crossdisciplinary area of innovation research, international development and the management of projects. While this is potentially an opportunity to transcend domain boundaries, and to arrive at new, unifying approaches that create novel opportunities for both research and praxis, it is done at the risk of potential ontological and epistemological incompatibilities. While all possible care has been taken to avoid these pitfalls, the fact remains that all three of the fields of study are individually extremely extensive in their own right, and the adoption of a single perspective into the scope of the study implies potentially eliminating other relevant views. The three domains are examined through a common lens; a single conception of knowledge runs through the study.

Finally, the research results obtained from empirical evidence from the Asian, Oceanic, African and Latin American contexts may be non-extendable or lead to inconclusive findings in other contexts.

## 1.7 Expected results and relevance

Two main results are expected. In the first place, it is assumed that an understanding of the current level of innovation in the practice of international development cooperation projects may be achieved. Secondly, it is also foreseen that an understanding of the managerial implications of this theoretical knowledge and the evidence from the empirical studies can be built up, with the aim of informing best practice in development project conception, planning and implementation.

In terms of the general relevance, I argue that the improved ability of institutions and public-third sector organizations to deal with novel situations, to be effective, sustainable and to transfer best practice is seen to be a core building block for institutional ability to drive development, economic growth and sustainable development.

Also, the ability to effectively contribute to the development of a third party's capability through innovative projects creates significant competitive advantage for international knowledge intensive service providers. The research is particularly relevant to the Finnish high know-how international development consultants and service providers.

### 1.8 Key concepts

Administrative innovation. Overall, this study uses the definition put forward by of Lam of organizational innovation as the "creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organization" (Lam, 2005, p.115). Administrative innovation in this study is taken to be is concerned with organisational and social structures of administrative and participatory processes, and may or may not be linked to technical innovation. A distinction is made between technical and administrative innovation. As Afuah (2003) notes, technical innovation may embed administrative innovation, and can be linked to a product or a process; also administrative innovations may embed technology.

**Communities of Practice.** The concept is here defined through Wenger, McDermott, Snyder (2002, p. 4) as, "A group of people who share a concern, a set of problems, or a passion about a topic, and who deepen their understanding and knowledge of this area by interacting on an ongoing basis." This definition does not necessarily impose clear boundaries or explicitly identifiable groups, but it does imply a special purpose (Lave & Wenger, 1991), which in the context of this study is taken to mean involvement in conceptualizing, planning, implementing and closing international development cooperation projects.

**Capability Approach** is a conceptual framework that emphasises capabilities based on the freedom of choice and the real ability to make those choices. Conceived by Amartya Sen (2000) and further developed by Martha Nussbaum (2000), the Capability Approach is used in this study as a framework of thought: to organise the thinking between individuals having capabilities and socially construed constraints that deprive individuals from exercising theses functions.

**Continuous Innovation** is defined as "the effective, ongoing interaction between operations, incremental improvement, learning and radical innovation aimed at combining operational effectiveness and strategic flexibility through exploitation and exploration" (Boer *et al.*, 2006, p.10). Continuous innovation is seen to replace periodic innovation.

**Human development** is the process of enlarging a person's functionings and the capabilities to function, together with the range of things a person could be and do in his/her life (Sen, 1989). Seen from this viewpoint, human development aims to improve lives through expanding the range of things that a person do or be. This includes being well nourished and healthy, being able to participate in the life of communities and being educated and knowledgeable. This viewpoint involves the idea of that obstacles like illiteracy, ill health, lack of access to resources and lack of civil and political freedoms need to be removed.

**International development cooperation** is here defined as "the cooperative process of promoting human development that is supported across national boundaries" (definition by the author). See above for the definition used for human development.

**Knowledge management (KM)** is framed in this study through a practice-based perspective, whereby the role of management is to facilitate social interaction and communication that will enable effective perspective making and taking; knowledge is considered to be embedded in practice, embodied in people, socially constructed, with tacit and explicit knowledge being inseparable (Boland & Tenkasi; 1995, Tsoukas, 1996). The definition of Sense (2007, p.140) is used for project situated knowledge management: "the way a project team

actually goes about acquiring, creating, exchanging and assimilating knowledge in and around a project team setting".

**Participation** in development is concerned with the exercise of popular agency, and is here taken to mean a process that is transformative in nature, creating opportunities for improved existence. It is considered a right of citizenship and can imply representative mechanisms (Hickey & Mohan, 2004).

**A Project** is considered to be "a temporary organisation and a process set up to achieve a specified goal under the constraints of time, budget and other resources" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p.94).

**Project Management (PM)** is understood "as the managerial activities needed to lead a project to a successful end" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p.94)

**Project Management Office (PMO).** "An organisational body or entity assigned responsibilities related to the centralised and coordinated management of those projects under its domain. The responsibilities of a PMO can range from providing project management support functions to actually being responsible for the direct management of a project" (PMI, 2004, p.368).

**Project Cycle.** The project cycle follows the life of a project from the initial idea through to its completion. It provides a structure to ensure that stakeholders are consulted and defines the key decisions, information requirements and responsibilities at each phase so that informed decisions can be made at each phase in the life of a project. It draws on evaluation to build the lessons of experience into the design of future programmes and projects (CEC, 2004).

# 2. Contextual review

This chapter is used to introduce the key concepts, review the literature, examine the context of the research and to explore the internal linkages between the various elements of the study. The chapter is organized in four sections, starting off with projects and their management, the field of study for this research. The second section deals with innovation in the context of projects, seen to be the focus of interest in the field of the study of projects. The specific context of the investigation is set out in the third section, which deals with international development cooperation. A summary of the key issues that cut across the field of study in the research context is provided in the first section of Chapter 5. Discussion.

## 2.1 Projects and project management

Initially, this section gives a short overview of the background of present projects and PM practice, followed by an examination of the relationship between programmes and projects. The specific challenges of theory, context and discontinuity are addressed in the last part of the section.

Projects have become core processes for a significant number of organisations that organise their operations along project-based approaches (e.g. Engwall, 2003; Maylor, 2001). It has also been observed (Hobday, 2000; Turner, 1999; Winter, Smith, Morris, Cicmil, 2006) that ordinary operations are being increasingly performed by what Engwall calls time-limited organisational structures (Engwall, 2003) and project management practices. These include strategy implementation, business transformation, continuous improvement and new product development (Winter *et al.*, 2006). Since the 90's the projectification of the society attracted the attention of researchers (Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006; Packendorff, 1995; Kreiner, 1995; Lundin & Söderholm, 1998). The theoretical foundation of projects has been questioned and several authors (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Maylor, 2001; Morris, Patel, Weame, 2000; Cicmil &

Hodgson, 2006; Winter *et al.*, 2006) have developed alternative views of how projects and their management should be conceived.

### 2.1.1 Projects

A project can be considered to be "a temporary organisation and a process set up to achieve a specified goal under the constraints of time, budget and other resources" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p. 94). Another widely used definition of a project as a "temporary endeavour undertaken to create a unique product, service or result" (PMI, 2004, p.368). The word has an origin in Middle English (in the sense 'preliminary design, tabulated statement'); derived from Latin "projectum" (something prominent), a neutral past participle of "proicere" (throw forth), derived from "pro" (forth) and "jacere" (to throw) (OUP, 2006). Projects may also be defined simplistically as "a one-off activity" (Maylor, 2001, p.96). The Australians have kept it simple: "a plan; a scheme" (OUP, 2004), and the British define it as "an enterprise carefully planned to achieve a particular aim, or a proposed or planned undertaking" (OUP, 2006), while the American version of projects is "an individual or collective enterprise that is carefully planned and designed to achieve a particular aim: a research project or a nationwide project to encourage business development" (OUP, 2005). The EU, in contrast, defines projects in the context of development cooperation as "A series of activities aimed at bringing about clearly specified objectives within a defined time-period and with a defined budget" (CEC, 2004, p.8).

All of the definitions imply planning (sometimes carefully done) and premeditated action. The PMI and European Commission definitions are explicit about a definite beginning and an end, which is defined by the project achieving it's aim or goal, or being aborted before the aim is completed. The finite nature of projects does not necessarily imply that they are short in duration. While the EU (2004) talks about a budget in the definition, the PMI (2004) definition indicates that there is a deliverable, considered to be unique; this has implications on both the organisational structure and the operational environment, which may tend towards the unique as a response to the

uniqueness of the deliverable. The American definition gives an indication of the usefulness of the projects in business development; projects are goal driven (PMI, 2004). These definitions distinguish projects from operational work, considered to be ongoing and repetitive (PMI, 2004). Both project and ongoing work are evidently performed by people, constrained by limited resources and have three main phases of planning, executing and controlling (Koskela & Howell, 2002; PMI, 2004; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006).

#### Programmes

The Project Management Institute defines programmes as "a group of related projects, managed in a coordinated way to obtain benefits and control not available from managing them individually. Programmes may include elements of related work outside of the scope of the discrete projects in the programme" (PMI, 2004, p.368). A programme in EU development assistance can have various meanings: as a set of projects put together under the overall framework of a common Overall Objective/Goal; or an ongoing set of initiatives/services that support common objectives (i.e. a Primary Health Care Programme); or still yet, a Sector Programme, which is defined by the responsible government's sector policy (i.e. a Health Sector Programme) (CEC, 2004).

It appears that there is no real consensus as to what a programme is. Artto, Martinsuo, Gemünden, Murtoaro (2008), through a bibliometric survey, make reference to the key differences between programmes and projects. They find that the dominant theory of programmes is linked to organisational theory and strategy, while projects are linked to the theory of product development. Programmes are linked to change in permanent organisations, while projects involve narrow, defined and temporary tasks. Systems thinking is present in programmes and absent in projects, and programme innovation is linked to open systems, while projects are related to a wide set of impacts, while projects have a short-term business result focus (Artto *et al.*, 2008).

The CIDA (2003) report illuminates the differences between projects and programmes in development. While projects are often seen to enable local ownership, they are still often supply-led, and linked to a limited number of parties and partnerships, while programmes are expected to be based on locally owned wider initiatives (as in many projects within a wider programme network). The isolation of projects is seen to lead to difficulties in donor coordination, and to higher transaction costs. Programmes are focused on wide goals and outcomes, while projects tend to have a focus on the success of the project itself.

Programmes are thus clearly different from projects, as it is the outcomes that are important, not the outputs, as in projects; outcomes are related to overall benefits (OGC, 2007). Until the 80's programmes were seen as extremely large projects, which were broken down into sub-projects and smaller parts that could then be broken down into a work breakdown schedule for planning and control purposes (AEW, 2006).

#### 2.1.2 Project Management (PM)

Project management (PM) can be defined "as the managerial activities needed to lead a project to a successful end" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p.94). It has also been defined by PMI as "the application of knowledge, skills, tools and techniques to project activities to meet the project requirements" (PMI, 2004, p.368). The management of projects requires thus an a priori capability, in the form of skills and knowledge. If tools and techniques are considered to be manifestations of explicit knowledge, requiring the use of at least an element tacit knowledge, one can argue that project management essentially requires the existence of a pre-intervention mix of explicit and tacit knowledge. Management is also seen to depend on people to influence other people (PMI, 2004). Development cooperation projects typically involve organisational, human and political issues, which make them very sensitive to deal with – how people deal with these sensitivities will impact on the perceived success of the project itself. On another level, the PMI defines programme management as

"the centralized coordinated management of a programme to achieve the programme's strategic objectives and benefits" (PMI, 2004, p.368).

#### **History of Project Management**

Project management (PM), in its modern form, has its origins in the late 50's and, and is built upon the legacy of large defence and aeronautics projects like the Manhattan Project, the Polaris nuclear submarines, and the Apollo spacecraft. The Cold War was a significant driver in the development of the current project management practice. Operations research underpins the build-up of the PM expertise well into the 90's when expert information and communication technology (ICT) systems were developed that were to enable detailed and explicit control over operations. This appears not have happened to the degree that was expected (Maylor, 2001; Morris *et al.*, 2006; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006; Engwall, 2003; Packendorff, 1995).

Concurrently with the development of PM practice, professional associations were formed (e.g. the Project Management Institute (PMI) in the US (1969), the Associations for Project Management (APM) in the UK (1972), among other such national bodies) and best practice was codified in bodies of knowledge (BOK) (as the PMI BOK, or the APM BOK) from the 70's onwards, reaching the status of de-facto standards by the 80's. This was paralleled by professional certification programmes, and a cycle of revisions that developed the bodies of knowledge further – in fact, as Morris *et al.* note, certification became a key driver for the development of the bodies of knowledge, needed as a knowledge base to certify against (Morris *et al.*, 2006).

Intellectually the current PM practice is built on the foundations laid down already in Scientific Management, and is based on a functionalist, instrumental, and reductionist view, where the management issues are whittled down to planning the content, ordering execution and controlling the implementation. This effectively eliminates the political and participatory processes, learning, and elevates the project management into an expert role, based on rationality, universality and objectivity, with the ability to make value-free, exact and correct decisions and predictions based on perfect knowledge (Howell, Macomber, Koskela, Draper, 2005; Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006; Engwall, 2003).

Establishing project management as a field of science has been problematic, partly due to the inadequate theoretical base of a functionalistic tradition, reductionism, operational research and prescriptive contributions with little analysis and links to other fields of management science (Buchanan & Badham, 1999; Kreiner, 1995; Packendorff, 1995; Maylor, 2001; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). There has been ongoing discussion in the management education community as to whether project management is practice or an academic discipline (e.g. Kwak & Anbari, 2008). There have also been attempts to rethink project management practice (e.g. Winter et al., 2006). Currently project management research links into management studies, organisational research and research into strategy, to name a few. Packendorff (1995) notes the deficiencies that are related to the idea of universality of project management theory and the lack of alternative presentations of projects. At the time, there was also a perceived weakness in the empirical base of the theorising. Morris (1994) noted already in 1994 that most of the literature in PM deals with tools and techniques and not the management side of projects. Morris et al. (2006) have observed that the professional communities and the BOKs that embed the practice of project management would benefit from a more interpretivist approach. Incorporating more strategic elements of knowledge and taking into account the problematic front ends of projects, not to mention the further development of the relationships between programmes and projects, would address key areas in need of development. Recently new "agile" project management methods have been developed (e.g. SCRUM, used mainly in ICT projects and Last Planner, that is based on just in time planning) as alternative ways of managing complex and fast paced projects (Koskela, & Howell, 2002).

16

### 2.1.3 Threads of research

Several conventionally based main threads of research into projects have been identified by Winter *et al.* (2006). The conventional and dominant strand sees projects management as a rational, universal and deterministic. Most project management books are based on this approach. A second strand emerged in the 60's and 70's from the literature of organisational design, and Winter *et al.* (2006) note the key influences to this strand as being the seminal work of Lawrence & Lorsch (1967), Galbraith (1973) and Minzberg (1983).

As Hobbs et al (2008) note, the current literature of project management is mostly related to product and process innovation. It tends to furthermore use the Nelson & Winter (1982) incremental-radical divide. Some attention (Turner & Keegan, 2004) has been directed towards creative environments that underpin product and process innovations. Hobbs et al. (2008) argue for an extension of this thinking: they see organisations themselves as objects of innovation and they view the project management office (PMO) as "a socially constructed entity" (Hobbs et al., 2008, 550) that is in dialogue with its host organisation, shaping each other and co-evolving.

The second strand of research was instrumental in the conceptualisations related to temporal organisations (e.g. Packendorff, 1995, Lundin & Söderholm, 1995), the historical embeddedness of projects (e.g. Engwall, 2003; Kreiner, 1995), multiple project management (Engwall & Jerbrant, 2003), while developing also thinking related to the trend of programmification. The conceptualization of projects as temporary organisations has been important in the sense that it helped to define projects as organisations, something which hitherto had been lacking. Notwithstanding these developments, Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) argue that the essential basic conceptualisation of projects has not changed through these efforts.

Van Donk & Molloy (2007) have taken the thinking of temporal organisations forward, and through an application of Mitzberg's (1979) work on organisations, have arrived at a set of typologies of projects that potentially are useful also in

the context of development cooperation projects. Modifying Mintzberg's original categorizations, they arrived at five main categories of projects: the simple projects, where complexity is low, and in some cases this would represent the start-up phase of a larger project / programme; the *bureaucratic* project appears to require a stable environment and a low level of complexity; the *divisionalised project* found in engineering offices or consultancy firms; and the professional project, according to van Donk & Molloy (2007), is linked most likely to new product development, where multiple experts work and bring their expertise to the table. Adhocracy is the last category, and originally the one where Minztberg located projects and similar non-functional initiatives. Van Donk & Molloy (2007) are not very explicit about the characteristics of this category, but one could speculate that this would be either an inception phase of a large and complex project (as described in Essay 3 in this study), before it settles into another format, a project that is in the process of transition from one phase to another or possibly a project that is failing. It could also be a programme that is managed like a project, or vice versa (see the third essay there exist some indications of this).

A third strand of research, which has emerged since the 80's, has had a focus on major projects (e.g. Miller & Lessard, 2001; Morris & Hough, 1987; Flyvbjerg *et al.*, 2003), and special sectors like the auto industry or construction projects. The conceptual base of this strand has been further developed to include considerations for the front end, the human factor, strategy, and learning, striving for a more holistic approach. Winter *et al.* (2006) argue, however, that the conceptual base for these approaches still remains well within the conventional paradigm. It is noted that the approach proposed by Koskela and Howell (2002), used as one of the foundation stones in this study, falls into this third, developed category. It is also noted that this research builds on this strand.

#### Other approaches

Three unconventional approaches have also been identified by Winter *et al.* (2006). The first approach is related to the link between corporate strategy and direction (e.g. Morris & Jamieson, 2004). Strategy in project environments has

also been recently studied by Artto, Dietrich and Martinsuo (2007). They introduced four types of strategies (*Obedient servant, Independent innovator, Flexible mediator, and Strong leader*). These typologies are in function of two elements in the project environment: project autonomy and the strengths in the stakeholders groups. In development projects the tendency is for projects to be located in the area defined by low autonomy with several principal stakeholders breathing onto the project. This requires survival strategies linked to the Flexible mediator classification.

The second strand identified by Winter *et al.* (2006) is linked to project management as an information processing system (Winch, 2004), especially in construction contexts. The third strand, as a recent signal in emerging trends, is related to the use of the critical management perspective put forward by Cicmil and Hodgson (2006), discussed in more detail below. Additionally, other approaches have been proposed, such as the memetic approach of Whitty (2005), where language is a key element of replication, while Pollack (2007) analyses projects from a dualistic hard vs. soft perspective.

With these approaches, project management theory is emerging from the positivist cage and is doing a catch up with the rest of the social sciences. It should be noted, however, that the methodological rigour and approaches are somewhat wanting, as Smythe & Morris (2007) note, and that there is significant room for improvement in the epistemological positioning of the current project management research.

#### 2.1.4 A theory of projects and management

In order to understand further the theoretical bases of projects and their management, three approaches are presented in the following sections. The Koskela & Howell (2002) model updated the theoretical project thinking by adding new components to fill observed gaps in the original (implicit) project models. Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) present a more radical revision of the way projects should be thought about. Pollack's (2007) model has great explanatory power in the development context through the hard/soft division. It would

appear that there are elements in all of these theoretical updates that could be of value to enhancing projects in the development context.

#### From implicit to explicit

As Koskela & Howell (2002) note, as the starting point of their theoretical development, implicit theory of the project has been based on the transformation view of operations, where inputs are transformed into outputs, through a decomposition of the whole into smaller transformation/tasks. Linked to this is an optimization process, where the individual cost is minimized and a sequence is established. All work can be captured by a de-composition of the whole (and the sum of all decomposed tasks equals the total transformation), and all requirements exist at the outset (Koskela & Howell, 2002).

As it is possible to note from the above, the theoretical underpinning of projects assumes that projects can be explicitly identified, exactly specified and defined in detail, that progress and variation to progress can be measured with precision, and that corrective action can be ordered at will. This is evidently alien to real life in many cases, and as Koskela & Howell (2002) note, the current paradigm is in many ways problematic, as it effectively does not account for ambiguity or uncertainty, time or a client perspective. Nor does it account for participation and learning, both key elements in development.

Koskela & Howell updated the initial model with two elements. In the first instance, in addition to the input-output transformation, they argued for a consideration for time in projects. The flow concept, originally developed in the twenties by the Gilbraiths (Frank and Lilian Gilbraith were extensively involved in developing novel management systems during the first decades of the 20<sup>th</sup> century), was later applied by Henry Ford, and currently in use in a developed form in lean manufacturing (as in the Toyota production system) and just-in-time production. It has a focus on managing linkages, reducing uncertainty and addressing waste created through unnecessary work (Koskela & Howell 2002). Secondly, the theory of the project needs to address value generation to stakeholders. This view emerged in the 1930's, put forward by Shewhart

(Shewhart, 1931 - as quoted in Koskela & Howell 2002), and the underlying idea is to create value for the customer, recognizing that the customer needs to be involved in the process, as the requirements are not always well known or possible to define at the outset (which is the key assumption of the present project management approach) The value generation view has been further developed in the context of the quality movement.

#### Theories of management in projects

Parallel to the theory of projects, Koskela & Howell (2002) proposed an updated view on the relevant management theory of projects. In managerial action, planning, execution and control are seen the key elements of concerted action. Planning has been seen as the primary management function, while a separate effector function exists to translate the plans into action (management-as-planning). Planning is furthermore seen to be a straightforward process that can be assigned to a party, and it is assumed that plans are easy to transfer into action. Koskela & Howell (adopting the thinking of Johnston & Brennan, 1996), argue for a different, situated response as an additional element (management-as-organizing). This involves managerial inputs into the physical, political and cultural structure of the setting of the project. This is observed also in the context of development projects.

In terms of execution, the managerial action consists of authorizing the decomposed tasks to start according to plan. These assumptions hold the view that transmission of information is perfect, and that perfect capability exists to receive and execute instructions. To update the original model, in terms of execution, the single channel transmission needs to be enlarged to allow for a two - way dialog and a negotiated agreement on execution. The Language/Action Perspective (LAP) of Winograd & Flores (1986), originating from the realm of computer sciences, is indicated by Koskela & Howell (2002) as a theory with extensive potential to explain work in organisations as being coordinated through a negotiation process of making and keeping commitments. This thinking was later refined further in Howell *et al.* (2005), where a new holistic and organic approach was developed based on trust, a co-

created future, coherent commitments, and where planning is seen a rehearsal for execution, not used for project control. In the approach, leadership is based on trust, coaching and mutual interests.

The conceptualization of control rests on the idea that a process exists, standardized performance exists and the deviation from standard can be measured and adjustment orders given (also known as the thermostat model or cybernetic control) (Hofstede, 1978; Ogunnaike & Ray, 1994). This assumes a continuous process (which projects can be but mostly are not), measurement on aggregate terms (difficult is a discontinuous environment) and that the process can be corrected (ignoring lock-ins and the political decision making processes) (Johnson & Brennan 1996; Koskela & Howell, 2002). The conventional theory of control also omits learning and improvement from the equation. Koskela and Howell propose an upgrade in theory through scientific experimentation (Shewhart & Deming, 1939, as quoted in Koskela & Howell, 2002), which would allow for a feedback loop for the identification of deviance and the root cause behind it.

Project & management theory base				
Subject of theory		Relevant theories		
Theory of Project		Transformation		
		Flow		
		Value generation		
Theory of	Planning	Management-as-planning		
Management		Management-as-organizing		
	Execution	Classical communication theory		
		Language/Action Perspective		
	Control	Thermostat model		
		Scientific Experimentation		

Figure 2.1 Theory base for PM. Source: Koskela & Howell, 2002

The updated Koskela & Howell model addresses many of the issues that are seen to be problematic in development projects, and the applicability of the model is reviewed in the second essay of this study.

### Making projects critical

Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) argue that project failure in many cases is not due to technical issues, but is a result of political processes that are not considered well enough in the project conceptualization, planning, and implementation. The issue of stakeholder participation and the ownership of projects are critical issues in the development cooperation environment. Flyjberg, Bruzelius, Rothengatter (2003) note the need to consider the social construction of projects and the social embeddedness of project management. The power relationships between the actors in programmes and projects either enable or constrain the positive movement of the project.

Just as in the case of Koskela & Howell, Cicmil & Hodgson are deeply unsatisfied with the present theoretical foundation of the project management practice. In an attempt to arrive at an enhanced base of understanding, Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) look at extending the theoretical base of project management practice towards critical management studies.

Critical management studies (CMS) is considered to have started with the *Critical Management Studies* of Alvesson & Willmontt (1992), which initially brought together critical theory and post-structuralist writings. Embedded in a politically left-wing context, the CMS has developed and widened its perspectives to cover Marxist theories, social issues of inclusion and exclusion, alternatives to globalisation, and a critique to present management practices and thinking inside and outside of business school environments. Due to its very nature, CMS is a marginal phenomenon, but Cicmil & Hodgson have engaged some of the key concepts to re-think about projects.

Their key observation (and issue) is related to the positivist epistemology of management that perpetuates a belief in rationalism. The implicit consequence of a view of reality as being rational allows managers to make value-free decisions based on technical terminology and meaning. This ignores the process of a social construction of reality and of decisions that affect also projects. It also ignores the political processes that are inherent in, say, any development

23

cooperation initiative, which in many cases are (official or de-facto) extensions of foreign policy.

Fourier & Grey (2000) argue that morality, equality, and ethics need to be considered alongside with efficiency and effectiveness of management, in a move toward the ideas of corporate social responsibility. They furthermore note that the present social arrangements, economic activity, and ways of organising human activity are manifestations of an agenda of a specific group; one that does not necessarily represent humanity widely, or give a voice to other, alternative views. These arrangements lead to and perpetuate social exclusion and oppression.

Taking this discourse into the realm of project management gives a number of insights that are useful particularly in the context of development cooperation projects. Cicmil & Hodgson (2006), while not extending prescriptive solutions, nonetheless make three significant contributions to be considered. In the first place they call for an increased sensitivity to the possibility of exclusion and exploitation in project settings. This can be seen as being directly related to the projects or as a consequence of the action of the projects. In the development cooperation context, the impact of projects is a key driver of decision-making, affecting all aspects of the initiative. Secondly, Cicmil & Hodgson highlight the importance of engaging with practitioners. This could be extended to cover all stakeholders at all levels. This participation is by definition specific and local, within the project context. As the last set of key issues, they note the need to re-examine the very foundation of performance, critical success factors and the concept of success in projects. They furthermore see a need to develop indicators beyond the triple elements of time, cost and quality performance.

#### Hard and Soft

As a third interesting and relevant view of projects, Pollack (2007) proposes that there are advantages in viewing projects from the dual perspective of hard and soft paradigms (see Fig. 2.2). The terminology of hard vs. soft approaches has been used on and off in the PM literature, is somewhat ambiguous, but has descriptive value in this context.

With the hard paradigm, he refers to the conventional approach of seeing projects as adhering to a positivist epistemology, deductive reasoning, objectivity, quantitative frames of mind and reductionism, focusing on control and expert-led delivery. Soft approaches are associated with an interpretive epistemology, inductive reasoning and qualitative techniques, which emphasise contextual relevance. This argument follows the main lines of Koskela & Howell (2002) and Cicmil & Hodgson (2006), but examines the issues from a systems thinking perspective, which is used to demonstrate that different approaches need to be used in different contexts.





Pollack argues that the hard paradigm of project management is well suited for situations that have pre-determined goals uncontested and require efficiency and control, have simple and straightforward contexts, low levels of ambiguity and well established relationships and hierarchy. It would appear that
development projects have none of these attributes, and would tend toward the more complex circumstance.

Pollack also divides the theory and practice of the two paradigms, to illustrate how the theoretical approaches affect problem resolving, central to project management. In this view the positivist/realist theory translates into a problemsolving approach in practice, while the soft interpretive theory results in problem-structuring in practice. The evident conclusion is that soft approaches should be applied in situations that demand sense-making and exploration.

## 2.1.5 Contextual issues

Shenhar & Dvir (2007, p.7) note that a common theme of failed projects is the lack of upfront appreciation of the extent of uncertainty and complexity that these undertakings involve. Projects and their management take place in a context, and as Engwall (2003) notes, the research of project environments is not as well developed as, say, in organisational theory, where the influence of external factors is widely recognized. There is a growing body of research that challenges the concept of the universality of projects. Pinto & Covin (1989) examine differences between projects in R&D and construction, while Shenhar & Dvir (1996) investigate projects with varying levels of complexity.

Engwall (2003) notes that the relationships between projects and their parent systems, between projects their principal, and between projects and their historical context have been examined. He further argues for an open systems (Scott, 1992) nature of projects and recognizes the history and path dependency that exists within and between projects. As e.g. Hobbs *et al.* (2008) and Pellegrenelli *et al.* (2007) observe, projects happen within organisational contexts and are subject to change and evolution over time. In this context innovations are seen to be both socially constructed and society-shaping (Bresnen *et al.* 2005).

Söderholm (2008) reviews the managerial strategies that are linked to unforeseen changes, induced by the operational environment. These unforeseen

changes can modify the process flow and cause discontinuity. He notes that four main response strategies appear to exist. Management can resort to innovative action, i.e. creatively design action to deal with the unexpected, often going outside of the planned course of action and the standard ways of doing things. They can also resort to an extensive coordination exercise, through a series of meetings, or try to isolate the consequences as much as possible, perhaps by changing plans so that other work can go on while the unexpected is being dealt with. It is also noted that managers often need to resort to a process of negotiation to safeguard the project. In development cooperation projects, anecdotal evidence suggests that these strategies are sometimes resorted to concurrently.

Projects might be new at some specific point in time, but in some cases relationships behind the projects exist due to previous cycles with the same actors. Hadjikani (1996) notes the value of the sleeping relationships that exist between project cycles. These can benefit enormously the start up of subsequent projects. That being said, there appears to be a shelf-life of knowledge in terms of the discontinuity gap.

Still, in the double contexts of project and innovation, Shenhar & Dvir (2007) in their diamond model consider aspects of projects based on novelty, technology, complexity and pace (the NTCP model); this allows a bridging of the project management and innovation viewpoints. As Lenfle (2008) notes, however, the NTCP model does presuppose an established objective at project inception, effectively limiting its use in explorative contexts.

### **Project based organisations (PBOs)**

A trend, linked to the projectification of the society overall (Lundin & Söderholm, 1998), is the emergence of project based organizations. As Hobday (2000) notes, the project based organization (PBO) has been put forward as the panacea to manage increasing project complexity, fast changing environments and, a customer focused innovation and a high degree of ambiguity. In the context of complex products and systems, PBOs seem have an advantage over

more traditional functional matrix structures in terms of innovative approaches to organizing, attending to stakeholder demands and needs and responding to environmental changes and to the challenges of new technologies (Davies & Hobday, 2005). What PBOs are not very good at, according to Hobday (2000), is performing routine tasks, achieving economies of scale and enabling coordination between projects and an organization-wide development. PBOs are also not seen to excel at promoting organizational learning, as there exists a learning enclosure around the project that effectively isolates it from the rest of the organization (Hobday, 2000; Thiry & Deguire, 2007).

DeWaard & Kramer (2008) argue for the need for a stable organisational platform that underpins project-based work. This platform can be a base from which to mobilize temporary organisations or projects. Building on empirical evidence from the military context, they furthermore argue for modularity in the project team composition, needed to achieve efficiency and effectiveness.

As observed in the fields of disaster management (e.g. Denning, 2006) and construction (e.g. Ekstedt, Lundin, Wirdenius, 1992), through the act of contributing larger organisational elements to projects, organisations increase their chances of hitting the ground running with projects. These trends is also observable in the practices of consulting firms that not only field experts in development, but provide also the backstopping practices needed. These consulting firms also face the challenge of aligning their service offering and processes to match the needs of the clients (Gann & Salter, 2000; Artto *et al.*, 2008).

As noted by Packendorff (2002) and Turner, Huemann, Keegan (2008), internal tensions within project-based organisations are often caused by pressure originating from the dynamic nature of the work environment. It appears that organisations to date have not been widely successful in dealing with this issue, as it requires resources and an effective management system, which are not often available in projects that are set up on a one-off basis (as in the case of many development projects). Turner *et al.* (2008) furthermore note that this pressure is notably high in small and medium sized organisation, and in multi-

project environments. In order to attract professionals, organisations involved in project-based work must also ensure adequate career paths for their experts and managers.

### **Project management office (PMO)**

Project management activities need a location, which is provided in many cases by a project management office (PMO). The PMI defines the PMO as "An organisational body or entity assigned responsibilities related to the centralised and coordinated management of those projects under its domain. The responsibilities of a PMO can range from providing project management support functions to actually being responsible for the direct management of a project" (PMI, 2004, 368). Hobbs *et al.* (2008) argue that PMOs can be considered as an organisational innovation as it is a recent and important phenomenon. In the recent years, organisations have responded to environmental challenges through developing new, flexible organisational models and mainstreaming projects into their core operational modes.

There exist a great variety of arrangements in terms of a PMO (Hobbs & Aubry, 2007), both in form and functions. The PMO, while being deeply embedded in the host organisation and co-evolving with it, appears to be an unstable innovation (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008), and organisations tend to restructure their PMOs every few years, in search for best fit to suit changing purposes. There is furthermore a plethora of structures and forms that the PMO can take, and Hobbs *et al.* (2008) find no systemic relationship between the external context and the structure of the PMO. They also did not find correlations with the maturity of the studied large eleven organisations and the frequency or degree of change of their PMO structures. It can be stipulated that in some cases organisations do not manage their projects through a PMO structure, but as embedded in line management functions.

In some cases the life-span of PMOs is linked to that of the projects. Firm level strategy development and the search for an optimum organisational structure often leads to reconfiguration processes (Pettigrew, 2003; Midler, 1994; Hobbs

*et al.*, 2008.) The PMOs also have to respond to complex and dynamic environments (Brown & Eisenhardt, 1997).

Tensions transform PMOs, and can be identified into five categories, according to the Hobbs et al. (2008). Economic tensions emerge through the PMO associated costs and project performance; these become acute when objectives are not met. This would be most evident in exploratory projects (Lenfle, 2008) where objectives and goals shift and/or are ambiguous. There are also political tensions in projects, revolving predictably around power, control and accountability. Tensions emerge from the relationships between the PMO and their clients; in some cases the client-ship is not clear and unequivocal, which adds to the degree of discomfort. The fourth key area of tension, according to Hobbs et al. (2008) is linked to the question of standardization versus flexibility; in many cases the standard set of procedures does not work well for any number of reasons and deviation from protocols must be made, either officially or on an adhoc basis. This is also clearly linked to the tensions created by decision-making powers. Lastly, tensions emerge from the "project machine" (Hobbs et al. 2008, p.553) that are linked to controlling the organisational capacity to deliver projects; enhancing or reducing this ability impacts also on the relationship of the PMO to the host organisation.

It also appears that institutionalisation processes are not visible in PMOs in terms of isomorphism (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008; Dimaggio & Powell, 1983); in other words PMOs are seemingly not developing towards a uniform size and shape. In many cases it appears that PMOs are set up and managed with little or no knowledge of the knock-on effects, resulting in frequent revisions of the structure and processes. This is linked with the view of Hatchuel and Weil, 1992 (Hatchuel A, Weil B. L'expert et le systéme: gestion des savoirs et metamorphose des acteurs dans l'entreprise industrielle. Paris: Economica (1992), as quoted by Hobbs *et al.*, 2008) of organisations as fundamentally irrational actors that are engaged in cyclical efforts to rationalise.

### Exploration and exploitation in projects

March (1991) originally proposed that exploitation in organisations would include ideas of refinement, choice, production, selection, implementation and execution, and would be based on the overriding idea of operational effectiveness achieved through embedded configurations of products, processes, technologies, competences, organisation and management. He linked exploration to the strategic flexibility of the organisation, in terms of being able to develop novel configurations of products, processes, technologies, competences, organisation and management systems. Boer *et al.* (2006) note that the capabilities that are required for exploration are different from the exploitation ones.

In examining exploration, exploitation (March, 1991) and innovation in projects Lenfle (2008) notes that the current dominant understanding of projects is not well suited to cases in which objectives are not well known; there is a "fundamental tension between exploitation and exploration" (Lenfle, 2008, p.477) that underpins project management practice. Organisations that are adept in one arena may find it difficult to operate successfully in the other. As Lenfle (2008) notes, there is a need to apply distinct management practices to specific situations. Building on Brady & Davies (2004) in examining the exploration – exploitation divide, but in the administrative context in development, exploration projects could be understood as ways to search and learn, while exploitative projects would be characterised as being set up to achieve specific objectives within existing constraints of time, money and scope.

Lenfle (2008) identifies the characteristics of explorative projects through five main points. In the first instance, explorative projects are emerging and strategically ambiguous; this contradicts the idea that projects need to have established objectives from start. The projects also need to adopt proactive approaches; there is often no pre-project demand, and an evident need exists to justify the resource allocation. Thirdly, there are difficulties in specifying the results of the projects; the lack of clear objectives in the project is challenging.

31

The results need to be identified in wide terms, as in new knowledge or concepts that may feed into other processes or products. In the fourth place, the projects tend towards the exploration of new knowledge; the effectiveness of the project is linked to the speed of learning and knowledge creation. There is a distinct possibility of failure, as in all innovation activity. Lastly, there is what Lenfle calls the "hidden urgency and multiple time horizons" (Lenfle, 2008, p.473); as the explorative projects feed into the exploitative ones, the time constraints are not always clear and explicit, especially if a single explorative project leads to multiple exploitative initiatives.

To address these specific characteristics, Lenfle (2008) suggests that specific management principles must also be adopted. There is a need to set up dedicated organisations to manage the exploration project, in order to coherently link the results to subsequent exploitative initiatives. As traditional project management methods are not fully effective (i.e. no clear objective or scope) tentative plans must be made, and dynamically updated, as the project moves ahead. In this context experiments and concurrent engineering are suggested by Lenfle (2008) as key mechanisms to achieve a stage-wise progressive elaboration within the project. This progressive elaboration also implies that project objectives may be even radically reformulated during the project cycle.

### **Capabilities in projects**

Davies & Brady (2000) and Brady & Davies (2004) build the case for project capabilities, understood as those capabilities that enable organisations to enhance their technology and market bases (through base-moving projects). Brady & Davies (2004) view projects from the perspective of the exploration to exploitation continuum, arguing that projects can be understood as experiments, and that learning between projects needs to be transferred if efficiency over time is to be achieved. While their work has been developed in the business enterprise context, their thinking has been recontextualized in this study to the not-for-profit sector and the international development project context.

Also in the organizational context, dynamic capabilities are defined as "the firm's ability to integrate, build, and reconfigure internal and external competences to address rapidly changing environments" (Teece, Pisano, and Shuen (1997, p.516). This essentially involves learning based on common codes; organizational knowledge is seen to reside in routines and patterns that enable successful solutions. Through external collaboration these routines can be updated. Coordination and integration of assets is also linked to positive performance, and rapid changes in external environments require a reconfiguration of these assets (Eisenhardt & Martin, 2000; Teece et al., 1997). In development projects the dynamic capability could be linked to the ability to review and direct the course of the project in mid-flight, when initial assumptions no longer hold true or when the external environment changes radically. The main issue is the origin of these capabilities: it may be that knowledge-intensive service providers, such as development consultants whose business is project-based, develop these capabilities over time, and apply them on need. It would appear that much of the knowledge needed in these capabilities would be tacit in nature and linked to practical experience. That being said, as Ferdinand, Graca, Antonacopoulou and Easterby-Smith (2005) note, knowledge in the original concept was somewhat undefined, treating it as an asset instead of an socially embedded resource, as it would be the case in development.

While Brady & Davies (2004) essentially focus on the organisational level, Söderlund *et al.* (2008) take the discourse on capabilities to the project level itself, noting that the development of such ability is linked to "both repeating and exploring new knowledge areas" (Söderlund *et al.*, 2008, p.518). Thus the perception of projects is one of processes of socially constructed learning, knowledge creation and sharing in a situated and project specific context. Tsoukas & Chia (2002) observe the constantly ongoing change processes in organisation, which may or may not change the organisation itself, depending on the degree of institutionalization. These dynamic processes take place irrespective of managerial intent but can potentially be engaged positively to achieve new capabilities. As Tsoukas & Chia (2002) note, there is a need for both stability in the organisational platform and dynamic change through human action. Projects in institutional settings can at best offer the needed dialogue.

In this context, Thomas and Mengel (2008) argue that educational models that aim to develop project management professionals need to address the increasing complexity, through fostering ideas of continuous change, reflection, self-organizing, networking, resilience to high ambiguity and team building skills.

As Bresnen et al. (2003) note, knowledge management is particularly complex in projects as the "self-contained, idiosyncratic and finite" (Bresnen *et al.*2003, p. 158) nature of projects, linked to the inherent discontinuities, makes it difficult to capture and diffuse knowledge generated in projects – the tendency is to re-invent the wheel. At the same time, the technology based knowledge management techniques have limitations; Bresnen *et al.*(2003) argue that social communities with shared systems of meaning can have a significant role in learning, knowledge capture, retention and transfer. There is a further particular challenge for development projects: Bresnen *et al.* (2003) note that process related innovations are much more difficult to capture than product innovations, as the social processes and context play a larger role.

#### **Projects in development**

As Youker (1999) notes, in the World Bank context, problems facing project management in developing countries and developed countries appear not to be very dissimilar (see Fig. 2.3).

While on the surface problems in the developed and developing countries appear to be very similar; there are however there are some key differences to be considered. These will be examined in section 2.4 in more detail. List of project management problems from List of project management post completion evaluations of problems in the United States development projects of the World Bank, from as quoted in Youker, 1999. as quoted in Youker, 1999.

Conflict between team and support organisation
Different objectives among stakeholders
Insufficient resources
Insufficient rewards and lack of interest in the project
Lack of senior management interests and support Lack of team member commitment

Fig 2.3 PM problems. Source: Youker, 1999; modified Koria, 2008

# 2.2 Innovation

Innovation was originally defined by Schumpeter (1983) as the commercialisation of new elements or a combination of old elements in industrial organisations. This could mean: i) new materials; ii) the introduction of new processes; iii) the opening of new markets; or iv) the introduction of new organisational forms. At the risk of being simplistic and reductionist, it is assumed in this study that innovation implies the concurrent existence of novelty, utility and success.

There is a fair amount of ambiguity in the use of the word innovation. It is often used as a synonym for invention; it is also used in lieu of improvement; and creativity and change is also often equated with innovation (Davila, Epstein, Shelton, 2006). As Amabile *et al.* (1996) notes, innovation is linked to acting on creative ideas. Davila *et al.* (2006) view innovation as a disciplined management process that uses specific rules and tools.

Rosenberg (1982) developed the idea of innovation as a learning process, and attention has also been given to the processes of absorbing the learning (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Schumpeter's work was reflected in the foundational work in the 1980's of Christopher Freeman (1982) and Giovanni Dosi (1982), and innovation system concepts were developed in the late 80's and early 90's (e.g. Edqvist, 1997; Nelson, 1993; Lundvall, 1995), based on the idea of collaborative networks of private and public sector actors with knowledge producers. In this vein, Patel & Pavitt (1994) defined innovation as a process that involves exchanging knowledge - they specifically noted both tacit and codified knowledge in this context. While growth through improved technology and production has traditionally been seen as the business incentive for innovation (e.g. Rogers, 1962), the knowledge-driven economy has shifted the focus to productivity, both in private sector led businesses and the public services.

Schumpeter's original elements compare closely to the techno-economic determinants of Hämäläinen's (2003) systemic model; the systems of innovation

approach (e.g. Freeman 1987; Lundvall 1992), in turn takes into account the institutional and public sector roles; the perspective of innovation chosen for this study is related to the systems of innovation approach precisely for this reason. Dense networks of social, cultural and economic relationships on local, regional, national and supranational levels underpin the existence of systems of innovation. Research indicates that these systems of innovation contribute positively to competitiveness in the global marketplace (Freeman, 1987; Lundvall, 1992; Edqvist, 1997). Lundvall (1995) further makes a claim that the long-term performance of an economy is intimately tied to the social cohesion and trust between the members of society. Organisations need to open their borders to access knowledge, through interaction with external agents, and Lundvall sees that systems of innovation are fundamentally based upon systems of knowledge and learning, with underpinning social aspects.

## 2.2.1 Administrative innovation

In the administrative context, innovation is linked efficiency, effectiveness, productivity, quality of services; it essentially is distinct from invention, in the sense that "Invention is the first occurrence of an idea for a new product or process, while innovation is the first attempt to carry it out to practice" Fagerberg (2005, p.4). The process view of innovation abounds, and e.g. Dosi (1982) see is as a problem-solving process, while Kline and Rosenberg (1986) thought of innovation as a process involving formal and informal relationships in networks of actors. From the project management literature, Hobbs et al. (2008, 550) define organisational innovation as "a new, non-obvious and useful set of rules, processes and structure that has found viable application in organisations."

Overall, this study uses the description put forward by Lam (2004), based on Daft (1978), Damanpour and Evan (1984) and Damanpour (1996) of organizational innovation as the "creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organization" (Lam, 2004, p.115). This is quite generic, and recognizes that technical and organizational innovations are intertwined. Some

distinction must, however, be made between technical and administrative innovation. As Afuah (2003) notes, technical innovation is linked to new or improved products, services or processes. It may require administrative innovation, and can be linked to a product or a process. Administrative innovation in this study is taken to be is concerned with organisational structure of management and administrative processes, and may or may not be linked to technical innovation. That being said, Lam's definition is seen to be valid also for administrative innovation, and is thus used throughout.

The idea of innovation and the process itself causes discontinuities (Christensen, 1997; Birkinshaw, Bessant, Delbridge, 2007) also in the administrative innovation arena. In the context of developing country public sector management, there are formidable constraints to the adaptation of new ways of doing things (or barriers to innovation), as these tend to upset existing webs of vested interests.

# 2.2.2 Knowledge and innovation

The knowledge perspective of innovation has evident linkages with the idea of the knowledge economy that emerged in the early 60's (Machlup, 1962). This evolved into the dual ideas of knowledge being quantitatively and qualitatively more important than ever, while the proliferating application of information and communication technology (ICT) became one of the key drivers of growth and economic development. The current trend of understanding knowledge as a key driver of economic development is also apparent in the developing country context. As the World Bank notes (World Bank, 1998), knowledge has become a more important factor than resources in determining the standard of living. In this process, knowledge has become increasingly a commodity as the advances in ICT have reduced transaction costs and increased the connectivity between actors (CEC, 2004).

In terms of knowledge, three main approaches could be adopted for this study. In the first place one could look at organizational forms as inducing innovativeness (e.g. Burns and Stalker 1961; Mintzberg 1979). It is, however, argued that research solely into the structural forms of the organizations does not have sufficient explanatory power to successfully drive the argument when dealing with the extreme complexity of the international development context, with the clear asymmetry of capability and knowledge that exists between the various parties. It is recognized, however, that the structural aspects have an impact on innovation in the development context.

Secondly, one could develop further the thinking of Hannan and Freeman (1977), Romanelli and Tushman (1994) in seeing innovation as a capacity to respond to modification and upheavals in the operating environment. Shaping and influencing the environment is clearly an ability that can lead to innovation, but it is argued that the focus on external environment in the approach is too limited, and the selection process through an adaptation process is somewhat simplistic in the institutional context. The impact of the circumstance is, however, considered throughout the study but not as the leading theoretical approach.

The third perspective follows Argyris and Schon (1978), Nonaka (1994), Nonaka & Takeuchi (1995) and is based on the approach that learning and organizational knowledge creation is the basic platform for innovation. The ability of the organization to see, understand and exploit new knowledge is the key building block for innovative practice – and this is history and path dependent (Cohen and Levinthal, 1990), increasing the need for continuous, managed effort. As Nonaka & Takeuchi (1995) note, it is not the knowledge that drives innovation, but the dynamic creation of knowledge, through processes of absorption, assimilation and reconfiguration, which require distinct capability. This knowledge perspective implies a need to consider the cognitive and learning aspects in promoting innovation (also the same elements can inhibit innovation).

The ability to recognize the value of new, external information, assimilate it and apply it to novel circumstance has been coined as the organisation's absorptive capacity (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990), which is assumed to be dependent on the

prior level of related knowledge. Thus developing absorptive capacity and subsequently innovative performance is understood to be history and path dependent. Enhancements in this area require individual capabilities, which currently may not be fully developed, and a concurrent reduction of the social constraining factors that limit the full use of existing potential, in line with the Senian framework (Sen, 2000).

As Afuah notes, three properties of knowledge determine how well an organisation can perform its activities: newness, the balance between existing and new knowledge and the degree to which the knowledge is tacit. The degree of newness that underpins an organisation's activity is critical; the newer the knowledge, the more difficult it is to use. It follows that the amount of new knowledge is therefore also critical. The degree in which the knowledge is tacit impacts on the learning and transfer of knowledge in the organisation (Afuah, 2003).

As innovation is inherently risky, more intention appears to exist than real innovation as Drucker (1985) affirms, classifying opportunities by risk; the closer one gets to innovation based on new knowledge, the more inherent risk there is in the development process. Risk is tied to the degree of uncertainty: the biggest risk evidently is on something that does not yet exist. Failure is intrinsic to innovation and an organisation must create room for its members to fail, otherwise no-one will assume the internal risk of failure.

The knowledge driven economy has also implications for the management of innovation in projects. In the first place, innovation is seen to be systemic effort, the result of not a single activity but the cumulative outcome of a wide array of interlinked activities (Maskell, 1999). This effort is also managed and not a random search for opportunity, although the very idea of innovation involves high degrees of ambiguity and progressive elaboration in projects. Perhaps the key element to be recognized is linked to the idea that growth originates from increasing the productivity of work through knowledge. In administrative innovation therefore the aim is to organise activities in such a way that productivity is enhanced. This requires that human resources be managed in such a way that individual capabilities are given room to flourish, while organisations need to be set up in a fashion whereby creativity and interaction can happen. There is also a need to network internal and external parties for best fit. These have evident repercussions on capabilities.

### Practice based knowledge

Another option would be to see knowledge from a practice-based epistemology. The objectivist view assumes that explicit knowledge can exist independently of human beings, contrary to the view that knowing is personal, developing through practice. This view entails seeing knowledge as being embedded in practice, with tacit and explicit knowledge being essentially inseparable. Blackler (1995) argues that knowledge is not something that an individual possesses - it is something the person does. From this frame of mind, tacit and explicit knowledge are inseparable, as they are constituted in the same act (e.g. Werr & Sterrnberg, 2003). As Polanyi (1969) observes, the idea of strictly explicit knowledge is problematic, as it is meaningless without tacit knowledge.

Knowledge is further considered to be embodied, and for example Tsoukas (1996) observes that the situatedness on human action makes it impossible to act based solely on explicit knowledge, as no set of instructions can be complete enough to serve all situations. In this context also knowledge is understood as being socially constructed and culturally embedded.

### **Bounded rationality**

The organizational and management research in the cognitive tradition is rooted in cognitive psychology and is concerned with the mental models, belief systems and knowledge structures that individuals adopt as the basis for decision-making (Weick, 1979,1995; Walsh, 1995; Lam, 2005). Similarly to individuals, organizations are seen to develop collective mental models, which encompass a social dimension. It is assumed, for the purposes of this study, that mental models vary in time and place, and both individual and social systems are linked to prevailing cultures – this would imply that definitions of innovation might also be culturally dependent. As Lam (2005) notes, using the cognitive perspective it is possible to gain insight into the process of organizational learning and knowledge creation.

Individuals and organisations are only boundedly rational, as they are cognitively limited and thus not able to know all the factors that would influence decision-making. There are also evident difficulties in making action explicit, as knowledge maybe embedded in the actions of individuals, or the strategies, structure, routines or systems of organisations (Conner & Pralahad, 1995).

## 2.2.3 Continuous improvement and Deming

Continuous innovation could be said to have developed from the concept of continuous improvement, which was first developed in the US, transported to Japan after WWII, and is now making itself felt again in the West. Known in Japan as Kaizen, the central idea can be defined in the industrial circumstance as a planned, systematic process of company-wide, ongoing and incremental improvement of company performance based on change (Boer & Gertsen, 2003). W. Edwards Deming was instrumental in developing the Kaizen quality thinking through his extensive involvement in the post-war reconstruction of Japan. Perhaps his most visible innovation was the Plan-Do-Check-Act cycle underpinning the continuous improvement thinking.

The key benefit of thinking about projects through the Deming cycle is related to the idea on continuity of the process. The original circle was based on the idea of a repetitive process. Deming himself called it the Shewhart Circle, after Walter A. Shewhart, whose conceptualization underpins Demings version – Shewhart had used the term "See" to signify both Check and Act (as presented in Koskela & Howell, 2002). While Deming later on in his career updated the circle from the original Plan-Do-Check-Act (PDCA) to Plan-Do-Study-Act (PDSA), in this study the PDCA nomenclature is used throughout.



Fig. 2.4 The Deming PDCA Cycle

The PDCA cycle consists of the following phases:

Plan:	Determine the objectives and related processes that are required
	to deliver the results aligned with the set specifications;
Do:	Execute/implement the process;
Check:	Review the results against the original objectives and specifications, and report on the outputs/outcomes;
Act:	Take action that adjusts the plan-do-check-act process, to improve on outputs/outcomes in the pext implementation
	on outputs/outcomes in the next implementation.

The PDCA concept has its origins in the three stages of forming a hypothesis, developing and running an experiment and evaluating the results, which then leads back to either a revision or validation of the original hypothesis. This is also the basic premise of the Scientific Method and the work of Francis Bacon (1561-1626) and specifically his "The New Organon" of 1620 (Roland, 2001).

Bacon's work is significant inasmuch as he improved on the philosophical process of syllogism through his new system of logic (Klein, 2003). The pre-Baconian writings of Alhazen (Book of Optics, 1026 as referred to in Agar, 2001), and the later work of Descartes (Discourse on Method, 1637, as referred to in Smith, 2007), taken together with Bacon, can be considered to be critical in the historical formation of modern scientific method. Abu Ali al-Hasan ibn al-Haytham (965-1040) (known to Europeans as Alhazen) wrote on astronomy, optics, geometry and mathematics. Through systematic, repeatable and quantifiable experiments, Alhazen was instrumental in formulating the basics of

modern scientific method, including the idea of hypothesis expressed through mathematical formulae. René Descartes (1596-1650), besides significant contributions to philosophy, founded analytic geometry, essential to the invention of calculus and analysis, while being a significant member of the 17<sup>th</sup> century rationalistic movement in continental Europe (Smith, 2007).

Iteration, and especially improvement and development through iteration underpin the PDCA circle. The circle should be repeatedly used to increase the knowledge that exists in the process at hand. This is closely related to the idea of knowledge as linked to practice (Hislop, 2005), and the premise that improvement can be achieved through practice. It also allows for both incremental improvement and more radical leaps of breakthroughs. In managerial terms the PDCA principle is also a forgiving one as it allows the start of activities with the premise that improvements can be made as one goes along.

## 2.2.4 Towards continuous innovation

As Bessant and Caffyn (1997) note, the concept of continuous improvement is sometimes considered to be synonymous with continuous innovation as it deals with a continuous quest to improve on the existing in terms of processes, services or products. It is also linked with waste reduction and quality improvement. Bessant and Caffyn also suggest that continuous improvement is about increasing the participation in the innovation process within organisations. There is a Japanese parallel to this, in Kaizen, where quality circles have enhanced the participatory aspects of industrial production. They define continuous improvement as "an organisation wide process of focused and sustained incremental innovation" (Bessant & Caffyn, 1997, p.10). They also note that the concept as such is clear but there are significant difficulties in implementing it.

The continuous improvement is moving towards continuous innovation, as learning and the innovation processes are converging (Boer *et al.*, 2006) On the level of individual organisations Bessant & Caffyn (1997) and Janszen (2000),

among others, make the case for continuous improvement and innovation as the only means of realizing sustainable competitive advantage. This implies that innovation cannot be considered a "one-off" exercise but instead a continuous process.

Boer *et al.* (2006, p. 2)) make the case for continuous innovation capability, which they define as the ability to enable the "effective, ongoing interaction between operations, incremental improvement and learning (exploitation process) and radical innovation and change (exploration process)."

#### Sources of innovation

Sources of innovation can be organized into two main categories. As von Hippel (1988) observes, functional innovations are derived from the organisations internal or external value chains, the links to external knowledge creating organisations, competing organisations or other nations or regions. Von Hippel (1988) identified the end-users as a significant source of innovation.

There are also circumstantial sources of innovation (Afuah, 2003), and the question then becomes under what circumstances can one expect innovations, and when? Innovation can be planned, and conscious attempts in R&D can be seen as investments towards developing new and better ways of working.

Unexpected occurrences (or the responses to them) are a significant source of innovations. Natural disasters, as tough as they may be in terms of humanitarian suffering, can also be seen as opportunities to improve on the current state of affairs. This has been recognized for long, but "building back better" is tremendously difficult to do, as is noted in the third essay of this study. As Drucker (1985) notes, opportunities can be found in the unexpected, the incongruity, process needs, changes in the industry & market, demographics, changes in perceptions, moods and meanings and finally new knowledge. Drucker (1985) also identifies the risk of innovation as increasing when one progresses from the unexpected success to the application of new knowledge.

The third significant circumstantial source of innovation is change - or again the responses to change (either proactive or reactive). Globalisation is a force that is

changing the world in many ways, and while it has clear negative impacts, there also significant gains to be obtained from the process. Perhaps the challenge in this regard is to strive for an equitable balance.

The original technology push view, as with the market pull and actor networks in technology and innovation has evolved into thinking about complex systems that encompass products and services, technology and management (Davies & Hobday, 2005). In the area of administrative innovation, social networks are seen to act as sources of innovation (Foray, 2000; OECD, 2000). This thinking builds on the ideas of technology push and networking. The key idea of innovation thinking is based on the idea that knowledge fosters innovation. Innovation is driven in organisations from within through the attention of senior management, creative environments that encourage novel solutions, joint initiatives with partnering organisations, such as public-private partnerships, and project management. On the other hand, as Von Hippel (1988) notes, there are also externalities. Knowledge-intensive service providers such as development consultants can have major roles in fostering innovation in projects, through their cumulative experience and expertise. These consultancies share similar attributes to the companies studied by Gann & Salter (2000), who note the dependence that these organisations have on their past project portfolio, their reputation and the systems that have been built up over time. Similarly, the learning issues between individuals, teams and the wider community are present in the development project context.

#### Innovation transfer & management

Kogut (1991) notes the long-term history and path dependencies that economic systems follow; in this sense organisational and administrative innovation is likely to be linked to changes in institutional frameworks. Due to the relative international immobility of labour, successful organisational innovations may be difficult to import/export across cultures (Whitley, 1992; Hollingsworth & Boyer, 1997). As also Simon (1962) notes, it would appear that innovations in the techno-economic determinants of the systemic model would be easier to transfer from one national context to another than innovations in institutional

frameworks and related government roles. The latter appear more rigid and contain the key elements of inertia in the national economic systems.

Innovation transfer across functional and organizational boundaries presents challenges in terms of the absorptive and transmission capacities, the nature of the innovation in question, the timing involved and the differences in the national and organisational cultures.

The effectiveness of an innovation transfer is in function of the ability of the recipient to absorb the knowledge being transmitted. The absorption capacity is history and path dependent, as the assimilation of external knowledge requires a minimum of related pre-transfer knowledge (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990; Zahra & George, 2002). The process of knowledge transfer is affected by complementary assets such as facilities and equipment (Afuah, 2003). A knowledge gap impacts on development cooperation, as the asymmetric background of the donors, technical assistants and the local host organisation may require operating on the level of the lowest common denominator.

The nature of the innovation impacts on the transfer process. Radical innovations and incremental innovations transmit differently and are dependent on the circumstances. In development, a crises tends to enable the uptake of radical innovations, while incremental innovations are enabled through a longer term change. The complexity and the underpinning level of tacit knowledge are important determinants of the transfer process. Notable also is that fact that, in international settings (and especially in development cooperation), incremental innovation for one party may constitute radical innovation for another.

National and organisational cultures are seen to be key enablers or inhibitors to the transfer of innovations (Hofstede, 1980; Trompenaars and Hampden-Turner, 1997). An organisations values and beliefs, together with the structure, people and systems, produce behavioural norms within the organisational setting. The national and local cultures in which the organisation is embedded are seen to impose the ultimate social constraints in terms of what is possible and what is not (Sen, 2000). Transferring innovations in international development

47

cooperation often involves a double challenge of cross-organisation and crossnational transfer. This is evident in the situation described in the third essay.

# 2.3 International development cooperation

Todaro & Smith (2006, p.23) note the objectives of development as including securing and improving access to basic life-sustaining goods, raising the measurable level of living and improving the range of economic and social choices that one can make in one's life. Sen (2000) defines development as the process of enlarging a person's functionings and the capabilities to function, together with the range of things a person could be and do in his/her life. This viewpoint involves the idea of that obstacles like illiteracy, ill health, lack of access to resources and lack of civil and political freedoms need to be removed.

International development cooperation is here defined as the cooperative process of promoting human well-being that is supported across national boundaries. Well-being is used in the wide sense, encompassing among other things good governance, accessible and appropriate healthcare and education, human rights, infrastructure and environmental concerns, economical opportunity and resilience to natural and man-made disasters. There are also more operational definitions, as in the case of Unesco (2006), in which development cooperation is understood to refer to the activities (e.g. technical support) of the financing agencies.

The terms "development aid" and "development cooperation" are often used interchangeably (other terms used are development assistance, technical assistance, international aid, overseas aid and also foreign aid), but the tendency since the 90's is to use development cooperation, as it conveys the idea of a partnership. In all cases, the terms refer to support given by governments and other agencies to developing countries with the intention of supporting the economic, social and political development of the recipient. Development support usually involves a long-term commitment, and is distinct from humanitarian aid, which is mostly delivered in short term.

## 2.3.1 Background to development cooperation & aid

The origins of international development, as we understand it today, can be traced back to the beginning of the 19<sup>th</sup> century, with a noted escalation of activity after the Second World War, when the reconstruction needs and later the cold war drove the establishment of international financial institutions and initiatives like the Marshall Aid (Browne 1990). The second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century has seen an intensification of international development, sometimes driven by political agendas, like to ones related to the Cold War and the containment of the spread of communism (Thomas, 2000).

It has been suggested that the theoretical approaches used in international development since the Second World War are rooted in the modernism and technological optimism of the (mostly) Anglo-American political thought (Barlett, 2007), supported in the fifties by Rostow and evolving into the neoliberalist agenda of the 70's and 80's with Friedman et al.. (Parfitt, 2002; Thomas, 2000). These approaches were implemented through extensive structural adjustment programmes and later on through privatisation The modernization theory of development made several programmes. assumptions, among them the idea that less developed countries would follow the track of more developed ones and that assistance is required for this development to happen. It has also been assumed that less developed countries would develop at a faster pace than developed countries and that a balance would be found sooner or later. An assumption was also made that education would play a strong role in the process and that the application of technology would foster growth.

The criticism to the neo-liberalist agenda started to take form already in the 60's, with the advancement of dependency theories between the developed and the developing countries. Through a bottoms-up approach, often taking civil action against the adjustment programmes in the 70's and 80's, the critics of the established institutional approaches gained momentum, incorporating alternative development approaches that focus on human needs and capabilities

50

through the contributions of Streetan, Haq and Sen, among others (e.g. Fukuda-Parr & Shivakumar, 2004; Partfitt, 2002; Bhaduri, 2005). Some of these initiatives were incorporated into policies and programmes, as in the case of the UNDP Human Development Report. The dependency theory led to some failed import substitution policies, especially in Latin America in the 80's, and was later contested by Immanuel Wallerstein's notions of centre - semi-periphery periphery (so called World Systems Theory), which attempted to explain, inter alia, the industrialization processes in the Newly Industrialized Countries (NICs)) (Kohler & Chaves, 2003).

Now, in the second half of the first decade of 21<sup>st</sup> century, the international community has embarked on the ambitious goal of reducing poverty through the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), while others maintain that "trade, not aid" is the way forward (Sachs, 2005, Brolén et al. 2007). These two aims are not contradictory as such, and one builds on the other, but approaches to address the two issues can be extremely divergent. The MDGs are seen to have replaced the previous modernistic discourse, with a shorter perspective, while corporate social responsibility is seen to be in a key position to influence positive human development through fair trade and appropriate commercial practice. Globalization appears to be leading to a greater integration in the world and concern has been voiced over the asymmetry of power and participation in global affairs.

There are also voices that have heavily criticized the current formal aid delivery systems and related institutions. As an example, Easterly (2006) has argued that the planned interventions in development aid have basically failed to produce the desired impact, calling for agile and small interventions that could promote local innovation. Moyo (2009) argues for a radical stop of the whole funding system of development aid, while promoting alternative private sector approaches to development finance. Collier (2008) has identified a series of traps that the poorest developing countries have fallen into; he offers a series of prescriptions on how to both avoid the traps and get out of them. Perhaps a

common theme of the three writers is a call for alternative ways of delivering development aid; in other words, innovation in aid.

# 2.3.2 A rights based approach

Development is essentially not an option, possibly to be extended to some and not to others. It is a fundamental human right, clearly set out in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948), the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1966) with its Optional Protocols and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (1966).

While the International Bill of Human Rights contains civil fundamental freedoms and political, economic, social and cultural rights, including also third generation rights, it is the Declaration on the Right to Development (1986), and the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (1993), that establish socio-economic development as a basic right.

The rights based approach is important, as it establishes the right of individuals within their societies to be able to develop, and acts as the basis for the dialogue between the donors and the aid recipients. It is a cornerstone for the efforts to achieve symmetric relationships, within and external to societies.

The rights based approach is also important because it forms the basic principles on which development interventions need to be built upon. These have since been translated into guidelines, such as the Sphere Project Core Principles (The Sphere Project, 2004), an initiative by international and national NGOs, The Red Cross Movement, UN agencies, donors, host governments and representatives from affected populations to develop a operational manual that would set the minimum standards for action in humanitarian assistance. This de-facto standard notes, for example, that all possible steps should be taken to alleviate human suffering arising out of calamity and conflict; it is also explicit in affirming that people affected by disaster have a right to life with dignity. The Sphere project is based on International Humanitarian, Human Rights and Refugee Law. Many international organizations, such as the International Red

Cross and Red Crescent Movement and other NGOs have adopted codes of conduct that form the basic rules of engagement.

# 2.3.3 Aid, institutions and development

### Quantity vs. quality

While the quantity of aid is a long-standing, almost constant debate, the quality of aid has also come under examination recently (UNDP, 2005; World Bank, 2005; ActionAid, 2005). These processes led to the Rome (2003) and Paris (2005) Declarations, which argue that development aid should be untied from the donor-country sole procurement and delivery in kind, be harmonized and coordinated between donors and recipients in terms of delivery, and aligned with local needs. A further issue which impacts greatly on the delivery of aid is the proliferation of both donors and programmes and projects, which increases the administrative burden on recipient organisations, and after a threshold level, causes aid effectiveness to decrease due to administrative and managerial inability to cope (Morss 1984; Roodman 2006). Aid translates to public expenditure, but in relation of less than one to one, as administrative and project managerial costs are often factored into the aid package already at the donor level, reducing the freedom of local institutions to assign resources (Mackinnon, 2003; Wolf, 2007).

#### A case for institutional development

Hämäläinen (2003), building on Porter (1998), attaches importance to role of the institutional framework of government (North, 1990). On a systemic consolidation of classical, neoclassical and endogenous growth theories, Hämäläinen argues that the techno-economic determinants (productive resources, technologies, organisational efficiency, product market characteristics, together with external business activities) form the core of the system, and the framework conditions of the formal/informal institutional arrangements and government policies are at the core of determining competitiveness and economic growth. The enabling role of the public and third sectors within institutional frameworks has been understood by international development agencies and organisations, such as the UNDP (2006).

Transparency and a reduction in corruption, together with improved relationships of accountability between users, service providers and governance on both central and local levels is seen to be a prerequisite for efficiency and effectiveness in aid delivery (World Bank, 2003; Jüttig *et al.*, 2004). Aid efficiency may be significantly enhanced through addressing corruption. As Wolf (2007) notes, the efficiency of service delivery is closely related to the allocation of resources, which in turn depend on governance. The success of recent decentralization policies is seen to be closely linked to the ability of the central governance to strengthen the local structures and institutional capacity, while service delivery enhancements are only likely if institutions are in place for an efficient use of resources.

Furthermore, aid volatility can seriously hinder long-term policies, and significant aid flows can alter the delicate balance between the private and public sector employment opportunities, especially in small, closed markets (Wolf, 2007). It has been argued (Lensink & Morrisey, 2005; Arellano *et al.*, 2009) that aid instability can decrease investment, while permanent flows of aid are often directed at consumption. As investments are usually delivered through projects, volatility in project funding is harmful to long-term development (Fielding & Mavrotas, 2005). Also, the increase of aid, often cited as the panacea for development, does increase the public sector expenditure (Wolf, 2007), but Jayasuriya & Wodon (2003) establish quality governance as a key determinant of outcomes - with an interesting link to increasing urbanization, which affects educational outcomes significantly.

As institutional factors are a key determinant of aid effectiveness (and thus of development and human welfare in general), it is of interest to verify the opportunities that exist to strengthen the recipient organisations ability to align, coordinate and harmonize aid, while managing the proliferation aspect.

54

## 2.3.4 Participation and ownership

Development assistance today is characterised by the support to the development of indigenous abilities, through initiatives identified by the beneficiaries themselves (Wilson & Whitmore 1995; CEC, 2004). In theory, the donor community responds to local initiatives and funds activities that are "owned" by local concerns, with sensitive approaches that take into account cultural issues, the socio-economic circumstance and local governance. There is also a shared understanding that there needs to be a concurrent strengthening of institutional and administrative capacity and capability in the partner countries. Over time, the client-ship in projects has been shifting from the donor agency to the beneficiary institution and a parallel trend of providing sector wide support has emerged (Sida, 2000; Unicef, 2001; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; Saasa *et al.*, 2003; Franks *et al.* 2004). As the development of capacity and capability is history and path dependent (e.g. Cohen & Levinthal, 1990), real ownership cannot be given but must be gained over time.

In many cases, however, development initiatives support existing, static (and sometimes stagnant) local structures and organizations and fail to produce long term, sustainable positive results. From the beneficiary side, there are problems related to weak capabilities in the identification, planning and implementation of initiatives. From the donor side, in many cases there are failures to understand local livelihood issues, priorities and the need for participatory processes; often the focus is on fulfilling the organisational and structural demands of the donor itself (Ariyabandu & Bhatti, 2005; Saasa *et al.*, 2003). Furthermore, donors are wary of problems related to governance, and possible financial and operational mismanagement. Taken together, these problems may lead to a situation in which the donors remain effectively in control of the initiatives they fund.

As Hickey and Mohan (2004) note, participation has often been considered the panacea of development, with an expected immediate positive impact. This view is simplistic and evidence shows that it does not hold water (Hickey &

Mohan, 2004). However, it appears that empowerment and transformation can be achieved, but participatory approaches are most likely to succeed when they are an integral part of a wider political project or agenda, intent on securing the rights of citizenship to (often marginalized) groups. Engaging in processes of social change instead of technocratic interventions is a foundation stone for successful participatory initiatives.

While there has been a clear move to the direction of a sector wide approach (Atherton 2002; Adams 2004; CEC, 2004) and towards the increasing control and implementation responsibility of the local beneficiaries, with resources that are injected through normal local public sector budgetary channels, the project approach is still a main vehicle used to deliver focused development projects and programmes that receive external donor support.

# 2.3.5 Communities of practice

As in many other fields, the development professionals have formed communities of practice (Lave and Wenger, 1991; Wenger, 1998). According to Wenger, McDermott and Snyder (2002, p. 4) a community of practice is: "A group of people who share a concern, a set of problems, or a passion about a topic, and who deepen their understanding and knowledge of this area by interacting on an ongoing basis". In the context of this study this is taken to mean involvement in the conceptualizing, planning, implementing and closing international development cooperation projects.

The current understanding of the concept was developed through the study of apprenticeships (Lave & Wenger, 1991). It has since been widely adopted into use in the context of organisational development, in learning and knowledge management, in sharing and creating new tacit knowledge within organisations, in developing social capital and in stimulating innovation.

The original work by Wenger (1998) set out the principles of the community of practice through identifying the main elements, including the domain of knowledge, defining the key issues of interest area, the community of people

that are joined through a common passion for the matter and the practice that the community shares. Wenger furthermore developed the thinking (that appears relevant for the development context) through dualities: participation vs. reification; designed vs. emergent; identification vs. negotiability; and local vs. global. In his 1998 work, Wenger has used the idea of negotiation of meaning as a process of experiencing the world through engagement involving change and learning. He furthermore suggests that this negotiation process is linked to the two main components of participation and reification.

The two are linked through the idea that participation turns the abstract into concrete; but it also recontextualizes it's meaning. Thus participation and reification jointly create meaning; independently they are not able to achieve change and learning (and thus negotiated meaning). Through these processes, individuals align themselves with community-wide learning and sense-making. This creates the social capital that is embedded in the communities of practice. It should be noted that these communities do not necessarily possess clear boundaries or explicitly identifiable groups, especially not in regard to existing organisations or institutions; but it does imply a special purpose (Lave & Wenger, 1991).

This is where the importance of communities of practice lies for development projects: while the communities are deeply embedded in the field of development through practice, they are independent from most organisational settings and cross national, cultural, and organisational boundaries. In the field of development projects, communities can be tentatively subdivided into communities linked to institutional donors, the beneficiary public sector, NGO operators and finally communities linked to various types of service providers and the academia. These communities are multidisciplinary by nature, as typically tasks in projects extend across disciplinary boundaries, especially in the management of projects, considered to be a cross-cutting skill in development (Alasuutari, 1999; Leinikki, 1998; Welch, Welch and Tahvanainen, 2005). These communities are also seen to offer the possibility to transmit tacit knowledge that cannot be easily captured, stored or transmitted. Typically communities are effective in time saving and leveraging and diffusing best practices, while ensuring that new generations of practitioners are inducted to the community. The communities are also concurrently local and global; a project takes place in a local context but many of the participants originate from global contexts. As Wenger (1998) notes, the local and global contexts co-exist and shape each other.

Borrowing on the thinking of Wenger (1998), the practice of development projects is also in many ways a response to the design of the initiatives; this implies that unexpected adaptations are needed on occasion, as the design of projects is, by definition, never an exact science but a social construction of reality. The emergent nature of the projects can be seen as a positive driving force, keeping the initiatives over time relevant to the stakeholders; that being said, it can also lead to strategic and operational indecision and paralysis.

While organisations cannot control or fully own a community, they can take part, encourage, support and take advantage of the communities of practice. As Wenger & Snyder (2000) note, communities of practice have distinct attributes: they exist to create and share knowledge on a self-selection basis, evolve and end organically and are held together through passion, learning and identification. These make them distinct from development project teams (which exists to deliver a service or product, reporting to a defined manager, having set job and task descriptions and a temporal nature) or more formal departments that are not finite in nature (Wenger and Snyder, 2000). Communities of practice are also distinct from communities of interest (which have a purpose of being informed and are held together by a sense of likemindedness) and informal networks, which exist to pass on information and are based on mutual friendships (they are also open-ended relationships).

All that being said, as Lindkvist (2005) notes, there are also situations where groups with similar interests fail to engage as a tightly-knit group: he makes reference specifically to temporary projects organisations, under circumstances in which the group consists of individuals who have not met before, who originate from diverse backgrounds, and who may be under considerable time

58

and task pressure. Lindkvist argues that in these situations, groups may engage on a "collectivity–of-practice" (Lindkvist, 2005, 1199), or a loosely coupled group that share a minimal base of knowledge and understanding.

In examining the case put forward by Lindkvist, two observations emerge that are especially relevant to development projects. In the first place, while the project organisations are temporary ones, they tend to last for the duration of the project, and are set up most often as dedicated (field) structures, thus eliminating multiple projects and the participation of key staff in many different concurrent projects. Secondly, while short-term experts are frequently used, they tend to possess skills that are standardized to a degree (e.g. due to, say, standardized evaluation briefs). These two factors increase the degree of common knowledge base and understanding between the individuals that work in development projects. There is clearly room for further research in this area, and it could be that both types of communities exists concurrently, even within single projects or programmes.

## 2.3.6 Sen and the Capability Approach (CA)

Amartya Sen originally proposed the embryo of what was going to become the Capability Approach (CA) in his Tanner Lecture on Human Values at Stanford in 1979 (Sen, 1989). The idea of the CA is built on the notion that human capabilities are restricted by social constraints that effectively inhibit the choice that individuals have. Removing these constraints is a central task of development.

This study adopts the view put forward by Robeyns (2003), of understanding the Capability Approach essentially as a framework of thought for the evaluation of individual advantage in the context of the related social arrangement. According to Robeyns, the CA can also be understood as a critique to other approaches of evaluating human well-being, or as an algorithm for interpersonal comparisons.

As a framework of thought, the CA sees human beings forming the *end* of economic activity, rather than its means. This includes the idea that economic

growth or the related metrics are not sufficient objectives for development; socio-economic arrangements need to be evaluated in terms of how they enable the expansion of human capabilities. Thus capabilities enable people to do or to be; social constraints act as inhibitors to the process.

When applying this concept to projects, the unit of analysis is the project itself, and the focus is on how the individuals are able to operate within the project. It is argued that there is a fine balance in each and every project between the ability of the project staff to make things move, in relation to the constraints imposed by the social circumstance. Sen's CA allows for the modelling of the balance between capabilities and what actually can be achieved. This clarifies the internal working of a project into two balancing forces that can be evaluated and understood in a single framework.

Please refer to Essay 4 in this study for a more detailed account of the CA.

# 2.3.7 Problematic development projects

As van Dijk & Sandee, (2002) note, inventiveness is quite commonplace in developing countries, but wider diffusion (or success) of inventions is often not achieved.

While the project approach has been in the mainstream of development cooperation in the last decades, it has been perceived to possess some inherent weaknesses (CEC, 2004; World Bank, 1998). As noted by the World Bank (1998), "Aid agencies have a long history of trying to 'cocoon' their projects using free-standing technical assistance, independent project implementation units and foreign experts – rather than trying to improve the institutional environment for service provision... They have neither improved services in the short run nor led to institutional change in the long run." (Source: CIDA, 2003, p.9)

On the other hand novelty that is not diffused is either not useful to anyone or taken up and spread for any number or other reasons. The inadequate local ownership of projects has been perceived to be a significant problem, impacting negatively on the sustainability of the benefits. Secondly, the establishment of separate project management, funding, and monitoring and reporting systems is seen to undermine local capacity and capability, and not develop it as would be desirable (this also adds a tremendous burden on the recipient). Thirdly, the project approach has created a narrow view of how available financial and other resources should be used. Referred to as aid fungibility, donors may be funding projects that government would have undertaken anyway (even if the donor funding were not available); this has the effect of freeing government resources to be used for other purposes (as in the case of Sri Lanka after 2006-07, to wage a civil war).

The total effect of donor support therefore depends on how government uses these freed resources and not on the specific project or programme against which the development assistance is specifically earmarked. Agreement on overall public expenditure priorities is a way of ensuring that fungibility does not compromise the objectives of the providers of the development assistance (CEC, 2004). And lastly, the large number of projects, each with its own funding, processes and protocols, has resulted in high and wasteful transaction costs.

#### Sector and budgetary support

Due to the perceived problems, the donor community, including the EU, has developed alternative mechanisms (or rather, these mechanisms have existed all along - perhaps they have just become fashionable again) of delivering development aid. Two main instruments have emerged as preferred ways of achieving this: direct budgetary aid to governments and sector approaches.

Direct budget support is a clear-cut strategy of simply giving money to a party and letting them figure out what to do with it (although that is perhaps a bit simplistic as there are always some strings attached). The recipients (usually governments) favour it in many cases, as it allows the incorporation of donor funds into the normal revenue streams, budgeting and disbursement mechanisms, theoretically enabling coherent and cohesive administration. It
also allows small and large-scale misuse and preferential agendas, and devolves all operational issues to the recipient. Macroeconomic budget aid supports the overall national development, while sector budget support is linked to the sector approach.

The other current favourite is sector support (also called Sector Approach and Sector Programmes, Sector Investment Programmes (SIPs), Sector Development Programmes (SDPs), Sector Expenditure Programmes, and as the most recent term, Sector Wide Approach (SWPs). The common theme is that this approach specifically supports a certain sector (e.g. education, health), often through budgetary support that is tied to specific areas or focal activities. These two mechanisms attempt to bypass the project-related problems, by giving the partner governments the lead in the sectoral policy, strategy and spending. This is seen to enhance the coherence, through a comprehensive view of the sector, minimising also the transaction costs, as no parallel structures are used.

One cannot help but to wonder how much of the rearrangement of the aid delivery is based on donor convenience. To manage and run projects requires significant expertise, effort and administrative inputs, and badly performing projects are a reputational risk. Also, it can be observed that the developmental parts of the sector programmes will no doubt be still organised into projects, but through the efforts of the recipient 's organisation. This evidently devolves the power to set up projects, but it does not make it any easier and does not guarantee that relevant expertise is available. While simple projects may well thrive under a devolved agenda, large and complex projects (which many significant projects are) may not even get off the ground. This is clearly also visible in the very low disbursement rates that some governments have in relation to, say, World Bank soft loans, which appear administratively tremendously difficult to get up and running.

# But projects still remain

Notwithstanding budget and sector support, projects still remain as a significant vehicle for delivering development aid. As Foster and Fozzard (2000) note,

sector wide approaches are only really advisable in situations where the recipient countries have relatively good macro-economic management and sector policy environments, but when the capacity of the civil service is underdeveloped (this is the case of many countries in Africa). Weak sector policies or macro-economic management, irrespective of the level of aid-dependency are unlikely to result in positive results. This clearly demonstrates the need for projects also in the future. In a similar vein, Jones & Lawson (2000) note the importance of linking policy, planning, budgeting to a holistic framework, in order to guarantee success in macro-strategic and operational levels; again failing the big picture will give cause to proceed in small, project-like steps.

As Crawford & Bryce (2003, p. 363) note, the "project cycle is a preferred vehicle for the delivery of foreign aid to developing or newly emerging economies". While sector approaches have been developed in the bilateral and multilateral aid delivery between institutional partners (as with the World Bank and developing country governments), there has also been drive to decentralize development initiatives to implementing partners, such as Non Governmental Organisations (NGOs) that implement externally funded projects within developing countries, acting in some cases almost like private contractors (Crawford & Bryce, 2003).

Diallo & Thullier (2004) and Crawford & Bryce (2003) argue that development cooperation projects have specific attributes in terms of project management. The projects often have a focus on objectives that involve human development, making performance measurement a complex issue. The political nature of the projects is also well recognized, resulting in stringent reporting requirements and a high demand for accountability. Crawford and Bryce (2003) also point out the unpredictability linked to socio-political environments, technically challenging operational environment and competing objectives of development partners. The actors are furthermore often separated by culture and geography, making communication onerous and prone to misreadings.

While many of the industrialized country project management tools and techniques, such as the logical framework, planning, execution and process controls (such as PERT, critical path methods, or management by objectives, to name a few) are found to also be directly applicable in the development context (Muriithi & Crawford, 2003), there are issues with non-technical systems. As an example, they note that a high power-distance in workplaces inhibits the use of sense-making techniques (such as brainstorming), unless they are clearly planned and executed without the presence of higher hierarchies. Similarly, fostering motivation through reward and recognition is different in the studied African context than in the more developed countries. The economics in procurement and compliance to a great degree – and other criteria besides economic rationality is often applied (Muriithi & Crawford, 2003).

# 2.3.8 The EU and development projects

In order to ground the study in the context of European efforts in development cooperation, the European Union model of setting up and managing development cooperation projects is examined. This is a research choice; it should be noted that many multilateral organisations utilise project cycle management systems and models that are very similar.

The EU approach to supporting development is based on the Article 177 of the EU Treaty, which sets out three broad areas of development cooperation: i) fostering of sustainable economic development; ii) smooth and gradual integration of developing countries into the world economy; and iii) the campaign against poverty (CEC, 2004). The strategic direction was further refined in 2000, through the Policy of the European Community for Development Cooperation. These principles include the idea that the ownership of the development processes rests with the developing countries themselves; that there needs to be an increased attention given to social dimensions of growth and development (with a focus on poverty and the most vulnerable

groups, such as children, women, and the disabled); and that there must be more attention on results of development cooperation (CEC, 2004).

As noted early on, the EU defines projects in the context of development cooperation as "A series of activities aimed at bringing about clearly specified objectives within a defined time-period and with a defined budget" (CEC, 2004, p.8). In the EU context, it is very unclear what the distinction between programmes and projects is, as the EU simply notes that: "The definition of what a programme is depends essentially on how the responsible authority(ies) choose to define it." (CEC, 2004, p.8). This implies that a programme can be everything that a project is and also potentially everything that a project cannot be.

The EU policy (CEC, 2004) notes that projects are still needed, despite or in addition to the other instruments, with:

Decentralised cooperation with non-public entities. What this implies is that the support to non-state actors (or anything outside of the government) will be delivered through projects. This is significant as to the tune of 15% of all of the EU development funding is to go into this category.

*Emergency and post-crises interventions*. Typically like the humanitarian crises and the recovery operations, such as discussed in the third essay.

*Technical assistance projects.* This is vague, and is defined as projects that can encourage innovation and learning, through promoting new methodologies and ways of working.

*Regional environmental projects or international public goods.* This is when the expected benefits are very long term, or cross-border.

Investment projects that have high transaction costs for governments. This would include mega-projects, where specific expertise is needed.

When conditions do not allow for other approaches to be used.

As is notable, the list is long, and it covers almost all imaginable situations where projects could be favoured viz. a viz. other approaches. It would appear that projects are not going to disappear very soon from the repertoire of tools that exists for development aid delivery. There is anecdotal evidence that there has been a swing towards projects, away from sector approaches, in recent times – this may have to do with the level of control.

## Project cycle management (PCM)

The EU defines Project Cycle Management (PCM) as a methodology for the preparation, implementation and evaluation of projects and programmes based on the principles of the Logical Framework Approach (CEC, 2004). The use of the Logical Framework Approach (e.g. NORAD, 1988; AusAid, 2000) to manage development project cycles is wide-spread within the donor community, and although it is seen to be static in nature (Crawford & Bryce, 2003) it still is useful in terms of laying out the various components of projects in a holistic fashion. It is a tool for setting out the intervention logic, objectives and indicators in a joint framework.

The project cycle follows the life of a project from the initial idea through to its completion. It provides a structure to ensure that stakeholders are consulted, and defines the key decisions, information requirements and responsibilities at each phase so that informed decisions can be made at each phase in the life of a project. It draws on evaluation to build the lessons of experience into the design of future programmes and projects (CEC, 2004).

The PCM is divided into five main phases: programming, identification, formulation, implementation, and evaluation and audit. According to the EU (CEC, 2004), three main principles apply to the EU model: each phase has proprietary criteria and procedures for making decisions, the phases involve progressive elaboration and new projects draw on the knowledge captured from the previous phases.

The EU model is intended as a form of control, to ensure that projects are "supportive of the overarching policy objectives of the EU and development

partners" (CEC, 2004, p.17). Explicitly projects are intended to be relevant (meeting demonstrated, prioritized needs), feasible (delivering sustainable benefits through well designed interventions) and effective and well managed (delivering what was intended in well managed way).



Fig. 2.5 The PCM model. Source: CEC, 2004

There is a delicate balance to be defined in the development cooperation aid. As the EU indicates, a well-formed project should have an appropriate mix between the EU's development policy and the priorities emerging from the partner's development needs. The related figure (see Fig. 2.6) is indicative of the problems of the balancing act. The semiotic message of the flow diagram places donor agenda above the recipient agenda. This may be unintended, and perhaps no conclusions can be drawn from this skewed message, but it is a wonderful reminder of the need to consciously balance the issues between the parties.



Fig. 2.6 EU Project stakeholders. Source: CEC, 2004

When approached from the theoretical project management perspective, the updated EU policy does not resolve the problematic conventional underpinning theory of projects (Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006, Koskela & Howell, 2002). The EU model does not address the issue of knowledge transfer between projects in a coherent way, as it fails to address an appropriate theory of knowledge and the role of tacit transfer of knowledge between projects. It is also vague in the assumption that creating a methodology creates the pre-condition for execution, thus adhering to the current theoretical assumption in projects of execution as an order of commencement. The specific developmental issues of participation, ownership, and local agendas have been pasted onto the conventional theoretical model without a revision of the epistemological foundations. This may be a key reason for project failure. The project management structure in the EU model has been revised for donor convenience, and does not constitute a revision of the theoretical foundation.

# 3. Research design and methods

A research gap has been identified: it is unclear whether international development cooperation projects enable and enhance administrative innovation in the project contexts. It is also not clear how administrative innovation could be further enabled in this context. This knowledge gap appears both wide and deep, as scarce research has been identified on administrative innovation in project environments in the development cooperation context.

The aim of this research is to contribute to the theory and managerial knowledge of setting up and implementing development cooperation projects that are innovative in the sense that they enable improvement in the way that beneficiary organisations (and the projects themselves) are able to create or adopt new ideas or behaviour that are new to the organisation.

## Positioning of the research

Overall, the study is situated inside a qualitative tradition, and it emphasizes the analysis of the process (of projects, development and continuous innovation). The study does apply also quantitative methods as tools to establish relationships between research elements defined through qualitative approaches.

This study is situated within an interpretivist tradition, in which the understanding of the meaning of social action and arrangements comes through a process of interpretation, by the investigator and the object of the investigation (Miles & Huberman, 1994).

In terms of its ontological positioning, the study furthermore adopts a constructivist approach, implying that the realities to be studied have a local and specific nature (Lincoln & Guba, 2000). In the study, social arrangements are understood as socially constructions. Departing from this stance, a research premise is non-commensurable with the positivist paradigm, and generalisations

may be possible only through applicable theory. The model proposed in the study is seen to be a manifestation of applicable theory. The constructivist approach is, by definition, an anti-foundational one, not adopting any permanent, foundational truth about knowledge.

The aim of the research is not to predict or control through explanation, as would be the case positivist/post-positivist paradigms, nor is the aim to establish a critique, or to enter into processes of transformation per se, as would be the case in paradigms related to a critical theory. In terms of axiology, the propositional knowledge of transactions is considered intrinsically valuable, however with the premise that there is no emancipatory political process within the sphere of the study itself.

# A joint platform

The research is designed around a joint platform, consisting of a contextual review and a section joining the individual findings of the four essays into a coherent whole. The initial three essays are based on empirical data, while the fourth essay is conceptual in nature. The three essays that form the empirical body of the study use two main methodological approaches. The first essay uses a quantitative approach to analyze relationships in evaluations of a series of close to eighty development projects. The second and third essays are based on a case study approach, describing two specific sets of circumstances in depth. The fourth essay is a conceptual paper without the application of empirical data.

The research questions have influenced the methodological choices to a great degree, and the study uses quantitative and qualitative methods, in addition to purely conceptual parts of the work.

The first research question, "To what extent do current development cooperation projects contribute to administrative innovation in their contexts?" requires that a series of projects be analyzed for innovative attributes, leading to a mixed qualitative/quantitative approach. The first essay was earmarked to address this research question.

The second research question, "How could the contribution of development projects to administrative innovation in their contexts be further enhanced?" is more complex, and early on it was recognized that an answer to this question can only be arrived at through an analysis of a wide range of variables, their impact and their interaction, leading to a qualitative and partly theoretical path of investigation. A very practical working question was derived from the research question: "What needs to be in place so that administrative innovation can be further enabled?". On another level, there exists also the implicit query of "why are projects innovative" – in other words what makes the projects innovative.

This led to an examination of the literature of projects and project management, development cooperation and innovation research. The search was for threads that would connect the various elements. Several were found and were adopted as a basis for reflection in the overall discussion of the study.

Two case study essays were built up as partial responses to the second research question. In the two essays, two longitudinal development initiatives were described and examined. Clear indications of important factors to consider emerged from the two essays. These considerations were incorporated into the joint discussion.

A third avenue of research was also utilized to benefit in the drive to address the second research question. A conceptual study was made to explore a recontextualisation of an identified, potentially useful theoretical framework that intuitively seemed to have significant explanatory power in the context on innovation studies, capabilities and social constraints. Again, the result of this investigation was incorporated into the overall discussion of the study.

As can be observed, the research questions led to a series of investigations, some with clear aims and ideas ex-ante, and some with only an inkling idea of the emergent issues. This overall approach highlights the importance of the joint section of the study and especially of the joint discussion presented.

The joint discussion has led to the development of a model that describes *the key things that need to be in place,* thus effectively answering the second research question.



Fig. 3.1 Research design

## Quantitative research

The first essay was chosen as the key vehicle to attempt an answer the first research question. Due to the nature of the question, there is a significant

demand to be able to generalize the research results and thus a partly quantitative approach was chosen.

The choice of the data was also critical to the research design. What was needed was data that was publicly available, reasonably uniform and consistent in content across the various projects and presented in a format that enabled a cross-project analysis. The appropriate data was found in post-completion evaluation reports of development cooperation projects (please refer to the first essay for a more detailed description of the data).

The second major challenge was to choose the evaluation criteria for the data. The criteria used to analyse the innovativeness of the projects needed to be well established, well tested and preferably already in public use. Two sets of criteria were unearthed in the research process.

The first set of criteria used is the prize award criteria for the public sector prize, Innovations in American Government Award, initially developed by the Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University (please refer to the first essay for a full description of the used criteria). The criteria address the issues of novelty, effectiveness, significance and transferability; all key innovation attributes. Underpinning the evaluation criteria are the three elements of innovation: novelty, utility and success.

The second set of criteria deals specifically with the knowledge management aspects of the projects. This set was derived from the European Union report on *Innovation Management and the Knowledge – Driven Economy* (CEC, 2004). The report reviews comprehensively the knowledge management techniques currently in use in the developed economies. A list of techniques was extracted from the report and developed into a set of dimensions to be analyzed.

The two sets of criteria were joined together into a common framework of dimensions to be used in the analysis. Through a double content analysis reading of the evaluation reports, a grading of the factors was made, analyzed further through quantitative methods (SPSS13 and Excel were used throughout). Correlations and means were utilized in the analysis, with the aim being to

understand which innovative attributes were present (analyzed through the factors), and what was the concurrent prevalence of these attributes. The statistical significance of the results was ensured by the fact that a wide base of projects was reviewed (ca. 700), with seventy-nine projects fulfilling the set criteria being finally graded (Levine *et al.*, 1999; Hair *et al.*, 1998). While quantitative methods have been used, the valuation of the dimensions has been derived through an inherently qualitative, interpretative process (Silverman, 2005).

The study was executed over a six-month period in the first semester of 2005. The web was extensively used to chart the material that existed at the time. A preliminary analysis of the data was done to scope the work and to develop the analysis criteria. The final reports that were included in the study were printed out but most of the reading and analysis of the projects was done on screen. Excel was used for the coding, and the data sets were later analysed with both SPSS13 and Excel. A great disappointment in the study was the fact that the results from the analysis of the use of knowledge management tools were so inconclusive (another round of analysis was done in 2008 at the time of rewriting the paper but the results proved just as inconclusive). Although the data was processed using quantitative methods, the study set up, coding and analysis of the results was done with a qualitative frame of mind. It should also be noted that the methods used for the analysis were very simple - possibly a more elaborate analysis of the data could bring out still some additional interesting findings. The original analysis results were done in 2005, and a second set of analysis was done in 2008. A first version of the paper was reviewed and accepted to the CINET 2005 conference. The current version has been extensively revised and was presented at the European Academy of Management (EURAM) 2009 conference.

#### A case study approach

The second and third essay research strategies are defined as case studies (Eisenhardt, 1989; Dyer & Wilkins, 1991; Yin, 2003; Ghauri, 2004; Flyjberg, 2006; and Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007).

The case study approach has been adopted to respond to the variety of empirical and documentary evidence used in the study (observation, previous literature, other documents and experience), and to allow for the contemporary nature of the events, a rich and wide contextual evidence and the examination of both individual and organizations perspectives in a single format. Participatory observation has been used as a key source of evidence. In line with Eisenhardt (1989) and Eisenhardt & Graebner (2007), the research in the two essays was begun with no theoretical underpinning and no hypothesis to test. The case study approach is used to explain existing practices and to describe how elements contribute to or inhibit innovation. The two essays do not propose to establish measurable nominal causal relationships or to define quantities, intensities or frequencies inside the units of analysis.

As the evidence of the study is based on individual recollection and narrative of past action and circumstance, the setting or verification of hypotheses is not an option that can be considered, nor is it feasible to focus on real-time, actual participatory knowing. In terms of the nature of the knowledge, as the approach is to try to establish a set of reconstructions that induce converging narratives, the constructivist approach has been chosen as the most suitable for the study at hand.

The approach of the two essays implies a role as a participant, if not in the political process, then at least as a "facilitator of multi-voice reconstruction", as Lincoln & Guba (2000, p.171) put it. This participation does not include a full process of contemporary self-aware reflection, as the teams under study have been partly disbanded and modified in purpose and composition, but it is clearly also not an objective role of an observer.

The case method was also used due to the fact that in both essays two and three the situations were somewhat extreme and other ways of approaching the issues to be studied did not appear to be as suitable for the task.

In Essay 2, the South Pacific experience and context was resuscitated after a few years through a reflective process, based loosely on the approaches developed by Schön (1983) in his *The Reflective Practitioner*. The key factor in the essay

that made it possible to go back in time was the fact that the research question in the paper was new and required a revisiting and developing a novel view of the project. The paper is loosely based on a lecture given at the University of Salford in 2008 on recovery operations in island states. While I had some doubts as to the links that the paper could have with this study, I nonetheless decided to include the paper in this context, as the real life case cross-fertilized the research in two important aspects: in the first place, it located the knowledge repository with the PMO, and secondly, it was an opportunity to examine the applicability of the theories of Koskela & Howell (2002).

The material available of the project was not very extensive and the European Union Delegation in Vanuatu kindly allowed all of the documentary material to be used for the research. Being originally a submission for the special issue on Small Island Developing States (SIDS) in the International Journal of Environmental Technology and Management, the paper had an approach suitable for the SIDS context, which nonetheless allowed the paper to fit into the overall context of the research at hand. The theory building of the paper is concerned with the validation of the Koskela & Howell (2002) PM theory. Interestingly enough, the critical PM thinking of Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) was also validated on hindsight, even though this was not widely taken onboard in the initial study set up. The role of the PMO also emerged as the focal repository of tacit knowledge, thus enabling a bridging of the discontinuity gap.

The case in Essay 3 was also extreme. After some introspection the paper was included in the overall research framework. If the previous essay was based on professional reflection of past experience, Essay 3 used the author's first hand current knowledge of the operation as a means of making sense of the circumstance. The difficulty in the paper has been the search for a theoretical framework that could explain the duality of the programme and project elements. The work of Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) was partly recontextualized to cover the programme aspect of the study. The evidence in the essay originated from a wide front: documents, archives, media, first hand experiences, participatory observation, first hand accounts and stories from affected

populations, multiple observations from both sides in conflict situations and interviews with key informants, to name a few. The multiple sources of the data allow for a very rich case.

The case of the Indian Ocean tsunami also has had some practical significance: from the first draft (2007) onwards the managerial implications of the findings have been actively put to use by managers who are still active in the field in Sri Lanka. Again, I had serious doubts as to the inclusion of the paper in this study, but the extreme nature of the case, together with the very novel findings prompted me to initially submit the paper to the EURAM 2008 conference: The paper was later published in the International Journal of Project Management in 2009.

In both case studies, writing has been a method of enquiry (Van Maanen, 1988).

# A conceptual study

The third approach used in the study does not involve empirical evidence, except in anecdotal form. A fully theoretical section of the study was undertaken to examine a theoretical approach to human well-being, capability and social constraints. More specifically, this approach was reviewed from the perspective of innovation, verifying the cross-domain applicability of the approach in the context of innovation studies. This approach made it possible to first operationalize the initial approach and then attempt a domain crossing. The study has essentially first recontextualized the theoretical approach and then operationalized the outcome through the derived model in the discussion, linking various other elements into the overall concept.

The adoption of a theoretical approach has also meant that the style of the essay, the format, and, as an example, the use of references has been aligned with the style of the journal, Philosophy of Management, where the work was published in 2009.

The conceptual essay was first written in 2005, and since 2006 has remained essentially in the format presented here. The exploration of a philosophical approach to the context of innovations studies led to a series of exciting discoveries that culminated in the paper. While Sen's (2000) approach to human capabilities has been around for a while, it does not seem to have been extensively recontextualized into fields outside of development studies.

PART 1	PART 2
	Essay 1:
Joint Section	Are international development aid projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors Key methods: Quantitative, with qualitative
1.Introduction	
2.Contextual review	
3.Methodology	analysis
4. Essay summaries	Essay 2:
5. Discussion	Building with technology, management and
6. Conclusions	innovation: challenges on Vanuatu
7. References (joint section)	Key methods: Longitudinal case study, reflective practice, documentary evidence, participatory observation
	Essay 3:
	Managing for large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka
	Key methods: Case study, multiple sources of data, multiple methods of enquiry
	Essay 4:
	On Innovation & Capability: an Alternative View
	Key methods: Conceptual paper
Figure 3.2 Structure of the study	

# Validity and reliability

The validity of the study is linked to the question whether the study has measured or recorded what it intended to, while reliability is concerned with the repeatability of the overall study (Yin, 2003; Silverman, 2005).

The internal validity, here taken to refer to the validity of the causal relationships, has been achieved through triangulation using multiple

approaches addressing the twin research questions. While the first research question was addressed through multiple projects that constituted a statistically significant sample of cases, the second research question, requiring extensive deconstruction of the query itself, was addressed through two longitudinal cases, extensive theory building and the use of multiple methods. The multiple data collection methods across the cases, together with the overlapping of the data collection with the analysis, have enhanced the triangulation processes of the research (Eisenhardt, 1989; Yin, 2003).

The validity of conclusions is thus built on multiple sources of evidence (literature and contextual review, participatory observation, and multiple cases) and multiple research methods (qualitative, quantitative, and theoretical approaches).

External validity, understood as the validity of generalizing beyond the context of the study, is again addressed through the multiple evidence, multiple method approach. The results of the first essay are indicative for a wider set of development projects, undertaken with institutional donors in the international context. The external validity of the model developed in the discussion of the study is linked to the generic nature of the model itself. It is becoming a theoretical construct and as such has some explanatory power in circumstances beyond those of international development cooperation.

Reliability, understood as the repeatability of the results of the study, is addressed through the research design. The contextual embeddedness and the sometimes very specific circumstances pose limitations as to the wider replicability of the research components. That being said, sections of the study are derived from data in the public domain and it is possible to re-do these sections of the study with relative ease. The overall research design ensures reliability through triangulation, multiple sources of evidence and multiple methods.

# 4. Essay summaries

This section summarizes the fours essays that form the body of the study. While the findings and contributions of each essay are here reviewed individually, the cumulative and consolidated findings of the Contextual Review and the Essays are given in the initial section of Chapter 5. Discussion.

# 4.1 Summary of Essay 1

Koria, M. (2009) "Are international development cooperation projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors", unpublished manuscript. Peer reviewed, accepted and presented at the annual European Academy of Management (EURAM) 2009 Conference, 11-14.5.2009, Liverpool, UK: 14 pages.

In this essay, seventy-nine donor-funded development initiatives were examined in three developing countries (Mozambique, Vietnam and Nicaragua), funded by six major institutional donors: the Asian Development Bank (ADB), the African Development Bank (AfDB), the Danish International Development Agency (Danida), the European Union's EuropeAid, the Inter-American Development Bank (IADB), the Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (Norad), the Swedish International Cooperation Development Agency (Sida) and the World Bank (WB)). The aim was to establish whether the identified projects could be considered innovative. In this study, administrative innovation has been defined as "creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organization" (Lam, 2004, 115). The study was done through examining whether the projects successfully addressed important problems of public concern (significance), while achieving tangible results (effectiveness), demonstrating leaps in creativity (novelty) and promises of transferability (diffusion). The presence of commonly used knowledge management (KM) tools was also assessed. These elements were seen to constitute the basic building blocks of administrative innovation, addressing novelty, utility and success. A mix of qualitative and quantitative methods was used in the date analysis.

The essay concludes that the degree in which the project successfully addresses an important public issue, together with effectiveness in terms of implementation, is correlated to novelty and positive, improved change, often involving new technologies and services. There are apparent differences between the three countries and the donors in the study, implying a need for differentiated project strategies. The study did not find evidence to support the view that official development assistance would produce unanticipated benefits for its clients and weak evidence was found of the transferability of the projects. The study concludes that, while projects overall do not fulfil all the set criteria, they can still be considered to possess some characteristics of innovative projects. There is mixed and scattered evidence on the knowledge management tools used in the projects, and it appears that there may be an issue with the reporting; knowledge management may be absent from the reports due to the fact that they are not covered in the reporting requirements.

The main problem identified in the essay lies with the need to have a concurrent presence of novelty, effectiveness, significance and transferability in projects, if they are to be innovative. In the examination done for this paper the transferability aspect remained somewhat open. Many of the projects bear evidence of the presence of three of the four attributes to some degree. Another aspect that may be indicative of a lack of innovation is the fact that there was no clear presence of unintended benefits for the clients in the projects or that they may not have been registered as such. There is evidence that an introduction of a new technology corresponds favourably with improved service delivery.

### Key contributions of the essay to the overall study

The case projects on the whole cannot be considered as innovative, as the concurrent wide presence of innovation attributes is not observed. The evidence indicates, however, that development cooperation projects have some innovative attributes. Knowledge management is not addressed well in development cooperation projects, as only adhoc patterns were observed in the use of knowledge management tools. The operational environment is seen to

influence project delivery. There are consistent differences between countries and regions, and history and path dependency is apparent.

# 4.2 Summary of Essay 2

Koria, M. (2009) "Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges for Vanuatu", *International Journal of Environmental Technology and Management*, Vol.10, No. 2, pp. 190-205.

While small island developing states are seen to possess specific and exceptional characteristics, it is not known whether the processes of technology application or management practices in development projects in these states would necessarily be specific and exceptional in nature. This paper examines a school building project in the Republic of Vanuatu, reviewing the technology and management aspects of the project delivery.

The paper concludes that there is evidence of specific attributes. In recognizing the key role of management as an enabler of technology application, the paper proposes an update to existing project management theory, suitable for the development context. Including a knowledge perspective as an evolving method of control enables management to assume a wider developmental role and importance through the project management office structure, potentially enabling administrative innovation and co-evolution of the project management office and the host organisation. This wider role is made possible through the specific attributes of the small island developing state context.

The methodology adopted in the essay is based on a case study approach, using documentary evidence and participatory observation over the four-year project period. The case project was executed using the Project Cycle Management approach of the EU (please see the contextual review).

# Key contributions of the essay to the overall study

The present theory of project management of Koskela & Howell (2002) may be updated through a knowledge perspective and the inclusion of participatory approaches; this updated thinking is aligned with the critical perspective of projects put forward by Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) and leads to an enhanced theoretical framework suitable for development cooperation projects. Enabling participation at all stages of project enables co-evolution and learning (Hickey & Mohan, 2004). Projects are political processes, and even key management decisions are not necessarily based on detached rationality, but on social construction.

The project management office can serve as a key enabler of innovation, bridging the discontinuity gap, confirming the observations of Hobbs *et al.* (2007). This requires a series of projects between which knowledge is transmitted in tacit form mainly through project staff. Knowledge is transmitted mainly in the tacit form, with staff moving from one project to another. There appears to be significant difficulty in transforming tacit to explicit knowledge in the development context, supporting the idea that practice-based knowledge underpins development cooperation projects (Tsoukas, 1996). It was furthermore noted that the operational environment influenced the project delivery to a great extent (Engwall, 2003).

# 4.3 Summary of Essay 3

Koria, M. (2009) "Managing for innovation in large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka", *International Journal of Project Management*, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp. 123-130.

Worldwide donations made the Asian 2004 tsunami recovery operation one of the best-funded recovery operations ever. However, extensive resources have not necessarily translated into timely and appropriate interventions. Wavering public policy, lacking management practices and competence of implementing agencies, inter and intra-organizational strife, together with perturbed markets, a worsening security situation and the sheer size of the operation have in many cases led to less than desirable outcomes in the Sri Lankan context.

In the context of a major international non-governmental organization, this paper explores the findings from the Sri Lanka recovery process from the perspective of programme management, understood to be distinct from project management. Over a two-year longitudinal study, project management systems have been found to be adequately responsive, attending to the executive need to produce tangible outputs. However, the findings indicate that there is significant room for improvement in programme management, understood as the management of a portfolio of projects and concerned with the overall outcome and benefit delivery of the operation. The programme management practice applied has not been found to be fully able to address the operational front end, the benefit definition and delivery or the appropriate substance of interventions. The organizational set-up and appropriate human resources have not been optimized and organizational learning has been observed to be wanting.

This study looked at the opportunities that exist to promote organizational innovation in programme management practice in large and complex recovery operations. By addressing structural issues, human resources and timing, it is argued that administrative innovation can be enabled; this is thought to require attention to novelty, effectiveness, significance and transferability in complex and uncertain operational environments.

The methodology adopted in the essay is based on a case study approach, with documentary evidence and participatory observation over a twenty-four month period.

### Key contributions of the essay to the overall study

The key contributions of the essay to this overall study are linked to the need to embed project management learning and knowledge within the structure of the organisation (Argyris & Schön, 1978; Nonaka & Takeuchi, 1995), in order to achieve efficiency and effectiveness in the delivery of multiple projects, while seeking for a managerial clarity between programmes and projects (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007). On another level, the findings are indicative of the inherently political nature of large and complex programmes (with multiple projects) and of the inadequate fit of current PM theory (Hodgson & Cicmil, 2006; Koskela & Howell, 2002) to the context. Again, the relevance of the context to the actual practice of the projects was clearly demonstrated (e.g. Ostrom et al. 2002).

The essay recognizes that programme and project management are distinct activities. Present operational practices of projects are not necessarily suited to programmes, and programme and project management are seen to need separate structures and capabilities. It can be observed that the critical thinking on projects of Cicmil & Hodgson (2006) can be recontextualized into critical thinking on programmes. Programme management has been found to be less visible that project management and thus easily under-resourced. In the case operation, programmes and projects have been staffed with less than competent staff, due to lacking protocols and certification schemes. Asymmetric knowledge between partners has hindered the effective delivery of projects. There have been no common protocols of management, and the variance in the approaches between the parties that operate in the matrix has added greatly to the complexity, resulting in inefficiencies and waste. The findings from the paper suggest that capabilities related to the management of wider programmes should reside centrally, while capability to manage individual projects can be outsourced on need. Resident programme management capability enables knowledge transfer between and over projects, enabling also administrative innovation. Evidence of the existence of a community of practice and of highly useful knowledge transmission through this community emerged from the case study.

In the case context, knowledge was found to transmit most efficiently through staff deployments, principally in tacit form (Tsoukas, 1996; Bourgeon, 2007). The operational environment was clearly found to influence both structural and operational issues (Engwall, 2003). A matrix structure was observed, and large and complex operations are seen to need a tiered structure for benefits management, accommodating change, identifying and undertaking individual projects, troubleshooting purposes and to achieve efficiency.

# 4.4 Summary of Essay 4

Koria, M. (2009) "On Innovation & Capability: A Holistic View", *Philosophy of Management*, Vol. 7, No. 2, pp. 77-88.

This essay examines the Capability Approach originally proposed by Amartya Sen (e.g. 2000), with further development by Nussbaum (2000), Robeyns (2003) and Alkire (2003), among others. The approach examines individual capabilities and social constraints, linking the two into a common frame of understanding. The Capability Approach serves as a platform to understand three linked elements: the means to achieve, the individual factors and the collective constraints that impact on the exploitation of new, external knowledge.

The central argument of the approach rests on the idea that individual capabilities are only useful when they can be applied; social circumstances are seen to limit the use of these capabilities. Without a holistic framework, single initiatives that would focus on one of the issues only would be prone to suffer from myopia, be contextually lost and potentially fail. As an example, livelihoods projects that develop individual skills without addressing wider marketing concerns are failure-prone. It would appear that the capabilities needed in industrialised countries would be somewhat different from the developing country context.

In designing interventions, the approach framework acts as a valuable checklist tool. It allows for any single project (its intervention logic, aims, objectives, activities and methods) to be clearly located in its field and linked to a larger whole. Another clear advantage of the approach lies in the potential it has as a tool for the evaluating and monitoring initiatives, again basically locating single initiatives in their holistic contexts.

While this section of the study concludes that the capability approach of Sen could be useful in terms of improving the basic project approaches, it nonetheless recognizes that the approach operates in the outskirts of the modern conventional macroeconomic thinking that is based on simplified individual preference. While the approach appears ethically sound, there are major

operational difficulties in the proposal to expand a singular economic utilitarian perspective or income valuation into a more complex evaluation of political freedoms, economic facilities, social opportunities, guarantees of transparency and protective security.

Value judgments are problematic in this regard, as they are inherent when contemplating social arrangements. In a similar vein, the cultural fit of any intervention requires careful consideration and sensitivity must be exercised in this regard.

# Key contributions of the essay to the overall study

The Capability Approach (Sen, 2000; Nussbaum, 2000) is used to link individual capabilities and constraints into a unified framework, useful in the build-up of the whole research model. The essay establishes an understanding between the approach and innovation studies, enabling a theoretical platform for project conceptualization, planning, implementation and evaluation, in line with a holistic perspective of innovation emerging through empowered individuals within enabling organizations.

# 5. Discussion

This chapter is divided into three main sections. The first section reviews the consolidated findings from the contextual review and the essays. The subsequent section examines the research questions, proposing a definition for innovative development projects and the third section develops a framework model of thought on innovation in international development cooperation projects.

# 5.1 Consolidated findings

This section consolidates the findings and observations of the essays, building on the emerging issues and perspectives that were laid out in the contextual review. A graphical short summary of the key issues is shown in Fig. 5.0.

#### 5.1.1 Issues with worldviews

The main approach to development today is understood to be constructivist in nature and based on participation, with beneficiaries of aid retaining the ownership of the processes at hand (Cooke & Kothari, 2001; Hickey & Mohan, 2004; CEC, 2004; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002). The agenda of development is wide with a series of cross-cutting issues, including, among other things, good governance, human rights, gender equality and environmental sustainability. These need to be taken into consideration in projects (CEC, 2004; World Bank, 1998; CIDA, 2003). Development is also considered a right and not an option. At the same time, donors are concerned with the efficiency and effectiveness of the delivery and impact of aid (CEC, 2004; World Bank, 1998).

Projects and their management have traditionally been linked to a functionalist, reductionist ideology, which has close links with the positivist worldview and an operations management view of the organisation of work and tasks (e.g. Packendorff, 1995; Buchanan and Badham, 1999; Howell *et al.*, 2005; Smythe

& Morris, 2007). One of the key issues that emerged from the literature is the potential incompatibility of current development approaches with perspectives of innovation and current project (management) approaches. The inadequate theory of projects and management creates a situation where practice and the theory of project and management are not fully compatible with the development paradigm. This is argued to be a significant reason for project failure (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006).

#### 5.1.2 Dealing with novelty, utility and success

Administrative innovation, understood as the "creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to an organisation" (Lam, 2004, p.115) incorporates the ideas of novelty, utility and success (e.g. Sundbo, 1998). Technology may be embedded in various ways within projects of administrative nature (Afuah, 2003). It should be noted that projects might be highly successful and useful without necessarily presenting novel attributes. This would exclude them from the context of this study. Also, not all projects need to try be innovative, unless they are directly concerned with new processes, structures or knowledge. Alternatively, innovation in development may take place without projects and innovative projects are not necessarily developmental in nature if they do not create new opportunities to enhance well-being.

Innovation in the past has been mainly seen to be associated with transforming technological inventions into commercially successes (Cantwell, 1995; Sundbo, 1998; Van de Ven *et al.*, 1999). That being said, innovation (and the related research) has in the last decades expanded also into social, cultural, organisational and administrative contexts (Pettigrew & Fenton, 2000; Clark, 2003; Afuah, 2003; Lam, 2004; Jorna, 2006). This, in addition to the widespread use of innovation as a popular term, has led to a contextually wide but diluted understanding of what innovation is. It is argued, however, that innovation always involves concurrent novelty, utility and success - how these are defined will depend on the specific circumstances.

Lenfle (2008) notes the issues related to examining innovation in projects: the two fields of study are distinct and not easily bridged. The rational view of projects and their management has remained the dominant discourse; achieving a specified goal in time and on budget is a central concern in most of the literature (e.g. Morris *et al.* 2006). The inherent ambiguity in innovation (Van de Ven, 1986) does not sit comfortably with this perception of projects. That being said, Van de Ven (1986) does implicitly advocate a project base organisational model as a suitable one for innovation management.

Creating and sustaining the consistent and continuous effort needed for innovation to happen is a challenge (Sundbo, 1998; Pettigrew & Fenton, 2000; Jorna, 2006) - also in project environments. The balance between the effectiveness and efficiency in the projects is often tilted in favour of efficiency in the delivery, with less consideration being give to effectiveness, such as longterm sustainability, participation and ownership (Diallo & Thullier, 2004; CEC, 2004). As the timeframe for projects is limited, and the project goals set beforehand, there is not usually much leeway to redirect the project creatively during its course.

Due to the adopted approach in terms of capabilities and constraints, this study recognizes the value of the interactive perspective put forward by Pierce and Delbecq (1977), joining the individualist (individuals cause innovation) and structuralist (innovation is determined by structural characteristics) perspectives. Innovation is produced by the interaction of structural influences and the actions of individuals, a complex process, subject to reinvention and reconfiguration. This duality is also reflected in the approach to development of this study, through the capability-constraints duality (Sen, 2000; Nussbaum, 2000; Robeyns, 2003).

Evidence from the studied set of projects in the first essay indicated that the cases overall did not demonstrate a strong concurrent presence of novelty, utility and success. The evidence of the use of standard knowledge management tools was also found to be weak and inconstant. If projects in international development cooperation are to be concerned with innovation, it would appear

91

that they need to be conceptualized, planned, executed and closed with attention also to the factor of novelty, in addition to efficiency, effectiveness, sustainability and relevance (CEC, 2004).

## 5.1.3 Operational environment, context and complexity

Research confirms the importance of the operational context of projects (Morris, 1994; Engwall, 2003), while contesting the idea of universality in project management (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). Development projects are usually embedded in institutions and organizations that form the larger society-wide context for the initiatives within national and regional innovation systems (Freeman, 1982; Dosi, 1982; Lundvall, 1995; Edqvist, 1997).

The environment and contextual the operational setting affect conceptualization, planning, implementation and closure of projects. The history of a single project and of project management in general impact on project practice and thus on innovation (Engwall, 2003; Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). Recent improvements in information and communication technologies have created new opportunities to increase the visibility and effective communication of projects (OECD, 2000; CEC, 2004b). At the same time, donor demands on project performance, reporting, and accountability add to the complexity of projects and their contexts (Roodman, 2006; Crawford & Bryce, 2003). Development cooperation projects could be understood as complex systems (Gann & Salter, 2000; Hobday, 2000; Davies & Hobday, 2005), due to the multiple stakeholders, matrix structures and mixed agendas of those involved.

There is a need to ensure the cultural fit of project approaches, and it is recognized that the definition of innovation may not be the same in the developed and developing country contexts (Hofstede, 1980; Trompenaars & Hampden-Turner, 1997). Drawing a parallel from another field of project management, Alsakini *et al.* (2004) note the implications of the complex environment to the planning of the projects; they advocate a dynamic approach

to planning, where site organisations are closely integrated into the planning and control processes. This essentially means integrating bottom-up and topdown processes.

As Engwall (2003) notes, projects tend to be viewed as lonely, singular initiatives with short time frames. This limits both the study of innovation in projects and project innovations, which are based on transfers of knowledge and a build-up of competence over time. Engwall further notes that the notion of universal success factors (e.g. Pinto and Covin, 1989) are undermined by the findings that suggest that the performance in projects is largely dependent on context–specific issues, especially to the social arrangements of the players and organisations involved. Thus the technical content, while being important, seems to be only one half of the equation. In practice, this has been found to hold true in development projects (World Bank, 1998; CEC, 2004; Essay 1 in this study)

## 5.1.4 Balancing benefits

The advantages related to projects as a way of organizing work appear to favour donors. Projects typically have set objectives, aims and performance measures, and it is possible to verify and influence progress-related decisions. Projects also have finite time spans and external experts can be assigned to monitor and manage the projects on need. The advantages of projects are not so clear for the beneficiaries. The issues related to project design, control and ownership can be problematic as the asymmetric capabilities between donors and officials from developing countries often appear to lead to agendas based on donor convenience and not on beneficiary needs (Morss, 1984; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; CEC, 2004; Roodman, 2006).

Additionally, the finite time spans of projects are often too short to allow for a permanent reconfiguration of resources, organisation or institutional arrangements. Development projects (as well as other development instruments) place a significant administrative burden on the recipient organizations, which makes a comprehensive management of benefits difficult due to limited local

resources (Morss 1984; CIDA, 2003). Similarly, while monitoring, evaluating and reporting processes and procedures for accountability and transparency of progress and resource usage are evidently of interest to all parties, these are difficult to manage well, as they are often time-consuming and require expert knowledge.

Furthermore, while local partners are routinely consulted in the processes of conceptualizing, planning and implementing projects, initiatives often fail to address issues of local governance, private sector partnerships and real ownership in the change processes (Franks *et al.*, 2004; Hickey & Mohan, 2004). The EU, among other such donors (CEC, 2004; OECD, 2004), has identified a need to adjust development aid delivery to promote local ownership of the processes. Cooperation has increased with civil society actors groups focused on human rights, gender issues, child protection, environmental movement, farmers' unions, trade unions, consumer associations and other NGOs (CEC, 2004; Diallo & Thullier, 2004); these add to the complexity of setting up and managing projects.

### 5.1.5 Participation and ownership

The political nature of projects, stakeholder participation and operational environments suggest that projects in development need to involve holistic, participatory approaches and be viewed from a constructivist perspective (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006).

As Hickey & Mohan (2004) note, participation in itself is not a guarantee of transformation or empowerment. What is needed is a process that aims for a wide involvement and a voice of the local party. Essentially Hickey & Mohan argue for a political process of citizenship rights in development: one that translates into an effective engagement for social change.

Ownership in projects (understood both as the responsibility for the project and as the holding rights to any physical property) tends towards the complex in many ways, with public-private partnerships, participatory and community level interventions, strategic alliances and non-traditional contracting arrangements; ownership in projects is also more unstable than in the past (Crawford *et al.*, 2006; CEC, 2004).

The case studies (the second and third essays) confirm the social constructivist nature of both development and projects (e.g. Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). In both cases the stakeholder involvement and negotiation processes impacted significantly in the operational environment of the projects and programmes. The second essay highlights the role of participation as a key contributor to project success, with recipients retaining to a major degree the ownership of the processes at hand (Cooke & Kothari, 2001; Hickey & Mohan, 2004; CEC, 2004, CIDA, 2003). The case studies furthermore highlight the impact of the complex operational environments in the projects.

## 5.1.6 Asymmetry of knowledge and capability

In the 50's and 60's, most international development support took the form of programme aid, directed towards large infrastructure investments and sector support (Morrs, 1984). The projectification of aid, starting in the 70's, was a result of a demand for more transparency, effectiveness and results. As Roodman (2006) notes, the number of projects grew exponentially, especially after the post-WWII beneficiaries of Marshall Aid became donors themselves. The proliferation of projects has added an additional administrative burden on the governance structures in developing countries.

Youker (1999) notes the asymmetry of knowledge in the interaction between the donor institutions and the recipient governments/organisations, which makes it difficult to apply good project management principles. Local stakeholders are often left out, or have a minor role to play in the project identification and development, and while donors demand dedicated management structures, timely support is not often available to manage the set up and staffing (Youker, 1999; CEC, 2004; World Bank, 1998). This asymmetry of knowledge between the parties in the projects is a key inhibitor to success and projects are undertaken in the development field with extremely varying competence. The international nature of the aid projects adds a level of complexity to the projects

that exacerbates the asymmetry of knowledge between the donor and the beneficiary.

The first essay observes the weak evidence that exists of the use of knowledge management tools in and within development projects (CEC, 2004b; Essay 1 in this study). This is perhaps an indicator of the fact that knowledge management is not taken onboard as comprehensively as it should; this certainly does not ease the asymmetry of knowledge between the parties.

# 5.1.7 The changing nature of projects

There is an ongoing trend and shift from hard engineering projects to soft projects, involving e.g. social services, education and health, often undertaken at the community level. These projects require distinct abilities from engineering projects, in terms of managing the planning, execution and control (Pollack, 2007). Projects are historically embedded in industrial and technical contexts, with technical monitoring, evaluation and/or assistance frequently provided by third-party consulting organisations (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). These methodologies that depend on expert management may not sit well with participatory approaches that involve extensive consultation with numerous stakeholders.

As observed in the case studies, the political nature of projects and the observed way in which stakeholders participate suggest that projects in development need to involve holistic, participatory approaches (Diallo & Thullier, 2004; Muriithi & Crawford, 2003). This leads in the direction of understanding projects as socially constructed temporary organisations (Koskela & Howell 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006).

The idea of uniqueness in projects (as in projects being dissimilar to each other) is confirmed in the case studies but universality in project management is found not to hold true in the project examined. Neither one of the projects reviewed in the case studies was planned in a way that would have taken into account the operational environment in a coherent and holistic fashion. In both cases,

operational principles and methods had to be revised extensively during the implementation phases.

Projects in international development can be compared to complex organisational change projects, which, according to Crawford *et al.* (2006), are characterized by non-tangible outputs and outcomes. They are also extremely dependent on the goodwill, participation and interaction of the stakeholders, and cannot be isolated from their contexts (World Bank, 1998; CEC, 2004;Van Dijk & Sandee, 2002; Muriithi & Crawford, 2003; Diallo & Thullier, 2004). The initiatives tend to possess high levels of differentiation and interdependency, which are hard to model in non-engineering contexts (Crawford & Pollack, 2004).

### 5.1.8 Knowledge and learning perspectives

A key issue in projects, both internally and externally, is linked to the transfer of knowledge between projects (Brady & Davies, 2004, Defilippi, 2001, Keegan & Turner, 2001). The discontinuity gap in development projects is very effective in inhibiting learning across projects, from one project cycle to another. This is due to project teams disbanding; project related knowledge is not easily codifiable or transmittable and it also appears to possess a shelf-life.

The gap is also assumed to render knowledge obsolete, just as technology is made obsolete over time. Bridging this gap is the key challenge of any project environment (Hadjikhani, 1996), including the development cooperation context. There are, however, potential opportunities to overcome the issue, through paying attention to the organisational embeddedness of, say, the PMO or the programme functions (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008) or through developing systems of learning and knowledge transfer (e.g. Brady & Davies, 2004; Davies & Hobday, 2005). The typology of knowledge matters very much in this regard as tacit transfers appear to be the most successful ways to enable innovation diffusion (Tsoukas, 1996; Essays 2,3 in this study).

Research has demonstrated (Elkjaer, 2003; Brady & Davies, 2004; Bourgeon, 2007) that collective learning in projects does take place and can be enhanced
through a rotation of functional staff members, especially project managers. It is recognized that this may be extremely difficult in development consulting organisations that hire staff for projects on a one-off basis. That being said, as Welch *et al.* (2005) note, there exists a tendency for professional staff to engage on a serial basis with specific consulting houses, thus building up long-term relationships; in some cases not only with the consulting house but clients also. Serial relationships are evidently favoured by consulting houses and the field professionals, as it reduces significantly the transaction costs for all parties. This also supports the view that a fluid community of development practitioners exists, within which professionals engage with each other on a constant basis. Anecdotal evidence seems to indicate that professional project managers and project staff tend to move in waves and that permanence in a geographical region is usually longer than the initial engagement.

Communities of practice in development have been identified both on the field (Essays 2, 3 in this study) and in the literature (Alasuutari, 1999; Leinikki, 1998; Welch *et al.*, 2005) as a potential means of transferring knowledge between projects (Wenger, 1998; Wenger *et al.*, 2002). These communities are subdivided tentatively into several main groups: communities linked to institutional donors, the beneficiary public sector, NGO operators and finally communities linked to various types of service providers and the academia. Anecdotal evidence, participatory observation and Welch *et al.* (2005) suggest that there are exchanges between the communities. These communities can be seen to be both repositories and transmitters of knowledge between organisations, programmes and projects (Wenger, 1998; Wenger *et al.*, 2002). The communities also tend to co-evolve over time, when best practices are diffused through the field (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008). Co-evolution between specific elements in projects and the host organisations may also occur (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008; Elkjaer, 2003).

Kasvi et al. (2003) note the inadequacy of knowledge management practices in the developed country and business project context. The data behind Essay 1 points to the same issues in development projects. In both cases, retrospective reporting processes were identified as working well but significant issues were found in all other respects. The downside of post-initiative evaluation is that it cannot guide or inform projects and programmes while they are ongoing. Paper documents were seen to be the key media used to transmit knowledge, and electronic filing systems and document repositories were either missing or weakly arranged and managed, both in developed and developing countries. While new knowledge was clearly created, the accumulation, storage and reuse was found to be problematic. It can be inferred that the projects are challenging for knowledge management practices, irrespective of the location and nature of projects.

#### 5.1.9 Capabilities and constraints

The key issue in terms of internal management of projects is linked to the balance between the capabilities that exist in the project and the social constraints that inhibit the use of these capabilities. Within projects, individual capabilities and social constraints are seen to form a pair of opposing forces (Sen, 2000; Nussbaum, 2000; Robeyns, 2003). Enabling continuous innovation in projects is dependent on capabilities overcoming constraints.

Social constraints are formidable, especially in projects that aim for permanent reconfigurations in and across organisations, as is the case of initiatives that include significant novelty factors and transfers between jurisdictions. The fourth essay is seen to provide a framework of thought that can be applied to the balancing of individual capabilities with social constraints within projects (Sen, 2000; Nussbaum, 2000; Robeyns, 2003); this balancing act is seen to enable/inhibit continuous innovation.

In terms of the role of managers and management, Clark & Fujimoto (1991) identified experienced project managers, concurrent engineering and suppliercustomer integration as key success factors in product development project success. Later on, Wainwright & Clark (1992) noted the need to distinguish between project typologies, organisational forms and managerial action. Maidique and Zirger (1990) note the managerial excellence needed to achieve success in transforming inventions into innovations. In the development project context, Muriithi and Crawford (2003) and Diallo & Thullier (2004) observed the need to take into account social and political issues as success factors in project management in the developing country context.

Crawford et al. (2006) have noted that the current project management training standards do not enable managers to operate in complex, challenging project or programme environments. In many cases managers have no clarity as to the delineation between execution (with defined objectives, cost and time) and the ambiguous front end of setting up projects. It is also noted that the certification systems intended to classify and certify professional expertise in conventional project management are problematic, as they self-propagate the existing inadequate theory base of project management (Crawford et al., 2006). It has been suggested that project management capabilities may need to look towards reflective practice (Schön, 1983) and education that engages the learner (Brown & Duguid, 2000). On another level, Frimpong et al. (2003) observe the weaknesses in the planning and management of engineering projects in the developing country context, identifying weak financial planning as one of the key issues that causes delay through slow payment for services, goods or works. Thomas & Mengel (2008) call for the development of abilities related to the management of complexity.

The frequently present change management aspect of project management makes it distinct from running stable systems (PMI, 2004). Typically developing country public sector staff is not as familiar with projects as they would be with operational and ongoing work. Assigning roles, duties and staff on a temporary basis requires a mental task orientation and negotiated working relationships, which are sometimes problematic (Morss, 1984; Roodman, 2006). In projects, management authority is often not clear (as in matrix organisations; see for example the third essay in this study) and information sources may be lateral and ambiguous. It is difficult to assume these aspects of projects as the normal state of affairs in the short run and in some cases the very existence of the project may be threatened by more permanent structures. All of these issues are

typically present in development projects in the public sector; additionally there is usually a major difference in the ability of a host organization and the project to deal with risk. Embarking on change implies accepting a degree of risk, even embracing it; this may be difficult if the organizational host is extremely risk averse and closed to outside influences, as noted in Essay 3 in this study.

The role of the individuals is also problematic: in projects there is an emphasis on control through the hidden, informal and individual management, while the public sectors in developing countries most often still subscribe to the open, formal and explicit controls of traditional bureaucracies (although in most organisations there are underlying political agendas and implicit demands) (Diallo & Thullier, 2004; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002). This creates problems for individuals that need to operate simultaneously within both frameworks, as is often the case of donor funded public sector projects that operate within the host organisation (North, 1990; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002). Projects are often also seen as resource intensive, fast-paced, challenging and even exciting environments with opportunities to enhance personal knowledge and wealth, in contrast to the slow, cash-strapped and plodding public service. This internal dichotomy (sometimes within a single department of an organisation) is evidently a potential flashpoint and a source of tension, which in some cases effectively stops development.

#### 5.1.10 Exploration, exploitation & continuous innovation

Projects in development may possess both exploratory and exploitative characteristics (e.g. Artto *et al.*, 2007); reconciling these perspectives may contribute to explaining the transfer of knowledge between projects cycles (Brady & Davies, 2004; Davies & Hobday, 2005). Continuous improvement/innovation and the process perspective appear to be useful as a basic approach to partly describe and model administrative innovation in the development project context (Bessant & Caffyn, 1997; Boer et al., 2006; Deming, 1986; Van de Ven, 1986).

# 5.2 On the contribution of projects

This sections starts off by examining the theoretical aspects of the proposed definitions for the three main elements of this study: projects, innovation and development. Thereinafter a definition for an innovative development project is attempted, leading to a review of the contribution that the present practice of development projects makes to administrative innovation.

## 5.2.1 Development

Human development was defined as the process of enlarging a person's functionings and the capabilities to function, together with the range of things a person could be and do in his/her life (Sen, 1989, 2000). Seen from this viewpoint, human development aims to improve lives through expanding the range of things that a person can do or be. This includes being well nourished and healthy, being able to participate in the life of communities and being educated and knowledgeable. This viewpoint involves the idea that obstacles like illiteracy, ill health, lack of access to resources and lack of civil and political freedoms need to be removed. Often these obstacles are linked to poverty and the lack or unsatisfactory distribution of resources. International development cooperation has been here defined (by the author) as the cooperative process of promoting human development that is supported across national boundaries.

Adopting this perspective to human development (Sen, 2000) implies that development projects have the ultimate aim of removing constraints that limit individuals from achieving their full potential. These constraints are seen to be socially constructed and relate to personal, social and environmental issues like religion, social class and the cultural environment (Sen, 1989, 2000; Clifford, 1988).

The view that constraints are socially constructed has an evident implication in terms of the mechanisms that aim to change or remove them. It is argued that

any change will also have to be socially constructed as a further (incremental or radical) development from the previous social arrangement. This means that novelty, in one form or the other, has to be accepted, embraced and assimilated to the degree that it becomes integrated into the current social arrangement.

The key reason for seeking and embracing new knowledge is to create new wealth and human well-being through new opportunities and enhanced productivity that enables growth (e.g. Cantwell, 1999). The individual freedom of choice embedded in the adopted view on development is an instrumental driver in this regard (Sen, 2000). The central issue with new knowledge is linked to enhancing the absorptive capacity (Cohen and Levinthal, 1990; Zahra & George, 2002) within the project context, to enable the actors to see, understand and reconfigure novelty into the existing social arrangement. Novelty in this context is understood as knowledge that is either codified or tacit, and possibly embedded in artefacts.

This implies in turn that the perspective of knowledge to be adopted in this context needs to involve a cultural situatedness and social construction (Tsoukas, 1999); tacit and explicit knowledge are also seen to be inseparable (Warr & Sternberg, 1969) and knowledge is seen mainly as being embedded in what people do (Blackler, 1995). This also has implications on learning: while the cognitive processes may be mostly individual, the situatedness of learning has an impact on the outcomes in the social context (Wenger, 1998). Specifically in projects, communities of practice can be important elements in terms of learning (Wenger, 1998). In the context of projects, Lindkvist (2005) has also proposed that collectivities of practice may exist, when groups are not as toughly knit as in the case of communities of practice and where communal frames of mind are not as well developed.

## 5.2.2 Innovation

Innovation in the administrative context has been defined as the "creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organization" (Lam, 2005, p.115). This has been taken to be is concerned with organisational and social structures

of administrative and participatory processes and may or may not embed technical innovation (Afuah, 2003).

In line with the development perspective, learning and knowledge (Nonaka & Takeuchi, 1995) are seen to be the foundation of (administrative) innovation, through the creation of new knowledge through learning. As the central challenge is to achieve success in enhancing the absorptive capacity, new structures and processes are needed to create, sustain and regenerate opportunities and enhanced productivity that aims for growth and wealth generation.

The fundamental nature of innovation implies a concurrent coexistence of novelty, utility and success (e.g. Sundbo, 1998). This means that the organisational or social structures and the administrative and participatory processes that projects aim to incubate, promote or develop must demonstrate fundamental new changes with improvement (possibly embedding technology) to be considered innovative. They must also be effective in achieving tangible results, demonstrate significance in terms of addressing useful issues and show evidence that these experiences and models can be transferred to new contexts (using the criteria set in Essay 1- see also section 5.3.3).

### 5.2.3 Projects

In this study, a project has been defined as "a temporary organisation and a process set up to achieve a specified goal under the constraints of time, budget, and other resources" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p.94), while project management is understood as "the managerial activities needed to lead a project to a successful end" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, p.94). Projects by nature are linked to needs and do not exist without an underpinning frame of identified objectives, means, expected outcomes and an operational context.

As defined in the previous section, projects in development cooperation are seen have the overall developmental objective of reducing or removing the constraints that limit individuals from realizing their ultimate potential. Development projects aim for changes and improvement in social settings, within organisations and social arrangements that have wider-than-individual aims (CEC, 2004; Krohnwinkel-Karlsson, 2004; OECD, 2004). It is argued that this inbuilt individual-collective tension can only be resolved through participation and the social construction of the project objectives, methods and impact. Thus individual stakeholders of the project should be able to have a voice in the project, within the wider context of a socially negotiated contract; a healthy balance between the two helps to keep the project manageable and predictable.

In this sense the internal project constraints of time, budget and other resources have to be determined in such a way that they enable the participatory process to unfold. Similarly, the donor commitment towards this participation is a necessary condition, as is also the will and ability of the beneficiary community to be involved in the process in a deterministic role.

As noted earlier, one of the key aims of projects is to contribute to the development of absorptive capacity (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990) in the context of the project. This implies that learning and knowledge transfer processes need to be incorporated into the operational configuration as a necessary condition (Ayas & Zeniuk, 2001; Elkjaer, 2003). Similarly, projects need to demonstrate significance in terms of their objectives and outcomes. Developing capabilities in projects is also a necessary condition as they are needed to overcome the social constraints.

At the same time, projects need to demonstrate internal effectiveness and efficiency in their delivery processes (CEC, 2004). This demand usually comes from the donor side and needs to be taken into account in the conceptualization, planning, implementation and closing of the project. A necessary sub-process is linked to the learning and knowledge management that happens between projects, enabling project delivery systems to evolve over time from exploratory to exploitative structures over time (Brady & Davies, 2004).

## 5.2.4 Defining innovative development projects

Based on the previous sections, a tentative definition is proposed by the author:

Innovative international development cooperation projects are temporary organisations based on participatory approaches that aim to foster and diffuse novel processes, structures and knowledge to create new capability and opportunities to successfully reduce constraints to human well-being.

This definition implies that that there may exist development projects that are not innovative if there are no new processes, structures or knowledge present. Alternatively, innovation in development may take place without projects, if the initiative is not undertaken through a project. In the third case, an innovative project is not developmental in nature if it does not create new opportunities to enhance human well-being.

Based on the previous sections, Fig. 5.0 illustrates the key issues in the study.



Inadequate theory of projects is not fully suitable for development context or innovation (Koskela & Howell, 2002; Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006; Lenfle, 2008)

Innovative projects need to create and enable use of new knowledge, be useful & successful (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990; Nonaka & Takeuchi, 1995; Sundbo, 1998; Lam, 2005)

Projects are socially constructed temporary complex organisations, where individual capabilities need to overcome social constraints on a continuous basis for improvement (Packendorff, 1995; Bessant & Caffyn, 1997; Gann & Salter, 2000; Sen, 2000; Nussbaum, 2000)

#### Fig. 5.0 Consolidated issues

#### 5.2.5 The contribution of the present practice?

The first research question was initially formulated as: "To what extent do current development cooperation projects contribute to administrative innovation in their contexts?"

The initial part of the research, reported in the first essay, has had a focus on responding to the first research question and in examining the evidence of potential contributions through a case set of seventy-nine projects in three countries (Mozambique, Nicaragua and Vietnam), funded by six institutional donors.

The study examined whether the case projects successfully addressed important problems of public concern (significance), while achieving tangible results (effectiveness), demonstrating leaps in creativity (novelty) and promises of transferability (diffusion of innovation). The presence of commonly used knowledge management (KM) tools was also assessed. These elements were seen to constitute the basic building blocks of administrative innovation, addressing novelty, utility and success.

The evidence from the seventy-nine cases indicates that the present practice of development cooperation projects does not fully contribute to administrative innovation in the project contexts in all of the examined elements at all times, although there is evidence of partial contributions. The key findings indicate that the focal elements that have been used as indicators of innovation (novelty, effectiveness, significance, transferability and the use of KM tools) are not evident concurrently in the projects. The most problematic element was linked to the presence of knowledge management tools, which were only somewhat apparent in the final project evaluation reports examined. The element of transferability was less evident that the elements of novelty, effectiveness and significance.

The case projects were also subject to an analysis of the effects of location and the donor. There is evidence of a location effect, i.e. each one of the countries has consistent differences in cumulative and mean scores when compared to the other two countries. The operational environment clearly has an influence in the perceived results of the projects as reported in the examined documents. This observation was validated and further triangulated in the second and third essays of this research. The donor effect could not be fully verified, due to sample size. The findings related to the use of specific knowledge management tools turned out to be inconclusive.

# 5.3 A framework model: thinking innovation

The second research question was posed as: "How could the contribution of development projects to administrative innovation in their contexts be further enhanced?"

The approach taken in this study is to look at answering this question from the perspective of "what needs to be in place" so that administrative innovation is enabled in development cooperation projects. The key issue emerging from the contextual review and the essays is the need to have a framework of thought that underpins the efforts to enable administrative innovation. It is argued that a model is needed, as there exist a series of elements that influence and enable administrative innovation. However, distilling the various elements of project management, development and innovation into one model is not an entirely straightforward exercise. At the moment such a model appears to be lacking in the context of development cooperation projects (and does not appear to exist in other project contexts either, although this cannot be verified). If these various elements are examined separately from each other, there is a danger that the complex concurrent alignment of the various pieces will not happen. This concurrent alignment is needed if administrative innovation is to be enabled.

By examining a project through the model, one should be able to come to an understanding as to whether the thinking in the project enables or inhibits innovation. It should be noted (again) that not all projects strive for innovation, nor is there need to introduce novelty to every circumstance. The model is not prescriptive as such, as it does not tell the audience the exact steps to take to achieve the aim. It is more akin to an auspicious constellation that can be referred to when management thinks and acts.

### 5.3.1 A layered approach

The basic structure adopted in model is built on a layered thinking. The External-to-project layer is the interface between the project and the organisational and socio-economic context that the project operates in. It determines the success of the project in terms of the set-up of the initiative. This layer is concerned with the significance and relevance of the project (in other words the utility of the project) and the relationship that the project has with novelty.



Fig. 5.1 Layers of proposed framework

The middle layer of the model, Project-to-project, is concerned with the transferability aspect of innovation (note: the term is "on loan" from the work of Brady & Davies (2004) although it is used somewhat differently from the

original context). The transfer of knowledge to and in between initiatives is a key challenge in projects, due to the inbuilt discontinuity created by the fact that projects have an end. This layer involves the conceptualization and examination of the knowledge transfer mechanism and the progression of projects along the exploration - exploitation continuum.

The Internal-to-project layer is concerned with the internal performance (effectiveness and efficiency) of projects; the balance of internal project capabilities versus the constraints that inhibit the full use of these capabilities.

While the model is presented as an idealized onion with segregated layers (see Fig. 5.1), it should be noted that there is significant "cross-town traffic" between the layers. Success in transferring knowledge between projects is also a key enabler of the effective and efficient running of the project; it is also instrumental in diffusing novelty. Similarly, the internal capabilities are central to the diffusion of novelty within the project context. They also determine the success of the original conceptualization and set-up of the project on the operational level.

It is clear that such a model is a compromise, and the requirement of generic simplicity demand that intensities and frequencies be eliminated from the model.

### 5.3.2 A process view

Additionally to layers, the framework model is based on a continuous process view (Deming, 1986). The plan-do-check-act cycle is useful as a tool to describe the business process, and can be varied in detail to provide for the contextual needs. The original Deming cycle has been chosen as the basic representation of the management activities of the project cycle (Fig. 5.2). A cyclic view has also been adopted as development (and evidently aid up to certain point) is considered to be an ongoing process; projects contribute to this ongoing process in a cyclic manner. Innovation can also be considered a process, especially in the context of continuous innovation. The cyclic image

furthermore allows for the identification of the discontinuity caused by project ends in a clear manner.

In terms of a development application of the Deming cycle, the EU model (CEC, 2004) is essentially a derivative (Fig. 5.3) in which the *plan* element of the Deming model has been divided into three sub-elements of *programming, identification*, and *formulation*, all of which are argued to be activities that are constitutive of a planning phase in project management theory (e.g. Koskela & Howell, 2002). Deming's *do* corresponds with the EU model's *implementation*; in management theory, *execution* is used to signify the same stage. The third element in management theory, *control*, in Deming's model is divided into two elements: *check*ing and *act*ing. In the EU model control is divided into three elements, of which *monitoring* (also called *formative evaluation*) takes place during the planning and doing stages, while *evaluation* and *audit* are ex-post or after completion activities.

As we can see, both the Deming model and the EU model are essentially equivalent when examined from the management theory perspective of planning, execution and control.





Fig. 5.2 Deming cycle & projects

Fig. 5.3 Deming cycle & PCM

## 5.3.3 Elements of administrative innovation

Administrative innovation in this study has been examined through the elements of novelty, effectiveness, significance and transferability. The source of this definition has been the criteria set for the Innovations in American Government Award (Ash Institute for Democratic Governance and Innovation, Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University), modified and abridged by the author for the analysis purposes in the first essay.

In this context, *novelty* is understood as the degree to which the program demonstrates a leap in creativity. This in turn has been divided in to three main dimensions: whether the initiative represents a fundamental change in the governance, management, direction or policy approach of a particular jurisdiction; or if there is evidence of a significant improvement in the process by which a service is delivered; and lastly, if the initiative introduces of a substantially new technology or service concept.

*Effectiveness* in turn is taken to mean the degree to which the initiative has achieved tangible results. Thus there is a need to understand if the initiative responds to the needs of a well-defined group of clients; or whether the undertaking demonstrates its effectiveness in meeting its stated goals and objectives quantitatively and qualitatively; and still yet, if there is evidence that the initiative produces unanticipated benefits for its clients.

The third element, *significance*, in turn is understood as the degree to which the initiative successfully addresses an important problem of public concern through addressing a problem of national import and scope. It is also of interest to examine the indications of substantial progress in diminishing the problem within its jurisdiction and the change induced in the organizational culture or the traditional approach to management or problem solving.

Lastly, *transferability* is taken to be the degree to which the initiative, or aspects of it, shows promise of inspiring successful replication by other governmental entities. This involves searching for evidence that the initiative can be replicated in other jurisdictions and verifying to what extent can the initiative serve as a

model that other jurisdictions will seek to replicate. Finally, it seen to be pertinent to review the extent in which the initiative components, concepts, principles or insights are transferable to other disciplines or policy areas.

The use of knowledge management in the context of these elements is also an additional element to study; a widespread use of relevant knowledge management tools would indicate that transferability (through the transfer of knowledge) and effectiveness (through the re-use of knowledge) are being addressed in operational terms. Knowledge management tools contribute to the overall diffusion process of innovation.

As such, the individual elements in themselves are not too complex or unachievable. However, the concurrent presence of at least some of the dimensions in all four main elements has been found to be elusive and difficult to achieve (as concluded in the first essay). It is suggested that novelty and transferability present the exceptional challenges, as they are not normally explicitly planned for, monitored or evaluated in the current development project practice.

## 5.3.4 The External-to-project layer

As noted previously, the External-to-project layer is the interface between the project and the organisational and socio-economic context that the project operates in. The project environment and context have a major impact on the way in which the projects are conceptualized, planned, implemented and closed. Neglecting consideration for this will lead to potentially failed projects that are non-aligned contextually.

The factors that constitute the layer are interrelated (see Fig. 5.4). An innovation mindset is also conducive to achieving an auspicious alignment of the other factors, while participation enables ownership, and donor commitment an innovation mindset. Each one of the factors involves a series of issues that will depend on the specific circumstance and context of the project. They are, taken

together, a necessary but still not sufficient condition to achieve innovation in development cooperation projects.



Fig. 5.4 The External-to-project layer

#### Participation, ownership, commitment

As development is the aim, projects have to adopt a worldview that involves social constructivism, participation and ownership by the beneficiaries and other stakeholders. To achieve this, there must be an aligned commitment by the donors and the beneficiaries in terms of situating the ownership with the local parties. This is seen to be achievable through a process of participation, which needs to be built into the fabric of the project (Hickey & Mohan, 2004). The participatory approach also implies the presence of other elements, such as participatory planning mechanisms, management through a consensus-making process, an inclusive managerial approach, communication systems that enable real time information for stakeholders and a channel for voicing concerns, systems of proactive control through process monitoring, to name a few.

#### **Innovation mindset**

An innovation mindset is also needed in the conceptualization, planning, implementation and closure of the projects. This is seen to involve the idea that the project must be seen as significant for the stakeholders. Insignificant projects lack utility and do not fall into the category of innovative initiatives, besides being a total waste of time and money.

Projects also need to be developed so that they can operate effectively (e.g. CEC, 2004). This can mean responsiveness to the needs a well-defined group of clients, the achievement of quantitative and qualitative goals or an efficient use of resources. Similarly, projects need to be designed from the start so that the learning and knowledge can be transferred from and to the project and to other initiatives. Taken together, effectiveness and transferability amount to success in administrative innovation.

Last, but not least, the innovation mindset in projects needs to carefully consider how the initiative is positioned in terms of novelty, which is seen to be link to three key issues. In the first place, whether the initiative represents a fundamental change in the governance, management, direction, or policy approach of a particular jurisdiction; secondly, whether the initiative represents a significant improvement in the process by which a service is delivered; and thirdly, whether the initiative introduces a substantially new technology or service concept.

From the findings of the first essay, technological novelty appears to be easily accommodated, as it tends to be seen as progressive, modern and desirable; in other words the buy-in from the stakeholders is often not difficult or complex to obtain. Process innovations in services are more difficult, and a fundamental change is extremely challenging to achieve. There appear to be clear advantages of incorporating technology into project contexts.

## 5.3.5 The Project-to-project layer

As indicated previously, the Project-to-project layer is mainly concerned with the transfer of knowledge, and through that, with the diffusion of innovation overall. Due to inbuilt discontinuity caused by projects ending, the transfer of knowledge to and in between initiatives is a key challenge in projects. Three specific issues are examined in this context: the discontinuity itself, the impact of single vs. repeated project cycles, and the shift from exploration to exploitation.



Fig. 5.5 The Project-to-project layer

#### Discontinuity gap

The application of the Deming circle into project environments allows for a visualization of the inherent knowledge gap that exists between projects (see Fig 5.5). As projects have been defined as temporal set-ups they have an end. At

this point in time, something needs to happen to the organisation, staff and knowledge accumulated during the project life cycle. In some cases the project organisations and set-ups are simply disbanded and the information archived.

In other cases this involves progressing to the next project cycle, in which case the key challenge is to bridge the discontinuity gap between the initiatives. This frequently involves a time lag and a new operational location. While this gap has been identified (e.g. CEC, 2004), there appears to be no standard solution for effectively bridging it. Codified knowledge in the form of reports and evaluations are often indicated as the main means of knowledge transfer, but both tacit and explicit knowledge have a shelf life, and as time passes, the value of the codified knowledge depreciates; the reports very quickly become redundant and tend to disappear from circulation. At the same time, the tacit knowledge that is carried by individuals is usually no longer available, due to other engagements. The knowledge embedded in artefacts usually requires translation by someone with applicable tacit knowledge; it is thus not always available on demand.

As one example of the effect of discontinuity, Maylor (2001) notes that mistakes will be repeated due to lack of evolutionary feedback (so-called re-inventing the wheel in project management), which is due to managers giving an overt weight to the unique nature of projects. In the case of the Tsunami operation (discussed in the third essay), learning has not been passed on to other South Asian countries as the operation was considered so problematic that nothing could be learned from it.

It appears that knowledge across and between projects travels best in tacit form and through individuals who are involved in the initiatives personally or though other professional roles; the problems associated with codifying the project learning and knowledge are well recognized. This is the key reason why donor organisations very carefully scrutinize the formal and personal qualifications of key project managers, often failing however to verify the local capabilities, which are key elements in terms of participation and ownership. In this context, the practice-based view of knowledge has been identified as being well suited for the development cooperation project context (Tsoukas 1996; Polanyi 1969; Werr & Sternberg, 2003). It has also been noted that there exists a series of communities of practice that are linked to development (Welch *et.al.*, 2005).

It is therefore proposed that a key mechanism for transmitting knowledge to and across projects would be through development linked communities of practice (Lave and Wenger, 1991, Brown and Duguid, 1991, Wenger, 1998). Thus it is of interest to identify, engage and foster the involvement of communities of practice in development projects. While currently professional communities implicitly benefit projects through indirect involvement, it is argued that the contribution to the transfer of knowledge to and across projects can be significantly enhanced through promoting an active and explicit engagement. This is particularly needed and effective in one-off projects that cannot rely on progressive learning through multiple and sequential project cycles.

It is also noted that in development cooperation projects there tends to exist a significant asymmetry of knowledge between the local and international parties. This often acts that as an inhibitor to success; engaging with professional communities that involve local and external parties is a way to develop and harmonize a common knowledge base. This can be facilitated through an institutional embeddedness of resident project management competence, as in the case of PMOs (Hobbs *et al.*, 2008).

#### Single vs. repeat project cycles

The second central aspect of the Project-to-project layer in the proposed model is linked to its dynamic nature. While frequencies and intensities are not measured, the project cycle is still assumed to rotate. Due to the need to achieve simple representation, only a single cycle is shown in the model. This rotation represents the progress of the project through its various phases and a full 360-degree rotation is indicative of a completed project. As an assumption, the cycle is seen to rotate clockwise, in iterative positive development (an adopted convention). The rotation of the cycles is linked to performance in project management. The more learning is passed on from one project to another, the more efficient and effective the subsequent project is assumed to be. This is where specialized project management organisations derive their competitive advantage.

If one only considers a single, one-off project, then there is a single cycle rotation and a stop. The knowledge acquired during the rotation needs to be captured and stored during the implementation period of the project, to be used if and when needs arise. That being said, as noted previously, there is a shelf life for both tacit and codified knowledge. The project is as efficient and effective as the enabling inputs and the transformation process adopted to create the outputs. Communities of practice can be seen to bring valuable initial inputs to the projects and previous experience in implementation usually makes the transformation process more efficient and effective.

That being said, the efficiency and effectiveness of a single-cycle project has a limit imposed by the one-off inputs; there is no enhancement due to repeat cycles. Due to this, setting up one-off project management offices from scratch is an inherently ineffective way of organising for the delivery of projects. This can be clearly seen in the case operation of the third essay, where the management organisation of a multi-million dollar operation was set up from scratch. The case of the second essay is similar, except that an embryo of the PMO already existed at the inception of the project. Tacit knowledge contribution was brought to the upgraded PMO also from staff members who had recently completed a similar project.

#### Shifting from exploration to exploitation in projects

In a series of projects the rotation is seen to happen as a constant, with a frequency and intensity that depends on the project type, the environment and the context.

In situations where repeated project cycles occur either in the same, subsequent or adjacent operational context, or with the same set of actors (and when time lags between projects are not too long), it is possible that the nature of projects can shift from exploration to exploitation, in line with the idea of transformative learning in projects (e.g. Brady and Davies, 2004). There is a strong efficiency incentive to develop standardized (exploitative) practices in projects, even in the development context, and repeated project cycles are seen to enable this. Figure 5.6 illustrates the concept: while the initial discontinuity gap is seen to be wide and make the transfer of knowledge across the project divide problematic, subsequent rotations can be seen to narrow the gap and enhance the efficiency and effectiveness of the subsequent project.



time

# Fig. 5.6 Exploration, exploitation and knowledge transfer. Source: Brady & Davies, 2004; modified Koria, 2008.

There can be significant productivity enhancement as new cycles are undertaken; this can also lead to a wider diffusion of good practices, learning and diffusion and build-up of incremental administrative innovation. This does, however, apparently require that projects in the series are not too heterogeneous between themselves or that the time lag between projects does not significantly decrease the value of the learning from the previous project cycle. As Brady & Davies (2004) note, sequential learning from projects involves proceeding from bottom-up approaches to top-down ones over time, creating cumulative expertise over time. This can imply improvements in the quality of planning, execution and control.

However, it could be argued that this incremental improvement does not necessarily review the basic premises under which the activities are undertaken.

To illustrate the issue, it is noted that professional project management firms have been developing their working methods over time - but mostly adhering to the conventional problematic project management theory base (Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006). This means that innovations in this context tend to be incremental, and rarely able to address the underlying problematic issues related to projects (especially in development), which would require radical innovations. There is also the downside, as sequential cycles can also mean that bad practices are transmitted from one project to another. These types of lock-ins can be difficult to straighten out; especially in situations where no effective and competent control mechanisms exists and where reflective learning is not present. The is also the effect of diminishing returns, as improvements that are limited to an existing, stationary platforms will meet a ceiling of cost effectiveness at some point in time.

## 5.3.6 The Internal-to-project layer

The Internal-to-project layer is concerned with the performance (effectiveness and efficiency) of projects; the balance of internal project capabilities versus the constraints that inhibit the full use of the capabilities.

As discussed in the previous section on the Project-to-project layer, successful rotation in multiple cycles can lead to continuous improvement in successive projects through an enhanced transfer of knowledge between projects (Bessant & Caffyn, 1997; Boer & Gertsen, 2003).

However, the operational environment can be thought of as static in terms of a specific project (and cycle) in question – the argument being that the transfer of knowledge is between projects only impacts on projects in a major way in the start (influencing the concept and set-up), when the project is set up in the first place. The learning that happens during the project cycle does not impact on how the project is conceived and set up; thus the operational environment is static to begin with.

#### Enabling continuous innovation in projects

What then drives projects up the slope to achieve continuous innovation? In line with the thinking that knowledge drives innovation, it argued that (continuous) internal-to-project learning is the key element that improves the delivery and practice of projects during a specific project cycle. This enables the project to achieve improvement within the project implementation and closure phases, and to influence, through the ongoing social construction processes, the operational environment of the project. Enhancing the operational environment of the project will also bring advantages to subsequent projects.

It is argued that external knowledge can only be configured into the project through the individual stakeholders that act within the project itself, through a process of social construction. This process involves capabilities of one hand and constraints on the other. In the model, capabilities pull the project up the innovation slope, while social constraints tend to push the cyclic activity towards a level platform, where only limited incremental innovation is possible (see Fig, 5.7).

Continuous innovation (Boer *et al.*, 2006) is enabled by an upward move on the innovation slope. There is no limit to the maximum improvement possible in this view (except the end date of the project), as the very platform of the project activities is being constantly reviewed, enabling incremental innovation within the project implementation. Theoretically there is no reason why radical innovation could not take place within this thinking, as in case of a failed

project, which requires a re-setting of the direction or possibly when operational contexts evolve or mutate significantly.



Fig. 5.7 The Internal-to-project layer

#### **Countering forces: capabilities vs. constraints**

The Internal-to-project layer needs to address the balance of capabilities and constraints that exist within the individual project environments; the two forces act against each other. Capabilities are considered to be the force that enables continuous innovation to happen, while constraints inhibit the use of the capabilities. These two forces originate from the Capability Approach (Sen, 2000) model, and are described in detail in the fourth essay.

Capabilities that drive a project are seen to be individual and exist in the team members of the PMO or within the stakeholders in the project. Constraints on the other hand are seen to be social and inhibit the use of the capabilities that would otherwise propel the model up the innovation slope. As Sen (2000) notes, capabilities only really exist in function of the ability to apply them. This is an extension of the view on development that has been adopted in this study (Sen, 1989, 2000).

Knowledge is seen to be the key driver behind the capabilities involved and learning processes are seen to create knowledge and the potential for innovation. The lack of knowledge is seen to strengthen the social constraints, thus keeping the model on the level platform. Enabling learning within projects acts in the opposite direction, reducing constraints and enabling the model to climb the continuous innovation slope. While the knowledge transfer between projects is seen to be a collective affair (Wenger, 1998; Elkjaer, 2003), embedded in institutions and especially in communities of practice, the operational (managerial) level of projects is seen to rest on the individual capabilities of key players. That being said, it is evident that there is significant interplay between the communities of practice and the individuals; the difference is that communities are generic while projects are seen to be specific in nature.

## 5.3.7 Benefits and limitations of the model

The key benefits of using a model like this are linked to a few key points. The model allows for the examination the static and dynamic issues related to project management in a single framework. It also allows for locating capabilities and constraints into the same model as the primary activity cycle.

It links the transfer of knowledge over the discontinuity gap with the constraints that limit the dynamic change. The environmental constraints are a significant factor in project failure and capabilities are needed to overcome the social constraints in projects, to achieve success.

Lastly, as the representation is a graphic one, it allows the potential users to see the interrelationships between the various elements at a glance, perhaps leading to more rapid diffusion of the appreciation of the problems and issues that are related to innovation in the development cooperation context. There are also limitations. The model does not describe or take into account the various levels of management (i.e. programmes versus projects), and it does not account for frequencies and intensities. As the model is not prescriptive, it does not give straightforward answers as to how capabilities and constraints should or could the taken into account. There is clearly room for future research in this area. The model is also very experimental and tentative and would need to be validated through further research; it is also extremely sensitive to the choice of the development, innovation and knowledge paradigms adopted.

# 6. Conclusions

## 6.1 Framing the study

As noted in the introduction, this study has been concerned with the outcomes and benefits of international development cooperation projects. Perhaps the key benefit is seen to reside in improved socio-economic situations, enabled through enhancing administrative innovation in the project contexts. It is noted that innovation embeds the concurrent existence of novelty, utility and success. Thus the research has been interested in the degree in which the projects contribute to the incorporation of novelty, the effectiveness of achieving tangible results, the success in addressing important problems and the transferability of the initiative within the host organisations and between jurisdictions. Furthermore, the study has been interested in understanding how this contribution could be enhanced.

The first research question was originally set in the study as:

1. To what extent do current development cooperation projects contribute to administrative innovation in their contexts?

And subsequently the second research question was framed as:

2. How could the contribution of development projects to administrative innovation in their contexts be further enhanced?

The study has been built up in five sections: four individual essays, each one focusing on specific aspects of the research and a joint section which has pulled the findings of the contextual review and the essays together to form a coherent whole. As a research design decision, one of the essays uses both qualitative and quantitative methods, another two are based on case studies, and one of the essays is conceptual in nature.

## 6.2 Key issues emerging from the study

It has been observed in this study that international development cooperation projects do not fully contribute to enabling administrative innovation in their contexts. Under ideal conditions, the four elements of novelty, effectiveness, significance and transferability would be concurrently addressed in projects. However, this does not appear to be the case. These four elements underpin novelty, utility and success, the essential components of administrative innovation.

It has been found that there is room for significant improvement in adapting and updating the existing theory of projects in order for it to respond to the demands and challenges of international development projects. This is seen to be possible by taking into account local conditions, making projects inclusive and participatory, by having a critical view of management and through enhancing the expertise that is related to the management of projects; all this while ensuring that the inherent knowledge gaps that exist between projects are also concurrently addressed. These elements are essential building blocks in achieving significance and utility in projects. Evidently also novelty has to be accommodated across the board as new knowledge underpins innovation.

Through an extensive contextual review and the essays of the study, a tentative definition of projects in international development cooperation is proposed:

Innovative international development cooperation projects are seen to be temporary organisations based on participatory approaches that aim to foster and diffuse novel processes, structures and knowledge to create new capability and opportunities to successfully reduce constraints to human well-being.

As noted previously, this definition implies that that there may exist development projects that are not innovative and that innovation in development may take place without projects; or that innovative projects are not developmental in nature if they do not create new opportunities to enhance human well-being.

### 6.3 Towards a Framework Model

The second research question has been concerned with exploring ways to enhance the contribution that development projects could make towards administrative innovation in their contexts.

A framework model has been proposed (Fig. 6.1), based on the contextual review and the findings from the essays, for conceptualizing, planning, implementing and closing projects. This involves a cyclical view of projects, close attention to an observed discontinuity gap and the transfer of knowledge across projects through communities of practice (Wenger, 1998), together with the incorporation of a perspective that links individual capabilities with social constraints (Sen, 2000); all within a frame of participatory action, local ownership and an innovation mindset. The study recognizes the dynamic, temporal nature of both project processes and the operational environment. The closure of projects and the transfer of knowledge between projects are also seen to be dynamic processes.

In the study, a project has been defined as a "temporary organisation and a process set up to achieve a specified goal under the constraints of time, budget, and other resources" (Shenhar & Dvir, 2007, 94). The process view of projects is seen to be well suited to examining projects through the lens of the plan-do-check-act (PDCA) framework of Deming (1986). This four step iterative problem solving process underpins the current project cycle management (PCM) framework used by the EU and many other international donors, forming a base for their approach in development project management (CEC, 2004). The PDCA framework also underpins the thinking linked to continuous improvement and innovation (e.g. Bessant & Caffyn, 1997). Taking into account continuous innovation clearly adds to the complexity of the proposed conceptual model. However, it also allows incorporating the dynamic nature of projects into the equation.

An improvement in knowledge transfer between projects is seen to enhance the efficiency of projects, potentially moving projects from exploration into

exploitation (Brady & Davies, 2004). Effective knowledge management systems are seen to furthermore contribute both to the diffusion of novelty in project environments and with related stakeholders, contributing to the effectiveness of projects.



Fig. 6.1 Proposed Framework Model

This developed model can also be understood as a tool to identify, classify and assess the various elements and relationships in real life situations, enabling project managers to evaluate and develop appropriate solutions towards resolving project-related issues. The managerial implications section examines the application of the model, while the section of future research opportunities looks at the potential of developing the current research on this framework model still further.

The usefulness of the proposed model is derived from the joint presence of the key elements that are seen to enable and underpin good project practice while contributing to the enabling of administrative innovation in international development cooperation projects. The downside is that the there are many moving parts and that the model is a simplistic rendering of a complex set of factors. The real life setting of international development cooperation projects is inherently complex. That being said, it is argued that the presented model captures the essential and relevant issues. The layering allows the model to distinguish between sets of issues that are linked to each other on the same level, while situating the internal workings of a project in the context of the external operating environment. The cyclic nature allows for the configuration of dynamic elements on various levels, establishing also their enabling and constraining interdependencies.

## 6.4 Theoretical contributions

Several theoretical contributions are seen to emerge from the research.

The second essay in the study examines Koskela & Howell's (2002) theory of project and management. In the context of international development cooperation projects, their approach is found to be mostly applicable with the exception that an update is proposed in terms of control and participation in project planning, execution and control. This update addresses the key issues of development, participation and ownership in international development project management. Also in the context of the second essay, critical thinking as applied to projects (Cicmil & Hodgson, 2006) is seen to be highly relevant view in terms of coming to grips with the sense-making and political processes inherent in development projects. Applying critical perspectives is seen to contribute to the significance of projects to stakeholder groups; this is turn enhances the perceived utility in administrative innovation.

Secondly, the findings from the case studies support the idea that communities of practice (e.g. Wenger, 1998) can have a strong role in the knowledge transfer process between projects, through bridging the inherent discontinuity gaps that exists between initiatives. These gaps are deepened by time lags between projects. Bridging these gaps can potentially enable shifting projects from exploration to exploitation (e.g. Brady & Davies, 2004); this is seen to initially contribute to efficiency, and over time, the effectiveness of projects.

The third theoretical contribution is derived from the process of recontextualising Amartya Sen's Capability Approach (Sen, 2000) into the domain of innovation studies. This brings about the opportunity to describe and understand continuous innovation through the dynamic balance of capabilities and constraints in the framework model developed in the study. It also makes visible the threshold of innovation as capabilities are only useful when social constraints do not inhibit their application. The capabilities to see, understand, assimilate and reconfigure new knowledge are seen to be an essential part of innovation in this context.

Finally, a key contribution is made through the conceptual framework model itself, which joins static and dynamic elements and provides a holistic view of the factors that contribute to enabling administrative innovation in international development cooperation project contexts.

## 6.5 Managerial implications

One of the aims of the study has been to offer managerial insights to the studied issues. The proposed framework model is seen to be the key vehicle to convey knowledge that is organised into a managerially informative form.

In the first instance, the framework model is seen to describe and explain the elements that are related to (administrative) innovation in international development cooperation projects. The model acts as a graphical checklist and a tool to conceptualize, plan, execute and control projects in the domain of development. It is also seen to be useful as a framework of thought in terms of structuring the elements that impact on project teams and project management offices.

A proposed way to utilize the framework model in practice is to pose a series of questions that project management parties need to make when conceptualizing,

planning, implementing and closing projects (the examples given in Fig. 6.2 are illustrative).

	In the External-to-project context:
	Is there first and foremost a donor commitment towards projects that enable participation and local ownership?
External-to-project	Is the project context responsive towards local ownership, and able to undertake the initiative?
Project-to-project	Is there a mind-set in sponsors and owners towards incorporating novelty in the project?
	In the context of Project-to-projects:
Internal to project	Is there seriality in the project cycle, or is the project a single cycle undertaking? Are there serial cycles for all parties (i.e. donor vs. host organisation)?
	Are significant time lags expected between projects?
	Is there an identifiable community of practice that is able to support the knowledge of transfer between projects?
	In terms of Internal-to-project context:
	Can appropriate human resources be identified that have the demonstrated or latent capability to drive continuous innovation?
	Can the constraints be identified and quantified? Are these expected to change over time?
	Is it possible to maintain and develop capabilities over various projects to achieve progression on the continuous innovation slope?

#### Fig. 6.2 Managerial implications

It should also be noted that issues behind these questions are linked to critical success factors in projects. Evidently a series of similar and more detailed queries may and should be developed at each stage of the project conceptualization, planning, implementation and closure. The model is complementary to other development project planning tools, such as the
Logical Framework Approach (LFA) (CEC, 2004), used by most development cooperation organisations as a tools for planning, monitoring and reporting.

# 6.6 Avenues for future research

In recent project management literature (Winter *et al.*, 2006; Brady & Söderlund, 2008) potential future research directions have been identified. These include examining complexity in project management and investigating projects as broad social processes with value creation aims, requiring reflective practice. This study has several touching points to these potential research futures.

In terms of theory, this study has been concerned with the applicability of the current theories of projects and management to the context of international development cooperation. In this process, the study has recognized and illuminated the inherent complexity that exists within projects and between projects and their contexts. The research at hand has also clearly gravitated towards the thinking that projects in this context need to have consideration for social interaction and on embedded value creation for multiple stakeholders, including the participants and beneficiaries.

At the same time, the study suggests that broad conceptualizations of projects be studied further, to address multidisciplinarity, initial ambiguity, permeability and open-endedness. There is also a need to examine the activities and approaches adopted by practitioners themselves; there seems to exist ample room to study reflective practices and learning in communities of practice and at the workplace.

Several potential avenues for future research have also been identified during the course of this research. In the first place, an improved understanding of the discontinuity gap in development projects (and researching further the related bridging opportunities) would contribute significantly to the ability to manage the asymmetry of knowledge that exists between the donor agencies and the recipient organisations. Furthermore, best practice of knowledge management and transfer processes in development cooperation projects would no doubt be enhanced by further research. This could involve a focus on the balance between tacit and explicit knowledge and a further review of applicable theoretical approaches of knowledge management in the development project context. Further empirical research into communities of practice (and also collectivities of practice) in development would be welcome. Linked to this, there is also ample room to study the relationship between individual capabilities (as understood in the Senian context) and the knowledge that is embedded in communities of practice.

Further applied research is also needed in transforming the proposed framework model into a more prescriptive one, making it accessible to practitioners. This operationalization can be seen to have a potentially wide impact on the development cooperation project management community. The key issue in this regard is linked to the operationalization of the Capability Approach of Sen, making the constraints and capabilities more quantifiable and explicit.

Lastly, the balance between programme and project management in the development cooperation context is not well defined, and would benefit from further research. While the third essay in this study addressed the issue, the natural mega-disaster context had an extreme nature and it would be beneficial to also study less complex circumstances.

# 7. References for PART I

Abernathy, W. and Clark, K. (1985) 'Mapping the winds of creative destruction', Research Policy, 14, (1), pp. 3-22.

Acharya, A., de Lima, A., and Moore, M. (2004) 'Aid Proliferation: How Responsible are the Donors?', Working Paper No. 214, Brighton: Institute for Development Studies.

ActionAid International (2005) Real Aid: An Agenda for Making Aid Work, London: ActionAid.

Adams, D. (2004) *Education and National Development: Priorities, Policies, and Planning,* Manila: Asian Development Bank and Hong Kong: Comparative Education Research Centre, University of Hong Kong.

Afuah, A. (2003) Innovation Management, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Agar, D. (2001) 'Arabic Studies in Physics and Astronomy During 800-1400', University of Jyväskylä, http://users.jyu.fi/~daagar/index\_files/arabs.html

Amabile, T.M., Conti,R., Coon,H., Lazenby,J. and Herron,M. (1996) 'Assessing the work environment for creativity', *Academy of Management Journal*, 39 (1), pp. 1154-1184.

Anvuur, A. and Kumaraawamy, M. (2007) 'Conceptual Model of Partnering and Alliancing', *Journal of Construction Engineering & Management*, 133 (3), pp 225-234.

Alasuutari, H. (1999 *Development Co-operation – An Opportunity for Growth? A Case Study about the Experiences of Finnish Development Co-operation Workers,* Oulun Yliopisto: Opettajankoulutuslaitos, M.Sc. Thesis (unpublished)

Alic, J. (1998) 'The North American Systems of Innovation in the Global Context', in: Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M., and Murray, C. (eds.), *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal & Kingston, McGill-Queen's University Press: pp. 151-173.

Alkire, S. (1998) Operationalizing Amartya Sen's Capability Approach to Human Development: A Framework for Identifying 'Valuable' Capabilities, D. Phil. thesis, Oxford University.

Allen, T. and Thomas, A. (2000) *Poverty and development into the 21st century*, Oxford: Oxford University Press

Alsakini, W., Wikström, K., Kiiras, J. (2004) 'Proactive schedule management of industrial turnkey projects in developing countries', *International Journal of Project Management*, 22 (1), pp. 75-85.

Andersen, E.S. (2008) *Rethinking project management: an organisational perspective,* Harlow: Pearson.

Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M. and Murray, C. (eds.) (1998) *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.

Alvesson, M. and Willmott, H. (1996) *Making sense of management: A critical introduction*. London: Sage.

Anttila, P. (1996) Tutkimisen Taito ja Tiedonhallinta, Helsinki: Akatiimi.

Appleyard, R. and Ghosh, R. (1988) *Indian Ocean Island Development, National Centre for Development Studies,* Canberra: Australian National University.

Archibugi, D., Howells, J. and Michie, J. (eds.) (1999) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Arellano, C., Bulii, A., Lane, T. and Lipschitz, L. (2009) 'The dynamic implications of foreign aid and its variability', *Journal of Development Economics*, 88 (1), pp. 87-102.

Argyris, C. and Schön, D. (1978) Organizational Learning: A Theory of Action Perspective, New York: McGraw-Hill.

Ariyabandu, M. M. and Bhatti, A. (2005) *Livelihood Centred Approach to Disaster Management: A Policy Framework for South Asia*, Islamabad: Pictorial Printers Ltd.

Arndt, M. and Bigelow, B. (2000) 'Presenting structural innovation in an institutional environment: Hospital's use of impression management', *Administrative Science Quarterly* 45 (3), pp. 494-522.

Artto, K., Heinonen, R., Arenius, M., Kovanen, V. and Nyberg, T. (1998) *Global Project Business and the Dynamics of Change*, Helsinki: TEKES

Artto, K., Wikström, K., Hellström, M., Kujala, J. (2008) 'Impact of services on project business', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 497-508.

Artto, K., Martinsuo, M., Gemünden, H., Murtoaro, J. (2008) 'Foundations or programme management: A bibliometric view', *International Journal of Project Management*, 27 (1), pp.1-18.

Artto, K., Dietrich, P., Martinsuo, M. (2007) What is Project Strategy? A research paper accepted to EURAM 2007 Conference in Paris.

Atherton, J. S. (2002) *Sector Wide Approaches and Civil Society*, paper presented at Ottawa LENPA Forum, June 19-21.

AusAID (2000) AusGUIDElines: the logical framework approach. Canberra: AusAID.

Ayas, K. and Zeniuk, N. (2001) 'Project-based Learning: Building Communities of Reflective Practitioners', *Management Learning*, 32 (1), pp. 61-76.

Balestrino, A. (1994) 'Poverty and Functionings: Issues in Measurement and Public Action', *Giornale-degli-Economisti-e-Annali-di-Economia*, 53 (7-9), pp. 389-406.

Barlett, A. (2007) 'Plans or People: What are our Priorities for Rural Development? ', *Rural Development News*. Agridea. 2007(1), pp. 52-59.

Benson, J.K., (1977) 'Organizations: A dialectical view', Administrative Science Quarterly, 22 (1), 1-21.

Berger, P.L., and Luckmann, T. (1967), *Social construction of reality*, New York: Doubleday.

Bessant, J. and Caffyn, S. (1997) 'High-involvement innovation through continuous improvement', *International Journal of Technology Management*, 14 (1), pp. 7-28.

Bhaduri, A. (2005) Development With Dignity, New Delhi: National Book Trust.

Bijker WE, Pinch TJ, Hughes PT, (1989) (ed.) *The social construction of technological system: new directions of in the sociology and history of technology*, Cambridge (Massachusetts): MIT Press.

Birkinshaw, J., Bessant, J., Delbridge, R. (2007) 'Finding, Forming, and Performing: Creating Networks for Discontinuous Innovation', *California Management Review*, 49 (3), pp. 67-84.

Blackler, F. (1995) 'Knowledge, Knowledge Work and Organizations: An Overview and Interpretation', *Organization Studies*, 16 (6), pp. 1021-1046.

Boer, H. and Gertsen, F. (2003) 'From Continuous Improvement to Continuous Innovation: A (retro)(per)spective', *International Journal of Technology Management*, 26 (8), pp. 805-827.

Boer, H., Kuhn, J. and Gertsen, F. (2006) 'Continuous Innovation Managing Dualities through Co-ordination', Working paper WP2006-01, Continuous Innovation Network, accessed 1.6.2008.

http://www.continuousinnovation.net/Publications/Working\_Papers/WP200601/Boer\_K uhn\_Gertsen.pdf.

Bourgeon, L. (2007) 'Staffing approach and conditions for collective learning in project teams: The case of new product development projects', *International Journal of Project Management*, 25 (4), pp. 413-422.

Brady, T. and Davies, A. (2004) 'Building Project Capabilities: From Exploratory to Exploitative Learning', *Organization Studies*, 25 (9), pp. 1601-1621.

Brady, T., Söderlund, J. (2008) Projects in innovation, innovation in projects selected papers from the IRNOP VIII conference. *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 465-468.

Bredillet, C. (2004). 'Beyond the positivist mirror: Towards a project management 'gnosis', Paper presented at the IRNOP conference in Turku, Finland.

Bredin, K. (2008) 'People capability of project-based organisations: A conceptual framework', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 566-576.

Bresnen M., Goussevskaia A. and Swan J. (2005) Organisational routines, situated learning and processes of change in project-based organizations. *Project Management Journal*, 36 (3), pp. 27-41.

Bresnen, M., Edelman, L., Newell, S., Scarbrough H. and Swan, J. (2003) 'Social practices and the management of knowledge in project environments', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (3), pp. 157-166.

Brint, S and Karabel, J. (1991) 'Institutional origins and transformations: The case of American Community Colleges', in. Powell, W., DiMaggio, P. (eds.), *The new institutionalism in organizational analysis*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press: pp. 146-163.

Brolén, B., Wilska, K., and von Bonsdorff, M (eds.) (2007) *Aid for Trade: from policies to practice*, Helsinki: The Ministry for Foreign Affairs of Finland.

Brown J., Duguid P. (2000) *The social life of information*, Boston (MA): Harvard Business School Press.

Brown, J. and Duguid, P. (1991) 'Organizational Learning and Communities-of-Practice: Toward a Unified View of Working, Learning, and Innovation', *Organization Science*, 2 (1), pp. 40–57.

Brown, J. and Duguid, P. (1998) 'Organizing Knowledge', California Management Review, 40 (3), pp. 90 – 111.

Brown J., Duguid P. (2001) 'Knowledge and Organization: A Social Practice Perspective', *Organization Science*, 12 (2), pp. 198–213.

Brown, S. and Eisenhardt, K., (1998) *Competing on the Edge: Strategy as structured chaos*, Massachusetts: Harvard Business School Press.

Browne, S. (1990) Foreign aid in practice, New York: New York University Press

Buchanan, D. and Badham, R. (1999) 'Politics and Organizational Change: The Lived Experience', *Human Relations*, 52 (5), pp. 609-629.

Burns, T. and Stalker, G.M. (1961) *The Management of Innovation*, London: Tavinstock.

Cantwell, J. (1999) 'Innovation as the principle source of growth in the global economy', in Archibugi, D., Howells, J. and Michie, J. (eds.) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Cassen, R. (1996) *Strategies for Growth and Poverty Alleviation*, London: Commonwealth Secretariat.

CEC (2004) *Project Cycle Management Guidelines*, Development DG, Brussels: European Commission.

CEC (2004b) Innovation Management and the Knowledge-Driven Economy, DG Enterprise, European Commission

Chandler Jr A. (1962) *Strategy and structure*, Cambridge (MA): MIT Press.

Chawla, S. and Renesch J. (1995) *Learning Organisations- Developing Cultures for Tomorrow's Workplace*, Portland: Productivity Press.

Child J. and McGrath R. (2001) 'Organizations unfettered: organizational form in an information intensive economy', *Academy of Management Journal*, 44 (6), pp. 1135–48.

Chesbrough, H. (2003) *Open Innovation: The New Imperative for Creating and Profiting from Technology*, Boston (MA): Harvard Business School Press.

Cicmil, S. and Hodgson, D. (2006) 'New Possibilities for Project Management Theory: A Critical Engagement', *Project Management Journal*, 37 (3), pp. 111-122.

CIDA (2003) 'CIDA Primer on Program-Based Approaches', Canadian International Development Agency, accessed 15.5.2007 http://remote4.acdi-cida.gc.ca/pbas.

Clark, P. (2003) Organizational Innovations, London: Sage.

Clark K. and Fujimoto T. (1991) *Product development performance. Strategy, organization and management in the world auto industry*. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.

Clemens, E., and Cook, J. (1999) 'Politics and institutionalism: Explaining durability and change', *Annual Review of Sociology*, 25 (1), pp. 441-466.

Clifford, J. (1988) *The Predicament of Culture, Twentieth Century Ethnography, Literature, and Art*, Cambridge (MA): Harvard University Press.

Cohen, W., and Levinthal, D. (1990) 'Absorptive Capacity: A New Perspective on Learning and Innovation', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 35 (1), pp.128-152.

Collier, P. (2008) *The Bottom Billion. Why the Poorest Countries Are Failing and What Can Be Done About It*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Conner, K. and Pralahad, C.K. (1995) 'A resource-based theory of the firm: Knowledge versus opportunism', *Organization Science*, 7 (5), pp. 477-501.

Cook, S. and Brown, J. (1999) 'Bridging Epistemologies: The Generative Dance Between Organizational Knowledge and Knowing', *Organization Science*, 10 (4), pp. 381–400.

Cooke, B. and Kothari, U. (2001) *Participation: The New Tyranny?*, London: Zed Books.

Cooke-Davies T. (2002) 'Establishing the link between project management practices and project success', in: *Proceedings of the 2002 PMI research conference*, Seattle: Project Management Institute.

Cooke-Davies, T. (2005) 'The executive sponsor – hinge upon which organizational project management maturity turns?', in: PMI Global Congress EUMEA: Project Management Institute.

Cooper, R. and Press, M. (1995) The Design Agenda, John Wiley & Sons.

Crawford, L., Pollack, J. and England, D. (2006) 'Uncovering the trends in project management: Journal emphases over the last 10 years', *International Journal of Project Management*, 24 (2), pp. 175-184.

Crawford, L., Morris, P., Thomas, J. and Winter, M. (2006) 'Practitioner development: From trained technicians to reflective practitioners', *International Journal of Project Management*, 24 (8), pp. 722-733.

Crawford L. and Pollack J. (2004) 'Hard and soft projects: a framework for analysis'. *International Journal of Project Management*, 22 (8), pp. 645–653.

Crawford K. (2002) The strategic project office, New York: Marcel Dekker.

Crawford, P. & Bryce, P. (2003) 'Project monitoring and evaluation: a method for enhancing the efficiency and effectiveness of aid project implementation', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (5), pp. 363-373.

Creed, W., and Scully, M. (1998) 'Switchpersons on the tracks of history: Situated agency and contested legitimacy in the diffusion of domestic partner benefits', Paper presented at the annual meeting of the Academy of Management, San Diego.

Creed, W., Scully, M. and Austin, J. (2002) 'Clothes make the person? The tailoring of legitimating accounts and the social construction of identity', *Organization Science*, 13 (5), pp. 475-496.

Christensen, C. (1997). *The Innovator's Dilemma*, Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.

Csikszentmihalyi, M. and Rochberg-Halton, E. (1981) *The Meaning of Things, Domestic symbols and the self*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Damanpour, F. (1991) 'Organizational Innovation: a meta-analysis of effects of determinants and moderators', *Academy of Management Journal*, 34 (3), pp. 355-590.

Damanpour, F, and Evan, W. (1994) 'Organizational Innovation and performance: The Problem of "Organisational Lag", *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 29 (3), pp. 392-409.

Davies A. and Brady T. (2000) 'Organisational capabilities and learning in complex product systems: towards repeatable solutions', *Research Policy*, 29 (7-8), pp. 931–953.

Davies, A. and Hobday, M. (2005) *The Business of Projects. Managing Innovation in Complex Products and Systems*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Davila, T., Epstein M. and Shelton R. (2006) *Making Innovation Work: How to Manage It, Measure It, and Profit from It*, Upper Saddle River: Wharton School Publishing.

Davis, C. (1998) 'Competitiveness, Sustainability, and the North American Regional System of Innovation', in: Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M., and Murray, C. (eds.) *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience*, Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press: pp. 23-57.

Dawson, J. and Jeans, A. (1997) *Looking Beyond Credit, Business development services and the promotion of innovation among small producers,* Southampton: Intermediate Technology Publications.

De Bresson, C. (1987) 'The evolutionary paradigm and the economics of technological change', *Journal of Economic Issues*, 21 (2), pp. 751–62.

DeFillippi, R. (2001) 'Project based learning, reflective practices and learning outcomes', *Management Learning*, 32 (1), pp. 5-10.

Deming, W. (1986) *Out of the Crises*, Cambridge: MIT Centre for Advanced Engineering Study.

Denning P. (2006) 'Hastily formed networks', *Communications of the ACM*, 49 (4), pp. 15–20.

Dent, J. (1991) 'Accounting and Organizational Cultures: A Field Study of the Emergence of a New Organizational Reality', *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 16 (8), pp. 705-732.

Denzin, N. K. and Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.) *Handbook of qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage:

Department of International Development (DFID) (1997) *Eliminating World Poverty: A Challenge for the 21st Century,* White Paper on International Development, London: DFID.

De Soto, H. (2000) *The Mystery of Capitalism, why capitalism triumphs in the west and fails everywhere else*, New York: Basic Books.

De Waard, E. and Kramer, E-H. (2008) 'Tailored task forces: Temporary organizations and modularity', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 537-546.

Diallo, A. and Thullier, D. (2004) 'The success dimensions of international development projects: the perceptions of African project coordinators', *International Journal of Project Management*, 22 (1), pp.19-31.

Diamond, J. (1998) Guns, Germs and Steel, London: Vintage.

DiMaggio, J. (1991) 'Constructing an organizational field as a professional project: U.S. art museums, 1920-1940', in: Powell W. and DiMaggio J. (eds.), *The new institutionalism in organizational analysis*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press: pp. 146-163.

DiMaggio, J., & Powell, W. (1983) 'The iron cage revisited. Institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational fields', *American Sociological Review*, 48 (2), pp. 147-160.

Dooley, K. and Van de Ven, A. (1999) 'Explaining complex organizational dynamics', *Organization Science*, 10 (3), pp. 358-372.

Dosi, G. (1982) 'Technological paradigms and technological trajectories', *Research Policy*, 11 (3), pp. 147-162.

Dosi, G. (1988) 'Sources, Procedures, and Microeconomic Effects of Innovation', in: Dosi, G., Freeman, C., Nelson, R., Silverberg, G. and Soete, L. (eds.), *Technical Change and Economic Theory*, London: Pinter.

Dosi, G., Freeman, C., Nelson, R., Silverberg, G. and Soete, L. (eds.) (1988), *Technical Change and Economic Theory*, London: Pinter.

Dougherty, D. (1992) 'Interpretative barriers to successful product innovation in large firms', *Organization Science*, 3 (2), pp. 179-202.

Drejer I. (2004) 'Identifying innovation in surveys of services: a Schumpeterian perspective', *Research Policy*, 33 (3), pp. 551-562.

Drucker, P. (1985) Innovation and Entrepreneurship, London: Heinemann.

Dubois, A. and Gadde, L.E. (2002) 'Systematic Combining: An abductive approach to case research', *Journal of Business Research*, 55 (7), pp. 553 – 560.

Duggal J (2001) 'Building a Next Generation PMO', *PMI 2001 First to the Future*, Nashville: Project Management Institute.

Dunkley, G. (2000) *The Free Trade Adventure, the WTO, the Uruguay Round and Globalism*, London: Zed Books.

Dyer, W., Gibb, Jr. and Wilkins, A. (1991) 'Better Stories, Not Better Constructs, to Generate Better Theory: A Rejoinder to Eisenhardt', *Academy of Management Review*, 16 (3), pp 613-619.

Eade, D. (ed.) (2000) *Development and Management*, Oxford: Oxfam GB in association with The Open University.

Easterly, W. (2006) *The White Man's Burden. Why the west's efforts to aid the rest have done so much ill and so little good*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Edqvist, C. (1997) *Systems of Innovation, Technologies, Institutions and Organisations,* London & Washington: Pinter.

Eisenhardt, K.M. (1989) 'Building Theories From Case Study Research', Academy of Management Review, 14 (4), pp. 532-550.

Eisenhardt, K.M. (1991) 'Better stories and better constructs: the case for rigor and comparative logic', *Academy of Management Review*, 16 (3), pp. 620-627.

Eisenhardt K. and Galunic C. (2000) 'Coevolving: at last, a way to make synergies work', *Harvard Business Review*, January-February, pp. 91–101.

Eisenhardt, K.M. and Graebner, M. E., (2007) 'Theory building from case studies: Opportunities and challenges', *Academy of Management Journal*, 50 (1), pp. 25-32.

Eisenhardt, K.M. and Martin J. (2000), 'Dynamic capabilities: What are they?', *Strategic Management Journal*, 21 (10-11), pp.1105-1122.

Ekstedt E., Lundin R. and Wirdenius H. (1992) Conceptions and renewal in Swedish construction companies, *European Management Journal*, 10 (2), pp. 202–209.

Elkjaer, B. (2003) 'Social Learning Theory: Learning as Participation in Social Processes', in: Easterby-Smith, M. and Lyles, M. (eds.) *The Blackwell Handbook of Organizational Learning and Knowledge Management*, Malden, MA (USA) and Oxford (UK): Blackwell Publishing: pp. 38 – 53.

Emirbayer, M., and Miche, A. (1998) 'What is agency?', *American Journal of Sociology*, 103 (4), pp. 962-1023.

Engwall, M. (2003) 'No project is an island: Linking projects to history and context', *Research Policy*, 32 (5), pp. 879-808.

Engwall, M., and Jerbrant, A. (2003) 'The resource allocation syndrome: The prime challenge of multi-project management', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (6), pp. 403-409.

Fagerberg, J. (2005) 'Innovation: A Guide to the Literature', in: Fagerberg, J., Mowery D. and Nelson. R., *The Oxford Handbook of Innovations*, Oxford University Press: pp. 1–26.

Fagerberg, J., Mowery, D. and Nelson, R. (eds.) (2005) *The Oxford Handbook of Innovation*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Fairbanks, M. & Lindsay, S. (1997) *Plowing the Sea, Nurturing the Hidden Sources of Growth in the Developing World*, Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Ferdinand, J., Antonocopoulou, E., Easterby-Smith, M. and Graca, M. (2005) *Dynamic capability: tracking the development of a concept*, EBK Working Paper 2005/09, UK: Economic & Social Research Council.

Fincham, R. (2002) 'Narratives of success and failure in systems development', *British Journal of Management*, 13, pp. 1-14.

Fielding, D. and Mavrotas, G. (2005) 'On the Volatility of Foreign Aid: Further Evidence', Paper prepared for the UNU-WIDER Project Meeting on "Development Aid: A Fresh Look", Helsinki, 16-17 September 2005, Helsinki: UNU-WIDER.

Fisher, E. and Reuber, R. (2000) 'Industrial Clusters and SME Promotion in Developing Countries', Commonwealth Trade and Enterprise Paper, London: CS.

Flyjberg, B. (2006) 'Five Misunderstandings About Case-Study Research', *Qualitative Inquiry*, 12 (2), pp. 219-245.

Flyvbjerg, B., Bruzelius, N. and Rothengatter, W. (2003) *Megaprojects and risk: An anatomy of ambition*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Foray, D. (2000) 'Characterising the Knowledge Base: Available and Missing Indicators', in OECD (ed.) *Knowledge Management in the Learning Society*, Paris: OECD: pp. 239-255.

Foster, M. and Fozzard, A. (2000). 'Aid and Public Expenditure: A Guide', Overseas Development Institute Working Paper, 141, London: ODI.

Fournier, V. and Grey, C. (2000) 'At the critical moment: Conditions and prospects for critical management studies', *Human Relations*, 53 (1), pp. 7-32.

Franks T., Toner, A., Goldman I., Howlett D., Kamuzora F., Muhumuza F. and Tamasane T. (2004)'*Goodbye to projects: The Institutional Impact of Sustainable Livelihoods Approaches on Development Intervention'*, Working Paper, UK: Bradford Centre for International development.

Freeman, C. (1982) *The economics of industrial innovation*, Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Freeman, C. (1987) *Technology Policy and Economic Performance: Lessons from Japan*, London: Pinter.

Freeman, R. (1984) Strategic management: A stakeholder approach. Boston: Pitman.

Friedland, R., & Alford, R.R. (1991) 'Bridging Society back in: Symbols, practices, and institutional contradictions', in Powell W. and DiMaggio P. (eds.), *The new institutionalism in organizational analysis*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press: pp. 146-163.

Frimpong, Y., Oluwoye, J. and Crawford, L. (2003) 'Causes of delay and cost overruns in construction of groundwater projects in a developing country; Ghana as a case study', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (5), pp. 321-326.

Fukuda-Parr, S. and Shivakumar, K. (2003) *Readings in Human Development, Concepts, Measures and Policies for a Development Paradigm,* New Delhi: Oxford University Press.

Galaskiewitz, J. (1991) 'Making corporate actors accountable: Institution-building in Minneapoli-St.Paul', in: Powell W. and DiMaggio P. (eds.), *The new institutionalism in organizational analysis*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press: pp. 146-163.

Gann, D. and Salter, A. (2000) 'Innovation in project based, service enhanced firms: the construction of complex products and systems', *Research Policy*, 29, (7-8), pp. 955–972.

Geraldi, J., Turner, J., Maylor, H., Söderholm, A., Hobday, M. and Brady, T. (2008) 'Innovation in project management: Voices of researchers', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 586-589.

Ghauri, P.N. (2004), 'Designing and Conducting Case Studies in International Business Research', in *Handbook of Qualitative Research Methods for International Business*, Marschan-Piekkari, R. and Welch, C. (eds.), Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar: pp. 109-124.

Gherardi, S. (2001) 'From organizational learning to practice-based knowing', *Human Relations*, 54 (1), pp. 131-139.

Giddens, A. (1990) The Consequences of Modernity, Cambridge: Polity Press.

Giddens, A. (1999) The Runaway World, London: Profile Books.

Giddens, A. and Hutton, W. (eds.) (2000) *On the Edge-Living with Global Capitalism*, London: Vintage.

Gradl, C, Sobhani, S., Bootsman, A. and Ganier, A. (2008) 'Understanding the markets of the poor. A market system approach to inclusive business models', in Kandachar, P.

and Halme, M. (eds.) (2008) *Sustainability Challenges and the Solutions at the base of the Pyramid*. Aizlewood's Mill: Greenfield: pp.30-50.

Gu, S. (1999) Implications of National Innovation Systems for Developing Countries: Managing Change and Complexity in Economic Development, Maastricht: UNU-INTECH.

Gubrium, J. and Holstein, J. (1995) 'Active Interviewing' in: Silverman, D. (ed.) *Qualitative Research. Theory, Method and Practice*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., London: SAGE Publications

Guerrieri, P. (1999) 'Patterns of national specialisation in the global competitive environment', in: Archibugi, D., Howells, J. and Michie, J. (eds.) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Habermas, J. (1971) Toward a rational society, London: Hainemann.

Hadjikhani, A. (1996) 'Project Marketing and the Management of Discontinuity', *International Business Review*, 5 (3), pp. 319-336.

Hart, S.L. (2005) *Capitalism at the Crossroads: The Unlimited Business Opportunities in Solving the World's Most Difficult Problems*, Upper Saddle River: Wharton School Publishing.

Hair, J.F., Anderson, R.E., Tatham, R.I., and Black, W.C. (1998) *Multivariate data analysis with readings*, Englewood Cliffs: Prentice Hall.

Handy, Charles (1993) Understanding Organisations, Fourth Edition, London: Penguin Books.

Handy, Charles (1997) 'Finding Sense in Uncertainity', in: Gibson R. (ed.), *Rethinking the Future*, London: Nicholas Brealy.

Hannan M. and Freeman J. (1977) The population ecology of organizations, *American Journal of Sociology*, 82 (5), pp. 929–64.

Hatchuel A, and Weil B. (1992) L'expert et le système: gestion des savoirs et metamorphose des acteurs dans l'entreprise industrielle, Paris: Economica.

Henderson, R., and Clark, K. (1990) 'Architectural innovation: The reconfiguration of existing product technologies and the failure of established firms', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 35 (1), pp. 9-30.

Henry, J. and Walker, D. (eds.) (1991) *Managing Innovation*, London: Sage in Association with The Open University.

Hickey, S. and Mohan, G. (eds.) (2004) *Participation: from tyranny to transformation*, London: Zed Books.

Hislop, D. (2005) *Knowledge management in organizations*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Hollins, G. and Hollins, B. (1991) Total Design, London: Pitman Publishing.

Hobday, M. (1995) Innovation in East Asia, Challenge to Japan, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Hobday, M. (2000) 'The project-based organisation: An ideal form for managing complex products and systems?', *Research Policy*, 27 (7-8), pp. 871-893.

Hobbs, B., Aubry, M., and Thullier, D. (2008) 'The Project Management Office as an organisational innovation', *International Journal of Project Management* 26 (5), pp. 547-555.

Hobbs B. and Aubry M. (2007) 'A multi-phase research program investigating project management offices (PMOs): the results of Phase 1', *Project Management Journal*, 38 (1), pp. 74–86.

Hodgson, D. and Cicmil, S. (eds.) (2006). *Making projects critical*. London: Palgrave.

Hodgson D. (2002) 'Disciplining the professional: the case of project management', *Journal of Management Studies*, 39 (6), pp. 803–21.

Hofstede, G. (1978) 'The Poverty of Management Control Philosophy', Academy of Management Review, 3 (3), pp. 450-461.

Hofstede, G. (1980) Culture's Consequences, London: Sage.

Holm, P. (1995) 'The dynamics of institutionalization: Transformation processes in Norwegian fisheries', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 40 (3), pp. 398-422.

Hollingsworth, J. and Boyer, R. (1997) *Contemporary Capitalism: the Embeddedness of Institutions*, New York: Cambridge University Press.

Holt, D. (2002) 'Why Do Brands Cause Trouble? A Dialectical Theory of Consumer Culture and Branding', *Journal of Consumer Research*, 29 (1) pp.35-50.

Hook, D. (2001) 'Discourse, Knowledge, Materiality, History', Foucault and Discourse Analysis, *Theory & Psychology*, 11(4), pp. 521-547.

Howard, S. (1998) Corporate Image Management, London: Butterworth-Heinemann.

Howell, G., Macomber, H., Koskela, L. and Draper, J. (2005) 'Leadership and project management: Time for a shift from Fayol to Flores', manuscript, origin unknown.

Howells, J. (1999) 'Regional systems of innovation?', in: Archibugi, D., Howells, J. and Michie, J. (eds.) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press.

Hämäläinen, T. (2003) *National Competitiveness and Economic Growth*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Janszen, F. (2000) The Age of Innovation, London: Pearson Education.

Jayasuriya, R. and Wodon, Q. (2003) *Efficiency in Reaching the Millennium Development Goals*, World Bank Working Paper no. 9, Poverty Reduction and Economic Management Unit, Latin American and Caribbean Region, Washington: World Bank.

Jepperson, R. (1991) 'Institutions, institutional effects, and institutionalism', in: Powell W. and DiMaggio P. (eds.) *The new institutionalism in organizational analysis*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press: pp. 146-163.

Jones, S. and A. Lawson (2000) 'Moving from Projects to Programmatic Aid', OED Working Paper Series, 5, Summer: The World Bank.

Jones, T. and Wicks, A. (1999) 'Convergent stakeholder theory', Academy of Management Review, 24, pp. 206-221.

Johnson, G. and Scholes, K. (1999) *Exploring Corporate Strategy*, Fifth Edition, Prentice Hall Europe.

Johnston, R. and Brennan, M. (1996) 'Planning or Organizing: the Implications of Theories of Activity for Management of Operations', Omega, *International Journal of Management*. Sc., 24 (4), pp. 367-384.

Jorna, R. (2006) (ed.) *Sustainable Innovation. The organisational, human and knowledge dimension,* Aizlewood's Mill: Greenleaf Publishing.

Jütting, J., Corsi, E. and Stockmayer A. (2004) *Decentralisation and Poverty Reduction*, Policy Insights No. 5, Paris: OECD Development Centre.

Kandachar, P. and Halme, M. (eds.) (2008) *Sustainability Challenges and the Solutions at the base of the Pyramid*, Aizlewood's Mill: Greenfield.

Kasvi J.J.J., Vartiainen M. and Hailikari M. (2003) 'Managing knowledge and knowledge competences in projects and project organisations', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (8), pp. 571 – 582.

Keegan, A. and Turner, J.R. (2001) 'Quantity versus quality in project-based learning practices', *Management Learning*, 32 (1), pp. 77-98.

Klein, J. (2003) Francis Bacon. Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy, http://www.science.uva.nl/~seop/entries/francis-bacon/

Kline, S.J. and Rosenberg, N. (1986) 'An Overview of Innovation', in: Landau, R. and Rosenberg, N. (eds.) *The Positive Sum Strategy. Harnessing Technology for Economic Growth*, Washington D.C.: National Academy Press: pp. 275-306.

Kloppenborg, T.J. and Opfer, W.A. (2000) 'Forty Years of Project Management Research: Trends, Interpretations, and Predictions', Project Management Research at the Turn of the Millennium. *Proceedings of PMI Research Conference*, 21-24 June 2000, Paris: Project Management Institute: pp. 41-59.

Kohler, G. and Chaves, E. (eds.) (2003) *Globalization*. *Critical Perspectives*. New York: Nova Science Publishers.

Kogut, B. (1991) 'Country Capabilities and the permeability of borders', *Strategic Management Journal*, 12 (Summer), pp. 33-47

Kogut, B. and Zander, U. (1997) 'Knowledge of the Firm. Combinative Capabilities, and the Replication of Technology', in: Prusak, L. (ed.) *Knowledge in Organizations*, Boston: Butterworth-Heinemann: pp. 17 – 35.

Koskela, L., and Howell, C. (2002) 'The underlying theory of project management is obsolete', *Proceedings of PMI Research Conference 2002*, Newtown Square, PA: Project Management Institute: pp. 293-301.

Kreiner, K. (1995) 'In search of relevance: Project management in drifting environments', *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, 11(4), pp. 335-346.

Krohnwinkel-Karlsson, A. (2007) 'Knowledge and Learning in Aid Organizations', Swedish Agency for Development Evaluation, Working paper no. 1, Stockholm: SIDA.

Kuczmarski, T. (1996) *Innovation: leadership strategies for the competitive edge,* Chicago: NTC Publishing Group.

Lall, S. (1999) *Promoting Industrial Competitiveness in Developing Countries: Lessons from Asia*, London: Commonwealth Secretariat.

Lam, A. (2005) 'Organizational innovation', in: Fagerberg, J., Mowery, D. and Nelson, R. (eds.) *The Oxford Handbook of Innovation*, Oxford: Oxford University Press: pp. 115-147.

Larmour, P. (ed.) (1998) *Governance and Reform in the South Pacific*, Canberra, National Centre for Development Studies, Canberra: The Australian National University.

Lave, J. and Wenger, E. (1991) *Situated learning. Legitimate peripheral participation*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Leblebici, H, Salancik, G.R., Copay, A., and King, T. (1991) 'Institutional change and the transformation of interorganizational fields: An organizational history of the U.S. radio broadcasting industry', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 36, pp. 333-363.

Leinikki, S. (1998) *Finns in Development Aid*. Helsingin Yliopisto, Kehitysmaainstituutti, FAD (Finnish Aid in Development) Working paper 1/98

Lenfle, S. (2008) 'Exploration and project management', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26, pp. 469-478.

Lévi- Strauss, C. (1992) Tristes Tropiques, London: Penguin Books.

Levine, D., Berenson, M. and Stephan, D. (1999) *Statistics for managers using Microsoft Excel*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., Upper Saddle River, New Jersey: Prentice-Hall.

Lensink, R., and Morrissey, O. (2000). 'Aid Instability as a Measure of Uncertainty and the Positive Impact of Aid on Growth', *Journal of Development Studies*, 36 (3), pp. 31-49.

Lensink, R., and White, H. (2001) 'Are There Negative Returns to Aid?', *Journal of Development Studies*, 37 (6), pp. 42-65.

Lincoln, Y. S. and Guba, E.G. (1985) Naturalistic Inquiry, Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Lincoln, Y. S. and Guba, E. G. (2000) Paradigmatic controversies, contradictions, and emerging confluences, in Denzin, N. K. and Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.) *Handbook of qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage: pp. 163-188.

Lindgren, M., and Packendorff, J. (2001) 'What's new in new organizational forms? On the construction of gender in project- based work', Paper for the Gender, Work and Organization conference "Rethinking gender, work and organisation", Keele : Keele University: pp. 27-29.

Lindgren, M., and Packendorff, J. (2006) 'Projects and prisons', in: D. Hodgson and S. Cicmil (eds.) *Making Projects Critical*, Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave: pp. 111-131.

Loch, C., DeMeyer, A. and Pich, M. (2006) *Managing the Unknown*, Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.

London, T. and Hart, S.L. (2004) 'Reinventing Strategies for Emerging Markets: Beyond the Transnational Model', *Journal of International Business Studies*, 35 (5), pp. 350-370.

Love, P., Fong, S. and Zahir, I. (2005) *Management of Knowledge in Project Environments*, Oxford: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann.

Lukacs, G. (1971) History of class consciousness, London: Merlin.

Lundin, R, A. and Söderholm, A. (1995) 'A theory of the temporary organization', *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, 11 (4), pp. 437-455.

Lundin, R, A. and Söderholm, A. (1998) 'Conceptualising a projectified society: Discussion of an ecoinstitutional approach to a theory on temporary organizations', in: R. A, Lundin and C. Midler (eds.) *Projects as arenas for renewal and teaming processes*. Boston, Kluwer Academic Publishers: pp 13-23.

Lundvall, B.A. (ed.) (1992) National Systems of Innovation: Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive Learning, London: Pinter.

Lundvall, B.A. (1995). National Systems of Innovation, London, Pinter.

Maidique M. and Zirger B. (1990) 'A model of new product development: an empirical test', *Management Science*, 36 (7), pp. 867–83.

Machlup, F. (1962) *The production and Distribution of Knowledge in the United States,* Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Mackinnon, J. (2003). 'How Does Aid Affect the Quality of Public Expenditure/What We Know and What We Do Not Know'. Washington, DC: World Bank. Unpublished.

Marber, P. (1998) From Third World to World Class: The Future of Emerging Markets in the Global Economy, Reading, Massachusetts: Perseus Books.

March, J. (1991) 'Exploration and exploitation in organizational learning', *Organization Science*, 2 (1), pp. 71-87.

March, J. and Simon, H. (1958) Organizations, New York: Wiley.

Martinsuo M., Hensman N., Artto K.A., Kujala J., Jaafari A. (2006) 'Project based management as an organizational innovation: drivers, changes, and benefits of adopting project-based management', *Project Management Journal*, 37 (3), pp. 87–97.

Maskell, P. (1999) *Social Capital, Innovation and Competitiveness,* Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Maylor, H. (2001) 'Beyond the Gantt chart—Project management moving on', *European Management Journal*, 29 (1), pp. 92-100.

Mendonca, M. and Kanungo, R. (1996) 'Impact of culture on performance management in developing countries', *International Journal of Manpower*, 17 (4-5), pp. 65-75.

Meyer, J. W. and Rowan, B. (1977) 'Institutionalized organizations: Formal structure as myth and ceremony', *American Journal of Sociology*, 83 (2), pp. 340-363.

Miles, M, and Huberman, A. (1994) *Qualitative Data Analysis*, 2nd Edition, Thousand Oaks: Sage.

Miles, I. (2004) 'Innovation in Services', in: Fagerberg, J., Mowery, D. and Nelson, R. *The Oxford Handbook of Innovations*, Oxford University Press: pp. 433–458.

Miller R. and Lessard D. (2001) *The strategic management of large engineering projects: shaping institution*, Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Mintzberg, H. (1979) *The structuring of organizations: A synthesis of the research*, Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

Moore, J. (1996) The Death of Competition: Leadership and Strategy in the age of business ecosystems, New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Morris P. (1994) The management of projects, London: Telford.

Morris, P. and Hough, G. (1987) *The Anatomy of Major Projects: A Study of the Reality of Project Management*, New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Morris P. and Jamieson A. (2004) *Translating corporate strategy into project strategy*, Project Management Institute, Newtown Square, PA: Project Management Institute.

Morris, P W. G., Patel, M. B. and Weame, S. H. (2000) 'Research into revising the APM project management body of knowledge', *International Journal of Project Management*, 18 (3), pp. 155-164.

Morris, P.W.G., Crawford, L., Hodgson, D., Shephard, M.M. and Thomas, J. (2006) 'Exploring the role of formal bodies of knowledge in defining a profession-The case of project management', *International Journal of Project Management*, 24 (8), pp. 710-721.

Morris, P. (2006) 'Afterword: making the management of projects critical', in: Hodgson, D. E. and Cicmil, S. (eds.) *Making projects critical*, London: Palgrave: pp.335-347.

Morss, E. R. (1984) 'Institutional Destruction Resulting from Donor and Project Proliferation in Sub-Saharan African Countries', *World Development*, 12 (4), pp. 465-70.

Moyo, D. (2009) *Dead Aid. Why Aid is Not Working and How There is Another Way for Africa,* London: Allan Lane & the Penguin Group.

Muriithi, N. and Crawford, L. (2003) 'Approaches to project management in Africa: implications for international development projects', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (5), pp. 309-319.

Nelson, R.R. (1993) *National Innovation Systems: a Comparative Analysis*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Nelson R. and Winter S. (1982) *An evolutionary theory of economic change*, Cambridge: Belknap Press.

Nonaka, I. (1994) 'A dynamic theory of organizational knowledge creation', *Organization Science*, 5 (1), pp.14-37.

Nonaka, I. and Konno, N. (1998) 'The Concept of "Ba": Building a Foundation for Knowledge Creation', *California Management Review*, 40 (3), pp. 40-54.

Nonaka, I. and Takeuchi, H. (1995) *The knowledge-creating company: how Japanese companies create the dynamics of innovation*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

NORAD (1988) The logical framework approach (LFA): handbook for objectivesoriented project planning, Oslo: Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (NORAD).

North, D.C. (1990) *Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance,* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Nussbaum, M. (2000) 'In Defence of Universal Values', in: *Women and Human Development: The Capabilities Approach, John Seeley Lectures,* Cambridge University Press, Cambridge: pp. 34-110.

Oakshott, L. (1998) *Essential Quantitative Methods for Business, Management, and Finance*, London: MacMillan Business.

OECD (2000) *Knowledge Management in the Learning Society*, Paris: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development

OECD (2004) *Report on Development Cooperation in 2004,* Paris: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development

OECD (2006) *DAC Statistics*, Paris: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development: available at: www.oecd.org/statisticsdata/

Oliver, C. (1991) 'Strategic responses to institutional processes', Academy of Management Review, 16 (1), pp. 145-179.

O'Neill, H.M., Pouder, R.W. and Bouchholtz, A.K. (1998) 'Patterns in the diffusion of strategies across organizations: Insights from the innovation diffusion literature', *Academy of Management Studies*, 23 (1), pp.98-114.

Ostrom, E., Gibson, C., Shivakumar, S. and Andersson, K. (2002) *Aid, Incentives, and Sustainability: An Institutional Analysis of Development Cooperation*, Sida Evaluation Report 02/01, Stockholm: Sida.

OUP (2004) *The Australian Oxford Dictionary*, 2nd edition, Moore, B. (ed.) Oxford University Press, Oxford Reference Online, Oxford University Press.

OUP (2005) *The New Oxford American Dictionary*, 2nd edition, McKean, E. (ed.) Oxford University Press, Oxford Reference Online. Oxford University Press.

OUP (2006) *The Concise Oxford English Dictionary*, 11th edition revised, Soanes, C. and Stevenson, A. (eds.) Oxford University Press, Oxford Reference Online, Oxford University Press.

Packendorff, J. (1995) 'Inquiring into the temporary organization: New directions for project management research', *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, 11 (4), pp.309-333.

Packendorff J. (2002) 'The temporary society and its enemies: projects from an individual perspective', in: Sahlin-Andersson K., Söderholm A., (eds.) *Beyond project management: new perspectives on the temporary-permanent dilemma*, Malmö: Liber/Copenhagen University Press.

Page, S. (1994) *How Developing Countries Trade*, London: Routledge.

Papanek, V. (1985) *Design for the Real World*, Second Revised Edition, London: Thames and Hudson.

Parfitt, T. (2002) *The end of development? Modernity, Post-Modernity and Development.* London: Pluto press.

Patel, P. and Pavitt, K. (1994) 'National Innovation Systems: why they are important and how they might be measured and compared', *Economics of Innovation and New Technology*, 3 (1), pp. 77-95.

Pavitt, K. (1990) 'What we know about the strategic management of technology', *California Management Review*, 32 (3), p. 17-26.

Pellegrinelli S., Partington D., Hemingway C., Mohdzain Z. and Shah M. (2007) 'The importance of context in programme management: an empirical review of programme practices', *International Journal of Project Management*, 25 (1), pp. 41–55.

Peters, T. (1997) The Circle of Innovation, London: Coronet Books.

Pettigrew, A. and Fenton, E. (eds.) (2000) The Innovating Organization, London: Sage.

Pianta, M. (1999) 'Technology, growth and employment: do national systems matter?', in: Archibugi, D., Howells, J. and Michie, J. (eds.) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Pierce, J. and Delbecq, A. (1977) 'Organization structure, individual attitudes and innovation', *Academy of Management Review*, 2 (1), pp. 27-37.

Pinto, J.K. and Covin, J.G. (1989) 'Critical factors in project implementation: a comparison of construction and R&D projects', *Technovation* 9 (1), pp. 49–60.

PMI, (2004) *A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge*. 3rd ed. Upper Darby, PA: Project Management Institute.

Polanyi, M. (1969) Knowing and Being, London: Routledge.

Pollack, J. (2007) 'The changing paradigm of project management', *The International Journal of Project Management*, 25 (3), pp. 266-274.

Porter, M. (1998) *The Competitive Advantage of Nations*, new update with an Introduction by the author, London: Macmillan Business.

Prasad, P. (1993) 'Symbolic processes in the implementation of technological change: A symbolic interactionist study of worker computerization', *Academy of Management Journal*, 36 (6), pp. 1400-1429.

Prencipe A. and Tell F. (2001) 'Inter-project learning: processes and outcomes of knowledge codification in project-based firms', *Research Policy*, 30 (9), pp. 1373 –94.

Quinn, J. (1992) *Intelligent Enterprise: A new Paradigm for a new era*, New York: The Free Press.

Rajkumar, A. S. and Swaroop, V. (2002) 'Public Spending and Outcomes: Does Governance Matter?', *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper*, 2840, Washington, DC: World Bank.

Ravenhill, J. (1998) 'The Regionalisation of Production and Competitiveness in East Asia', in: Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M. and Murray, C. (eds.) *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press: pp. 174-193.

Rawls, J. (1971) *A Theory of Justice*, Cambridge, Massachusetts: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.

Richardson, L. (2000) 'Writing. A Method of Inquiry', in: Denzin, N.K. and Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.) *Handbook of Qualitative Research*, Thousands Oaks, CA: Sage: pp.923-948.

Robyens, I. (2003) The Capability Approach: An Interdisciplinary Introduction, *Proceedings from the 3rd International Conference on the Capability Approach*, Pavia: Italy.

Rogers, E.M. (1983) Diffusion of Innovations, New York: Free Press.

Romanelli, E. and Tushman, M. (1994) 'Organizational Transformation as Punctuated Equilibrium: An Empirical Test', *Academy of Management Journal*, 37 (5), pp.1141-1166.

Roland, J. (2001) Original URL: http://www.constitution.org/bacon/bacon.htm Maintained: Jon Roland of the Constitution Society Original date: 2001 September 16 — Updated: 2005 August 15, Accessed 27.12.2008 accessed 27.12.2008

Roodman, D. (2006) *Aid Project Proliferation and Absorptive Capacity*, Research Paper No. 2006/04. Helsinki: UNU-WIDER.

Rosenberg, N. (1982) *Inside the Black Box: Technology and Economics*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Saasa, O. S., Gurdian, G. C., Tadesse, Z. and Siwakoti, G. (2003) *Improving Effectiveness of Finnish Development Cooperation: Perspectives from the South,* Helsinki: Hakapaino Oy.

Sachs, J. (2005) *The End of Poverty: Economic Possibilities for Our Time*, New York, Penguin Press.

Sahlin-Anderson K. and Söderlund A. (eds.) (2002) Beyond project management. New perspectives on the temporary-permanent dilemma. Malmö: Liber.

Sahlins, M. (1972) Stone age economics, Chicago: Aldine Publishing Company.

Saith, R. (2001) 'Capabilities: the Concept and its Operationalisation', Queen Elizabeth House, *Working Paper Series*, QEHWPS58, Oxford: Oxford University.

Sanchez, R. (1998) 'Sustainable Development and Technological Innovation in North America', in Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M. and Murray, C. (ed.) *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press: pp.287-301.

Schindler, M. and Eppler, M.J. (2003) 'Harvesting project knowledge: a review of project learning methods and success factors', *International Journal of Project Management*, 21 (3), pp. 219 – 228.

Scholte, J. (2000) *Globalization, a critical introduction,* New York: Macmillan.

Schumpeter, J. (1983) *The Theory of Economic Development*, New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers.

Schön DA. (1983) *The reflective practitioner: how professionals think in action*. New York: Basic Books.

Scott, R.W. (1992) *Organizations: Rational, natural and open systems* (3rd ed.) Eaglewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Scully, M., & Mayerson, D. (1996) Before isomorphism: The dynamics of legitimation in the early days of corporate ethics programs. Working paper, Cambridge, MA: MIT

Sen, A.K. (1980) 'Equality of What?' in: S. McMurrin (ed.) Tanner Lectures on Human Values, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press and reprinted in Sen, A.K. (1982) *Choice Welfare and Measurement*, Cambridge, Massachusetts and London: Harvard University Press: pp 353-369.

Sen, A.K. (1985) *Commodities and Capabilities,* Amsterdam: Elsevier and reprinted (1999), New Delhi: Oxford University Press.

Sen, A.K. (1988) 'The Concept of Development' in H. Chenery and T.N. Srinivasan (eds.), *Handbook of Development Economics*, Amsterdam: Elsevier Publishers: pp. 19-26.

Sen, A. K. (1992) *Inequality Re-examined*, Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.

Sen, A. K. (1993) 'Capability and Well-Being' in: Nussbaum, M.C. and Sen A. (eds.) *The Quality of Life*, Oxford: Clarendon Press and reprinted (1999), New Delhi: Oxford University Press: pp. 30-53.

Sen, A.K (2000) Development as Freedom, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Senge, P. M. (1990) *The Fifth Discipline. The Art and Practice of the Learning Organization*, London: Century Business.

Senge, P. (1998) 'Building learning organisations', in: de Wit, B. and Meyer, R. *Strategy, Process, Content*, 2nd edition, London: International Thomson Business Press: pp. 285-296.

Sense, A. (2003) 'Learning Generators: Project Teams Re-conceptualized', *Project Management Journal*, 34 (3), pp. 4 -12.

Sense, A. (2007) Cultivating Learning Within Projects, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

Sewell, W.H. (1992) 'A theory of structure: Duality, agency, and transformation', *American Journal of Sociology*, 98 (1), pp. 1-29.

Shenhar, A.J. and Dvir, D. (1996) 'Toward a typological theory of project management', *Research Policy*, 25 (4), pp. 607–632.

Shenhar, A. and Dvir, D. (2007) *Reinventing project management: the diamond approach to successful growth and innovation,* Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Sherman, H. and Schultz, R. (1998) *Open Boundaries, Creating Business Innovation Through Complexity*, Cambridge, MA: Perseus Books.

Sida (2000) *Sida's Policy for Sector Programme Support and Provisional Guidelines,* Stockholm: Sida.

Simon, H. (1962) 'The Architecture of Complexity', *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society*, 106 (6), pp.467-482.

Silverman, D. (2005) *Doing qualitative research*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., London: Sage Publications.

Slappendal, C. (1996) 'Perspectives in Innovation in Organisations', *Organization Studies*, 17(1), pp.109-129.

Smale, G. (1998) *Managing Change Through Innovation*, London: The Stationary Office.

Smith, K. (2007) Descartes' Life and Works. Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy http://plato.stanford.edu/entries/descartes-works/#WorDis accessed 27.12.2008.

Smith, P. and Reinertsen, D. (1995) *Developing Products in Half the Time*, 2nd. edition, London: John Wiley & Sons.

Smith, R. (1998) 'Values, risks and vulnerability in small island developing states', Economics Division Working Papers, National Centre for Development Studies, Research School of Pacific and Asian Studies, Canberra: The Australian National University,

Smythe, H.J. and Morris, P.W.G. (2007) 'An epistemological evaluation of research into projects and their management: Methodological issues', *International Journal of Project Management*, 25 (4), pp. 423-436.

The Sphere Project (2004) *Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Disaster Response*, Geneva: The Sphere Project.

Myeong-Gu, S. and Creed D. (2002) 'Institutional contradictions, praxis and institutional change: A dialectical perspective', *Academy Of Management Review*, 27 (2), pp 222-247.

Soete, L (1998) 'The European Information Society and Regional Cohesion', in: Anderson, R., Cohn, T., Day, C., Howlett, M. and Murray, C. (eds.) *Innovation Systems* 

*in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press: pp.194-202.

Stewart, F. (1985) *Planning to Meet Basic Needs*, London and Basingstoke: The Macmillan Press Ltd, QEH Working Paper Series – QEHWPS66, pp. 32.

Stewart, F. (1995) 'Basic Needs, Capabilities and Human Development', *Greek Economic Review*, 17 (2), pp. 83-96.

Streeten, P. et al (1981) First Things First: Meeting Basic Human Needs in The Developing Countries, World Bank Publication: Oxford University Press.

Sundbo, J. (1998) *The Theory of Innovation, Entrepreneurs, Technology and Strategy,* Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Sundbo, J. (2000) 'Organization and Innovation Strategy in Services' in: Miles, I. and Boden, M. (eds.) *Services and the Knowledge-Based Economy*, London: Continuum: pp. 109-128.

Suoninen, E. (1999) 'Näkökulma sosiaalisen todellisuuden rakentumiseen', in: Jokinen, A., Juhila, K. and Suoninen, E. *Diskurssianalyysi liikkeessä*, Tampere: Vastapaino.

Swarbrooke, J. (1995) *The Development and Management of Visitor Attractions*, London: Butterworth-Heinemann.

Söderholm, A. (2008) 'Project management of unexpected events', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (1), pp. 80-86.

Söderlund, J., Vaagaasaar, A. and Andersen, A. (2008) 'Relating, reflecting and routinizing: Developing project competence in cooperation with others', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 517-526.

Teece, David, (1986) 'Profiting from technological innovation', *Research Policy*, 15 (6), pp.78-98.

Teece, D., Pisano, G. and Shuen, A. (1997) 'Dynamic Capabilities and Strategic Management', *Strategic Management Journal*, 18 (7), pp.509-53.

Thiry, M. and Deguire, M. (2007) 'Recent development in project based organisations', *International Journal of Project Management*, 25 (7), pp. 649-658.

Thomas, A. (2000) 'Poverty and the end of development', in: Allen, T. and Thomas, A. (eds.) *Poverty and development into the 21st century*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Thomas, J. and Mengel, T. (2008) 'Preparing project managers to deal with complexity – Advanced project management education', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (3), pp. 304-315.

Todaro, M. and Smith, S. (2006) *Economic Development*, Harlow, England: Pearson Educational.

Toffler, A. (1984) Previews and Premises, London: Pan.

Transparency International (2006). *Global Corruption Report 2006*. Berlin: Transparency International Secretariat.

Trompenaars, F. and Hampden-Turner, C. (1997) *Riding the Waves of Culture, Understanding Cultural Diversity in Business*, Second Edition, London: Nicholas Brealey Publishing.

Tsoukas, H. (1996) 'Knowledge Transfer in Intraorganizational Networks: Effects of Network Position and Absorptive Capacity on Business Unit Innovation and Performance', *Academy of Management Journal*, 44 (5), pp. 995-1004.

Tsoukas H. and Chia R. (2002) On organizational becoming: rethinking organizational change. *Organization Science*, 13(5), pp. 567–82.

Turner J. (1999) *The Handbook of Project-based Management*, 2nd edition, Cambridge: Alfred Waller.

Turner, J. and Keegan, A. (1999) 'The Management of Operations in the Project-Based Organization', in: Artto, K.A., Kähkönen, K. and Koskinen, K. (eds.) *Managing Business by Projects*, Helsinki: Project Management Association Finland and NORDNET: pp. 57-85.

Turner, R., Huemann, M. and Keegan, A. (2008) 'Human resource management in the project-oriented organization: Employee well-being and ethical treatment', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (5), pp. 577-585.

Tushman, M.L. and Anderson, P. (1986) 'Technological discontinuities and organizational environments', *Administrative Science Quarterly* 31 (3), pp. 439-65.

Ugarteche, O. (2000) *The False Dilemma- Globalization, opportunity or threat*, London: Zed Books.

UNDP (1999) *Pacific Human Development Report,* Suva: United Nations Development Programme.

UNDP (1997) Human Development Report, New York: Oxford University Press.

UNDP (2006) *Human Development Report 2006*: Beyond Scarcity: Power, Poverty and the Global Water Crisis, New York: UNDP.

UNECA (2005) The Millennium Development Goals in Africa: Progress and Challenges, Addis Ababa: UNECA.

UNICEF, Executive Board (2001) UNICEF Experience with Sector-Wide Approaches and Sector Development Programmes, Annual Session E/ICEF/2001/10, 8 May 2001.

UN Millennium Project (2005) *Innovation: Applying Knowledge in Development,* Task Force on Science, Technology, and Innovation. New York: United Nations.

Van de Ven, A. (1986) 'Central Problems in the Management of Innovation', *Management Science*, 32 (5), pp. 590-607.

Van de Ven A., Polley D., Garud R. and Venkataraman S. (1999) *The innovation journey*, New York: Oxford University Press.

Van Dijk, M. and Sandee, H. (2002) (eds.) *Innovation and Small Enterprises in the Third World*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Van Donk, D. and Molloy, E. (2008) 'From organising as projects to projects as organisations', *International Journal of Project Management*, 26 (2), 129-137.

Van Maanen, J. (1988) *Tales of the Field. On Writing Ethnography*, Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.

Van Trease, H. (ed.) (1995) *Melanesian Politics,* Macmillan Brown Centre For Pacific Studies, University of Canterbury and Institute of Pacific Studies, Port Vila: University of the South Pacific

Walsh, C.E. (1995) 'Optimal Contracts for Central Bankers', *American Economic Review*, 85 (1), pp. 150-67.

Waters, M. (1995) Globalization, London: Routledge.

Weick, K. (1979) *The social psychology of organizing*, Reading, Massachusetts: Addison-Wesley.

Weick, K. (1995) Sensemaking in Organizations, London: Sage.

Welch, C., Welch, D. and Tahvanainen, M., (2005) Our (Wo)man in Kabul: Staffing Issues in International Project Operations. EIBA 2005 conference paper submission.

Wenger, E. (1998) *Communities of Practice. Learning, Meaning, and Identity,* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Wenger, E. C. and Snyder, W.M. (2000) 'Communities of Practice: The Organizational Frontier', *Harvard Business Review*, 78 (1), pp. 139 – 145.

Wenger, E., McDermott, R.A. and Snyder, W. (2002) *Cultivating of Communities of Practice*. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.

Verhelst, T. (1987) Les racines pour vivre, Paris: Èditions Duculot.

Werr, A. and Stjernberg, T. (2003) 'Exploring Management Consulting Firms as Knowledge systems', *Organization Studies*, 8 (2), pp. 125-47.

White, H. (1992) *Identity and control: A structural theory of social interaction*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Whitley, R. (ed.) (1992) Business Systems in East Asia, Markets and Societies, London: Sage.

Whitty, S. (2005) 'A Memetic Paradigm of Project Management', International Journal of Project Management, 23 (8), pp. 575-583.

Wheelwright S. and Clark K. (1992) *Revolutionizing product development. Quantum leaps in speed, efficiency and quality.* New York: The Free Press.

Wideman, M. (2003) *Managing Successful Programs*, unpublished manuscript, Vancouver, Canada: AEW Services.

Wignaraja, G. and O'Neil, S. (1999) 'SME Exports and Public Policies in Mauritius', Commonwealth Trade and Enterprise Paper No.13, London: Commonwealth Secretariat.

Wignaraja, G. (no date) 'Globalisation and Industrial Adjustment: How Can Small States Become Competitive', London: Commonwealth Secretariat (unpublished).

Winch, G. (2004) 'Rethinking project management: project organisations as information processing systems', in: Slevin D., Cleland, D. and Pinto, J. (eds.) *Innovations: project management research*, Newtown Square, Pennsylvania: Project Management Institute.

Winter, M., Smith, C., Morris, P. and Cicmil, S. (2006) 'Directions for future research in project management: The main findings of a UK government-funded research network', *International Journal of Project Management*, 24 (8), pp. 638-649.

Von Hippel, E. (1988) The Sources of Innovation, New York: Oxford University Press.

Von Hippel, E. (2005) Democratizing innovation, Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.

Wilson, M. G. and Whitmore, E. (1995) 'Accompanying the Process: Principles for International Development Practice', *Canadian Journal of Development Studies*, Volume 16, Special 1995 issue: "Evaluating experiences: Doing development with women / Un bilan des expériences de développement avec les femmes".

Winograd, T. & Flores, F. (1986) Understanding Computers and Cognition: A New Foundation for Design, Norwood, NJ: Ablex.

World Bank (1998) 'Knowledge for Development', World Development Report, New York: Oxford University Press.

World Bank (2003) World Development Report 2004: Making Services Work for Poor People. Washington, DC: World Bank.

World Bank (2005) World Development Indicators 2005, CD-ROM. Washington, DC: World Bank.

World Bank/IMF (2005) *Global Monitoring Report 2005: Millennium Development Goals: From Consensus to Momentum*, Washington, DC: World Bank and IMF.

Wolf, S. (2007) *Does Aid Improve Public Service Delivery*? Research Paper No. 2007/71, Helsinki: UNU-WIDER.

Yin, R. (2003) Case Study Research, 3rd Edition, Sage, Thousand Oaks.

Youker, R. (1992) Managing the international project environment, *International Journal of Project Management*, 10 (4), pp. 219-226.

Youker, R. (1999) 'Managing International Development Projects-Lessons Learned', *Project Management Journal*, 30 (2), pp. 6-7.

Zahra, S.A. and George, G. (2002) 'Absorptive capacity: A review, reconceptualization, and extension', *Academy of Management Review* 27 (2), pp. 185-203.

Zaltman, G, Duncan, R. and Holbek, J. (1973) *Innovations and Organizations*, New York: Wiley.

Zeffane, R and Rugimbana, R (1995) 'Management in the less-developed countries: a review of pertinent issues, challenges and responses', *Leadership & Organisational Development Journal*, 16 (8), pp. 26-36.

# **PART II: The Essays**

Koria, M. (2009) "Are international development cooperation projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors", unpublished manuscript. Peer reviewed, accepted and presented at the annual European Academy of Management (EURAM) 2009 Conference, 11-14.5.2009, Liverpool, UK: 14 pages.

Koria, M. (2009) "Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges for Vanuatu", *International Journal of Environmental Technology and Management*, Vol.10, No. 2, pp. 190-205.

Koria, M. (2009) "Managing for innovation in large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka", *International Journal of Project Management*, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp. 123-130.

Koria, M. (2009) "On Innovation & Capability: A Holistic View", *Philosophy of Management*, Vol. 7, No. 2, pp. 77-88.

# Are international development cooperation projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors<sup>1</sup>.

Mikko Koria,

Helsinki School of Economics

#### Abstract

International development cooperation projects are used today as a key vehicle to deliver support to initiatives that aim for planned social change in developing countries, including the development of institutions and administration. In this context there are special demands on project approaches and it is pertinent to ask whether current practices enable administrative innovation in the beneficiary organisations. In this paper, seventy-nine donor-funded development initiatives in three developing countries were examined for novelty, effectiveness, significance, and transferability, in an attempt to establish whether these projects could be considered innovative, using the criteria set for the Innovations in American Government Award. The paper concludes that the degree in which a project successfully addresses an important public issue, together with effectiveness in terms of implementation appears to be linked to novelty and positive, improved change, often involving new technologies and services. There are apparent differences between the three countries and the donors in the study, implying need for differentiated project strategies. The study did not find evidence to support the view that official development assistance is likely to produce unanticipated benefits for its clients, and weak evidence was found for the transferability of the initiatives and the use of knowledge management tools. The study concludes that, while the examined projects overall do not fulfil all the set criteria, they can still be considered to possess some characteristics linked to administrative innovation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Koria, M. (2009) "Are international development cooperation projects innovative? Evidence from three continents and six institutional donors", unpublished manuscript. Peer reviewed, accepted and presented at the annual European Academy of Management (EURAM) 2009 Conference, 11-14.5.2009, Liverpool, UK: 14 pages. The author would like to thank the reviewers and Dr. Elizabeth Rose for enlightening comments. This paper has been updated from the conference paper to accommodate for the made observations, with the exception that additional quantitative techniques have not been introduced.

# 1. Development through projects

Since the end of the 1960's, projects have held a central role in the delivery of international development aid from wealthy nations to beneficiary organisations in less developed countries. Development cooperation was initially heavily oriented toward large engineering and technology-intensive projects, in some cases belonging to the mega-project [1][2]. In some cases these categories initiatives also had objectives related to ideological containment in the cold war period. This was followed by the neo-liberal agenda of privatisations and structural adjustments of the 70's and 80's, which in turn created the backlash alternative development thinking based on human needs and capabilities [3][4][5]. The size and scope of individual development initiatives have become very varied in recent years; often the aim is to support the structural transformation of the beneficiary society through planned social change and institutional development [6][7].

Projects and programmes in development cooperation have an aim to support the development of the abilities of the aid recipients, based on needs identified by the beneficiaries themselves. This is expected to result in culturally sensitive approaches that take into account the socio-economic circumstance and place the ownership in the hands of the local actors [8][9][10][11]. In delivery of practice the development cooperation assistance through projects is often fraught with contradictions, mixed agendas, and incoherent signals emanating from the various parties involved in the processes [9][12][13]. The fact that project management practice has traditionally been linked to a positivist worldview and an engineering tradition (in contract to the constructivist worldview of human development) does not make the situation any easier, and it is only recently that a critical view of the theoretical underpinnings of projects has been put forward within the work of e.g. Cicmil and Hodgson [14], and others [15][16].

Innovation today is recognized as a key driver of economic growth and competitiveness, and national systems of innovation are seen to be key enablers of socio-economic well-being [17][18][19][2]. The role of institutions is seen to be central to socio-economic advancement, also in developing countries, and sustainable development is seen partly as a function of good governance [20][21][22][23][24]. Due to the central role that it plays in growth and competitiveness, significant attention is given to promoting innovation in developed countries, often through prizes and awards that recognize achievement in the field.

Many of the recent international development cooperation projects aim to develop indigenous institutional competence and capability [25][26][27], targeting improvements in managing and administering the public sector service delivery, while also attempting a wider diffusion of best practice - in other words a search for administrative innovations that could have positive impacts on human wellbeing [27][28]. Administrative innovation, distinct from technical innovation, is concerned with the organisational structure of management and administrative processes that occur in the public and private sectors. Lam's definition of administrative innovation as "the creation or adoption of an ides or behaviour new to the organisation" [29, 115] is seen to be useful in this context. Elements of technology may be embedded in the adopted new processes [30][31][32].

In thinking about international development cooperation and projects, it is not clear whether the actual practice of delivering aid through projects and programmes enables administrative innovation in the public sector organisations that it supports. Would development aid projects qualify for the innovation prizes that are given out annually in the most advanced economies in the world? Or are these projects promoting the back alley of best practice?

This paper looks at the evidence from a series of seventy-nine projects in three developing countries: Mozambique, Nicaragua, and Vietnam. The projects were implemented in 1998-2005, funded by six major institutional donors, and had a focus on the development of public administration in a wide context. The study represents an attempt to understand the degree to which development projects present attributes that could be considered innovative. This is thought to imply projects addressing important problems of public concern, demonstrating leaps in creativity, being effective in delivering tangible results, and enabling replication across to other entities. In other words, successfully diffused needs-based inventions in administration (with or without technological content). The study is based on external, third party evaluations of the projects.

The paper initially examines issues with projects as a vehicle of international development cooperation, proceeding then to describe the data, the approach to the analysis, and the criteria used. Through a two-stage analysis and a discussion the paper arrives at a series of conclusions, which include managerial implications relevant to the way in which international development projects are planned, executed and controlled.

# 2. Mixed advantages of projects

Wealthy nations support the socio-economic development of less favoured nations with multi- and bilateral aid channelled through various development instruments, including budgetary support, projects, and programmes. While there is an ongoing debate on the relative merits between the various instruments, projects remain strongly on the agenda, and, for example in the case of the European Commission [36], are seen to be appropriate in the case of decentralized cooperation with non-state actors, emergency action, and in large and complex projects with high transaction costs [32][33][34][35].

Projects are also problematic, as they are not seen to be equally beneficial to all stakeholders. The donors have clear advantages in project approaches, as it is possible to monitor and influence decision-making, align and objectives to policies, gate-keep performance. Finite timelines, standardized procedures, and apparently simple organisations are added advantages [10][36]. To the recipient the advantages are not always so clear. The asymmetric capabilities between officials from developing countries and donor representatives form a major challenge for aid recipients in the political agenda-setting that donor - beneficiary negotiations of aid entail. Similarly, project identification, planning,

execution and control require expertise that is different from operational work in line organisations, and project agendas are sometimes based on donor convenience and not on recipient needs [12][13][37].

A further challenge is linked to time: projects are often too short to allow for a permanent reconfiguration of social, organisational or resource arrangements [14][38][39]. The transfer of knowledge between projects is another major challenge, and multiple projects strain further the (often limited) management capacity of the beneficiary organisations [36][40][41][42][43][44][45]. Additionally, initiatives often fail to address important local issues related to participation and ownership [46][47].

There is also an incompatibility between the positivist worldview underpinning the theory of projects and project management and the constructivist development approach, which emphasises the participation and ownership of the stakeholders, linked also to the postmodernist ideas of power and empowerment [4][9][14][43][48]. This is illustrated in the task and performance oriented project cycle management tools in use [36], which are essentially versions of the industrial production and guality movement systems, tied to and optimization paradigms efficiency [14][49]. They bottoms-up contradict development approaches [3][4][5].

In project environments, structures with hidden, informal and individualized control in management are also often incompatible with the hierarchical, open control in public sector administration. This is evidently problematic for individuals that operate in both systems concurrently [13][20].

# 3. Innovation and projects

In the context of development cooperation projects, several issues point towards a learning perspective knowledge and of innovation [6][50][51][52]. In the first instance, it can be argued that the asymmetry of knowledge between the parties is an issue that addressed needs to be in equitable development. Secondly, the project environment is particularly challenging, as there exists an inherent discontinuity in

learning and knowledge between projects. Finally, the approach to development today builds on ownership and participation, with authorship based on educated decisions and knowledge [6][13][44][52].

If projects are to contribute to the development of administrative innovation, they must enable the host organisation to see, assimilate and apply new knowledge in a constant, systemic way, searching for avenues of continuous improvement [53][54][55][56], aiming for permanent reconfiguration of socio-economic arrangements. The need for consistent and continuous effort makes projects problematic in terms of innovation. Long term sustainability, participation and ownership are often compromised in favour of short-term efficiency of delivery, while learning and knowledge transfer are often not addressed at project closure.

That being said, it is argued that projects can contribute to positive change in management, governance, policy formulation, organisational culture, and the diffusion of the experiences. To be innovative, projects need to be concurrently significant and effective and able to incorporate novelty and to transfer it onwards.

## 4. The research design

In order to address the questions posed, three issues needed to be resolved in the research design: the source and nature of the data, the criteria for the analysis, and a methodological approach.

The data sources had to involve projects with aims to develop institutional competence and capability; at the same time detailed information of the projects had to be available in reliable and comparable formats. It was recognized early that institutional donors report on their initiatives to their stakeholders through completion reports of projects; these gave the study at hand the needed full narratives of the The requirements of validity and projects. reliability were met by project evaluation commissioned reports that were from independent, external parties (experts in development evaluation), complying with fairly cross-case standard formats. enabling comparisons.

In order to compare the reports of the projects, a set of criteria was furthermore needed. In order to evaluate novelty, utility and success in and between projects the criteria of the Innovations in American Government Award was used, together with definitions of standard well-recognized knowledge management tools.

The methodology also provided challenging; three main steps had to be completed in the analysis. In the first instance, through a content analysis (keywords and concepts derived from the award criteria) the reports were read by the researchers; based on their perception of the presence, prevalence, and frequency of elements linked to the dimensions a five-step valuation was given for each dimension in every project. As the reports are seen to be socially constructed documents, there are evident limitations in terms of applying nominal values to perceptions. The coding was used as the basis for basic analysis using descriptive statistics and basic quantitative tools. The findings were then analysed and reported on.

# 5. The data

To achieve validity and reliability in evaluation reporting, institutional donors commission as standard practice, post-completion evaluation reports of projects. In most cases today, these documents are public and downloadable (as they have been publicly funded), and they give a comprehensive overview of the objectives, implementation and impact of the project. The various organisations refer to these documents alternatively as evaluations, implementation completion reports, project performance assessments. project performance audits. technical assistance performance audits. project completion reports, and/or technical assistance completion reports. The documents used in this study were all made public between 1998 and 2005. Some documents referred to projects that were completed several years before the publication of their report.

In order to obtain a representative number of projects for the study, the public domain sources of the Asian Development Bank (ADB), the African Development Bank (AfDB), the Danish International Development Agency (Danida), the European Union's Europeaid, the Inter-American Development Bank (IADB), the Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (Norad), the Swedish International Cooperation Development Agency (Sida), and the World Bank (WB) were widely reviewed. These donors represent a range of different development actors; they are also seen as reputable long-term operators that share similar evaluation practices and formats.

An original screening of close to 700 projectrelated documents available on the internet was reduced substantially by limiting the content to independent evaluations and assessments of completed projects. In terms of time, only projects from the last five years (publishing date of report) were included, to minimise the effect of policy lag.

As the proposal was to review the substance of the project in a generic fashion, limitations to the project type and sector were defined widely, with the only main parameter being that the projects had to have aims to develop the public sector in one way or another. While all of the chosen projects contributed to the overall development of the public sectors, 18% of them focused specifically on infrastructure related development, and 18% on the social sector (mostly health and education), while the geographical areas of donor intervention, sharing somewhat similar political and economic backgrounds. All of the countries have received substantial aid from the donor community over the last decades.

The selection criteria restricted the material for the studv to seventy-nine reports of development initiatives, with geographical and donor distribution shown in Table 1. All of the documents that fulfilled the criteria were incorporated into the initial first analysis of the study. As is seen from Table 1., there are some limitations to the use of the data, as not all donors operate in all geographical areas, and there are in some cases very limited numbers of projects per country and donor. The examined projects were funded by six international donors (ADB, Danida, Europeaid, Norad, Sida and WB) and belong to more than twenty-five different sub-sectors of the public sector (from banking and finance to health and human rights, from energy and infrastructures to agriculture and environment). Many of the projects involve multiple sectors.

## 6. The evaluation criteria

The documents were analysed using a mix of the criteria of the Innovations in American

Country / Donor	ADB	EU	Danida	Norad	Sida	WB	Total
Mozambique	-	3	-	-	10	4	17
Nicaragua	-	4	4	1	15	3	27
Vietnam	18	-	-	-	7	10	35
Total	18	7	4	1	32	17	79

Table 1. Distribution of projects by country and donor

remaining 64% of projects involved public administration development in governance, finance, law and democracy issues. Thus private sector and commercial initiatives were left outside of this study (with the exception of small scale support to the implementation of micro-credit programmes in some projects).

As a further research choice, the projects were also delimited in terms of geography, and only projects from Mozambique, Nicaragua and Vietnam were considered. The choice of these countries assured a wide geographical distribution, and they represent three major Government Award and standard well-recognized knowledge management tools.

#### Innovations in American Government

Since its inception in 1986, the Innovations in American Government Award has become a major award for public sector innovation. The award, a program of the Ash Institute for Democratic Governance and Innovation, Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University, administered in partnership with the Council for Excellence in Government, has a focus on innovation in federal, state, city, town, county, tribal, and territorial governments, evaluating projects and programmes in all policy areas.

This paper has adopted the award criteria as the basis for evaluating the innovation content of the development projects. Some of the principles have also been adopted by an international network of local governance and incorporated in innovation awards in Peru, Brazil, China, Chile, Mexico, Uganda, Tanzania, among others. Please see Appendix 1. for a full listing of the criteria.

#### Knowledge Management tools

The second series of analysis was done using a set of indicators of knowledge management tools. These are standard tools used in monitoring and mapping, document management, information analysis, decision support, and knowledge distribution and management. The list has been adapted from an academic study commissioned by the European Commission [7]. The thirty-nine tools are organized into five main categories; it is by no means expected that all of these tools would be used in all of the initiatives, but the existence of some is a proxy for managing knowledge that is introduced to the projects, created by them, and recycled into new uses and forms. Please see Appendix 1. for a full listing of the criteria.

# 7. The analysis of the data

## **Coding Process**

The evaluation criteria consisted of eighteen dimensions representing five main categories of novelty, effectiveness, significance, transferability and knowledge management; the five main dimensions in the knowledge management category consisted of thirty-nine distinct knowledge management tools (see Appendix 1.).

Evidence of the existence of each dimension (and tool by tool for the KM dimensions) was assessed individually, based on a multiple reading of the text, and given a Likert scale value from 1-5, with one corresponding to "none apparent" and five to "highly". The researcher used both the descriptions of the dimension and key words in the content analysis of the text. The coding was done manually and entered into a spreadsheet. Each report was printed out and assessed individually.

After an initial pilot group of fifteen project reports was coded, the coding process was calibrated and adjusted to suit. The original pilot group was later re-assessed. A second researcher made independent valuations of a series of reports to calibrate and validate the findings of the principal evaluator.

#### Rounds of analysis

The data was analysed in two stages. After the coding, the full caseload was analysed through aggregating mean scores for dimensions and categories, while separating between the countries to allow for a closer inspection of the impact of location.

In the second stage of the analysis, the objective of analysis was to gain understanding of the correlations between the key dimensions, thus verifying the relationships that individual dimensions have with each other.

## Dimensions as indicators

In setting up the study, five dimensions were established as proxy indicators of innovation.

As innovation explicitly involves absorption of novelty that drives change in governance, management, Dimension 1.1 (Does the initiative represent a fundamental change in the governance, management, direction, or policy approach of a particular jurisdiction?) was chosen as a proxy of novelty.

Dimension 1.2 (*Does the initiative represent a significant improvement in the process by which a service is delivered?*) was included in the further analysis, as administrative innovations are often linked to service provision to populations.

To understand the impact of technology in the process, Dimension 1.3 (*Does the initiative introduce a substantially new technology or service concept?*) was included in the closer analysis of the second stage

Innovation is also assumed to be useful and thus Dimension 2.2 (Does the initiative demonstrate its effectiveness in meeting its stated goals and objectives quantitatively and *qualitatively?*) is used as a proxy of utility; the idea of significance<sup>2</sup> is embedded in this choice (i.e. significant and effective endeavours are seen to be useful).

The diffusion of innovation is seen to be observable through the changes in organisational culture and management practice, and thus Dimension 3.3 (To what degree does the initiative change the organisational culture or the traditional approach to management or problem solving?) indicative organisation-wide is of the acceptance of the novel practice.

#### 8. Initial findings

#### Preliminary observations

Table 2. indicates the aggregate scoring in the categories (full scoring of all of the eighteen dimensions and five categories in given in Appendix 1.).

Several preliminary observations were made after the coding was completed. Scoring for already completed, independent evaluation (Dimension 2.4) was seen to be redundant, as the data sources were independent final evaluations of the initiatives. The value indicating the existence of unanticipated benefits to clients (Dimension 2.3) was consistently low (sample mean 1.4, or just above the threshold of observation). The same observation was made overall for the knowledge management dimensions (5.1-5.5), with the average scoring of the category being at 1.3, again just above the threshold.

## Novelty

The mean scores for the Novelty category demonstrate a clear leap in creativity in the initiatives, although there is clear difference between the scores of Mozambique (2.8) and the other two case countries (3.8 and 3.8 for Nicaragua and Vietnam respectively). The reading of the evaluation reports indicates that there is an overall improvement in the service delivery (Dimension 1.2; sample mean 3,7), and that change is observable in terms of governance, management, or policy (dimension 1.1; sample mean 3.4). There is clear evidence that many of the initiatives introduce new technology or a service concept.

#### Effectiveness

The initiatives on the average were seen to respond to the needs of a well-defined group of clients (Dimension 2.1; sample mean 4.2). Out of the caseload of seventy-nine initiatives, only five were seen to be only somewhat responsive; all other seventy-four were clearly, extensively or highly responsive. In terms of meeting the stated goals and objectives quantitatively and qualitatively, the initiatives were seen to be achieving results either clearly (as in the case of Mozambique and Nicaragua) or extensively (as in the case of Vietnam).

#### Significance

Overall the basic assumption is that initiatives that are undertaken with aid funds would be, by definition, significant and relevant in their context. The analysis of the cases supports this in terms of the initiatives addressing problems of national importance and scope (Dimension 3.1; sample mean 4.6), confirming also that these endeavours make a contribution towards diminishing the problems at hand (Dimension 3.2; sample mean 3.9). There is less clarity about the degree in which organisational changes are observed (Dimension 3.3; sample mean 3.3). There appears to be a clear, observable difference between Mozambique and the other two case countries.

## Transferability

The findings suggest that initiatives can be transferred, with a mean score of 3.01 for the category overall. In the African context, the initiatives seem to be the least transferable, while the Asian projects and programmes appear to enable transferability to a higher degree.

#### Knowledge management

The findings on knowledge management are elusive, and clear indications of the widespread use of knowledge management tools cannot be readily read from the whole case-load. There

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Significance is widely used in development evaluation as a synonym for importance; this should not be confused with the use of the term in statistical analysis.

Ca	Country mean scores tegories	Mozambique	Nicaragua	Vietnam
1.	NOVELTY: the degree to which the initiative demonstrates a leap in creativity	2.8	3.8	3.8
2.	EFFECTIVENESS: the degree to which the initiative has achieved tangible results	3.2	3.8	3.6
3.	SIGNIFICANCE: the degree to which the initiative successfully addresses an important problem of public concern	3.5	4.1	4.2
4.	TRANSFERABILITY: the degree to which the initiative, or aspects of it, shows promise of inspiring successful replication by other governmental entities	2.7	3.0	3.3
5.	KNOWLEDGE MGMT: the evidence of the use of knowledge management tools to improve the capacity to see, assimilate and apply new external knowledge	1.2	1.4	1.4

#### Table 2. Category cumulative mean scores of 79 cases

Grading: none apparent-1, somewhat-2, clearly-3, extensively-4, highly-5

are altogether 23 cases that have a "none apparent" scoring for all of the KM dimensions. Even eliminating those cases, and using the reduced number of 56 initiatives gives an inconclusive reading of the matter.

## 9. Complementary analysis and findings

For the five dimensions used as proxies, correlations were examined for the whole case load of seventy-nine projects (Table 3.)

#### Novelty, utility and technology

The first variables deal with perception of change of the project. Fundamental change (Dimension 1.1) was found to correlate positively (,405) with effectiveness (Dimension 2.2). Additionally, there are positive and significant correlations (,435) between change in organisational culture (Dimension 3.3) and perceived effectiveness (Dimension 2.2), and between fundamental change (Dimension 1.1) and change in organisational culture (Dimension 3.3) (,761).

Thus change in governance, management, or policy is positively correlated with effectiveness in the delivery of the initiative. Thus effectiveness is also positively correlated with a perceived change in the organisational culture or the traditional way of management, while fundamental change is strongly linked to a modified organisational culture.

The relatively high scores of Dimension 1.2 correlate significantly with the novelty overall (Dimension 1.1), the introduction of new

technology (Dimension 1.3) and the overall effectiveness of the initiatives (Dimension 2.2).

While the perceived effectiveness (Dimension 2.2) of the initiatives has a clear and significant correlation with novelty (Dimension 1.1) improvements with services delivery (Dimension 1.2). and cultural change (Dimension 3.3), the correlation with the introduction of new technology is weak (,283). That being noted, there is a strong correlation between the introduction of new technologies or service concepts and the improvement of service delivery (,518).

#### Diffusion

In an additional exercise (not shown in Table 3.), the categories Novelty and Transferability was found to be weakly correlated. (,34); the change in organisational culture (Dimension 3.3) was weakly correlated with Transferability (,18); and Effectiveness had a very low correlation with Transferability at (-,02).

#### **Country and Donor effects**

The final part of the examination is concerned with the specific effect of the country and donor in the perceived change. Due to the small sample size, analysis methods based on statistical analysis were not applied. For the same reason, great caution should be exercised in drawing generalizations from Table 4., which relates the evaluated changes Dimension 1.1 with the various countries and donors. Only one donor, Sida, has a sufficient number

		Dimension2.2	Dimension 1.1	Dimension 3.3	Dimension 1.3		
Dimension 1.1	Pearson	,405(**)					
	Sig. (2-tailed)	,000					
Dimension 3.3	Pearson	,435(**)	,761(**)				
	Sig. (2-tailed)	,000	,000				
Dimension 1.3	Pearson	,283(*)	,707(**)	,639(**)			
	Sig. (2-tailed)	,012	,000	,000,			
Dimension 1.2	Pearson	,484(**)	,548(**)	,492(**)	,518(**)		
	Sig. (2-tailed)	,000	,000	,000,	,000,		
		** sign at the 0.01 level *sign. at the 0.05 level					
Dimension 1.1 Does the initiative represent a fundamental change in the governance, management, direction, or policy approach of a particular jurisdiction?							
Dimension 1.2	nsion 1.2 Does the initiative represent a significant improvement in the process by which a service is delivered?						
Dimension 1.3	Does the initiative introduce a substantially new technology or service concept?						
Dimension 2.2	Does the initiative demonstrate its effectiveness in meeting its stated goals and objectives quantitatively and qualitatively?						

Table 3. Key individual dimension correlations

Dimension 3.3 To what degree does the initiative change the organisational culture or the traditional approach to management or problem solving?

Table 4. Country / Donor assessed values of fundamental change (Dimension 1.1)

Country / Donor	ADB	EU	Danida	Norad	Sida	WB	
Mozambique	-	33%*	-	-	60%	60%*	
Nicaragua	-	70%*	80%*	40%*	80%	80%*	
Vietnam	64%	-	-	-	94%	76%	
	* sample size <5						

of projects in a single country that could permit some indicative understanding of the degree of differences in terms of projects in all three countries. Table 4. indicates the country and donor specific values.

## 10. Discussion

The findings confirm that initiatives are significant (i.e. perceived as important, using the development terminology) and relevant in their context. Altogether fifty-nine of the cases were classified into the highly significant category, while twelve were seen as extensively significant, and only eight out of seventy-nine were only clearly significant. In the assessment none of the projects were seen as insignificant or only somewhat significant. There may be myopia present in the results, however, as the original evaluators of the projects would evidently find it hard to consider completed projects as a total waste of time and money.

Effectiveness and novelty in the studied projects are correlated. The scores of significance would imply a positive perception of utility (as inventions with no application would not be considered innovations), and positive perception of effectiveness would in turn imply success.

The criteria originally defined novelty through change processes – this does raise the question of the connection between change and creativity: is a fundamental change necessarily creative? And would this translate into innovation? In a search for an answer, it is suggested that it is specifically the concurrent existence of significance (utility), effectiveness (part of success), and novelty which form the basis for the assumption that innovation can be
claimed to exist. Effective projects also enable organisational change, which is an indicator or potentially permanent re-arrangements implying that an internal diffusion process has taken place (i.e. contributing to the success of the projects).

This analysis still lacks the wider diffusion element, the external acceptance and buy-in. While the observed changes in organisational culture can be seen to signify diffusion of new ideas within the organisation, it does not say very much about the potential that these ideas have for a wider diffusion. The category of Transferability is seen to address this issues, but in the study, the findings are elusive and inconclusive, and perhaps only a longitudinal studv could establish whether this transfer/diffusion has actually taken place.

Another point of reflection is linked to the results of the knowledge management section of the study. The results imply that knowledge management is either practically non-existent in the initiatives – or then it is not evaluated and recorded as are other attributes in the projects and programmes. It is not possible to say which is the case, but anecdotal evidence from other projects (that the author has had involvement with over the last two decades) would tend to indicate that knowledge management practices are not widely adopted in development cooperation projects, and thus they are also not necessarily evaluated and reported on.

The study results suggest the presence of a history and path dependency of development (the differences between countries may be explained through this) and the role of technology as a driver for change (as in the context of new technologies being related to improvements in terms of service delivery).

In terms of the variation between countries and donors, Sida's results are interesting, and could give some indications as to the direction that the country and donors would influence perceived change. Due to the small sample and the fact that not all donors cover all countries it is not possible to fully reject or accept that there is a donor effect.

## 11. Conclusions

This paper looked at the issues related to innovation in international development projects funded by international donors, attempting to establish whether there is evidence of these initiatives possessing innovative attributes and outcomes. Overall it could be tentatively affirmed that significant projects can be effective, and that effective projects may be somewhat innovative, through the fact that they are able to enable positive change in terms of governance, management, direction, policy change and organisational arrangements. The long-term sustainability of change cannot be established from the data.

The main issue lies with the need for a concurrent presence of novelty, effectiveness, significance, and transferability (these translate into novelty, utility and success, and are thus linked to the initial definition used). In the examination done for this paper the transferability aspect remained inconclusive. It would appear that many of the projects bore evidence of the presence of three of the four attributes to some degree. Another aspect that may be indicative of a lack of innovation is the fact that there was no clear presence of unintended benefits for the clients in the projects, or that they may not have been registered as such. There is evidence that the introduction of new technology corresponds favourably with improved service delivery.

While the project framework may not be the most adequate vehicle of development, due to problems of duration, externality and ownership, it still remains a key method of delivering development initiatives. Perhaps projects could be developed into improved delivery platforms of institutional innovation if attention would be paid to the concurrent presence to novelty, effectiveness, significance, and transferability. To this end, there is clearly room for further research, especially in the area of diffusion of knowledge in and between projects, as this is a key enabler of transferability.

The study has several implications to the setting up, implementation and evaluation of projects. The study was not able to find evidence of the existence of unintentional benefits; projects seemingly do not plan for incongruities and/or are not able to see, absorb, or report them them. To allow for the unexpected to become a source of innovation, implementation needs to be flexible, enabling real-time changes in the programming and even objectives of the intervention. Due to history and path dependency, it would appear that projects in each country would need specific strategies to address novelty, utility and success. Furthermore, there is room to enhance the planning and monitoring of the projects, to include innovation on the agenda.

Still yet, there is ample room to deepen the analysis of the existing data through applying further quantitative techniques.

And finally: would the projects assessed be eligible for innovation prizes, such as the Innovations in American Government? The author would suggest that for the time being there is a need to have two categories in the competition.

## References

[1] Flyvbjerg B, Bruzelius N, Rothengatter W. *Megaprojects and risk: an anatomy of ambition. Cambridge*, UK: Cambridge University Press; 2003.

[2] Morris P, Hough G. *The anatomy of major projects: a study of the reality of project management.* New York: John Wiley & Sons; 1987.

[3] Fukuda-Parr S, and Shivakuma K. *Readings in Human Development, Concepts, Measures and Policies for a Development Paradigm.* New Delhi: Oxford University Press; 2003.

[4] Parfitt T. *The end of development? Modernity, Post-Modernity and Development.* London: Pluto press; 2002.

[5] Bhaduri A. *Development With Dignity*. India: National Book Trust; 2005.

[6] United Nations Millennium Project. Innovation: Applying Knowledge in Development. New York: Task Force on Science, Technology, and Innovation; 2005.

[7] European Commission. Innovation Management and the Knowledge-Driven Economy. Brussels: DG Enterprise; 2004.

[8] Wilson MG, and Whitmore E. Accompanying the Process: Principles for

International Development Practice. *Canadian Journal of Development Studies,* Special Issue; 1995.

[9] Hickey S, and Mohan G. (Eds.) *Participation: from tyranny to transformation,* London: Zed Books; 2004.

[10] Kothari U. (ed.) *A radical history of development studies,* London: Zed Books; 2005.

[11] Cooke B, and Kothari U. (Eds.) *Participation: The New Tyranny*? London: Zed Books; 2001.

[12] Saasa OS, Gurdian GC, Tadesse Z, Siwakoti G. *Improving Effectiveness of Finnish Development Cooperation: Perspectives from the South*, Helsinki: Hakapaino Oy; 2003.

[13] Ostrom E, Gibson C, Shivakumar S, Andersson K. *Aid, incentives, and sustainability: an institutional analysis of development cooperation,* Sida, Stockholm: Sida Evaluation Report 02/01; 2002.

[14] Cicmil S, Hodgson D. New possibilities for project management theory: a critical engagement. *International Journal of Project Management* 2006; 37(3): 39–52.

[15] Winter M, Smith C, Morris P, Cicmil S. Directions for future research in project management: the main findings of a UK government-funded research network. *International Journal of Project Management* 2006; 24(8): 638–49.

[16] Söderlund J. Building theories of project management: past research, questions for the future. *International Journal of Project Management* 2002; 22(3): 183–91.

[17] Cantwell J. Innovation as the principle source of growth in the global economy. In Archibugi D, Howells J, Michie J. (Eds.) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 1999.

[18] Lundvall, B.-A. (Ed.) *National Systems of Innovation: Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive Learning*. London: Pinter; 1992.

[19] Dosi G. Sources, Procedures, and Microeconomic Effects of Innovation. In Dosi G, Freeman C, Nelson R, Silverberg G, Soete L. (Eds.) *Technical Change and Economic Theory*, London: Pinter; 1988. [20] North DC. *Institutions, Institutional Change, and Economic Performance,* New York: Cambridge University Press; 1990.

[21] Deolalikar AB, Brillantes AB, Jr. Gaiha R, Pernia EM, Racelis M. *Poverty Reduction and the Role of Institutions in Developing Asia*, Manila: Economics and Development Resource Center, Asian Development Bank; 2002.

[22] Crawford SES, and Ostrom E. (1995) A Grammar of Institutions. *American Political Science Review* 1995; 89(3): 582-600.

[23] Kimenyi MS, Mbaku JM, Mwaniki N. (Eds.) *Restarting and Sustaining Economic Growth and Development in Africa: The Case of Kenya,* Aldershot, UK: Ashgate; 2003.

[24] Hämäläinen, T. *National Competitiveness and Economic Growth*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar; 2003.

[25] Van Dijk M, Sandee H. Innovation and Small Enterprises in the Third World, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar; 2002.

[26] Lall S, Pietrobelli C. Failing to Compete: Technology Development and Technology Systems in Africa, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar; 2002.

[27] Edison H. How strong are the links between institutional quality and economic performance? *Finance & Development* 2003; 40(2): 35-47.

[28] Rodrik D, Subramanian A. The Primacy of Institutions (and what this does and does not mean). *Finance & Development* 2003; 40(2): 31-34.

[29] Lam A. Organizational innovation. In Fagerberg J. Mowery D. Nelson R. (Eds.) *The Oxford Handbook of Innovation*, Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2005.

[30] Afuah A. Innovation management. 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2003.

[31] Damanpour F, Evan W. Organizational Innovation and performance: The Problem of "Organisational Lag" Administrative Science Quarterly 1994; 29(3): 392-409.

[32] Pierce J, Delbecq A. Organization structure, individual attitudes and innovation. Academy of Management Review 1977; 2(1): 27-37.

[33] Adams, D. Education and National Development: Priorities, Policies, and Planning,

Manila: Asian Development Bank and Hong Kong: Comparative Education Research Centre, University of Hong Kong, 2004.

[34] OECD Moving from Projects to Programmatic Aid. *OECD Working Paper Series*, No.5; 2002.

[35] UNICEF Experience with Sector-Wide Approaches and Sector Development Programmes, Executive Board Annual Session E/ICEF/2001/10, 8 May 2001.

[36] European Commission. *Project Cycle Management Guidelines*, Development DG, European Commission; 2004.

[37] Ariyabandu MM, and Bhatti A. Livelihood Centred Approach to Disaster Management: A Policy Framework for South Asia. Islamabad: Pictorial Printers Ltd; 2005.

[38] Packendorff J. Inquiring into the temporary organization: new directions for project management research. *Scandinavian Journal of Management* 1995; 11(4): 309–33.

[39] Buchanan D, and Badham, R. (1999) Politics and Organizational Change: The Lived Experience, *Human Relations* 1999; 52(5): 609-629.

[40] Morss E.R. Institutional Destruction Resulting from Donor and Project Proliferation in Sub-Saharan African Countries, *World Development* 1984; 12(4): 465-470.

[41] Roodman D. *Aid Project Proliferation and Absorptive Capacity*, UNU-WIDER; Research Paper No. 2006/04; 2006.

[42] Davies A, Hobday M. *The Business of Projects. Managing Innovation in Complex Products and Systems,* Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 2005.

[43] Sense A. *Cultivating Learning Within Projects,* Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan; 2007.

[44] Love P, Fong S, Zahir I. *Management of Knowledge in Project Environments*, Oxford: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann; 2005

[45] Sahlin-Anderson K, Söderlund A. Beyond project management. New perspectives on the temporary-permanent dilemma, Malmö: Liber AB; 2002.

[46] Franks T, Toner A, Goldman I, Howlett D, Kamuzora F, Muhumuza F, Tamasane T. (2004) 'Goodbye to projects': The Institutional Impact of Sustainable Livelihoods Approaches on Development Intervention, Bradford Centre for International development, UK: Working Paper; 2004.

[47] Sinha S, Beijer A, Hawkins J, Teglund A. Approach and Organisation of Sida Support to Private Sector Development. Stockholm: Sida Evaluation Report 01/14; 2001.

[48] Pollack J. The changing paradigm of project management, *International Journal of Project Management* 2007; 25(3): 266–74.

[49] Koskela L, Howell G. The underlying theory of project management is obsolete. In: Dennis P Slevion, David I Cleland, Jeffrey K Pinto, editors. *Proceedings form PMI Research Conference 2002*. Project Management Institute; 2002.

[50] Argyris C, Schön D. Organizational learning: a theory of action perspective, New York: McGraw-Hill; 1978.

[51] Nonaka I, Takeuchi H. The knowledgecreating company: how Japanese companies *create the dynamics of innovation.* Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1995.

[52] Hislop D. *Knowledge management in organizations*, Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2005.

[53] Cohen WM, Levinthal DA. Absorptive capacity: a new perspective on learning and innovation, *Administrative Science Quarterly* 1990; 35(1): 128–52.

[54] Zahra SA, George G. Absorptive capacity: a review, reconceptualization, and extension, *Academy of Management Review* 2002; 27(2): 185–203.

[55] Van de Ven, A. (1986) Central Problems in the Management of Innovation, *Management Science* 1986; 32(5): 590-607.

[56] Bessant J, Caffyn S. (1997) Highinvolvement Innovation through Continuous Improvement, *International Journal of Technology Management* 1997; 14(1): 7-28.

Categories & Dimensions	Appendix 1. Description of categories and dimensions, with averages of all analyzed cases by country and as a aggregate totals	Mozambique	Nicaragua	Vietnam
<b>1.</b> 1.1	<b>NOVELTY: the degree of demonstrated leaps in creativity</b> Does the initiative represent a fundamental change in the governance,	<b>2.75</b> 2.71	<b>3.75</b> 3.85	<b>3.78</b> 3.69
1.2	management, direction, or policy approach of a particular jurisdiction? Does the initiative represent a significant improvement in the process by	2.88	4.04	4.31
1.3	which a service is delivered? Does the initiative introduce a substantially new technology or service	2.65	3.37	3.34
	concept?			
2	EFFECTIVENESS: the degree of achieved tangible results	3.24	3.45	3.61
2.1	Does the initiative respond to the needs of a well-defined group of clients?	3.94	4.19	4.57
2.2	Does the initiative demonstrate its effectiveness in meeting its stated goals and objectives quantitatively and qualitatively?	3.12	3.74	4.40
2.3	Does the initiative produce unanticipated benefits for its clients?	1.29	1.26	1.51
2.4	Does the initiative present evidence of already completed, independent	4.59	4.63	3.94
3	SIGNIFICANCE: the degree of successfully addressing important problem	3 47	4 17	4 22
5	of public concern	3.47	4.17	7.22
3.1	To what degree does the initiative address a problem of national import and scope?	4.47	4.74	4.63
3.2	To what degree does the initiative make substantial progress in diminishing	3.41	3.96	4.46
3.3	To what degree does the initiative change the organizational culture or the traditional expression of the second s	2.53	3.81	3.57
	TRANSFERABILITY: the degree of inspiring successful replication by other	2 73	3.04	3 26
-	governmental entities	2.73	3.04	5.20
4.1	To what extent can this initiative be replicated in other jurisdictions?	2.82	3.22	3.57
4.2	To what extent can this initiative serve as a model that other jurisdictions will seek to replicate?	2.35	2.93	3.00
4.3	To what extent are initiative components, concepts, principles, or insights transformula to other disciplines or policy areas?	3.00	2.96	3.20
5	KNOWLEDGE MGMT: The evidence of the use of knowledge	1.16	1.41	1.42
-	management tools			
5.1	Is there evidence of the use of monitoring and mapping tools (business intelligence, environmental scanning, knowledge mapping, concept mapping, knowledge audits, technology watch, web mining, use of internet search engines vellow pages)	1.41	1.96	1.83
5.2	The use of document management tools (automatic classification tools, bibliometrics, document management, content management, data	1.12	1.41	1.46
	warehousing, IPR management)			
5.3	The use of information analysis tools (cluster analysis, content analysis, data mining, internal and external benchmarking, semantic analysis,	1.00	1.26	1.26
	workflow tools)			
5.4	The use of decision support tools (comm. of practice, CRM systems, decision support systems, PM tools, balanced scorecard, brain storming, case based reasoning, collaborative technologies, executive information	1.06	1.30	1.29
	systems SCM Denhi method)			
5.5	Is there evidence of the use of e-techniques in knowledge distribution and management (corporate intranets, e-learning platforms, groupware tools,	1.24	1.15	1.29
	voice recognition, creativity software, e-mail, internet)			

Scores: none apparent-1, somewhat-2, clearly-3, extensively-4, highly-5

## Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges for Vanuatu

## Mikko Koria

Helsinki School of Economics, Finland E-mail: mikko.koria@kolumbus.fi

**Abstract:** While small island developing states are seen to possess specific and exceptional characteristics, it is not known whether technology application or management practice in development projects in these states would necessarily be specific and exceptional in nature. This paper examines a school building project in the Republic of Vanuatu and reviews the technology and management aspects of project delivery. The paper concludes that there is evidence of specific attributes. In recognising the key role of management as an enabler of technology application, the paper proposes an update to existing project management practices, suitable to the development context. Including a knowledge perspective as an evolving method of control enables management to assume a wider developmental role and importance through the project management office structure, potentially enabling administrative innovation and co-evolution of the office and the host organisation. This wider role is made possible through the specific attributes of the small island developing state context.

**Keywords:** project management; educational project; building code; technological applications; Vanuatu.

**Reference** to this paper should be made as follows: Koria, M. (2009) 'Building with technology, management and innovation: challenges for Vanuatu', *Int. J. Environmental Technology and Management*, Vol. 10, No. 2, pp.190–205.

**Biographical notes:** After completing design and architecture studies at the Universidade de São Paulo, Brazil, and at the Helsinki University of Technology, Finland, Mikko Koria obtained a Design Management degree from the University of Westminster, UK, and is currently involved in teaching and researching international projects and design business management at the Helsinki School of Economics, Finland. Since 1977, the author has lived and worked in Finland, Mozambique, Brazil, Vanuatu, Sri Lanka and Spain, with professional activity ranging from design and management to international development in the multiple capacities of a designer, project manager and management consultant. Current professional interests include research into social design, innovation and development, teaching activities at various institutions and international design and management consultancy.

## 1 Introduction

Small Island Developing States (SIDS) are considered to possess specific and exceptional characteristics, owing to, *inter alia*, small populations, openness, limited resources, insularity and remoteness, weakness and vulnerability to natural disasters and external shocks (Briguglio, 1995; Armstrong *et al.*, 1998; Easterly and Kraay, 2000; Commonwealth Advisory Group, 1997; Commonwealth Secretariat – World Bank Joint Task Force on Small States, 2000). Many SIDS are eligible for preferential trade arrangements and aid in the form of grants and subsidised credits. This development support is often delivered through projects, used as delivery vehicles in public, private and third-sector interventions in, *inter alia*, physical infrastructure and capability development, both in the context of commercial services and public utilities.

Projects, as unique, temporal organisations set up to deliver a product or service, often embed technology in the delivery process or the outcome. The choice of technology within projects raises a question: if one accepts that SIDS have specific and exceptional circumstances, as has been argued, should this not impact on the technological choices in projects implemented in the SIDS context, driving them also towards the specific and exceptional? Does the specific and exceptional context influence the management of projects? Furthermore, do these choices have a bearing on innovation in the SIDS context?

This paper examines the delivery of a school construction project in the small island Republic of Vanuatu, in the South Pacific, for the local Ministry of Education (MoE) over the period of 1999–2003. With a current population of just 211.000 inhabitants, an economy based on small subsistence agriculture, tourism and offshore financial service, Vanuatu is classified as a least developed country with an uneven internal distribution of income, wealth and opportunities. Growing urbanisation, a young population with high unemployment, unsustainable use of natural resources, issues with energy and waste management, and the mixed impact of tourism are impacting on the environment and social arrangements (Huffer and Molisa, 1999; ADB, 2000; ADB and the Government of Vanuatu, 2000). In this paper, a case study approach has been used for an in-depth, longitudinal examination. The descriptive and exploratory paper is based on participatory observation over a period of four years, from 1999 to 2003, and triangulated through project-specific documentary evidence. Initially, the paper broadly examines the choices made in construction technology and management in the planning, execution and control of the project, focusing thereafter on the management aspects in the function of the operating environment, examining the evidence for the specific and exceptional. In the last section, the Project Management Office (PMO) is explored as a potential source of innovation.

## **2** An educational project in the Republic of Vanuatu

The scope of the case project was initially driven by the educational needs assessments and the objective set was the doubling of the number of students enrolled in junior secondary education, with an improvement in the quality of the education delivered (MoE, 2002). The Asian Development Bank Report for Vanuatu 1997 (ADB, 1997) was indicative of the needs, noting that the general level of education was low, skills were in short supply and entrepreneurship was underdeveloped. In the mid-1990s it was already recognised that the lack of starting places in the junior and senior secondary streams was creating a bottleneck in the educational delivery system.

At the time of the project identification, various international donors, among them the World Bank, AusAid, and the EU (also with direct support from various member states), had supported the development of the education sector, through a series of projects that were destined to develop the facilities on various levels, ranging from primary education to teacher training. The case project was another step in this process. While the project had components of developing curricula, educational advisory services, management information systems, educational material and staff regrading systems, this paper looks specifically at the planning and execution of the rural school construction works in the project. Altogether 18 junior secondary schools (years 7 to 10 level) on 11 different islands were upgraded or expanded. New and renovated buildings were furnished and equipped. In addition to the rural schools, the project undertook to construct a media centre and library for a teacher-training institute, and the new office facilities for the MoE (to replace the ones destroyed in a major earthquake) and an examination centre.

The project was supported by an international donor, and delivered through the technical support of an international development consultancy firm. The project was infrastructure-oriented. It used 71% (MoE, 2003) of the available funding to (re)build and upgrade the physical facilities of the education delivery network. It relied heavily on the procurement of goods, works and services from the private sector, with the line ministry being a client. The management of the day-to-day activities of the project (and similar other initiatives) was managed by a technical unit in the ministry structure. The project was externally evaluated in 2002 and found to be relevant, efficient, effective and sustainable (MoE, 2002).

## 3 Challenges in building technology, management and participation

As an initial construct, various key elements in the project environment are thought to have affected the conceptualisation, planning and implementation of the project. In the first place, these include the physical environment, which impacts through insularity, limited local resources, remoteness and difficulty of access, and a vulnerability to natural disasters. Secondly, the resources that are made available determine in broad outlines what is possible within the project. Thirdly, the mechanisms that are used to deliver the project are instrumental in shaping not only the processes of the project but arguably also the outcomes. This first section of the paper looks at the key factors that influenced and informed the technology and management choices in the project.

## 4 Physical factors

## 4.1 Earthquakes, cyclones, floods and tsunamis

The Vanuatu context is volatile in terms of natural disasters. As a basic premise for the project, all key new buildings were to be designed to withstand major earthquakes and cyclones. As schools are usually located in communities, they serve as bases for disaster management and mitigation initiatives, and as shelters for the community. Using schools

for other civic activities enhances the use of the structures, and the value of the new school buildings as examples of good construction technology cannot be underestimated – especially since community members were involved in building the structures.

While the Vanuatu building code was still in a draft form at the time of the project, structural engineering decisions were based on the best practices of New Zealand and Australia. The basic structures were designed as load-bearing concrete block wall structures, reinforced with all hollow blocks being filled with structural strength concrete. The reinforcement was bi-directional, and the ring beam and foundation beams were extensively reinforced. They linked to the bearing walls, enabling a robust design that could accommodate varying soil conditions. The reinforced concrete-filled block frame, with foundation and bond beams, was also chosen as a result of a preliminary assessment of various damaged schools in which a common denominator was found: in almost all cases, a concrete block frame had withstood both earthquake and cyclone damage, and while roofs and auxiliary building components had been damaged or become detached, the frame remained and was repairable. The project executed several cost-effective building shell repairs and noted that skills were usually locally available for this repair work at the community level - very encouraging in terms of future maintenance and repair. Constraints linked to logistics, cost and time taken together resulted in the use of sheet metal roof cladding supported by a robust timber frame, made of either local hardwoods (when available), or imported, farmed and treated softwoods. Critical detailing included the fixing of sheet metal cladding to the roof structure.

Combining both earthquake and cyclone resistance into a building design implies also that all auxiliary building elements such as doors, windows and installations have to be firmly anchored in place. These were usually sourced from local manufacturers, sometimes even made on site. Protection in a cyclone is needed also in terms of security against flying objects – with winds reaching top speeds; loose objects are taken up and become sometimes lethal projectiles. In the rural school buildings, glass was avoided, and openings for light and ventilation were based on a robust shutter structure that could be bolted closed to batten down the building. In dormitories, auxiliary frames were provided for insect nets.

While floods and tsunamis often happen in the aftermath of either cyclones or earthquakes (the double whammy is to have an earthquake during a cyclone), they need to be taken into account in the initial planning stages. The project was well advised to seek the advice of the local communities in placing building and installations in areas that would not be affected when calamity strikes. It should be noted that natural disaster did also strike: over the four-year project period, several cyclones hit the islands, and a major earthquake effectively destroyed the old office building of the MoE. These real-life experiences validated the design and technology choices, as observed damage was minimal to project sites.

## 4.2 The impact of remoteness

As is the case with many countries in the South Pacific, Vanuatu is subject to the tyranny of distance, and internal and international physical isolation<sup>1</sup> translates into high, tariff-like transaction costs and difficult logistics. While distances are an important cost factor, the critical issue is related to access. Even places that are a short distance away can be of difficult access and thus remote. The impact of remoteness on design decisions

and the technology used was significant, as buildings had to be designed so that they could be built with minimal inputs from the outside during the course of the works. Even arranging for periodic supervision visits was quite difficult, especially during the rainy season, when small planes were unable to land on grass fields on the outer island.

One of the responses to counter the impact of remoteness was the standardisation of the designs. Overall, school buildings were designed to be replicated in many places. As the educational system on Vanuatu was in a constant development, and grappling with resource issues, it became apparent early on that generic designs had to be developed, which could be potentially used interchangeably (with minor modifications) for classrooms, dormitories, administration or other, possibly presently unknown functions. One of the design innovations was to develop a standardised shell, which could be used for a classroom or a dormitory by fitting out the room with the needed furniture and equipment. It was thought at the time that boarding institutions (the bulk of the schools) could potentially be transformed into schools with day streams, to stem the impact of increasing unit costs to parents and the MoE.

The advantages of the standardised technology became apparent also in the weekly and bi-weekly supervision of the works, done by local technicians. The first building was placed in an accessible region, and technicians involved were trained in the supervision tasks at hand. The implications of bad building practices became clear also during this pilot, as the halfway-ready shell of the building was taken down because of inferior blockwork quality and the omission of the concrete fills. In the small local construction industry, the word spread out quite quickly and probably contributed significantly to the ease of subsequent quality control. The contractors also benefited from the standardised designs, as it turned out; most of the contractors ended up doing repeat work for the project, as the whole building programme was staggered in function of the ability of the local building industry to respond to the demand.

Remoteness had a direct impact on the overall project timing. In many cases, access to sites was by sea, often directly to the nearest cove or beach. Rough seas on occasion impeded works for undetermined periods, as material landing was not possible. Harbours were only available on some of the major islands, and they were not always accessible through a road that would enable heavy loads. On many of the outer island, mechanised transport of any form was extremely limited, and in many cases the contractors had to bring their own pickups or small trucks for the purpose, making the transport of materials not only onerous, but also time-consuming and expensive. The effective contract time was also limited by the cyclone season – for a period of several months, excavation and external finishing work was not possible because of constant rain.

## 4.3 Local resources

The project approach was to call for some form of local participation in each and every school site. This included free land use, resources such as sand, water, aggregate for concrete, and in some cases, transport and supporting labour. Land allocation for sites was negotiated early on, and the communities' expertise in placing buildings was used extensively, to ensure a culturally correct placing and avoiding problems from natural causes. The three key resources that enabled the solid concrete building programme were linked to aggregate, sand and water, all of which, at some stage or the other were problematic. As stone aggregate would have needed to be imported from abroad, the local coral washed ashore was used as aggregate, following standard local practice.

Similarly, sand was almost invariable from the beach, and in one special case had to be obtained from underwater sandbanks by diving. Using aggregate and sand with relatively high salinity levels (although reduced through extensive washing) is not recommendable, and implied a need to use more cement to guarantee structural longevity (also needed owing to the soft aggregate). Water in some cases was transported from far away, as the volcanic-origin islands did not necessarily have ready groundwater deposits close by. It is also important to note that the cash-strapped local communities found it possible to contribute in kind if not in cash. The reliance on local resources made the project possible (MoE, 2002).

## 5 Socioeconomic factors

## 5.1 Financial resources

Out of the total 48-month project period, the initial 18 months of the project were spent on setting up the PMO and the project structures, surveying the sites, revising the programme, tendering and re-tendering for works, contracting and negotiating with communities for their inputs. The initial indicative plan was translated into a project funding agreement that acted as the basis of the PMO operational strategies. An indicative scoping exercise was also made to procure the project management services needed to run the PMO.

The initial scope, time and budgets began to unravel soon after the setting up of the PMO, possibly owing to the fact that a full feasibility study was not done previous to entering into funding and contractual commitments. More than anything else, the scarcity of the resources impacted on the project: It caused an immediate scope change, impacted on the project timing, and a partial rolling of future development costs onto the communities, through deferring additional needed investments into the future. The planning exercise of the project became highly iterative, and involved several, progressively elaborated cycles. This scarcity became apparent very early on (after the preliminary costing and feasibility studies had been made – six months from project start), and a political choice had to be made to either reduce the number of school sites, or revise the investment programme site by site, to achieve an equitable balance across the board. This implied a negotiated process, not only with the central authorities, but also with the individual communities, and the role of the PMO changed from detached external planner into a participatory enabler that legitimised the proposals through an equity agenda.

The choice of not reducing the number of sites<sup>2</sup> led to a rebalancing of the budget between the sites. To achieve this, a minimum school concept was developed (MoE, 2002; 2003), where only real essential elements were to be provided by the project, and the communities were expected to provide the rest. These essential elements included classrooms, ablutions, kitchens and dormitories (as all schools were boarding schools because of distance and remoteness), and simple robust structures were created that could be transferred from one use to another (*e.g.*, design of dormitory enabled it to be made into a classroom). Rebalancing the contributions between the project and the communities was an extended process, and required extensive time and presence on the field, which caused a need to extend the project.

## 196 M. Koria

## 5.2 Management capacity

From the start, the project philosophy was to integrate itself fully into an existing technical unit of the MoE, in charge of maintenance and facilities. The national team of four field technicians, and senior foreman and the chief architect was strengthened by the project team, which included a senior expatriate project manager and a small team of local technicians, supported by three international technical volunteers, to form the PMO. The integration was made explicit by incorporating the approach into the annual work plans and other project documentation (MoE, 2002; 2003), while practical integration was achieved through physically locating all staff, regardless of origin and funding, into the same office space, networking all ITC and establishing a management system that did not separate one project or funding from another.

The nature of the work to be executed by the PMO was not fully appreciated in the initial project documents, and one of the initial key tasks was to develop an appropriate strategy and approach to take the project forward. The work planning was done on an iterative basis, starting with an inception workplan, during which the groundwork and fact finding was done for the subsequent master and annual plans.

For the institution that acts as the host, establishing the project objectives and aims, monitoring progress over time, and managing changes and the progressive elaboration of the project content form the key challenges of being a sophisticated client. This implies constantly dealing with new ideas, new information, changing procedures, updated policies, and new individuals; adding this to aid proliferation creates an incredible demand to manage complexity in the local civil service. In terms of Vanuatu, the compact size of the market for professional services, together with a physical remoteness, non-availability of local specialist education, constrained compensation schemes in the public service, and a limited population base acted as a constraining factor in the supply of competent professionals to the project. Staff training in technical and management skills was required and undertaken as an ongoing activity, and, over the four-year project, the technical office went from 'no IT' to all staff running basic project management, text and spreadsheet applications in a networked environment. CAD programs were used occasionally, mainly to illustrate design solutions in 3D; most of the design work was done manually in-house. The basic tools of the knowledge management system used were paper and personal contacts.

The project was able to benefit from the activities of previous projects in three distinct ways. In the first place, the project was able to recruit staff for the PMO that had participated in a previous donor-funded project working on the outer islands. Secondly, learning was transferred to the case project through standard designs that had been commissioned by another international donor. This transfer was greatly aided by the fact that the two projects ran concurrently for an overlapping period of time. The third source of learning for the PMO was through documentary evidence from previous projects. The main source of learning was the tacit knowledge that individual technicians brought to the project. The least useful were the archived documents from closed projects, both through the structural and organisational set-up and codified knowledge in the form of operational manuals (*e.g.*, school maintenance) and other similar documents. The key method of transfer at the end of the project was still through the trained staff.

In many ways, the PMO was instrumental in the technical planning and coordination of aid in the education sector as a whole, while also coordinating to localise procurement as much as possible, creating opportunities for indigenous operators. Without an integrated approach, this would not have been possible (MoE, 2002). The Vanuatu context offers an excellent platform for this, as the compact size and the limited number of actors enables real-time coordination without sophisticated enterprise systems.

## 5.3 Stakeholder involvement

As Douglas (2006) observes, SIDS populations and cultures are not necessarily homogeneous; this is the case also on Vanuatu, where over a hundred languages<sup>3</sup> are spoken on over 65 inhabited islands of varying ethnic origin. The integration of the public service dual language legacy of the joint English–French colonial history (1906–1980) is still under way, three decades after independence. In the Vanuatu society, customary land tenure, a collectivist culture and traditional leadership override individualism. A large power distance exists, and the society is marked by a strong uncertainty-avoidance, an accentuated collectivism, and a past–present timeframe. Tacit responsibilities and commitments play an extremely strong role in fashioning the way in which the society runs (ADB, 2000; Huffer and Molisa, 1999; Hofstede, 2001). Christianity and the third national language, Bislama, create cohesiveness in an otherwise heterogeneous society.

Evidence from the project (MoE, 2002; 2003) seems to suggest that conventional project management thinking of systematic progressive elaboration in planning may not hold true under circumstances where all three constraints of scope, time and cost are fluid, as was the case initially with the project. Planning under these circumstances becomes a political process, and success was pivotally linked to the ability of the PMO to negotiate an outcome with the key stakeholders. This implied managing the balance between the triple constraints of scope, cost and time throughout the project cycle. The narrow markets made it imperative that the PMO acted both widely, in terms of providing a wide variety of services, and deeply, meaning close involvement with stakeholders in all stages of the project.

In dealing with structural heterogeneity, the project supported the dual educational languages, and both French and English schools were upgraded. As a working language, Bislama was extensively used in the community work, and for documents intended for community-based activity (such as school maintenance manuals). The importance of a common operational language to all cannot be overstated.

Early on, it was recognised that a project on the ground needs to establish a strong and continuous dialogue with the communities, and to keep promises that are made. This translated into the early involvement of the community advisors in the project, whose initial contacts were critical for the correct set-up of the local interface. The feedback of the varying ability of the community to support the progress influenced the activities significantly. The island communities are represented in the central governance of the microstate, and the local and central institutions are often entwined in many ways and on multiple levels, adding tremendous complexity to an otherwise small society. These particularities were identified early on, and a community participation programme was managed by a senior Ni-Vanuatu<sup>4</sup> official from the project team, with the age, recognition and the social skills to achieve a working relationship with the community elders. It has been argued that without significant input into the management of the

## 198 M. Koria

relationships, both with communities and the central level, the project would not have achieved its aims (MoE, 2002). The relationships in turn enabled a two-way learning: to the project and from the project.

## 5.4 Logistics, procurement and local markets

The Vanuatu context of narrow markets for both supply and demand are challenging for projects, especially if the principle of untied aid is taken onboard. In the case project, importation of materials was not problematic (as much of everything is imported, the commercial and administrative structures are well in place), but enabling as much opportunity for the local suppliers and especially manufacturers turned out to be more of an issue. Owing to the small markets and high cost of living, manufacturers of, say, school furniture found it to be quite difficult to compete against global imports (MoE, 2003). At the same time, local economic structures in Vanuatu do not favour indigenous operators, as most of the major wholesale and retail businesses are in the hands of a small Asian immigrant community, while financial services and banking are linked to ownership of Western origin (ADB, 2000).

The project strongly recommended the use of local labour and suppliers as much as possible, and in many cases the contractors employed daily labourers from the local communities. In some cases local timbers were used for construction purpose, and the presence of contractors' crews evidently stimulated the local island economies somewhat. While the project actively promoted local procurement, it also ended up having a significant and active direct role in facilitating the processes. This was necessary as many of the local contractors and operators simply did not have a solid enough financial base to, say, hire a whole ship to transport material at a single go, to a remote site (MoE, 2002; 2003).

The key issue with the use of local resources was linked to their availability. In most remote communities, small-scale retail services were available, but all hardware, building materials and related goods required in any quantity need to be brought in especially for the purpose. Skilled labour and site supervisors are scarce on most of the islands, and in almost all cases contractors brought in their specialist staff on need. Electrical supply for the sites was almost invariably done through dedicated generators brought in for the purpose, as national power supply does not exist outside of the few urban areas.

The difficult logistics in the widespread project also required extensive and constant attention. Managing for a constant flow of material for educational and construction purposes is both expensive and riddled with uncertainties because of irregular shipping schedules. Sourcing for service providers and materials was challenging, and the time required to do this was originally underestimated, as was the effort needed for the high level of involvement.

## 6 Specific and exceptional?

## 6.1 Factors in the operational environment

As expected, the specific operational environment influenced the project scope, cost and time constraints significantly. At the risk of being simplistic, one could say that physical factors were instrumental in determining the basic building technology to be used, while the socioeconomic factors determined the approach and extent of the project. Evidently any design situation includes an iteration process, where a balance between the project scope, cost and time is established. The factors influencing the constraints in Figure 1 are set in a tentative order of importance, *i.e.*, the degree in which they influenced project delivery.

Physical factors	Project constraints	Socioeconomic factors
Earthquakes	Scope	Financial resources
Cyclones	$ \land \land \land$	Management capacity
Floods and tsunamis		Stakeholder involvement
Remoteness		Logistics and procurement
Local resources	Cost time	Local markets



Out of the physical and socioeconomic factors that influence the project scope, cost and time, a single element rises above all. In the case project, financial resources was clearly the driver that set the overall tone of the initiative. While there is a perception that the allocated resources and the original programme did not match, there is still something to be said in development terms in defence of a situation of slight scarcity. The time and scope of the project were (re)defined in the function of resources. Communities were involved in order to obtain their inputs, and designs and building technology was carefully studied for maximum impact and durability. The project focused on the essentials, and many frills were probably left out. Inventive solutions were developed by all involved stakeholders to counter the impact of the lack of investment funds. That noted, the project was clearly also close to the level of scarcity that affects task achievement negatively.

While the financial resource factor has actually very little to do with the Vanuatu or SIDS context, all of the other factors are very much linked to the operational environment. As noted earlier, each one of them presents attributes that are linked to the specific and exceptional circumstances of the SIDS. In a further analysis of the case, three key issues emerge from the factor map.

In the first place, the building technology that has been applied is essentially driven by the need to create secure, safe environments. The technology in itself is not new, nor is it particularly innovative in itself, and it is argued that there is nothing about the buildings that would qualify them as being specific of the SIDS (except perhaps the fact that not many places in the world suffer from both major earthquakes and cyclones). Secondly, while the management of the PMO has a clear Vanuatu context within the MoE, similar exercises has been undertaken in non-SIDS contexts. The integrated management ideology is recognised as bringing about the benefits of ownership to the

## 200 M. Koria

host organisation, and the mixed teams are commonplace in many development projects (Wilson and Whitmore, 1995; Eade, 2000). Thirdly, while the concept of participation (by communities, authorities and other stakeholders) is widely recognised as a key enabler of success in development initiatives, it is by no means limited to the SIDS context (Sen, 2000; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; Hickey and Mohan, 2004).

## 6.1.1 A unique set of factors

That being said, while none of the three elements alone would appear specific and exceptional, it is argued that, taken together with the other contributing factors, they qualify for the category of a unique set of circumstances, just like the argued case for the SIDS overall. Out of the three main issues of technology, management, and participation, one emerged as the key driver in the project. Without management inputs, the technology would not have taken the shape it did, the communities would not have been consulted, and the project would not have been defined through the scope, cost and time as it was.

## 6.2 Developing a view on management

The following section of the paper examines the project management aspects in more detail, in an effort to achieve an understanding of the specific theoretical issues underpinning management in the SIDS context. While the field of project management theory is becoming more pluralistic, with various established and emerging views (*e.g.*, Hodgson and Cicmil, 2006; The Scandinavian School), this paper adopts the Koskela and Howell model from 2002b as a basis for reflection.

In their theory of planning the project activities, Johnston and Brennan (1996) and Koskela and Howell (2002a; 2002b) argue for management-as-organising as a response for a specific situation. This approach involves managerial inputs into the physical, political and cultural structure of the setting of the project - all elements that are linked closely with the actual practice of planning for the project in the Vanuatu context. The case confirms that planning is neither a straightforward, assignable process, nor easily transferable to practice. The evidence from the case study supports an additional clear emphasis related to the role of stakeholder participation in planning – it is evident that participation is a key enabler of delivering technically oriented projects in the Vanuatu (and perhaps in the wider SIDS) context (Cooke and Kothari, 2001; Hickey and Mohan, 2004). The updated model allows for the project management structure to be decentralised and managed as a network of actors, with importance given to lateral communication. It should be noted that the role of the effector (*i.e.*, the party responsible for acting on the planning) fell partly on the PMO. This is not a surprising development as such, as managerial experience in running projects in developing countries suggests that role delineation is not as clear as it might be in more developed economies.<sup>5</sup> It is recognised (MoE, 2002) that an integrated approach to the host organisations enabled the project to learn from previous projects and to pass knowledge on to third parties.

The case study furthermore supports the view put forward by Koskela and Howell (2002b) of execution being a negotiated process of making and keeping commitments (Winograd and Flores, 1986). This is very much in line with the Vanuatu experience, as the commitment with a stakeholder community is arrived at through a process of engagement and the social construction of a joint agreement – a promise to be made and

kept in a participatory manner. Shifting costs to communities and negotiating for local resources is a process that requires a two-way process with the key stakeholders (Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; Hickey and Mohan, 2004).

The conventional conceptualisation of project management control rests on the idea that a process exists, standardised performance exists and the deviation from standard can be measured and adjustment orders given (the cybernetic model for management control or the thermostat model) (Hofstede, 1978; Ogunnaike and Ray, 1994; Koskela and Howell, 2002b). The assumption in this case is that the process is continuous, can be measured on aggregate terms, and that the process can actually be corrected (Johnson and Brennan, 1996; Koskela and Howell, 2002a–b). The case study again supports the view of Koskela and Howell that the cybernetic control does not cover the progressive learning aspects, especially in the circumstances where the host institution is not fully developed as a sophisticated client. The importance of the learning is linked to its key role of enabling sustainability, transferability and the incorporation of novelty into the institutional context.

## 6.3 An updated model

This paper departs from the original proposal of Koskela and Howell (2002b) that explains the expanded project management control through scientific experimentation. It is argued that, in the context of development projects (Sen, 2000; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; Hickey and Mohan, 2004), the concept of absorptive capacity (Cohen and Levinthal, 1990; Zahra and George, 2002) is potentially better suited as an additional element in the thinking behind an updated control system theory. This is in contrast with conventional views of control as being derived from bureaucratic systems (Cicmil and Hodgson, 2006), or the cybernetic model derived from management literature (see above), and entering into the realm of organisational control (Ouchi, 1979; Kirsch, 2004). Table 1 illustrates the updated model.

Theory of management	Relevant theories
Planning	Management-as-organising (for participation)
Execution	Language/Action perspective (in participation)
Control	Thermostat model and absorptive capacity (through participation)

 Table 1
 Updated theoretical foundation of projects in development

Source: Adapted from Koskela and Howell (2002b)

While not created originally for management control purposes, the absorptive capacity concept is seen as an approach to developing an effective control mechanism through participatory action. It allows for a tiered knowledge build-up process that acts as a self-control mechanism through an enhanced capability of the host organisation. Through a knowledge acquisition and assimilation process (linked to the participation in the planning phase of the project), the project management and host organisations builds up a knowledge transformation and exploitation capability that can be applied through participatory approaches in the conceptualisation, planning and implementation of projects.

## 202 M. Koria

The evidence from the case anecdotally supports this knowledge view on project control. Over the four-year project period, the PMO evolved from a collection of individuals to an organisation that was active in supporting and developing the strategic direction of the MoE through its technical expertise, acquired status as a knowledge-intensive internal service provider, and through acting as a legitimate partner to represent the MoE in the key area of facility maintenance and development. The organisation continued this role with subsequent projects, integrated into the evolved structure, a sign of organisational maturity and of overcoming the temporal nature usually linked to project management.

## 7 The PMO as a potential source of innovation

The updated model of the theory of management in the Vanuatu/SIDS context is linked to the knowledge perspective of innovation (Argyris and Schön, 1978; Cohen and Levinthal, 1990; Nonaka and Takeuchi, 1995; Zahra and George, 2002; Lam, 2004; UN, 2005). The tacit and codified knowledge that has been accumulated during the project period and from previous projects is only valuable if it is captured, retained, and reused one way or the other. Not doing so results in cumulative inefficiencies. As projects do not in themselves have organisational memory, it is necessary to create proactively the conditions for the management of knowledge (Love *et al.*, 2005).

It is argued that projects can have a wider developmental significance in the SIDS context than in larger societies, owing to the very characteristics of the small states. The smallness and openness makes it possible for the PMO to assist the host organisation to deal with aid proliferation, harmonisation, coordination, alignment, and untying aid-related procurement from donor countries, potentially much more effectively than in large societies. This is enabled by integration, institutional connectedness and longevity through serial and/or long-term projects. With integrated project teams, new external knowledge is introduced, retained and made available, leading to enhanced capability and potentially administrative innovation (Blindenbach-Driessen and van den Ende, 2006; Bourgeon, 2007). Recent research suggests that PMOs and their host organisations (Hobbs *et al.*, 2007). The implications of these observations are clear in the development context: they enable an influence within the organisation that can effect changes in the very organisation itself.

Co-evolution implies integration and participation, and a wider and deeper role for the PMO itself. It is evident that the new depth and breadth will require multidisciplinary professionals that can take on this challenge (Eade, 2000; Ostrom *et al.*, 2002; Hickey and Mohan, 2004). The skills required to address complexity in development do not usually all reside concurrently in a single individual, and conscientious team-building is required to achieve the desired benefits. At the same time, the development of the capability of the PMO to have a wider impact is necessarily history- and path-dependent. This is where the absorptive capacity approach, as a control mechanism based on evolving self-control can be instrumental in developing in the internalised competence of the PMO to act as a knowledge-intensive service provider.

## 8 Conclusions

This paper initially asked whether the specific and exceptional circumstances of SIDS would drive technological choices, management, and innovation in projects also towards the specific and exceptional. Through a case study of an educational infrastructure project on Vanuatu, the key factors that influenced the scope, cost and time constraints of the project were reviewed. While external financial resources underpin the whole project and were not found to be context-specific as such, key elements linked to technological and design solutions, project management and stakeholder participation, taken together, emerged as a specific and exceptional set of elements that mirrored the specificity of the characteristics of the SIDS. Management capacity and specifically the PMO were perceived to strongly underpin the success of projects and create the platform through which technology was applied and through which participatory approaches are undertaken.

The case study supported the Koskela and Howell (2002b) model of the theory of (project) management, with the exception that the scientific experimentation component in management control should be reconsidered and potentially substituted by a knowledge perspective of capability and control, which would allow for continuous learning leading to self-control in a knowledge-intensive organisational setting, potentially enabling administrative innovation.

The role of the PMO, as a co-evolving, embedded organisation in relation to the host institution, is seen to be central in enabling technical and administrative innovations to emerge and develop in a development project environment. It is argued that this requires deep integration, seriality of projects and initiatives and a conscientious effort towards knowledge management. While projects have been widely researched, there is room for further research into the management of projects in the development and not-for-profit contexts. These are exciting and wide avenues for further research and it may emerge that current thinking need to be clarified and then revised to suit this context.

## References

- Argyris, C. and Schön, D. (1978) Organizational Learning: A Theory of Action Perspective, New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Armstrong, H., de Kervenoael, R.J., Li, X. and Read, R. (1998) 'A comparison of the economic performance of different microstates and between microstates and larger countries', *World Development*, Vol. 26, No. 4, pp.636–656.
- Asian Development Bank (ADB) (1997) Vanuatu, Economic Performance, Policy and Reform Issues, Manila.
- Asian Development Bank (ADB) (2000) Vanuatu Skills Development Project Report, Manila.
- Asian Development Bank and Vanuatu Government (2000) Community Needs Assessment, Port Vila, ADB and Vanuatu Government.
- Blindenbach-Driessen, F. and van den Ende, J. (2006) 'Innovation in project-based firms: the context dependency of success factors', *Research Policy*, Vol. 35, pp.545–561.
- Bourgeon, L. (2007) 'Staffing approach and conditions for collective learning in project teams: the case of new product development projects', *The International Journal of Project Management*, Vol. 25, pp.413–422.
- Briguglio, L. (1995) 'Small island developing states and their economic vulnerabilities', *World Development*, Vol. 23, No. 9, pp.1615–1632.

## 204 M. Koria

- Cicmil, S. and Hodgson, D. (2006) 'New possibilities for project management theory: a critical engagement', *Project Management Journal*, Vol. 37, No. 3, pp.111–122.
- Cohen, W. and Levinthal, D. (1990) 'Absorptive capacity: a new perspective on learning and innovation', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, Vol. 35.
- Commonwealth Advisory Group (1997) A Future for Small States: Overcoming Vulnerability, Commonwealth Secretariat, London.
- Commonwealth Secretariat and The World Bank Joint Task Force on Small States (2000) *Small States: Meeting Challenges in the Global Economy*, Commonwealth Secretariat, London and The World Bank, Washington.
- Cooke, B. and Kothari, U. (2001) Participation: The New Tyranny?, London: Zed Books.
- Douglas, C. (2006) 'Editorial, small island states and territories: sustainable development issues and strategies – challenges for changing islands in a changing world', *Sustainable Development*, Vol. 14, pp.75–80.
- Eade, D. (Ed.) (2000) *Development and Management*, Oxfam GB in association with The Open University, Oxford.
- Easterly, W. and Kraay, A. (2000) 'Small states, small problems? Income growth and volatility in small states', *World Development*, Vol. 28, No. 11, pp.2013–2027.
- Hickey, S. and Mohan, G. (Eds.) (2004) *Participation: From Tyranny to Transformation*, London: Zed Books.
- Hobbs, B., Aubry, M. and Thullier, D. (2007) 'The project management office as an organisational innovation, *Proceedings from the IRNOP VIII Project Research Conference*, Brighton, UK.
- Hodgson, D. and Cicmil, S. (2006) Making Projects Critical, London: Palgrave.
- Hofstede, G. (1978) 'The poverty of management control philosophy', Academy of Management Review, July, pp.450–461.
- Hofstede, G. (2001) Culture's Consequences, 2nd ed., London: Sage.
- Huffer, E. and Molisa, G. (1999) 'Governance in Vanuatu', *Pacific Economic Bulletin*, Asia Pacific Press, June, Vol. 14, No. 1.
- Johnston, R. and Brennan, M. (1996) 'Planning or organizing: the implications of theories of activity for management of operations', *Omaga, International Journal of Management Science*, Vol. 24, No. 4, pp.367–384.
- Kirsch, L.J. (2004) 'Deploying common systems globally: the dynamics of control', *Information Systems Research*, Vol. 15, No. 4, pp.374–395.
- Koskela, L. and Howell, G. (2002a) 'The theory of project management: explanation to novel methods', *Proceedings from the IGLC-10*, Gramado, Brazil, August.
- Koskela, L. and Howell, G. (2002b) 'The underlying theory of project management is obsolete', Proceedings from the PMI Research Conference, Project Management Institute, Seattle, August.
- Lam, A. (2004) 'Organisational innovation', in J. Fagerberg, D. Mowery and R. Nelson (Eds.) Oxford Handbook of Innovation, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Love, P., Fong, S. and Zahir, I. (2005) *Management of Knowledge in Project Environments*, Oxford: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann.
- Ministry of Education (MoE) (2002) Mid-term Review, Port Vila.
- Ministry of Education (MoE) (2003) Project Final Report, Port Vila.
- Nonaka, I. and Takeuchi, H. (1995) *The Knowledge-Creating Company: How Japanese Companies Create the Dynamics of Innovation*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ogunnaike, B.A. and Ray, H.W. (1994) *Process Dynamics, Modeling, and Control*, New York: Oxford University Press.
- Ostrom, E., Gibson, C., Shivakumar, S. and Andersson, K. (2002) Aid, Incentives, and Sustainability: An Institutional Analysis of Development Cooperation, Sida Evaluation Report 02/01, Stockholm: Sida.

- Ouchi, W.G. (1979) 'A conceptual framework for the design or organizational control mechanisms', *Management Science*, Vol. 25, No. 9, pp.289–299.
- Sen, A.K. (2000) Development as Freedom, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- UN (2005) *Innovation: Applying Knowledge in Development*, Task Force on Science, Technology, and Innovation, Millennium Project, UN.
- Wilson, M.G. and Whitmore, E. (1995) Accompanying the Process: Principles for International Development Practice, Special Issue, Canadian Journal of Development Studies.
- Winograd, T. and Flores, F. (1986) Understanding Computers and Cognition: A New Foudation for Design, Norwood: Ablex.
- Zahra, S.A. and George, G. (2002) 'Absorptive capacity: a review, reconceptualization, and extension', *Academy of Management Review*, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp.185–203.

## Notes

- 1 Over 80 islands, 65 of which are inhabited, are spread out in a Y-shaped form over a distance of 900 km in the South Pacific, between New Caledonia and the Fiji islands. The 12 200 km2 of land mass (in a total mostly maritime exclusive economic zone of 680.000 km2) is composed mostly of volcanic mountainous islands with narrow coastal plains, and a fairly low population density of 16 inhabitants/km2.
- 2 This was driven by political imperatives: the MoE had made the list of sites public, and could not back down.
- 3 Vernacular languages are spoken as a mother tongue by 72,6% of the population, the other important languages being Bislama (23,1%), English (1,9%) and French (1,4%).
- 4 Ni-Vanuatu = from or of Vanuatu.
- 5 That being said, a practice where project managers take on the role of an effector (say, a main contractor) is also widely developed in industrialised economies, implying that theoretical shortcomings are also evident in these contexts.



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



International Journal of Project Management 27 (2009) 123-130



www.elsevier.com/locate/ijproman

## Managing for innovation in large and complex recovery programmes: Tsunami lessons from Sri Lanka

## Mikko Koria

Helsinki School of Economics, Finland

Received 4 September 2008; accepted 9 September 2008

#### Abstract

The 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami reconstruction has been one of the best-funded recovery operations ever. However, wavering public policy, weak coordination, management and competence of actors, perturbed markets, a civil war and the sheer size of the operation have led to less than desirable outcomes in the Sri Lankan context. Within a major international non-governmental organisation, this paper finds that recovery programmes and projects require distinct approaches, resources and competence. Programmes are seen to be critical in nature and should enable knowledge transfer, while projects need to strive for output efficiency. © 2008 Elsevier Ltd and IPMA. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Knowledge management; Innovation management

#### 1. Introduction

Large natural disasters, like the Indian Ocean tsunami and hurricane Katrina, cause extensive human suffering and physical damage. Recovery is usually, slow, expensive and complex in terms of coordination and management. The 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami caused an estimated USD 9.9bn worth of damages, and while Indonesia was hardest hit, significant and extensive destruction of lives, houses, public infrastructure and services was felt right across the region, also including Sri Lanka. The international response was also extensive, with an estimated USD 13.5bn of funds pledged or donated in the initial aftermath of the disaster, seemingly driven by the proximity of Christmas and the loss of tourist lives. Out of this 41% is from private sources, while the remainder came from international financial institutions [1].

The initial relief operation was seen to be successful in its aims. However, despite the extensive resources, in the subsequent recovery phase the international aid agencies were observed to be lacking in an understanding of local conditions, were not able to field adequate field capability and capacity, entered into projects and programmes with weak planning and an insufficient coordination of resources, and were not fully able to contribute to a sense of ownership and beneficiary participation in the programmes and projects [1,2]. Significant volatility in scope, cost and time has been observed across the board.

This paper examines the post-disaster recovery process of the 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami in Sri Lanka from the perspective of project and programme management (PPM) of a major international non-governmental organisation (INGO) involved in the recovery operation. This case study is based on documentary evidence, longitudinal participatory observation over a 24-months period, and a series of semi-structured interviews and more informal contacts with key managers and stakeholders in the case organisation and its partners.

#### 2. Literature review

A continuum exists between emergency relief operations (as the first post-occurrence step), recovery initiatives, and development activities. Relief humanitarian organisations are set up for rapid entry and response, while development

E-mail addresses: mikko.koria@hse.fi, mikko.koria@kolumbus.fi

<sup>0263-7863/\$34.00 © 2008</sup> Elsevier Ltd and IPMA. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2008.09.005

organisations are built on long-term response driven by locals need. Recovery initiatives are situated in the middle ground, looking at supporting local stakeholders to recover long-term capability, while often operating from a relief platform. There is a well-recognized paradigm gap between relief and development activities [3,4]. Short-term oriented organisations are often ill-equipped to consider longer-term effectiveness, ownership, participation, sustainability and gender issues, in addition to the more immediate efficiency concerns.

Long-term recovery initiatives are often organised into projects and programmes. In looking at the projects, it is recognized [5–9] that the present theoretical base may not fully applicable to post-disaster recovery or development cooperation. Cicmil and Hodgson [10] argue that the present approach to the knowledge of projects needs to be critically reviewed due to epistemological incompatibilities with nonpositivist paradigms - a familiar issue in development cooperation and recovery. That being said, Morris [11] argues that the present paradigm of project management is flexible and can accommodate incremental development. Recovery initiatives incorporate both hard and soft PM approaches, and as Pollack [12] aptly demonstrates, there is a need to balance between these two. Some research has been done on unexpected events [13] and the strategies to manage them, and Denning [14] notes the complexity of "unknown unknowns" in unexpected events like large terrorist attacks - applicable also to large and complex natural disasters.

The wide literature on crises management is partially applicable to recovery. As an example, Bertrand and Lajtha [15] argue for the needs for flexible learning processes instead of tight and detailed procedures as a key to manage complex crises, while Sellnow et al. [16] note the inbuilt inefficiencies of predetermined courses of action. Lalonde [17] explores the links between crises management and organisational development as a way of developing lasting competence. Kruke and Olsen [18] note the challenges of having the authority to coordinate in large and complex emergencies, and the problematic proliferation of actors, phenomena present also in the tsunami context. Gundel's [19] highly relevant crises matrix relates predictability to ability to influence - a tsunami is both unpredictable and hard to influence, locating it in the most disfavoured quadrant of "fundamental crises", where responses are unknown and thus large-scale destruction is not only possible but probable.

A parallel also exists between the extreme situation of a post-disaster recovery and the mega-projects literature [20,21]. Inbuilt agendas effectively by-pass public benefit, resulting in poor socio-economic and environmental performance. There have been attempts to manage complexity in large projects through decomposition; one such attempt is the framework by Shenhar and Dvir [22], which, however, tends to have a technological perspective, without a wider socio-economic context. Large and complex recovery operations can also be seen as temporary organisations [23,24] and thus a whole range of literature becomes available from the organisational studies. Projects and programmes are problematic within the context of (international) development cooperation, much akin to large-scale recovery operations in terms of approaches and methodological concerns. The advantages of project approaches are evident for donors, as contributions are finite and involve set objectives, aims and performance measurement. Unexpected benefits are usually not either recognized or encouraged [25]. The beneficiaries are in many cases not in the "driver's seat" of project identification, planning and monitoring. Clearly asymmetric capabilities contribute to this state of affairs, and initiatives do not always address local issues and ownership [26].

Projects and programmes also present challenges to innovation management. As Bessant and Caffyn [27] and Boer and Gertsen [28] argue, innovation is a continuous process, but projects and programmes in the recovery context tend to be discontinuous by definition. It is noted that organisational learning and knowledge creation [27–30] is critical to the continuous improvement of the best practice also in the recovery operations. Underpinning this is the ability to sense, assimilate and apply new knowledge [31,32], observing that interaction in the process is essential [33] and knowledge has a key role in enabling administrative innovation, which is often linked to new technology [34,35].

What emerges from the literature is an observation that response strategies in recovery initiatives could also significantly benefit from flexibility, learning processes, and continuous improvement, leading to administrative innovation, taken here to mean "the creation or adoption of an idea or behaviour new to the organisation" [36, p. 115]. From Schumpeter onwards, most many definitions of innovation include the idea of novelty linked to utility and diffusion [37–39]. As Afuah [35] has noted, administrative innovation is distinct from technical innovation, being concerned with organisational structure of management and administrative processes.

#### 3. The case

The Asian tsunami of December 2004 resulted in the loss of over 35,000 lives in Sri Lanka, as well as the total or partial destruction of nearly 100,000 homes, displacing over half a million people. While the fielded resources were extensive, the long-term recovery has not progressed in line with the expectations [1,40,41].

#### 3.1. A complex operational environment

The highest political leadership indicated that recovery would be extremely swift and completed in a year at the very most, contrary to the expert view of three to five years. This led to false expectations and a hostile media environment looking for scapegoats for the delay among international organisations. As INGOs were also concerned with equity of aid support to minority groups, public opinion became a major consideration between the implementation partners, leading to delayed decisions out of fear of a media backlash. This is also related to a general rise in authoritarian rule and the negative impact of the armed conflict between the Tamil minority and the Sinhala majority, ongoing since the 1980s, essentially stopping all recovery work in the north of the country due to lack of access [41].

At the same time, the extensive resources meant that there were a significant number of organisational actors competing for (good) projects. This proliferation of donors and actors made coordination efforts evidently more difficult, and much of the aid effort was initially driven by a need to spend, replacing other needs based approaches. There have been also problems with implementation performance, linked to the government's inability to fully deliver the technical and coordination support (mainly land and services), which has had significant knock-on effects in the programming of the hundreds of participating national and international organisations. Beneficiary identification processes have not been robust in all cases, and some vulnerable groups like squatters have been entirely excluded. In many ways, enabling the voice of the beneficiary has not been high on the agenda, perhaps something to be expected in a society that does not embrace stakeholder participation in governance [1,40,41].

On another level, the public policy on relocation and reconstruction has been inconsistent. A 200 m coastal buffer zone was created early on, without geomorphologic consideration or wide consultation, ignoring a previous approved Coastal Conservation Plan of 1997, thus in practice eliminating the possibility of rebuilding houses in their original location. This was later revised to a significantly less wide zone, enabling again (in mid-flight of the operation) extensive reconstruction on original sites. This created a double knee jerk action: first came an expensive and cumbersome top-down relocation policy, which means extremely heavy infrastructure investment and an overt reliance on the client-consultant-contractor approach (under the circumstances highly prone to cost escalation and susceptible to graft and unwanted collusion between parties), which was later replaced by a support programme for self-help construction. The sudden increase in demand on consulting and construction services in a fairly small, closed and protected construction sector market created a series of scarcities, which translated into increased cost and decreased attendance. It is interesting to note in the interviews how oblivious organisations were to these to be expected market disturbances.

Lastly, there has been a lack of appropriate technical and managerial expertise and knowledge within the participating organisations that have undertaken to implement reconstruction projects. In many cases organisations did not have inbuilt competence to manage extensive portfolios of reconstruction programmes and projects, but attempted to build up this competence from scratch while running with the activities. Some organisation have been successful in this, others less so [1,2,40,41].

#### 3.2. A complex INGO

The case organisation, an International Non-Governmental Organisation (INGO) operating globally has been able to support to the tune of USD 300 m the rebuilding of homes, hospitals, schools and water and sanitation infrastructure in Sri Lanka. Over 200 projects have been or are being undertaken, with individual project values ranging from a few hundred thousand to close to 10 million dollars. Shelter (taken here to mean homes) programmes use half of the available financial resources while representing less than a fifth of the total number of projects, and the organisation aimed at contributing to the housing of over 30,000 families affected by the calamity. At the other end of the spectrum, the livelihood development projects, intended to enable affected populations to return to active and sustainable economic activity, utilize <5% of the total available funding, but constitute, in numbers, nonetheless, a fifth of the total project portfolio. The INGO is one of the largest donors in the Sri Lankan context, representing to the tune of a seventh of all of funds in the post-tsunami recovery (based on Government indicated total commitments of USD 2.1bn).

The INGO is structured as an umbrella membership organisation, a form of a matrix, in which locally managed, funded, and governed national organisations form the backbone of the system. For international humanitarian aid assistance after natural disasters, the umbrella INGO acts in a central coordination role, while mostly the national member organisations implement projects.

The core organisational structures are based on functional line management practices and long-term, repetitive, constant involvement between the national and international actors. Each one of the national member organisation is somewhat different in terms of its management practices, decision-making processes, and the "style" of management. At the same time, the INGO, together with the national membership organisations has a very strong brand and an organisational ethos that, according to a senior manager, is the glue that keeps the thing "ticking against all odds" (interview 6/2007). A common code of ethics and conduct, together with an extensive volunteer base make the organisation robust and able to deliver in very demanding conditions. The INGO has been involved in many post-disaster recovery operations in a lead role, and acts as a knowledge intensive service provider for the membership organisations worldwide. Projects are used on many levels of the organisation to deliver support to members in organisational development and humanitarian aid delivery capability development and readiness. The overall organisation has extensive knowledge of delivering relief aid in many parts of the world. There appears to be a variance in the ability to perform, however, and as one country representative put it, the organisation is at its best when there is an emergency, noting that "we are not good in recoveries, as we always forget how we did it the last time around" (interview with an European country representative, 4/2007).

In order to achieve the common aims in the tsunami operation, a joint management platform structure was developed, based on decision-making by consensus, to attend to the overall strategic level management of the commitments made early on. The structure proved to be difficult to manage, as conflicting agendas, differing competencies and variance in inter-organisational trust made decision-making processes extremely complex and timeconsuming. One informant from the INGO has noted "if there are no complexities, the organisation is good at creating them on its own" (interview 4/2007).

#### 3.3. Projects and programmes

The recovery operation in the case is a one-off, temporal set-up that has the main aim of delivering rebuilt shelter and services to the affected population. Reconstruction projects are located inside programme frameworks, in line with functional line management systems and areas of expertise. Altogether seven programme areas were set up, out of which three deal with construction (shelter, health, and water and sanitation systems), using in total well over eighty percent of the total available funding.

In the case of the Sri Lanka there is not a single programme/project management office (PMO), but effectively a series of offices - practically each national membership organisation that participated in construction activity had their own project management staff. There are clear advantages to be obtained from sharing resources across all of the projects within the scope of the PMO(s) – the synergies that can be obtained are significant, and there are various degrees in the centralization. In the case of the tsunami recovery, however, the various parties have been unable or unwilling to pool construction project management resources to common advantage. Essentially the structure has been splintered and divided. Lack of trust between the partners has been identified (by several informants) as a key driver in the splintered project management structure. The coordination between the projects is in the mandate of the INGO, and is centralised in a programme management office. This programme management also incorporates a support centre for technical matters, the overall contract management, and the relationship management between the central authorities and the overall operation of the INGO.

#### 4. Findings

With apparently sound experience, ample funding and a clear mandate, the recovery operation of the INGO started offand ran into great difficulties from the beginning. Extensive delays have been observed in getting projects (and consequently whole programmes) offthe ground, in executing them and in closure. Programmes have not enabled clear definitions for project scope, cost and time, and in many cases the political agendas have detrimental on the project level.

#### 4.1. Re-inventing the wheel

At the inset, planning and coordination tasks were underestimated and overshadowed by the imperative of setting up the system itself, as effectively the operation was re-inventing the wheel in many ways. The stakeholder map was volatile, and conflicting internal and external political agendas contributed to additional delays. As one informant noted, the internal political agenda superseded the technical one, and on one key occasion, the principal technical officer was given only five minutes to elaborate on the strategies of dealing with multimillion dollar construction programming. Many interviewes noted that the organisation has not been able to capture, retain and/or re-use the learning from previous similar operations (except through the tacit knowledge of individuals that have worked in various operations), and the various parties have essentially had to re-invent the wheel in this operation, in terms of the setting up and managing the construction programmes and projects within the tsunami operation. This is no mean feat, and there is currently a functional system in place. The downside of re-inventing everything again is that it requires a great amount of work to set things up, and makes strategic drift not only possible but probable. That being said, the lack of incremental learning resulted in a lack of wide knowledge of available choices, leading to strategic indecision. The interviews showed there has been an observable lack of foresight in the organisation, which is risky in finance and time dimensions.

#### 4.2. Programmes vs. projects

In terms of programme and project management issues, informants noted that management roles have been unclear, as when generalist line managers have managed construction programmes and projects, or as when insufficient or not fully competent resources are put in play. Common protocols and basic industry standard project management and planning tools have not been widely used. In some cases programmes and/or projects have been "done on the side", leading to lack of needed inputs and failure, and weak planning competence and practice has been widely observed. In many cases, parties have not subscribed to common guidelines, and in others, the guidelines themselves have not been to best benefit. Time has not been considered as a cost, and shifting objectives have made objectives unattainable. Monitoring at all levels has not been systematic and attached to clear and concise goals, and a shifting resource base has made goal setting difficult. Foresight, financial follow-up and projections have been lacking or not of useful quality. The expertise of project staffhas not necessarily corresponded to the needs at hand, and according to a senior project manager, attempts to verify the competence of incoming candidates was seen as meddling in the affairs of the membership organisations and was soon dropped. It should be noted that the whole USD 300m initiative did not have a single formally authorized/certified project manager at inset. In some cases task definitions have not been seen to match with the reality at hand. In addition to all of these, mostly internal management issues, shifting external conditions have played havoc with best plans and shaky government policymaking has held the operation at ransom.

It is also evident from the interviews that there is not a very clear understanding of the differences between programme and project management. The projects were seen as visible efforts to do something, while programme management was "invisible" as it was not seen to be achieving anything except perhaps attempting to control and limit the activity of the membership organisations. That being said, all informants stressed the importance of coordination.

Yet, despite all the challenges, the various parties have managed to configure the programmes and projects into a manageable system, and have addressed, among other issues, risk management (albeit in a passive way, lacking proactive risk projection skills and methods that could inform the development of the projects). In the shelter context, extensive development of standard operational level processes and protocols has taken place during the tsunami operation. Contract management documents are embedded in local technical guidelines for construction activities.

#### 4.3. Living (with) delays

The combination of fielding inadequate or inexperienced staffto manage very demanding and difficult projects in a shifting policy and resource environment has led to significant failure in term of delivery timing, in addition to significant scope and cost drift. The evident lack of foresight to counter market disturbances (scarcity of service providers and escalating costs) caused by the tsunami reconstruction is also somewhat incredible - experienced managers should have perceived that this was bound to happen. Many reasons have been given for the delays (observed in the internal reports and noted in the interviews), among them the credible and real public policy environment changes and the daunting size of the operation that has added onto the level of complexity. The less credible explanations include the voiced needs for extensive mobilization time requirements and the difficulty of recruiting and managing competent service providers. In terms of responsible programme and project management the least comfortable explanations are linked to the difficulty of the various implementers to field competent construction project management staff.

#### 4.4. And drifting costs

Cost overruns have been reported due to late starts, extended performance periods, and getting caught up in knock-on effects of inflationary markets, where the cost of materials, labour and services has escalated over and above normal limits. Delays have caused cost overruns and in some cases cost overruns have caused delays and abortive projects, when the funds have not been sufficient. As one finance officer noted, over the operation's life the extensive financial resources have been whittled down to a situation of scarcity, where overtly ambitious programmes have had to be cut to make ends meet. Recovery operations have pre-determined funding ceilings due to one-offfunding (i.e. funding tends to be collected in the immediate aftermath of the disaster, and the window is not open for extended periods of time) and delivery scope is stripped when funding problems emerge e.g. [20]. Typically, internal management costs have escalated, and the expense of extensive (but not always relevant) human resources brought in from the outside has further had a negative impact on the available budget.

#### 4.5. The major issues

In distilling the findings from the case, it is noted that there are major issues with: (i) the structure or set-up that used to manage programmes and projects; (ii) the managerial practices linked to the management of programmes and projects; and (iii) the competence and ability that is fielded to manage the programmes and projects.

It would appear the matrix organisation is somewhat dysfunctional due to the fact that the members do not share a vision of how the matrix should operate - there are n views with n members. The matrix is also an ad hoc construct and one that has not evolved through incremental growth and development. This implies that there is an inbuilt asymmetry of expertise, knowledge, and experience between the parties (as one informant noted, "there are some parts of the organisation that have seen it all before, some which have done it once, some that never have, and then some which will never understand what they are doing, making coordination and harmonisation onerous and difficult"). When the political externalities are added to the mix, the organisation becomes unwieldy, and fraught with internal tensions. The programmes and projects both had significant political dimensions, and project managers reported that they had to deal not only with internal but also external politically oriented issues (with authorities, partner organisations, headquarters, and others), using a significant amount of time and effort to keep projects operational. At the same time they noted the weak coordination and the unclear role of programme management in the operation.

Another key issue was the structure of the project and programme management offices. The splintered structure created overlap, duplication, and made communication difficult between the parties. It also effectively disabled the transfer of tacit knowledge between the parties, as the various PMOs were located in different parts of the capital city of Colombo. The significance of the opportunity lost is exacerbated by the fact that knowledge in projects tends towards the practice-based paradigm, where explicit knowledge is not seen to exist without the tacit. It was noted by many of the informants that in the Sri Lankan context, information and knowledge needed to be transmitted orally and personally for action to result.

#### 4.5. Management

With as many approaches to planning, executing and controlling projects and programmes, as there are membership organisations in the operation, the issue of assuming a common management protocol becomes quite significant. In the area of construction management, a decision was made early on to use the Sri Lanka construction industry standard for conventional client-consultant-contractor works. While this is a logical move, it excluded effectively the whole set of procedures and protocols needed for self-help housing programmes. Also, as one project manager noted, these procedures were only written up after a significant number of projects had already been put into the pipeline. In other words, the opted standard was both incomplete in coverage and late in timing. Another issue was that internal processes and protocols were not addressed holistically, and as one informant noted, "one never knew how things were going to be done before doing it".

One of the key lessons from Sri Lanka has been that a complex and splintered operational environment needs to be negotiated into a common agenda, before hitting the ground with projects. The fuzzy front end of programmes (which are composed of individual projects) tends to be ambiguous and riddled with uncertainty of objectives and methods. In development, which recovery and reconstruction is arguably a part of, the role of the dialogue emerges as a key issue to address, and the process is inherently political and complex due to international actors. In the aftermath of natural disasters, the circumstances almost invariably have an effect of changing existing social arrangements, redistributing wealth and opportunities within the social fabric. The markets and normal procurement systems tend also to be disrupted, and the assumption that services and goods can be procured as usual may not be valid. This makes planning very difficult, as the aims may be socially constructed over time, and again the political nature of the solutions is evident.

#### 4.6. Competence issues

In the Sri Lanka operation, the various partnering organisations have on occasion (more in the beginning and fortunately less later on) fielded staffthat have not had the relevant experience or training to manage large and complex projects. Even less expertise has been available on the programme management level. Also, great variation in the expertise has been observed in the professional staff, leading to a culture of "doubling up just to be on the sure side", which effectively means that work has been done twice over. Still yet, the senior management of the partnering organisations have not often had experience in largescale programme and project management. The combined negative impact has lead to a culture of managing by the least common denominator.

#### 5. Discussion

Cicmil and Hodgson [10] argue that failure in projects is less due to technical issues than political processes that are not considered deeply enough in the conceptualization, planning, implementation, and closure of projects. Furthermore, stakeholder participation, ownership of projects are important, and as Flyvbjerg et al. [20] note, there is a need to consider the social construction of projects. In the context of large and complex operations, like the Indian Ocean tsunami, it would appear that this essentially holds true for both projects and programmes.

#### 5.1. Towards critical programmes

The Sri Lanka experience shows that having overlapping staff, responsibilities and tasks between programme and project management creates easily a vacuum in the programme management side. The project management side is a concrete activity that produces visible evidence, while programme management is invisible and linked to abstract outputs. The case organisation understood the need to staffproject sections, while understaffing programme management. In order to achieve a balance it is suggested that programme and project management need to exist side by side, but with very clear boundaries and dedicated staffing. The management structure must be able to create a division of labour between exploration (seen mostly as programme level activity) and execution (as in projects) oriented parts of the management structure. The clear boundaries translate into clear roles that enable efficiency in project delivery on one hand, and reflection and significance creation on the other. To use project staffto man programme tasks effectively constrains innovation by limiting unanticipated benefits, programmatic changes and dynamic adaptation to novel circumstance.

In this case, the INGO programmes form the essential link between organisational strategy and project implementation, and the interface between the levels has an important role in ensuring that projects are aligned with the overall aims of the organisation. Individual projects only look at a specific area of a whole programme – having a portfolio of projects drifting in varying directions will undermine the organisational strategy as a whole. It is argued that in the context of large and complex operations, and adopting the vocabulary of Cicmil and Hodgson [10], *programmes need to be critical, while projects need to be task oriented and efficient.* This joins the perspectives of hard and soft PPM [12] into one framework.

#### 5.2. Transferring knowledge

The programmes also have a second, important function. They must be able to capture, retain, and diffuse the learning from the operation to be used in the next one, implying a drive towards continuous improvement [27,31]. This demands that some of the competence must reside in-house, to be (re)applied as needed in a timely fashion; starting programmes from scratch every time a disaster hits is simply inefficient. While programme know-how is argued to be a key competence, projects are more flexible, and scan be set up with a varying set of circumstances, premises, models and protocols. It is argued that it would be tremendously useful to have a single organisation-wide project management protocol, but it is also recognized that this may be a long-term goal.

#### 5.3. Competence issues

It is suggested that the key factor in terms of effectiveness in recovery and reconstruction operations is linked to field adequate human resource. To make sure that competent staffs are fielded, it is possible to develop an authorization/certification scheme that parallels the programme and project management structure. While no certification scheme is watertight, the fact that professionals are registered and have gone through certified training is normally an acceptable indication of expertise (this is not a new observation and e.g. Telford et al. [1] propose accreditation schemes). It should be noted that the accreditation scheme and the training must be developed for the context on the recovery work; it is evident that any accreditation scheme must accommodate for the particularities at hand, and it may be that various different types of certifications are needed to cater for varying needs, noting especially the requirements for self-help or self-build schemes. As professional programme and project managers are not usually readily available at short notice, it is suggested that partnering arrangements should be built up with professional programme and project management practices, to enable getting best practice out to identify issues very early on in a post-disaster situation. There is also an observed need to train existing staffmembers in contextually relevant programme management practice.

In large and complex recovery operations, the availability of planning skills is bound to be limited, most probably severely so. This implies that planning exercises must be prioritized and that over-extensive and complex planning should be avoided, supporting the view of progressive elaboration in manageable steps. Clarity, flexibility and operational simplicity need to be developed for the programmes; complex, inflexible gate-keeping through "must do before proceeding" is often counterproductive and leads to gridlocked situations. The successful management of large and complex operations requires innovative HR policies and incentives to attract qualified professionals.

#### 6. Conclusions

This paper has examined the lessons from the tsunami recovery operation in Sri Lanka.

It notes the differences in the roles and competencies needed to manage programmes and projects in large and complex operations. The inherent political nature of programmes makes them critical in nature, and it is suggested that a clear structural and managerial divide be set to distinguish programmes from projects. This is done with a view of enabling efficiency in the implementation of projects, as the programme level is seen to absorb the ambiguities, clearing them before project execution commences. Programmes also a key role in transferring the learning from one operation to another one and it is thus argued that competence in programme level management must reside with the organisation. The knowledge intensive activities of the organisation in question require high calibre human resources, both to explore new possibilities and to execute efficiently defined solutions. It is suggested that networking with international partners is a way to achieve the necessary competence, in addition to implementing professional authorization schemes. Scarcity seems especially acute in programme management competence.

Finally, it is suggested that significant administrative innovations are available in the recovery context from making programmes critical, transferring learning through organisational embeddedness, and through enhanced human resource management.

#### Acknowledgements

A previous version of this study was reviewed, accepted and presented at the European Academy of Management EURAM 2008 conference in Ljubljana, Slovenia, 14–17 of May 2008. The author would like to thank the reviewers and the conference participants for their valuable insights.

#### References

- Telford J, Cosgrove J, Houghton R. Joint evaluation of the international response to the Indian Ocean tsunami: synthesis report. London, UK: Tsunami Evaluation Committee; 2007.
- [2] International Federation of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (IFRC). Two years: on post tsunami recovery. Geneva, Switzerland: IFRC; 2006.
- [3] Lloyd-Jones T, Theis M, Kalra R, Mulyawan B. Mind the gap! postdisaster reconstruction and the transition from humanitarian relief. London, UK: Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors with Max Lock Centre at the University of Westminster; 2006.
- [4] ALNAP. Evaluating humanitarian action using the OECD-DEC criteria. An ALNAP guide for humanitarian agencies, Available from:<<u>www.odi.org.uk/alnap/pubs/pdfs/eha\_2006.pdf</u>>; 2006.
- [5] Söderlund J. Building theories of project management: past research, questions for the future. Int J Project Manage 2002;22(3):183–91.
- [6] Koskela L, Howell G. The underlying theory of project management is obsolete. In: Dennis P Slevion, David I Cleland, Jeffrey K Pinto, editors. Proceedings form PMI Research Conference 2002. Project Management Institute; 2002.
- [7] Shenhar A, Dvir D. Project management research the challenge and opportunity. Eng Manage Rev, IEEE 2008;36(2):112–21.
- [8] Winter M, Smith C, Morris P, Cicmil S. Directions for future research in project management: the main findings of a UK governmentfunded research network. Int J Project Manage 2006;24(8):638–49.

- [9] Crawford L, Morris P, Thomas J, Winter M. Practitioner development: from trained technicians to reflective practitioners. Int J Project Manage 2006;24(8):722–33.
- [10] Cicmil S, Hodgson D. New possibilities for project management theory: a critical engagement. Int J Project Manage 2006;37(3):39–52.
- [11] Morris P. Making the management of projects critical. In: Hodgson DE, Cicmil S, editors. Afterword: making the management of projects critical. London: Palgrave; 2006.
- [12] Pollack J. The changing paradigm of project management. Int J Project Manage 2007;25(3):266–74.
- [13] Söderholm A. Project management of unexpected events. Int J Project Manage 2008;26(1):80–6.
- [14] Denning P. Hastily formed networks collaboration in the absence of authority reflections. The Sol Journal 2006;7(1).
- [15] Bertrand R, Lajtha C. A new approach to crises management. J Contingen Crise Manage 2002;10(4):181–91.
- [16] Sellnow T, Seeger M, Ulmer R. Chaos theory, informational needs, and natural disasters. J Appl Commun Res 2002;30(4):269–92.
- [17] Lalonde C. The potential contribution of the field of organization al development to crises management. J Contingen Crise Manage 2007;15(2):95–104.
- [18] Kruke I, Olsen O. Reliability seeking networks in complex emergencies. Int J Emerg Manage 2005;2(4):275–91.
- [19] Gundel S. Towards a new typology of crises. J Contingen Crise Manage 2005;13(3):106–15.
- [20] Flyvbjerg B, Bruzelius N, Rothengatter W. Megaprojects and risk: an anatomy of ambition. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 2003.
- [21] Morris P, Hough G. The anatomy of major projects: a study of the reality of project management. New York: John Wiley & Sons; 1987.
- [22] Shenhar A, Dvir D. Reinventing project management: the diamond approach to successful growth and innovation. Boston: Harvard Business School Press; 2007.
- [23] PackendorffJ. Inquiring into the temporary organization: new directions for project management research. Scandinav J Manage 1995;11(4):309–33.
- [24] Lundin RA, Soderholm A. Conceptualising a projectified society: discussion of an ecoinstitutional approach to a theory on temporary organizations. In: Lundin RA, Midler C, editors. Projects as arenas for renewal and teaming processes. Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers; 1998. p. 13–23.
- [25] Ostrom E, Gibson C, Shivakumar S, Andersson K. Aid, incentives, and sustainability: an institutional analysis of development cooperation. Sida, Stockholm: Sida Evaluation Report 02/01; 2002.

- [26] Franks T, Toner A, Goldman I, Howlett D, Kamuzora F, Muhumuza F, et al. Goodbye to projects: the institutional impact of sustainable livelihoods approaches on development intervention. UK: Working Paper, Bradford Centre for International development; 2004.
- [27] Bessant J, Caffyn S. High-involvement innovation through continuous improvement. Int J Technol Manage 1997;14(1):7–28.
- [28] Boer H, Gertsen F. From continuous improvement to continuous innovation: a (retro)(per)spective. Int J Technol Manage 2003;26(8):805–27.
- [29] Argyris C, Schön D. Organizational learning: a theory of action perspective. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1978.
- [30] Nonaka I, Takeuchi H. The knowledge-creating company: how Japanese companies create the dynamics of innovation. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1995.
- [31] Cohen WM, Levinthal DA. Absorptive capacity: a new perspective on learning and innovation. Admin Sci Quarter 1990;35(1): 128–52.
- [32] Zahra SA, George G. Absorptive capacity: a review, reconceptualization, and extension. Acad Manage Rev 2002;27(2):185–203.
- [33] Pierce J, Delbecq A. Organization structure, individual attitudes and innovation. Acad Manage Rev 1977;2(1):27–37.
- [34] Hilsop D. Knowledge management in organizations. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2005.
- [35] Afuah A. Innovation management. 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2003.
- [36] Lam A. Organisational innovation. In: Fagerberg J, Mowery D, Nelson R, editors. Oxford handbook of innovation. Oxford: Nelson; 2004.
- [37] Van de Ven A. Central problems in the management of innovation. Manage Sci 1986;32(5):590–607.
- [38] Damanpour F, Evan W. Organizational innovation and performance: the problem of "organisational lag". Admin Sci Quarter 1994;29(3):392-409.
- [39] Sundbo J. The theory of innovation, entrepreneurs, technology and strategy. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar; 1998.
- [40] International Federation of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (IFRC). Timely re-assessment of needs and strategies for improving the impact of our new tsunami programming. Geneva, Switzerland: IFRC; 2006.
- [41] European Commission (EC). Progress Report on the EC Post Tsunami Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Programme, Available from:<<u>http://ec.europa.eu/world/tsunami/docs/2007 report final.</u> pd/>; 2007.

# On Innovation and Capability: A Holistic View

Mikko Koria

While innovation is recognised as a key driver of economic growth and competitiveness, less attention has been given to the study of the underpinning capability to be innovative, which is here taken to be the ability to successfully exploit new external knowledge. This conceptual paper examines the parallels between innovation theory in the administrative context and Amartya Sen's capability approach, a wide vision of human potential and development. It is argued that applying Sen's approach in this fashion enables a novel perspective on the link between the innovation potential that the individual may have and the constraints that social arrangements impose. This new insight can assist the formulation, management and acceptance of organisational change processes that aim to enhance the ability to see, assimilate and apply new knowledge. These processes are especially challenging in non-western contexts. This paper begins by introducing Sen's approach, proceeds to establish a link with concepts of public sector administrative innovation, then examines some particular aspects of the relationship between the two, and concludes with some suggestions for further research.

## The Capability Approach and Innovation: An Introduction

This conceptual paper examines some key characteristics of the capability approach developed by Amartya Sen and other scholars and links them with key ideas of administrative innovation. World-wide, innovation is recognised as a key driver of economic growth and competitiveness, enabling the socio-economic development that underpins human well-being.<sup>1</sup> In this context, there is a central role for institutions to play as innovation enablers. It is thus of interest to study the specific issues that deal with public sector administrative innovation in this context.

While adopting the perspective of administrative innovation in the developing country context, this paper focuses specifically on individual enablers and social constraints that exist in the exploitation of new knowledge, taken to form the basis of innovation capability. The process of globalisation forces socio-economic change on all societies,<sup>2</sup> and it would appear that access and participation in the world economy and trading systems is closely linked to the ability to see, assimilate and apply new knowledge in a positive way. This is especially an issue in developing countries, due to a weak indigenous capability base.

It is argued in this paper that the capability approach has significant potential as a framework for understanding innovation in organisations. While operationalising the capability approach is not a straightforward exercise in this context, it is still suggested that it presents tremendous potential as a platform for policymaking, programme design, monitoring and evaluation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Soete, L 'The European Information Society and Regional Cohesion', in Anderson, Robert; Cohn, Theodore; Day, Chad; Howlett, Michael and Murray, Catherine (eds), 1998 *Innovation Systems in a Global Context, The North American Experience,* Montreal and Kingston, McGill-Queen's University Press; Cantwell, J 'Innovation as the principal source of growth in the global economy', in Archibugi, Daniel; Howells, Jeremy and Michie, Jonathan (eds) 1999) *Innovation Policy in a Global Economy*, Cambridge University Press; Lundvall, B-A (ed) *National Systems of Innovation: Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive Learning*, London, Pinter 1992

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See, for example Scholte, J *Globalization, a critical introduction*, New York, Macmillan 2000; Waters, M *Globalization*, London, Routledge 1995; Giddens, Anthony and Hutton, Will (eds) *On the Edge- Living with Global Capitalism*, London, Vintage 2000

## The Capability Approach: Origins

The conceptual basis of the capability approach was introduced by Amartya Sen, the Nobel Laureate, in the Tanner Lecture on Human Values in 1979, at Stanford. In the lecture, published in 1980 under the title of "Equality of What?',<sup>3</sup> Sen outlined an alternative approach to Utilitarianism and to the Rawlsian theory of justice, based on a broad ethical vision of a space of capabilities as instruments for achieving human participation, well-being, and freedom. The approach was further developed by Sen in later publications,<sup>4</sup> and has since been adopted and developed by a number of scholars.

## The Capability Approach as a Framework of Thought

According to Robeyns,<sup>5</sup> the capability approach has three distinct levels. Firstly, it is a framework of thought for evaluating individual advantage and related social arrangements. On a secondary level, the approach can be understood as a critique of other approaches to the evaluation of human well-being and justice.<sup>6</sup> And thirdly, the approach can be seen as a practical method or an algorithm for interpersonal comparisons of welfare and well-being.

This paper explores the first level. As a framework for thinking, the capability approach considers that human beings form the 'end' of economic activity, rather than its means, arguing that economic growth, income metrics, utility, happiness or primary goods are not, by themselves, sufficient objectives for development. The ultimate objective should be human well-being,<sup>7</sup> achieved through the development of agency means, the human capabilities, which Sen argues, constitute valuable freedoms. Socio-economic and politico-legal arrangements should be evaluated in this context according to how they expand the human capabilities. In this context, human capabilities are considered to be those which enable people 'to do' or 'to be' - their freedom to benefit from valuable doings and beings - while social constraints act as inhibitors in the process.

## On Liberalism, Utilitarianism, Justice

Sen's approach builds on three main historical lines of thinking: liberalism, utilitarism and social justice. In parallel with administrative innovation theory, it incorporates the search for equitable opportunity and the call for individual freedom of action in a socially responsible environment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sen, AK 'Equality of What?' in S McMurrin (ed) *Tanner Lectures on Human Values*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press 1980 and reprinted in Sen, AK Choice Welfare and Measurement, pp 353-369, Cambridge, Massachusetts and London: Harvard University Press 1982

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Sen, AK *Commodities and Capabilities*, Amsterdam: Elsevier 1985 and reprinted New Delhi: Oxford University Press 1999; Sen, AK 'The Concept of Development' in H Chenery and TN Srinivasan (eds), *Handbook of Development Economics*, Volume 1, pp9-26, Amsterdam: Elsevier Publishers 1988; Sen, A K *Inequality Reexamined*, Cambridge Massachusetts: Harvard University Press 1992; Sen, A K 'Capability and Well-Being' in M C Nussbaum and A K Sen (eds), *The Quality of Life*, pp 30-53 Oxford: Clarendon Press 1993and reprinted New Delhi: Oxford University Press 1999; Sen, AK *Development as Freedom*, Oxford: Oxford University Press 2000, among others. The publication, '*Development as Freedom*' quickly became a landmark within the international development community.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Robeyns, I ''The Capability approach: An Interdisciplinary Introduction', proceedings from the 3<sup>rd</sup> International Conference on the Capability approach, Pavia, Italy 2003

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> It should be noted that we are not dealing with a full theory of justice, even though the approach strongly advocates the equality or sufficiency in the capability space; considerations would need to be made also in the areas of, inter alia, human rights, processes, corollary effects and processes. That being said, through the history of its development the capability approach has made significant considerations for issues related to gender, class, ethnicity and capability disparities that are origin-dependent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> In this context, well-being could be interpreted as either implying good life – in terms of present good living, or alternatively flourishing, implying a degree of positive development over time.

Liberal ideas were instrumental in the process of separating the church from the state, and later the liberals extended this principle to cover the areas of economic activity, culture and social arrangements, all ideas closely linked to the thinking of the utilitarians.<sup>8</sup> Committed to allowing pluralism to flourish, liberalism has, however, also been perceived as the preferred vehicle for the propagation of capitalism, leading potentially to the dissolution of the social web of mutual ethnic and social obligations, and to the atomisation of society at large.<sup>9</sup> Liberals have responded to this critique by arguing for the intrinsic value of the selection process that individual choice represents: if organisations are not subscribed to, they are not viable and deserve to perish. Sen adheres very firmly to the idea of allowing individual initiative to flourish, but not at an unbearable cost to other parties.

Utilitarianism is an approach to morality that views human good solely as a function of happiness (desire-satisfaction or pleasure); it is a form of consequentialism, evaluating actions in relation to their consequences.<sup>10</sup> The modern day economist's version of utilitarianism has a focus on the satisfaction of preference, based on desire. According to Sen, however, there is a need to consider the inclusion of moral goods (such as justice and equality) and the equity of their distribution. Rawls<sup>11</sup> strongly opposed utilitariansm on the grounds that the total maximum goods may not be obtained by means which are unfair to minorities, and that the right is prior to the good, implying that consequentiality is not an acceptable option.

The idea of 'primary social goods' is central to the thinking of Rawls, who maintained that every rational person is presumed to be wanting rights, liberties, opportunities, wealth, and income, and a basis for social (self) respect. Paramount is the idea that liberty has priority over primary goods.<sup>12</sup> Sen, in a critique of Rawls, emphasis the idea that the possession of goods and their equal distribution says little about the well-being that they produce, and that an increase in commodities may not automatically imply an increase in well-being.<sup>13</sup> The focus on goods ignores the relationship between the goods and humans involved. On another level, Sen finds the Rawlsian approach problematic, as it fails to take into account the tremendous variation in personal characteristics or socio-economic situations that affect the translation of commodities into well-being. Further, he is concerned that the use of market-base commodity purchase data fails to take into account non-tradable commodities, such as air and the absence of crime. On still yet another level, overall household income levels say little about the internal distribution of resources, and the propagation of discriminatory structures, through embedded cultural roles and positions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Mainly through the work of Jeremy Bentham and John Stuart Mill, who based themselves on the ideas of Locke, Kant, and Constant and von Humboldt, in the classical phase, with continued later development by Green, Hobhouse, and still later (in the postwar era) Berlin, Hart, Rawls and Dworkin.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Some present day liberals, such as Rawls or Dworkin appear to favor some degree of institutional intervention, in contrast to the classical libertarians, such as Frances Hayek or Robert Nozick, who have continued to defend free markets *per se.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> This is diametrically opposed to non-consequentialism, which stipulates that actions should be valued irrespective of their consequences (as in absolutely condemning, say, murder, without considering the consequences *per se*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Rawls, J A Theory of Justice, Cambridge, Massachusetts 1971

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Rawls proposed two principles: in the first place, each individual should possess inalienable rights to the fundamental liberties of freedom of thought, association, movement, and political participation, to the degree that these do not interfere with similar rights of other people. Secondly, Rawls proposed his difference principle, through which any and all social inequity should be acceptable only if it delivers the greatest possible benefit to the least advantaged group, in a situation of equity in terms of accessibility.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> According to Saith, R (<sup>C</sup>Capabilities: the Concept and its Operationalisation' Queen Elizabeth House, Working Paper Series, QEHWPS58, Oxford 2001, many of the issues that Sen takes up in regard to the Rawlsian theory of justice are also pertinent as critiques to the Basic Needs approach to human development, as proposed by Streeten *et al* (Streetan, P *First Things First: Meeting Basic Human Needs in The Developing Countries*, World Bank Publication: Oxford University Press 1981, and Stewart (Stewart, F 'Basic Needs, Capabilities and Human Development', *Greek Economic Review*, 17(2) 1995 pp 83-96), in which the aim is to achieve a decent life, defined through levels of health, nutrition and education.

## Mikko Koria

Underpinning the discussion of human well-being is the discourse of distributive, retributive and corrective justice.<sup>14</sup> Many varied criteria have been proposed<sup>15</sup> as the basis of distributive justice, ranging from contributive shares, effort, social position, need, and desire. And yet whether by accident of history and path-dependent, or by chance, there appears not to exist any uniform and universally acceptable principle of distribution. Today, the concept of distributive justice involves the basic assumption of egalitarian treatment, unless some reason can be given for a differentiated treatment.

## Administrative Innovation

In attempting to establish the parallel between the capability approach and innovation in the administrative domain, several key issues emerge. In the first place there is a double foci on the dyadic relationship of individuals and their social environments, and on the search for the optimal balance between organisational freedom and control. Secondly, the idea of freedom as the key enabler of human development – no capability leads to results unless there is room for the initiative to happen – is linked to the idea of success and utility that is incorporated in any definition of innovation. In the third place, research on administrative innovation is concerned with social capital and the ways and means in which human potential can be unleashed and enhanced, a clear concern also of the capability approach. Furthermore, there is a similarity between the holistic approaches to well-being in Sen's capability approach and the idea of innovation as the result of a successful, complex configuration of multiple elements, all of which need to co-exist. Lastly, both capability approach and innovation incorporate the idea that well-being is a direct function of an equitable return of benefits from individual toils.

## Novelty, Utility, Success

The original definition of innovation by Joseph Schumpeter<sup>16</sup> incorporated the commercialisation of new elements or a combination of old elements in industrial organisations, in terms of new materials, processes, markets, or organisational forms, driven mostly by the entrepreneur. By definition, inventions become innovations after a process of collective acceptance, through successful commercialisation or social rearrangement.

The idea of innovation incorporates novelty (implying change), utility and success, in products or processes, often in the context of technological application that enables new opportunities. According to Sundbo,<sup>17</sup> need and co-evolution, together with flexible organisations make innovation possible. In the field of administrative innovation, technology is often embedded in services or service-like products (the distinction between the two is becoming increasingly obscure). Innovation in the administrative context has been defined variously as 'the combination of ideas in encouraging organisational settings',<sup>18</sup> 'responses to environmental change',<sup>19</sup> 'the development and implementation of new ideas in institutional transaction contexts',<sup>20</sup> or 'processes of learning and discovery about new products, processes and organisations'.<sup>21</sup>

<sup>16</sup> Schumpeter, J The Theory of Economic Development, Harvard, Cambridge 1934

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Respectively dealing with the ethical appropriateness of the distribution of benefits and burdens, the penalisation of wrongdoing, or the compensatory process of adjusting loss or gain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Since the days of Aristotle, philosophers and thinkers have been concerned with the idea of justice. The political connotations of distribution have been of interest to thinkers with egalitarian worldviews.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Sundbo, J 'Organization and Innovation Strategy in Services' in Miles, I and Boden, M (eds) *Services and the Knowledge-Based Economy*, Continuum, London 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Sundbo, J The Theory of Innovation, Entrepreneurs, Technology and Strategy, Edward Elgar 1998

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Damanpour, F, and Evan, W 'Organizational Innovation and performance: The Problem of 'Organisational Lag', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 29, 3, 1994 pp 392-409

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Van de Ven, A 'Central Problems in the Management of Innovation', *Management Science*, 32, 5, 1986 pp 590-607

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Dosi, G 'Sources, Procedures, and Microeconomic Effects of Innovation', in Dosi, G, Freeman, C, Nelson, R, Silverberg, G and Soete, L (eds) *Technical Change and Economic Theory*, London, Pinter 1988

Innovation can also be described as an interactive process<sup>22</sup> that joins the individual and collective perspectives within organisations, involving the exploitation of new knowledge. This absorption capacity (the ability to see, assimilate and absorb new, often external knowledge) was developed by Cohen and Levinthal,<sup>23</sup> who also stipulated that the development of the capacity is history- and path-dependent, tied to prior knowledge that exists in the organisation. In many cases it is a challenge to sense, assimilate and apply new external knowledge, but it is even more difficult to do in a consistent and coherent manner.<sup>24</sup>

## The Capability Approach: A Tool for Understanding Innovation Capability

From the viewpoint of the capability approach, it is not the possession of a commodity that produces well-being, but what a person succeeds in doing with the commodity, in the personal and external circumstances of that time and place.<sup>25</sup> This achievement Sen<sup>26</sup> terms the 'functionings'; these are the 'beings and doings' of an individual. 'Capabilities' of an individual are, on the other hand, the real opportunities that exist for an individual to make life choices. In this sense functionings are the achievements and capabilities are the abilities to achieve. These abilities to achieve signify freedom of choice, and link the approach to the larger liberal tradition.

## The Levels of Achievement

The approach is concerned with three main levels of human achievement: the means to achieve, the freedom to achieve and the completed achievement itself. These are seen as sequential steps in the process of achieving well-being, and they are interspaced and separated by conversion factors (between the means to achieve and the freedom to achieve), and constraints (between the freedom to achieve and the completed achievement). Figure 1 below outlines the relationships of the elements of the approach.

In relating the approach to innovation, three main points are of interest, each one needing some form of consideration in terms of embedded novelty, utility, and success. In the first instance, the means to achieve are critical, as they form the group of commodities that are available for use. Secondly, the personal conversion factors form the platform of individual creativity and inventiveness, which is either enabled or inhibited by the third point, the social constraints. These constraints effectively establish the cultural ground rules within which people act in organisations and societies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> As put forward by Pierce and Delbecq (Pierce, J and Delbecq, A 'Organization structure, individual attitudes and innovation' *Academy of Management Review* 2 (1), 1977 pp 27-37); and Van de Ven 1986, joining the individualist (individuals cause innovation, as framed by, say, Rogers (Rogers, E Diffusion of Innovations, The Free Press, New York (3<sup>rd</sup> Edition 1983, 1<sup>st</sup> edition 1962)) and structuralist perspectives (innovation is determined by structural characteristics, as developed by March and Simon (March, J and Simon, H *Organizations*, Wiley, New York 1958) and Zaltman et al (Zaltman, G, Duncan, R and Holbek, *J Innovations and Organizations*, Wiley, New York 1973), where innovation is produced by the interaction of structural influences and the actions of individuals, through a complex process, subject to reinvention and reconfiguration (Pierce and Delbecq 1977, Slappendal (Slappendal, C 1996 'Perspectives in Innovation in Organisations' *Organization Studies*, 17/1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Cohen, W, and Levinthal,D ( 'Absorptive Capacity: A New Perspective on Learning and Innovation', Administrative Science Quarterly, 35 (1) 1990 pp 128-152

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Systematic, continuous innovation appears to be very much a management issue (eg Van de Ven 1986). On the level of individual organisations Bessant and Caffyn, among others, make the case for continuous innovation as the only means of realising sustainable competitive advantage. See Bessant, J and Caffyn, S High-involvement innovation through continuous improvement, *International Journal of Technology Management* 14 (1) 1997 pp 7-28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> This idea is paralleled by the consideration that innovation theory has for the utility of inventions. Inventions become innovations only through utility.

<sup>26</sup> Sen op cit 1980



Figure 1 Three Levels of Human Achievement (after Robeyns<sup>27)</sup>

## The Means to Achieve

Commodities and their respective characteristics form the means to achieve, consisting of goods and services, often (but not necessarily) with monetary and exchange value. Focus on purely market defined values leaves a whole set of commodities outside of a system of valuegiving. Commodities are conceptualised in terms of their characteristics, and in this sense a sack of rice could be considered a commodity which would be characterised by 'nutrition'.<sup>28</sup>

In terms of innovation, the key issue lies with the availability of novel commodities, and the embedded new knowledge that is transmitted with and through them. Human beings are familiar with the things they use, and this familiarity is passed on through their use. New commodities in traditional societies are viewed with suspicion (often rightly so), and the uptake and adoption process can be a lengthy one.<sup>29</sup> In the case of commodities, a wide acceptance can be understood as a proxy for both utility and success. The sudden availability of new commodities can change social arrangements to great degree, producing an effect akin to radical innovation, where previously upheld ways are creatively destroyed and replaced by alternative arrangements.<sup>30</sup> The sources of these commodities are just as diverse as the sources of innovation. New sources also imply new opportunities, and as Drucker<sup>31</sup> points out, these can be found in the unexpected, the incongruity, process needs, industry and market changes, demographics, changes in perceptions, moods and meanings, and finally, new knowledge.

If one accepts that the sudden availability of previously unknown goods can provoke innovation, through enabling people to see, assimilate and apply new knowledge, then the role of international trade in the diffusion of innovation even at the village level in developing countries should not be underestimated. Similarly, the unavailability of common developed country goods in developing countries automatically creates relative knowledge deprivation,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Robeyns loc cit 2003

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Example from Saith, *op cit* 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The diffusion of new technologies and products can be a lengthy one: in some cases decades pass before products are widely accepted and diffused.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> As an example, in the South Pacific, large, ocean going canoes were replaced by motorised shipping in a short period of time. <sup>31</sup> Drucker, P *Innovation and Entrepreneurship*, Heinemann, London 1985

which perpetuates the negative aspects of history and path-dependency.<sup>32</sup> In this context, the speed with which the commodity is assimilated could possibly indicate the openness or otherwise of a collective to new ideas and knowledge.

It would appear that policymaking in public administration needs to consider strategies for improving access to commodities. In the public sector in developing countries, supplementary incomes are critical to the survival of civil servants; and often small scale business or farming, for instance, form the basis of economic welfare. This evidently requires substantial effort, often at the cost of the civil service, which is often seen as a prize job, requiring no inputs. It does not seem possible to enhance the innovation capability in the public sector unless the civil servants have the necessary interest, commitment, and morale to be involved in change processes. At the core of this is a decent standard of living that does not require extensive moonlighting.

## **Conversion Factors**

Personal characteristics, such as sex, age, skills and intelligence, influence how a person can convert the characteristics of commodities into a functioning. Additionally, social characteristics, such as non-formal social practices, hierarchies, norms, together with more formal public policies, influence the conversion. And, thirdly, environmental characteristics, like physical location, space and infrastructure have an impact on the process.

It is this set of conversion factors that presents the second set of multiple opportunities for the development of innovation capability. Even though many personal conversion factors (such as sex) are locked in at birth, the social and environmental aspects that determine upbringing, education, social class and other similar factors do change, and can be altered over time.<sup>33</sup> This appears to be a slow process, though, requiring sometimes several generations. Again, historical paths seem to influence this development to a great degree; the progress towards an egalitarian society in the developed countries has taken several centuries. The literature suggests that innovation benefits from equity in society;<sup>34</sup> it is perhaps not by chance that the countries that are considered to be the most economically competitive are also the ones which have social structures that offer a great degree of equity in education, health care and social arrangements.

Perhaps the clearest opportunity for developing the ability to see, assimilate and apply new knowledge in this context lies in skills development. The access to education, in multiple, flexible delivery systems and formats, enables the contact with new knowledge. It would appear that the degree of familiarity and the frequency of the contact would greatly influence the transfer process. Also, there appears to be a need for direct contact with the source, implying that electronic media are not as effective as hands-on experience. To develop the ability to see new knowledge, the public sector administrative staff of a developing country must have multiple external contacts. This is often problematic due to affordability issues. Perhaps exchange programmes could offer novel opportunities through secondments outside of one's own jurisdiction. Again an area for novel policies and programmes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> In this context it is enough to reflect on the changes brought about by the introduction of the bicycle. While it has evident utility as a vehicle of transport, it is also the source of new business, new services and new products, not to mention the symbolic value that the ownership of such machinery ascribes to its possessor. The knowledge embedded in the bicycle also helps to pave the way for the understanding of related technologies, as the motorcycle conceptually is not alien to someone who has used a bicycle. One of the interesting issues in this regard is related to the stepwise path that technology assimilation takes: is it absolutely necessary that one understands the bicycle before one can comprehend the motorcycle? The diffusion of mobile telephones in developing countries a perhaps an interesting parallel: often they exist where no cable connection telephones ever did, and while people may have never used a normal phone, they are perfectly familiar with the use of a mobile one.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> This is closely related to the balance between the genetic and environmental conditioners in terms of human abilities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Lundvall *op cit* 1992 makes the point that innovation requires equity and returns for all members of the society.
## Freedom to Achieve

As mentioned above, capabilities and functionings are intimately related. Capabilities are the abilities that exist and functionings are the successes in achievement. In Sen's original terminology, a capability was defined as the combination of possible (or achievable) functionings. Other scholars use capabilities in the plural, to denote the various possible functionings, while still others<sup>35</sup> equate capabilities to functionings. The plural is used in this context, and a separation between capabilities and functionings is maintained.

Capabilities are at the core of the approach. They are closely related to the idea of opportunity but, as Sen has remarked, the traditional limited sense of opportunity (as a given possibility) should be enlarged to a more positive notion of overall freedom (to achieve). Capabilities are concerned with the real freedoms to function, not only the achieved functionings. Thus, all functionings are capabilities - not the other way around. As Robeyns<sup>36</sup> so aptly points out, the focus on capabilities does not imply that attention is not also given to resources, growth in the economic sense, or technical development, among other such issues. However, these elements have to be evaluated in the light of their effectiveness in contributing to human well-being; they are not ends in themselves.

While it is possible to evaluate functionings (as they can be identified and isolated) this is not often the case with capabilities, which are like preferences in conventional microeconomics; it is not possible to fathom the real intent of people at any given time, nor is it possible to measure directly what a person could 'potentially do'. This is a major difficulty with the approach. Just as action in the marketplace is taken as a proxy for preferences, functionings act as signals for capabilities.

A group of capabilities that determines all possible abilities is called a capability set. As human beings have very different and distinct ideas of what constitutes a good life (that leads to wellbeing), it should be noted that the variance in these ideas can lead to a great diversity in terms of achieved functionings, even if the capabilities could be considered to be equal or similar. Also, similar achieved functionings can be achieved from diverse capability sets. It is the latter that enables organisations to function and humans to align their efforts behind a common goal.

A major issue in the discussion of the capability approach has been the search for a definite list of capabilities that could be used as an empirical base for assessment and evaluation of wellbeing, presenting problems related to the operationalisation of the approach.<sup>37</sup> Sen himself has not put forward any such proposal, while other researchers (with perhaps Nussbaum in the lead) have attempted to take the lead on the matter. Nussbaum<sup>38</sup> has elaborated a list of capabilities that she feels need to be defined in order to make operationalisation possible:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> For example, Nussbaum, M 'In Defence of Universal Values' in *Women and Human Development: The Capabilities Approach*, John Seeley Lectures, pp 34-110 Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Robyens *op cit* 2003

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Perhaps the most advanced operationalisation to date, in practical terms and in practical worldwide coverage, is the measurement developed by the Human Development Report of UNDP for the Human Development Index (HDI) is an example of a second and third level operationalisation of the CA, as its presents a practical method for evaluating well-being in a form that makes international comparisons of welfare and well-being. The HDI combines the purchase power parity (PPP which measures access to weighed financial resources for a decent living), with indicators of life expectancy at birth (measuring health through longevity), literacy, and school enrolments (measuring the educational opportunities for self-improvement) to achieve a more complete picture of human well-being that would be available from the PPP indicators. The UNDP approach is pragmatic, and does not attempt to encompass the whole of human diversity into a single set of indicators and or measurement. More conceptual operationalisation have been proposed by Balestrino and Petretto", who incorporate nonwelfare concerns of basic functionings within a welfarist framework, through developing pricing strategies (evaluating taxes, subsidies, free issues) for key commodities that act as inputs for health and education functionings. See (Balestrino, A and Petretto, A 'Optimal Taxation Rules for 'Functioning'-Inputs' Economic-Notes 23(2), 1994 pp 216-32) Sen has suggested that adjusted incomes may be needed for individuals in different socio-economics situations (say, income capability achievement adjusted for literacy). Sen op cit 1993. <sup>38</sup> Nussbaum, M op cit 2000

- Life
- Bodily health
- · Bodily integrity
- · Senses, Imagination and Thought
- Emotions
- Practical Reason
- Affiliation
- · Other species
- Play
- · Control over one's Environment

Nussbaum emphasises that the capabilities listed above are central in their importance and cannot be traded off or eliminated; the list is also a general one, as each case may require further definitions. This paper has adopted Nussbaum's list for the purposes of illustrating the links between the capabilities and the conversion factors.

If one wishes to examine the capabilities specifically from the viewpoint of innovation, it would appear that some sort of a 'composite capability' would have to be developed, as innovation would clearly join the elements of (at least) senses, imagination and thought, emotions, practical reason and control, that would correspond with the achievements of inventive action, linked to a managed process with social relations.

### **Constraints**

The conversions of capability sets into achieved functionings are delimited by constraints, which effectively limit the choices that can be made from available capability sets. These constraints are socially constructed and relate to issues like religion, family and social class, that shape the idea of a 'good life'. As an example, religious upbringing often creates lock-ins in terms of diet choices. It is the socially constructed constraints that act as inhibitors in many personal development issues. It is also the focal point of social control and assimilatory pressure. This is not to say that constraints are only negative (or positive). But they do set the boundaries of acceptable action within a social sphere, and thus effectively limit the application of a capability set. It is unclear whether strict constraints actually limit capability sets any more than less strict ones, but there may be an impact on the typologies of functionings that are achieved. It is through the constraints that Sen examines the forces at play in the society at large. There is apparently no value judgment made as to positive or negative effects of these constraints; it could be presumed that both would present in any given time and place. While certain personal characteristics such as a person's sex cannot be altered, it is possible to alter the constraints that these attributes impose.

It is in this context that one enters the realm of organisational development<sup>39</sup> in administrative innovation. While it is not possible, within the scope of this paper, to examine profoundly the inhibitors and enablers that are structured around the constraints, it should be noted that this is the area that requires the most attention of all the three core elements<sup>40</sup> of the capability approach. At the end of the day, the application of the capability set occurs within the parameters imposed by the constraints. Suffice to say, organisational lock-ins are tremendously difficult to change, and vested interests tend to maintain inertia within organisational settings. As DiMaggio and Powell<sup>41</sup> note, crisis is often the only recourse to change organisations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> See, for example, Scott, RW Organizations: Rational, natural and open systems (3rd ed) Eaglewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall 1992; DiMaggio, PJ, and Powell, WW The iron cage revisited. Institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organisational fields American Sociological Review, 48 (2) 1983 pp 147-160; North, DC Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 1990 <sup>40</sup> Commodities, conversion factors and constraints

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> DiMaggio and Powell op cit 1983

It would appear that most initiatives that aim to change public sector organisations in developing countries do not achieve the set objectives, but get bogged down though a scarcity of resources, time and effort. In terms of policy issues, newly formed organisations clearly present an opportunity to reorganise existing functions and facilities. In most cases, however, this is not an option, but new solutions must be found within existing structures, a daunting task.

# Conclusions

The role of innovation as the key driver of economic growth and competitiveness appears to be clearly established in the knowledge economy, and the human abilities that underpin innovation processes are crucial to the successful socio-economic development of societies. In terms of the developing countries, the critical issue is the capability gap that exists between them and the developed countries; in this paper, it is assumed that this gap originates to great degree from the difference in the ability to exploit new knowledge. Bridging the gap is not made any easier by the constant one-way brain drain away from the developing nations.

# Many Opportunities

In this process of helping improve livelihoods, by reducing the knowledge gap, the research into innovation and capabilities in the public sector has an important role to play. It enables coherent and effective policymaking, leading to improved design and implementation of specific projects and interventions, and allows for the monitoring of progress and a comparison of the results of these initiatives.

Here we also find the key value of the capability approach in the context of administrative innovation in developing countries. It serves as a platform for understanding three linked elements: the means to achieve; the individual factors; and the collective constraints that impact on the exploitation of new, external knowledge. Without a holistic framework, single initiatives that would focus on just one of the issues would be prone to suffer from myopia, be contextually lost, and potentially fail. Very many international aid projects, for example, focus on a very limited scope of aims or jurisdictions, leaving the vital role of overall coordination to the indigenous administration, which desperately needs to have a view of the whole. In the area of policymaking, the approach framework is useful when situating initiatives in their contexts, and drawing a picture of the whole.<sup>42</sup>

In designing interventions, the approach framework also appears as a valuable checklist tool. It allows for any single project (its intervention logic, aims, objectives, activities and methods) to be clearly located in its field and linked to a larger whole. The third clear advantage of the approach lies in its potential as a tool for evaluating and monitoring initiatives, again basically locating single initiatives in their holistic contexts.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> As an example, in one African country an information management system was put in place in a province to provide the knowledge of the facilities related to the health delivery service. While much effort was made to link the initiative to individual ability (by training staff) and national policy (by developing a national maintenance policy), less consideration was made to the constraints that were imposed on the system by working culture of the line ministry in question. As a result the system never became sustainable and failed in due course.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> In the case of an educational project in the South Pacific, the original focus was on improving the across-theboard access to school through improved facilities; later it was realised that in some schools empty study places existed, while other schools were overloaded. This was traced to major problems in staff turnover, which was addressed through additional training. While this was partly successful, it became clear that it was the lack of commodities on the outer islands, together with the nepotism originating from organisational constraints of the central authority which effectively inhibited effective staff deployment. As the students tended to enroll in schools on the basis of the individual teaching staff, rather than the location, stabilising staff turnover would have resulted in stable student populations. A case for a holistic approach from the start.

### Some Problems

The capability approach of Sen operates on the outskirts of the modern conventional macroeconomic thinking that is based on simplified individual preference. While Sen's thinking appears ethically sound, there are major operational difficulties in the proposal to expand a singular economic utilitarian perspective or income valuation into a more complex evaluation of political freedoms, economic facilities, social opportunities, guarantees of transparency and protective security. There are problems in operationalising the approach, as value judgments are inherent when contemplating social arrangements.<sup>44</sup> These evaluations need to be made explicit in the process of analysis, which does appear to be a daunting task. The multidimensionality of human well-being is embedded in the approach, implying that multiple simultaneous capabilities need to be considered at any one point in time, and no single capability can be deemed inherently superior to another, as individuals and groups have different values. Additionally, non-capability information is of importance in policy formulation of justice and development, and accountability of governance.

As a final observation, the capability approach is also linked to the western ideas of liberalism, utilitarianism, and social justice, which may sometimes place it in a cultural vacuum in non-western countries. The cultural fit of any intervention is, of course, at the very heart of sustainable development, and great sensitivity must be exercised in this regard.<sup>45</sup>

In terms of future research, the twin themes of innovation and the capability approach present interesting perspectives. There are certainly opportunities to delve into the usefulness of the approach as a framework of thought, but the larger challenges would appear to lie in the area of operationalising the thinking so that it can be used in a more normative and prescriptive way as a practical tool in the management and administration in the public sector. Holistic policymaking requires holistic tools.

#### Mikko Koria

Mikko Koria is affiliated with the Helsinki School of Economics, with current teaching and research interests ranging from multidisciplinary pedagogy in design and innovation to international development and complex project management. He has lived and worked in Finland, Mozambique, Brazil, Vanuatu, Sri Lanka and Spain, engaging with governmental institutions, development agencies and financiers, humanitarian organisations and the private sector in the context of post-war and disaster recovery and human development.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See, for example, Alkire, S *Operationalizing Amartya Sen's Capability approach to Human Development: A Framework for Identifying 'Valuable' Capabilities* DPhil thesis, Oxford University 1998,, Balestrino, A 'Poverty and Functionings: Issues in Measurement and Public Action', *Giornale-degli-Economisti-e-Annali-di-Economia*; 53(7-9), 1994 pp 389-406.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Mendonca, M and Kanungo, R 'Impact of culture on performance management in developing countries', International Journal of Manpower, Vol 17 (4/5) 1996 pp 65-75; Zeffane, R and Rugimbana, R 'Management in the less-developed countries: a review of pertinent issues, challenges and responses', Leadership & Organisational Development Journal, Vol 16 (8) 1995 pp 26-36; Hofstede, G Culture's Consequences, London, Sage 1980; Trompenaars, Fons and Hampden-Turner, Charles Riding the Waves of Culture, Understanding Cultural Diversity in Business, Second Edition, London, Nicholas Brealey Publishing 1997

## A-SARJA: VÄITÖSKIRJOJA - DOCTORAL DISSERTATIONS. ISSN 1237-556X.

- A:287. TIMO JÄRVENSIVU: Values-driven management in strategic networks: A case study of the influence of organizational values on cooperation. 2007. ISBN-10: 952-488-081-4, ISBN-13: 978-952-488-081-7.
- A:288. PETRI HILLI: Riskinhallinta yksityisen sektorin työeläkkeiden rahoituksessa. 2007. ISBN-10: 952-488-085-7, ISBN-13: 978-952-488-085-5. E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-110-4.
- A:289. ULLA KRUHSE-LEHTONEN: Empirical Studies on the Returns to Education in Finland. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-089-3, E-version ISBN 978-952-488-091-6.
- A:290. IRJA HYVÄRI: Project Management Effectiveness in Different Organizational Conditions. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-092-3, E-version: 978-952-488-093-0.
- A:291. MIKKO MÄKINEN: Essays on Stock Option Schemes and CEO Compensation. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-095-4.
- A:292. JAAKKO ASPARA: Emergence and Translations of Management Interests in Corporate Branding in the Finnish Pulp and Paper Corporations. A Study with an Actor-Network Theory Approach. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-096-1, E-version: 978-952-488-107-4.
- A:293. SAMI J. SARPOLA: Information Systems in Buyer-supplier Collaboration. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-098-5.
- A:294. SANNA K. LAUKKANEN: On the Integrative Role of Information Systems in Organizations: Observations and a Proposal for Assessment in the Broader Context of Integrative Devices. 2006. ISBN 978-952-488-099-2.
- A:295. CHUNYANG HUANG: Essays on Corporate Governance Issues in China. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-106-7, E-version: 978-952-488-125-8.
- A:296. ALEKSI HORSTI: Essays on Electronic Business Models and Their Evaluation. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-117-3, E-version: 978-952-488-118-0.
- A:297. SARI STENFORS: Strategy tools and strategy toys: Management tools in strategy work. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-120-3, E-version: 978-952-488-130-2.
- A:298. PÄIVI KARHUNEN: Field-Level Change in Institutional Transformation: Strategic Responses to Post-Socialism in St. Petersburg Hotel Enterprises. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-122-7, E-version: 978-952-488-123-4.
- A:299. EEVA-KATRI AHOLA: Producing Experience in Marketplace Encounters: A Study of Consumption Experiences in Art Exhibitions and Trade Fairs. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-126-5.
- A:300. HANNU HÄNNINEN: Negotiated Risks: The Estonia Accident and the Stream of Bow Visor Failures in the Baltic Ferry Traffic. 2007. ISBN 978-952-499-127-2.

- A-301. MARIANNE KIVELÄ: Dynamic Capabilities in Small Software Firms. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-128-9.
- A:302. OSMO T.A. SORONEN: A Transaction Cost Based Comparison of Consumers' Choice between Conventional and Electronic Markets. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-131-9.
- A:303. MATTI NOJONEN: Guanxi The Chinese Third Arm. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-132-6.
- A:304. HANNU OJALA: Essays on the Value Relevance of Goodwill Accounting. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-133-3, E-version: 978-952-488-135-7.
- A:305. ANTTI KAUHANEN: Essays on Empirical Personnel Economics. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-139-5.
- A:306. HANS MÄNTYLÄ: On "Good" Academic Work Practicing Respect at Close Range. 2007. ISBN 978,952-488-1421-8, E-version: 978-952-488-142-5.
- A:307. MILLA HUURROS: The Emergence and Scope of Complex System/Service Innovation. The Case of the Mobile Payment Services Market in Finland. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-143-2
- A:308. PEKKA MALO: Higher Order Moments in Distribution Modelling with Applications to Risk Management. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-155-5, E-version: 978-952-488-156-2.
- A:309. TANJA TANAYAMA: Allocation and Effects of R&D Subsidies: Selection, Screening, and Strategic Behavior. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-157-9, E-version: 978-952-488-158-6.
- A:310. JARI PAULAMÄKI: Kauppiasyrittäjän toimintavapaus ketjuyrityksessä. Haastattelututkimus K-kauppiaan kokemasta toimintavapaudesta agenttiteorian näkökulmasta. 2008. Korjattu painos. ISBN 978-952-488-246-0, E-version: 978-952-488-247-7.
- A:311. JANNE VIHINEN: Supply and Demand Perspectives on Mobile Products and Content Services. ISBN 978-952-488-168-5.
- A:312. SAMULI KNÜPFER: Essays on Household Finance. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-178-4.
- A:313. MARI NYRHINEN: The Success of Firm-wide IT Infrastructure Outsourcing: an Integrated Approach. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-179-1.
- A:314. ESKO PENTTINEN: Transition from Products to Services within the Manufacturing Business. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-181-4, E-version: 978-952-488-182-1.
- A:315. JARKKO VESA: A Comparison of the Finnish and the Japanese Mobile Services Markets: Observations and Possible Implications. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-184-5.
- A:316. ANTTI RUOTOISTENMÄKI: Condition Data in Road Maintenance Management. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-185-2, E-version: 978-952-488-186-9.
- A:317. NINA GRANQVIST: Nanotechnology and Nanolabeling. Essays on the Emergence of New Technological Fields. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-187-6, E-version: 978-952-488-188-3.
- A:318. GERARD L. DANFORD: INTERNATIONALIZATION: An Information-Processing Perspective. A Study of the Level of ICT Use During Internationalization. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-190-6.

- A:319. TIINA RITVALA: Actors and Institutions in the Emergence of a New Field: A Study of the Cholesterol-Lowering Functional Foods Market. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-195-1.
- A:320. JUHA LAAKSONEN: Managing Radical Business Innovations. A Study of Internal Corporate Venturing at Sonera Corporation. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-201-9, E-version: 978-952-488-202-6.
- A:321. BRETT FIFIELD: A Project Network: An Approach to Creating Emergent Business. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-206-4, E-version: 978-952-488-207-1.
- A:322. ANTTI NURMI: Essays on Management of Complex Information Systems Development Projects. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-226-2.
- A:323. SAMI RELANDER: Towards Approximate Reasoning on New Software Product Company Success Potential Estimation. A Design Science Based Fuzzy Logic Expert System. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-227-9.
- A:324. SEPPO KINKKI: Essays on Minority Protection and Dividend Policy. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-229-3.
- A:325. TEEMU MOILANEN: Network Brand Management: Study of Competencies of Place Branding Ski Destinations. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-236-1.
- A:326. JYRKI ALI-YRKKÖ: Essays on the Impacts of Technology Development and R&D Subsidies. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-237-8.
- A:327. MARKUS M. MÄKELÄ: Essays on software product development. A Strategic management viewpoint. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-238-5.
- A:328. SAMI NAPARI: Essays on the gender wage gap in Finland. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-243-9.
- A:329. PAULA KIVIMAA: The innovation effects of environmental policies. Linking policies, companies and innovations in the Nordic pulp and paper industry. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-244-6.
- A:330. HELI VIRTA: Essays on Institutions and the Other Deep Determinants of Economic Development. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-267-5.
- A:331. JUKKA RUOTINEN: Essays in trade in services difficulties and possibilities. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-271-2, E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-272-9.
- A:332. IIKKA KORHONEN: Essays on commitment and government debt structure. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-273-6, E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-274-3.
- A:333. MARKO MERISAVO: The interaction between digital marketing communication and customer loyalty. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-277-4, E-version 978-952-488-278-1.
- A:334. PETRI ESKELINEN: Reference point based decision support tools for interactive multiobjective optimization. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-282-8.
- A:335. SARI YLI-KAUHALUOMA: Working on technology: a study on collaborative R&D work in industrial chemistry. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-284-2

- A:336. JANI KILPI: Sourcing of availability services case aircraft component support. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-284-2, 978-952-488-286-6 (e-version).
- A:337. HEIDI SILVENNOINEN: Essays on household time allocation decisions in a collective household model. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-290-3, ISBN 978-952-488-291-0 (e-version).
- A:338. JUKKA PARTANEN: Pk-yrityksen verkostokyvykkyydet ja nopea kasvu case: Tiede- ja teknologiavetoiset yritykset. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-295-8.
- A:339. PETRUS KAUTTO: Who holds the reins in Integrated Product Policy? An individual company as a target of regulation and as a policy maker. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-300-9, 978-952-488-301-6 (e-version).
- A:340. KATJA AHONIEMI: Modeling and Forecasting Implied Volatility. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-303-0, E-version: 978-952-488-304-7.
- A:341. MATTI SARVIMÄKI: Essays on Migration. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-305-4, 978-952-488-306-1 (e-version).
- A:342. LEENA KERKELÄ: Essays on Globalization Policies in Trade, Development, Resources and Climate Change. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-307-8, E-version: 978-952-488-308-5.
- A:343. ANNELI NORDBERG: Pienyrityksen dynaaminen kyvykkyys Empiirinen tutkimus graafisen alan pienpainoyrityksistä. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-318-4.
- A:344. KATRI KARJALAINEN: Challenges of Purchasing Centralization Empirical Evidence from Public Procurement. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-322-1, E-version: 978-952-488-323-8.
- A:345. Jouni H. Leinonen: Organizational Learning in High-Velocity Markets. Case Study in The Mobile Communications Industry. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-325-2.
- A:346. Johanna Vesterinen: Equity Markets and Firm Innovation in Interaction.
   A Study of a Telecommunications Firm in Radical Industry Transformation. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-327-6.
- A:347. Jari Huikku: Post-Completion Auditing of Capital Investments and Organizational Learning. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-334-4, E-version: 978-952-488-335-1.
- A:348. TANJA KIRJAVAINEN: Essays on the Efficiency of Schools and Student Achievement. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-336-8, E-version: 978-952-488-337-5.
- A:349. ANTTI PIRJETÄ: Evaluation of Executive Stock Options in Continuous and Discrete Time. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-338-2, E-version: 978-952-488-339-9.
- A:350. OLLI KAUPPI: A Model of Imperfect Dynamic Competition in the Nordic Power Market. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-340-5, E-version: 978-952-488-341-2.
- A:351. TUIJA NIKKO: Dialogic Construction of Understanding in Cross-border Corporate Meetings. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-342-9, E-version: 978-952-488-343-6.
- A:352. MIKKO KORIA: Investigating Innovation in Projects: Issues for International Development Cooperation. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-344-3, E-version: 978-952-488-345-0.

#### B-SARJA: TUTKIMUKSIA - RESEARCH REPORTS. ISSN 0356-889X.

- B:77. MATTI KAUTTO ARTO LINDBLOM LASSE MITRONEN: Kaupan liiketoimintaosaaminen. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-109-8.
- B:78. NIILO HOME: Kauppiasyrittäjyys. Empiirinen tutkimus K-ruokakauppiaiden yrittäjyysasenteista. Entrepreneurial Orientation of Grocery Retailers – A Summary. ISBN 978-952-488-113-5, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-114-2.
- B:79. PÄIVI KARHUNEN OLENA LESYK KRISTO OVASKA: Ukraina suomalaisyritysten toimintaympäristönä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-150-0, E-versio: 978-952-488-151-7.
- B:80. MARIA NOKKONEN: Näkemyksiä pörssiyhtiöiden hallitusten sukupuolikiintiöistä. Retorinen diskurssianalyysi Helsingin Sanomien verkkokeskusteluista. Nasta-projekti. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-166-1, E-versio: 978-952-488-167-8.
- B:81. PIIA HELISTE RIITTA KOSONEN MARJA MATTILA: Suomalaisyritykset Baltiassa tänään ja huomenna: Liiketoimintanormien ja -käytäntöjen kehityksestä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-177-7, E-versio: 978-952-488-183-8.
- B:82. OLGA MASHKINA PIIA HELISTE RIITTA KOSONEN: The Emerging Mortgage Market in Russia: An Overview with Local and Foreign Perspectives. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-193-7, E-version: 978-952-488-194-4.
- B:83. PIIA HELISTE MARJA MATTILA KRZYSZTOF STACHOWIAK: Puola suomalaisyritysten toimintaympäristönä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-198-2, E-versio: 978-952-488-199-9.
- B:84. PÄIVI KARHUNEN RIITTA KOSONEN JOHANNA LOGRÉN KRISTO OVASKA: Suomalaisyritysten strategiat Venäjän muuttuvassa liiketoimintaympäristössä. 2008. ISBN 978-953-488-212-5, E-versio: 978-952-488-241-5.
- B:85. MARJA MATTILA EEVA KEROLA RIITTA KOSONEN: Unkari suomalaisyritysten toimintaympäristönä. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-213-2, E-versio: 978-952-488-222-4.
- B:86. KRISTIINA KORHONEN ANU PENTTILÄ MAYUMI SHIMIZU EEVA KEROLA RIITTA KOSONEN: Intia suomalaisyritysten toimintaympäristönä.2008. ISBN 978-952-488-214-9, E-versio: 978-952-488-283-5
- B:87. SINIKKA VANHALA SINIKKA PESONEN: Työstä nauttien. SEFE:en kuuluvien nais- ja miesjohtajien näkemyksiä työstään ja urastaan. 2008.
   ISBN 978-952-488-224-8, E-versio: 978-952-488-225-5.
- B:88. POLINA HEININEN OLGA MASHKINA PÄIVI KARHUNEN RIITTA KOSONEN: Leningradin lääni yritysten toimintaympäristönä: pk-sektorin näkökulma. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-231-6, E-versio: 978-952-488-235-4.
- В:89. Ольга Машкина Полина Хейнинен: Влияние государственного сектора на развитие малого и среднего предпринимательства в Ленинградской области: взгляд предприятий.2008. ISBN 978-952-488-233-0, E-version: 978-952-488-240-8.

- B:90. MAI ANTTILA ARTO RAJALA (Editors): Fishing with business nets keeping thoughts on the horizon Professor Kristian Möller. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-249-1, E-version: 978-952-488-250-7.
- B:91. RENÉ DE KOSTER WERNER DELFMANN (Editors): Recent developments in supply chain management. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-251-4, E-version: 978-952-488-252-1.
- B:92. KATARIINA RASILAINEN: Valta orkesterissa. Narratiivinen tutkimus soittajien kokemuksista ja näkemyksistä. 2008.
  ISBN 978-952-488-254-5, E-versio: 978-952-488-256-9.
- B:93. SUSANNA KANTELINEN: Opiskelen, siis koen. Kohti kokevan subjektin tunnistavaa korkeakoulututkimusta. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-257-6, E-versio: 978-952-488-258.
- B:94. KATRI KARJALAINEN TUOMO KIVIOJA SANNA PELLAVA: Yhteishankintojen kustannusvaikutus. Valtion hankintatoimen kustannussäästöjen selvittäminen. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-263-7, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-264-4.
- B:95. ESKO PENTTINEN: Electronic Invoicing Initiatives in Finland and in the European Union – Taking the Steps towards the Real-Time Economy. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-268-2, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-270-5.
- B:96. LIISA UUSITALO (Editor): Museum and visual art markets. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-287-3, E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-288-0.
- B:97. EEVA-LIISA LEHTONEN: Pohjoismaiden ensimmäinen kauppatieteiden tohtori Vilho Paavo Nurmilahti 1899-1943. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-292-7, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-293-4.
- B:98. ERJA KETTUNEN JYRI LINTUNEN WEI LU RIITTA KOSONEN: Suomalaisyritysten strategiat Kiinan muuttuvassa toimintaympäristössä. 2008 ISBN 978-952-488-234-7, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-297-2.
- B:99. SUSANNA VIRKKULA EEVA-KATRI AHOLA JOHANNA MOISANDER JAAKKO ASPARA – HENRIKKI TIKKANEN: Messut kuluttajia osallistavan markkinakulttuurin fasilitaattorina: messukokemuksen rakentuminen Venemessuilla. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-298-9, E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-299-6.
- B:100. PEER HULL KRISTENSEN KARI LILJA (Eds): New Modes of Globalization: Experimentalist Forms of Economics Organization and Enabling Welfare Institutions – Lessons from The Nordic Countries and Slovenia. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-309-2, E-version: 978-952-488-310-8.
- B:101. VIRPI SERITA ERIK PÖNTISKOSKI (eds.)
  SEPPO MALLENIUS VESA LEIKOS KATARIINA VILLBERG TUUA RINNE NINA YPPÄRILÄ – SUSANNA HURME: Marketing Finnish Design in Japan. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-320-7. E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-321-4.
- B:102. POLINA HEININEN OLLI-MATTI MIKKOLA PÄIVI KARHUNEN RIITTA KOSONEN: Yritysrahoitusmarkkinoiden kehitys Venäjällä. Pk-yritysten tilanne Pietarissa. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-329-0. E-version: ISBN 978-952-488-331-3.

- B:103. ARTO LAHTI: Liiketoimintaosaamisen ja yrittäjyyden pioneeri Suomessa. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-330-6.
- B:104. KEIJO RÄSÄNEN: Tutkija kirjoittaa esseitä kirjoittamisesta ja kirjoittajista akateemisessa työssä. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-332-0. E-versio: ISBN 978-952-488-333-7.

N-SARJA: HELSINKI SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS. MIKKELI BUSINESS CAMPUS PUBLICATIONS. ISSN 1458-5383

- N:63. SOILE MUSTONEN ANNE GUSTAFSSON-PESONEN: Oppilaitosten yrittäjyyskoulutuksen kehittämishanke 2004–2006 Etelä-Savon alueella. Tavoitteiden, toimenpiteiden ja vaikuttavuuden arviointi. 2007. ISBN: 978-952-488-086-2.
- N:64. JOHANNA LOGRÉN VESA KOKKONEN: Pietarissa toteutettujen yrittäjäkoulutusohjelmien vaikuttavuus. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-111-1.
- N:65. VESA KOKKONEN: Kehity esimiehenä koulutusohjelman vaikuttavuus. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-116-6.
- N:66. VESA KOKKONEN JOHANNA LOGRÉN: Kaupallisten avustajien koulutusohjelman vaikuttavuus. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-116-6.
- N:67. MARKKU VIRTANEN: Summary and Declaration. Of the Conference on Public Support Systems of SME's in Russia and Other North European Countries. May 18 – 19, 2006, Mikkeli, Finland. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-140-1.
- N:68. ALEKSANDER PANFILO PÄIVI KARHUNEN: Pietarin ja Leningradin läänin potentiaali kaakkoissuomalaisille metallialan yrityksille. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-163-0.
- N:69. ALEKSANDER PANFILO PÄIVI KARHUNEN VISA MIETTINEN: Pietarin innovaatiojärjestelmä jayhteistyöpotentiaali suomalaisille innovaatiotoimijoille. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-164-7.
- N:70. VESA KOKKONEN: Perusta Oma Yritys koulutusohjelman vaikuttavuus. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-165-4.
- N:71. JARI HANDELBERG MIKKO SAARIKIVI: Tutkimus Miktech Yrityshautomon yritysten näkemyksistä ja kokemuksista hautomon toiminnasta ja sen edelleen kehittämisestä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-175-3.
- N:72. SINIKKA MYNTTINEN MIKKO SAARIKIVI ERKKI HÄMÄLÄINEN: Mikkelin Seudun yrityspalvelujen henkilökunnan sekä alueen yrittäjien näkemykset ja suhtautuminen mentorointiin. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-176-0.
- N:73. SINIKKA MYNTTINEN: Katsaus K-päivittäistavarakauppaan ja sen merkitykseen ltä-Suomessa. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-196-8.
- N:74. MIKKO SAARIKIVI: Pk-yritysten kansainvälistymisen sopimukset. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-210-1.
- N:75. LAURA TUUTTI: Uutta naisjohtajuutta Delfoi Akatemiasta hankkeen vaikuttavuus. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-211-8.

- N:76. LAURA KEHUSMAA JUSSI KÄMÄ ANNE GUSTAFSSON-PESONEN (ohjaaja): StuNet -Business Possibilities and Education - hankkeen arviointi. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-215-6.
- N:77. PÄIVI KARHUNEN ERJA KETTUNEN VISA MIETTINEN TIINAMARI SIVONEN: Determinants of knowledge-intensive entrepreneurship in Southeast Finland and Northwest Russia. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-223-1.
- N:78. ALEKSANDER PANFILO PÄIVI KARHUNEN VISA MIETTINEN: Suomalais-venäläisen innovaatioyhteistyön haasteet toimijanäkökulmasta. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-232-3.
- N:79. VESA KOKKONEN: Kasva Yrittäjäksi koulutusohjelman vaikuttavuus. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-248-4.
- N:80. VESA KOKKONEN: Johtamisen taidot hankkeessa järjestettyjen koulutusohjelmien vaikuttavuus. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-259-0.
- N:81. MIKKO SAARIKIVI: Raportti suomalaisten ja brittiläisten pk-yritysten yhteistyön kehittämisestä uusiutuvan energian sektorilla. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-260-6.
- N:82. MIKKO SAARIKIVI JARI HANDELBERG TIMO HOLMBERG ARI MATILAINEN: Selvitys lujitemuovikomposiittituotteiden mahdollisuuksista rakennusteollisuudessa. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-262-0.
- N:83. PÄIVI KARHUNEN SVETLANA LEDYAEVA ANNE GUSTAFSSON-PESONEN ELENA MOCHNIKOVA – DMITRY VASILENKO: Russian students' perceptions of entrepreneurship. Results of a survey in three St. Petersburg universities. Entrepreneurship development –project 2. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-280-4.

W-SARJA: TYÖPAPEREITA - WORKING PAPERS . ISSN 1235-5674. ELECTRONIC WORKING PAPERS, ISSN 1795-1828.

- W:412. LOTHAR THIELE KAISA MIETTINEN PEKKA J. KORHONEN JULIAN MOLINA: A Preference-Based Interactive Evolutionary Algorithm for Multiobjective Optimization. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-094-7.
- W:413. JAN-ERIK ANTIPIN JANI LUOTO: Are There Asymmetric Price Responses in the Euro Area? 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-097-8.
- W:414. SAMI SARPOLA: Evaluation Framework for VML Systems. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-097-8.
- W:415. SAMI SARPOLA: Focus of Information Systems in Collaborative Supply Chain Relationships. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-101-2.
- W:416. SANNA LAUKKANEN: Information Systems as Integrative Infrastructures. Information Integration and the Broader Context of Integrative and Coordinative Devices. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-102-9.
- W:417. SAMULI SKURNIK DANIEL PASTERNACK: Uusi näkökulma 1900-luvun alun murroskauteen ja talouden murrosvaiheiden dynamiikkaan. Liikemies Moses Skurnik osakesijoittajana ja -välittäjänä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-104-3.

- W:418. JOHANNA LOGRÉN PIIA HELISTE: Kymenlaakson pienten ja keskisuurten yritysten Venäjä-yhteistyöpotentiaali. 2001. ISBN 978-952-488-112-8.
- W:419. SARI STENFORS LEENA TANNER: Evaluating Strategy Tools through Activity Lens. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-120-3.
- W:420. RAIMO LOVIO: Suomalaisten monikansallisten yritysten kotimaisen sidoksen heikkeneminen 2000-luvulla. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-121-0.
- W:421. PEKKA J. KORHONEN PYRY-ANTTI SIITARI: A Dimensional Decomposition Approach to Identifying Efficient Units in Large-Scale DEA Models. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-124-1.
- W:422. IRYNA YEVSEYEVA KAISA MIETTINEN PEKKA SALMINEN RISTO LAHDELMA: SMAA-Classification - A New Method for Nominal Classification. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-129-6.
- W:423. ELINA HILTUNEN: The Futures Window A Medium for Presenting Visual Weak Signals to Trigger Employees' Futures Thinking in Organizations. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-134-0.
- W:424. TOMI SEPPÄLÄ ANTTI RUOTOISTENMÄKI FRIDTJOF THOMAS: Optimal Selection and Routing of Road Surface Measurements. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-137-1.
- W:425. ANTTI RUOTOISTENMÄKI: Road Maintenance Management System. A Simplified Approach. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-1389-8.
- W:426. ANTTI PIRJETÄ VESA PUTTONEN: Style Migration in the European Markets 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-145-6.
- W:427. MARKKU KALLIO ANTTI PIRJETÄ: Incentive Option Valuation under Imperfect Market and Risky Private Endowment. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-146-3.
- W:428. ANTTI PIRJETÄ SEPPO IKÄHEIMO VESA PUTTONEN: Semiparametric Risk Preferences Implied by Executive Stock Options. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-147-0.
- W:429. OLLI-PEKKA KAUPPILA: Towards a Network Model of Ambidexterity. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-148-7.
- W:430. TIINA RITVALA BIRGIT KLEYMANN: Scientists as Midwives to Cluster Emergence. An Interpretative Case Study of Functional Foods. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-149-4.
- W:431. JUKKA ALA-MUTKA: Johtamiskyvykkyyden mittaaminen kasvuyrityksissä. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-153-1.
- W:432. MARIANO LUQUE FRANCISCO RUIZ KAISA MIETTINEN: GLIDE General Formulation for Interactive Multiobjective Optimization. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-154-8.
- W:433. SEPPO KINKKI: Minority Protection and Information Content of Dividends in Finland. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-170-8.
- W:434. TAPIO LAAKSO: Characteristics of the Process Supersede Characteristics of the Debtor Explaining Failure to Recover by Legal Reorganization Proceedings. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-171-5.

- W:435. MINNA HALME: Something Good for Everyone? Investigation of Three Corporate Responsibility Approaches. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-189.
- W:436. ARTO LAHTI: Globalization, International Trade, Entrepreneurship and Dynamic Theory of Economics. The Nordic Resource Based View. Part One. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-191-3.
- W:437. ARTO LAHTI: Globalization, International Trade, Entrepreneurship and Dynamic Theory of Economics. The Nordic Resource Based View. Part Two. 2007 ISBN 978-952-488-192-0.
- W:438. JANI KILPI: Valuation of Rotable Spare Parts. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-197-5.
- W:439. PETRI ESKELINEN KAISA MIETTINEN KATHRIN KLAMROTH JUSSI HAKANEN: Interactive Learning-oriented Decision Support Tool for Nonlinear Multiobjective Optimization: Pareto Navigator. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-200-2.
- W:440. KALYANMOY DEB KAISA MIETTINEN SHAMIK CHAUDHURI: Estimating Nadir Objective Vector: Hybrid of Evolutionary and Local Search. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-209-5.
- W:441. ARTO LAHTI: Globalisaatio haastaa pohjoismaisen palkkatalousmallin. Onko löydettävissä uusia aktiivisia toimintamalleja, joissa Suomi olisi edelleen globalisaation voittaja? 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-216-3.
- W:442. ARTO LAHTI: Semanttinen Web tulevaisuuden internet. Yrittäjien uudet liiketoimintamahdollisuudet. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-217-0.
- W:443. ARTO LAHTI: Ohjelmistoteollisuuden globaali kasvustrategia ja immateriaalioikeudet. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-218-7.
- W:444. ARTO LAHTI: Yrittäjän oikeusvarmuus globaalisaation ja byrokratisoitumisen pyörteissä. Onko löydettävissä uusia ja aktiivisia toimintamalleja yrittäjien syrjäytymisen estämiseksi? 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-219-4.
- W:445. PETRI ESKELINEN: Objective trade-off rate information in interactive multiobjective optimization methods A survey of theory and applications. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-220-0.
- W:446. DEREK C. JONES PANU KALMI: Trust, inequality and the size of co-operative sector Cross-country evidence. 2008. ISBN 978-951-488-221-7.
- W:447. KRISTIINA KORHONEN RIITTA KOSONEN TIINAMARI SIVONEN PASI SAUKKONEN: Pohjoiskarjalaisten pienten ja keskisuurten yritysten Venäjäyhteistyöpotentiaali ja tukitarpeet. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-228-6.
- W:448. TIMO JÄRVENSIVU KRISTIAN MÖLLER: Metatheory of Network Management: A Contingency Perspective. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-231-6.
- W:449. PEKKA KORHONEN: Setting "condition of order preservation" requirements for the priority vector estimate in AHP is not justified. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-242-2.
- W:450. LASSE NIEMI HANNU OJALA TOMI SEPPÄLÄ: Misvaluation of takeover targets and auditor quality. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-255-2.

- W:451. JAN-ERIK ANTIPIN JANI LUOTO: Forecasting performance of the small-scale hybrid New Keynesian model. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-261-3.
- W:452. MARKO MERISAVO: The Interaction between Digital Marketing Communication and Customer Loyalty. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-266-8.
- W:453. PETRI ESKELINEN KAISA MIETTINEN: Trade-off Analysis Tool with Applicability Study for Interactive Nonlinear Multiobjective Optimization. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-269-9.
- W:454. SEPPO IKÄHEIMO VESA PUTTONEN TUOMAS RATILAINEN: Antitakeover provisions and performance – Evidence from the Nordic countries. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-275-0.
- W:455. JAN-ERIK ANTIPIN: Dynamics of inflation responses to monetary policy in the EMU area. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-276-7.
- W:456. KIRSI KOMMONEN: Narratives on Chinese colour culture in business contexts. The Yin Yang Wu Xing of Chinese values. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-279-8.
- W:457. MARKKU ANTTONEN MIKA KUISMA MINNA HALME PETRUS KAUTTO: Materiaalitehokkuuden palveluista ympäristömyötäistä liiketoimintaa (MASCO2). 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-279-8.
- W:458. PANU KALMI DEREK C. JONES ANTTI KAUHANEN: Econometric case studies: overview and evidence from recent finnish studies. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-289-7.
- W:459. PETRI JYLHÄ MATTI SUOMINEN JUSSI-PEKKA LYYTINEN: Arbitrage Capital and Currency Carry Trade Returns. 2008. ISBN 978-952-488-294-1.
- W:460. OLLI-MATTI MIKKOLA KATIA BLOIGU PÄIVI KARHUNEN: Venäjä-osaamisen luonne ja merkitys kansainvälisissä suomalaisyrityksissä. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-302-3.
- W:461. ANTTI KAUHANEN SATU ROPONEN: Productivity Dispersion: A Case in the Finnish Retail Trade. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-311-5.
- W:462. JARI HUIKKU: Design of a Post-Completion Auditing System for Organizational Learning. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-312-2.
- W:463. PYRY-ANTTI SIITARI: Identifying Efficient Units in Large-Scale Dea Models Using Efficient Frontier Approximation. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-313-9.
- W:464. MARKKU KALLIO MERJA HALME: Conditions for Loss Averse and Gain Seeking Consumer Price Behavior. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-314-6.
- W:465. MERJA HALME OUTI SOMERVUORI: Study of Internet Material Use in Education in Finland. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-315-3.
- W:466. RAIMO LOVIO: Näkökulmia innovaatiotoiminnan ja –politiikan muutoksiin 2000-luvulla. 2009. ISBN 978-952-488-316-0.

Z-SARJA: HELSINKI SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS. CENTRE FOR INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS RESEARCH. CIBR WORKING PAPERS. ISSN 1235-3931.

- Z:16. PETER GABRIELSSON MIKA GABRIELSSON: Marketing Strategies for Global Expansion in the ICT Field. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-105-0.
- Z:17. MIKA GABRIELSSON JARMO ERONEN JORMA PIETALA: Internationalization and Globalization as a Spatial Process. 2007. ISBN 978-952-488-136-4.

Kaikkia Helsingin kauppakorkeakoulun julkaisusarjassa ilmestyneitä julkaisuja voi tilata osoitteella:

KY-Palvelu Oy Kirjakauppa Runeberginkatu 14-16 00100 Helsinki Puh. (09) 4313 8310, fax (09) 495 617 Sähköposti: kykirja@ky.hse.fi

All the publications can be ordered from

Helsinki School of Economics Publications officer P.O.Box 1210 FIN-00101 Helsinki Phone +358-9-4313 8579, fax +358-9-4313 8305 E-mail: julkaisu@hse.fi Helsingin kauppakorkeakoulu Julkaisutoimittaja PL 1210 00101 Helsinki Puh. (09) 4313 8579, fax (09) 4313 8305 Sähköposti: julkaisu@hse.fi